

Golchin, Mehdi (2004) Recombinant antibodies against the K99 colonisation factor of E. coli.

PhD thesis

http://theses.gla.ac.uk/4074/

Copyright and moral rights for this thesis are retained by the author

A copy can be downloaded for personal non-commercial research or study, without prior permission or charge

This thesis cannot be reproduced or quoted extensively from without first obtaining permission in writing from the Author

The content must not be changed in any way or sold commercially in any format or medium without the formal permission of the Author

When referring to this work, full bibliographic details including the author, title, awarding institution and date of the thesis must be given

Glasgow Theses Service http://theses.gla.ac.uk/ theses@gla.ac.uk

Recombinant antibodies against the K99 colonisation factor of *E. coli*

Mehdi Golchin DVM

A thesis in fulfilment of the requirement for the degree of Doctor of philosophy of the University of Glasgow

September 2004

Division of Infection and Immunity Faculty of Biomedical and Life Science University of Glasgow This thesis is indicated to my mother, my wife, Najmeh, my son Ali and my daughters, Fatemeh and Faezeh, always source of support and my inspiration for my future

agia.

1

ر _{در د} ۱۹۹۵ معد



Declaration

sine (

This thesis is the original work of the author except where otherwise stated.

Mehdi Golchin

est i and

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank my supervisor Dr. Robert Aitken for his excellent supervision, advice and encouragement all through the course of my study and also for his assistance in the preparation of this thesis.

I also do appreciate Prof. H. Birkbeck as my assessor for his helpful advice.

I would like to thank the stuff of the Center for Protein Engineering, MRC Cambridge for donation of the Griffin.1 and Tomlinson libraries.

I thank the Ministry of Science, Research and Technology, Islamic Republic of Iran for financial support of this research.

I must sincerely thank Dr. L. Tetley and M. Mullin in the Integrated Microscopy Facility, IBLS, University of Glasgow, for their help in preparation of samples for EM.

Thanks to Dr. M. Dagleish at the Moredun Research Institute, Edinburgh for pathology services.

I wish to thank particularly Dr. F. Li and Dr. A. Hosseini from whom I gained much experience and also Dr. P. Ogston, M. Haghkhah, M. Daneshvar, M. Mohammadzadeh, M. Khosravani M. Noofeli, M. Al-khalifa and S. Ataei for their friendly help and collaboration during the work.

Thanks to everybody in the Division of Infection and Immunity and South Lab particularly June Irvine, Andy Hart and Gordon Campbell for helping me out with experiments.

Table of Contents

Declaration	II
Acknowledgement	III
Table of Contents	IIIV
List of Tables	VIII
List of Figures	IX
Abstract.	XII
Abbreviations	XIV

aa (* 1997).

Chapter 1 General Introduction

1. General Introduction	1
Antibodies for diagnosis and therapeutics	1
Antigen-binding sites – structures and generation	2
Antibody engineering	3
Humanization of monoclonal antibodies	5
Transgenic Antibodies	5
Recombinant antibodies	6
Fusion and Bispecific Antibodies	8
Expression systems for production of recombinant antibodies	10
Antibody phage display	12
Phage display antibody libraries	14
Phage antibody selection procedure	18
Phage antibody screening	20
Recloning of selected phage antibodies	21
Production of recombinant antibodies	22
Improving affinities	23
Storage of purified recombinant antibodies	24
Application of phage display antibodies to studies of infectious diseases	24
Goals of this project	30

Chapter 2 K99 Fimbriae

Introduction	31
Escherichia coli infection	31
Aetiology and pathology	32
Structure and formation of K99	32
Binding of K99 fimbriae to receptor	35
Other fimbriae	
STa toxin	38
Protective capacity of vaccines against K99	
Administration of anti-K99 antibodies	40
Objectives	42
Materials and methods:	43
Bacterial strain	43
Growing bacteria	43
PCR confirmation of genes encoding K99 and F41 fimbrial subunits	43
Fimbrial extraction	44

ا للهو

Detection of K99 antigen in fimbrial extract	44
Immunoblotting	45
Purification of K99 by ion-exchange chromatography	48
Protein assay	49
Biological activity of purified K99	49
Biotinylation of K99 fimbriae	50
EZ-Link TM Sulfo-NHS-LC-Biotinylation Kit	50
HABA assay for measuring biotin incorporation	52
Detection of biotinylated K99 protein	53
Immunoprecipitation of biotinylated K99	53
Haemagglutination assay	54
Results	56
Amplification of genes encoding fimbrial subunits of K99 and F41	56
Fimbrial extraction and analysis	56
Purification of K99 fimbriae by ion-exchange chromatography	65
Biological activity of purified K99	65
Immunoblotting of purified K99	68
Biotinylation of K99 fimbriae	68
Immunoprecipitation of biotinylated K99	73
Haemagglutination assay	77
Discussion	79

and Contraction

with the second

Chapter 3 Griffin.1 scFv library

Introduction	84
VCS M13 helper phage	87
Application of Griffin.1 library	
Objectives	89
Materials and Methods	90
Griffin1 library	90 90
Growing a secondary stock of library	90
Phage rescue of the library	91
Titration of phage library	
PCR screening for full-length scFv genes	
Restriction analysis of plasmids from secondary stock of library	
Selection procedure	
Panning against purified K99	
Screening by monoclonal phage ELISA	
Restriction analysis of clones from round 4	
Production of soluble scFv fragments	
Recloning into pIMS147	
Preparation of the scFv fragments and pIMS147 vector	
Cloning of scFv antibody fragments into pIMS147	
Transformation of ligation products	
Characterisation of recloned antibodies	
Soluble scFv-pIII fusion proteins	
Expression of scFv-pIII fusion proteins	
Detection scFv-pIII fusion proteins by Western blotting	104
ELISA assay of scFv-pIII recognition of K99	104
Sequencing of clones from round 4	105

V

Screening of additional clones from rounds 3 and 4 of selection	105
Large scale screening for scFv expression	106
ELISA	109
Results	
PCR screening of the Griffin.1 library for full-length scFv genes	111
Restriction analysis of plasmids from the Griffin.1 library	111
Phage library preparation and titration	111
Panning the Griffin.1 library against purified K99	113
Screening phage antibodies by monoclonal phage ELISA	113
Plasmid analysis of clones from round 4	116
Production of soluble scFv proteins	116
Recloning into pIMS147	117
Expression scFv-pIII fusion proteins	
Further screening of clones from round 4 of selection	124
Screening of clones from round 3 of selection	
ELISA	
High-throughput methods to assess expression of soluble scFv	136
Screening secondary stock of Griffin 1 library for expression of soluble scFv	
fragments	137
Discussion	143

يتريد المعد

 $\frac{1}{2}$

Chapter 4 Tomlinson scFv libraries

Introduction	147
KM13 helper phage	150
Application of Tomlinson I and J libraries	150
Objectives	153
Materials and methods	154
Tomlinson library I and library J	154
Production of large quantities of KM13 helper phage	154
Titration of KM13 helper phage stock	155
Growing the libraries	155
Titration of phage libraries	155
Growing TG1 and HB2151 cells	156
Initial experiments before selection	156
Activity of purified K99 at low concentration	156
Growing positive controls	156
Expression soluble positive control scFvs	157
Activity of anti-BSA and anti-ubiquitin scFvs with Protein L-HRP, LA-	HRP and anti-
c-myc antibody	157
PCR screening for full-length scFv genes	158
Selection procedure	161
Panning Tomlinson library I and library J against purified K99	161
Screening phage antibodies by ELISA	163
Polyclonal phage ELISA	164
Monoclonal Phage ELISA	165
Production soluble scFv fragments	
Transfection of E.coli HB2151 cell by phage antibodies	168
Growing selected colonies	
Isolation and preparation of scFv antibodies for ELISA	169
Screening monoclonal soluble scFvs by ELISA	169

VI

PCR characterisation of selected scFvs	170
Plasmid digestion with restriction enzymes	171
Western blotting of selected clones from library I and library J	171
Dot blotting of selected clones from libraries I and J	172
Sequencing of selected clones	173
Final selection of scFv antibodies	
High level production and purification of soluble single chain antibodies	174
Growth conditions	174
Concentration of culture supernatants	174
Purification of soluble scFvs	175
Measurement of purified scFv concentration	176
Biological activity of selected scFvs	
Comparison of activity of purified scFvs by ELISA	
Haemagglutination inhibition assay	
Indirect Fluorescent Antibody Test (IFA)	179
Electron Microscopy and Immunolabelling	
In vitro villus attachment assav	
Bacterial adherence inhibition assay	
Results	
Production and titration of KM13 helper phage	186
Preparation and titration of phage libraries	
Immunoreactivity of purified K99 at low concentrations	186
SDS-PAGE and Western analysis of control scFvs	187
PCR screening for full-length scFv genes	189
Panning Tomlinson library I and Tomlinson library J against purified K99	189
Polyclonal phage ELISA	197
Monoclonal phage ELISA	197
Screening monoclonal soluble scFv antibodies by ELISA	200
PCR analysis of genes encoding anti-K99 scFvs	203
Restriction analysis of genes encoding anti-K99 scFvs	203
Western blotting of clones from libraries I and J	203
Dot blotting of selected clones of library I and library J	208
Sequencing of anti-K99 scFvs from Tomlinson libraries I and J	208
Purification of soluble scFvs	213
Comparison of activity of purified scFvs by ELISA	
Haemagglutination inhibition assay	218
Indirect fluorescent antibody test (IFA)	222
Electron microscopy and immunolabelling	226
In vitro villus attachment assay	232
Bacterial adherence inhibition assay	232
Discussion	234

 $\pi^{\{j\}} \cdot$

mart ¹⁹ - Larry

Chapter 5 Conclusion

5. Conclusions	
References	

÷

List of Tables

din .

يرين المه

Chapter 2

Table 2.1 De	esignation and	characterisation	of fimbriae	of enterotoxigenic	E. coli	isolated
from farm an	imals			••••••		33
Table 2.2 D	esignation and	characterisation	of toxins of	of enterotoxigenic	E. coli	isolated
from farm an	imals					33

Chapter 3

Table 3.1 Phage titres obtained during selection of anti-K99 antibodies from the Grif	ifin.1
library	.114
Table 3.2 Summary of the properties of 12 clones chosen from round 3 of selection	135

Chapter 4

Table 4.1 List of primers used for characterisation of serv genes in priz vector	5)
Table 4.2 Expected sizes of PCR products using different primers1	60
Table 4.3 Adding phage antibodies to ELISA plate1	66
Table 4.4 A Titre of KM13 phage after production in large quantity (pfu/ml)1	88
Table 4.4 B Titre of library phage (pfu/ml)1	88
Table 4.5 Progress of selection for anti-K99 scFv by panning 19	95
Table 4.6 ELISA screening of soluble scFv antibodies against K99 fimbriae2	04
Table 4.7 Amino acid sequence diversity of 10 selected clones from library I2	14
Table 4.8 Amino acid sequence diversity of 5 selected clones from library J2	15
Table 4.9 The inhibition of haemagglutination activity of by anti-K99 scFv2	24

(a) A set of the se

÷.

List of Figures

-

Chapter 1

Figure	1.1	The vario	us formats of	engineered	1 antibo	dies		 	11
Figure	1.2	Selection	strategies for	obtaining	specific	phage	ligands	 	19

Chapter 2

Figure 2.1 Genetic organisation of the K99 gene cluster	34
Figure 2.2 The amino acid sequence of Fan C	36
Figure 2.3 Assembling materials for diffusion blotting4	17
Figure 2.4 The reaction of sulfo-NHS-LC-Biotin with a protein5	51
Figure 2.5 Amplification of genes of encoding K99 and F41 subunits by PCR5	57
Figure 2.6 Detection of K99 fimbriae in a crude extract using the Fimbrex K99 kit5	58
Figure 2.7 Reaction of polyclonal anti-K99 antibody with crude fimbrial extract5	;9
Figure 2.8 Reaction of monoclonal anti-K99 antibody with crude fimbrial extract6	50
Figure 2.9 SDS-PAGE analysis of crude fimbrial extract	52
Figure 2.10 Western blotting analysis of the fimbrial extract using polyclonal anti-K9) 9
antibody6	53
Figure 2.11 Diffusion blotting analysis of the fimbrial extract using polyclonal anti-K9) 9
antibody6	54
Figure 2.12 SDS-PAGE analysis of K99 protein purified by ion-exchange chromatograph	ıy
	6
Figure 2.13 Reaction of monoclonal anti-K99 with purified 16.5 kDa protein in ELISA6	57
Figure 2.14 Sample preparation and recognition of purified K99 fimbriae by monoclona	al
antibody6	59
Figure 2.15 Sample heating and recignition of purified K99 fimbriae by monoclona	al
antibody	'0 11
Figure 2.16 Migration of K99 in SDS_PAGE after heating to different temperatures7	/]
Figure 2.17 Dot blot analysis of fractions after biotinylation of purified K99	'2
Figure 2.18 SDS-PAGE analysis of biotinylated K99 fimbriae	/4
Figure 2.19 Western blotting of biotinylated K997	'5
Figure 2.20 SDS-PAGE analysis of immunoprecipitated K997	'6
Figure 2.21 Western blotting of immunoprecipitated K997	18

Chapter 3

Figure 3.1 Structure of the pHEN2phagemid85
Figure 3.2 DNA sequence of pHEN2 vector
Figure 3.3 pHEN2 and pIMS147 vectors100
Figure 3.4 Three formats for a capture ELISA for detection of scFv108
Figure 3.5 PCR screening of random clones from the Griffin.1 library112
Figure 3.6 Monoclonal phage ELISA against K99115
Figure 3.7 Restriction analysis of plasmid DNA from 13 anti-K99 scFv clones118
Figure 3.8 SDS-PAGE analysis for the presence of scFvs in concentrated culture
supernatants119
Figure 3.9 Western blotting of concentrated culture supernatants of selected clones after
atempting to express soluble scFv fragments with HB2151 E coli strain120
Figure 3.10 Restriction analysis of recombinant pIMS147 containing anti-K99 scFvs121
Figure 3.11 Expression of scFv fusion proteins in pIMS147122
Figure 3.12 Western blot analysis of expression of scFv-pIII fusion proteins125
Figure 3.13 Reaction scFv-pIII fusion proteins with K99 and milk proteins126

IX

dipi-

Figure 3.14 I	Heavy chain amino acid sequence of five best clones round 4 of selection12
Figure 3.15	Light chain amino acid sequence of five best clones of round 4 of selection 12
Figure 3.16 l	PCR screening of 10 clones from round four of panning on K9912
Figure 3.17 I	ELISA analysis of culture supernatants from 3 clones chosen from round 4.13
Figure 3.18 I	PCR screening of clones from round 3 of selection132
Figure 3.19 S	SDS-PAGE and Western blotting of full-length scFv clones from round 3134
Figure 3.20	Capture ELISAs for the detection of scFv13
Figure 3.21 l	PCR screening of 14 clones positive in a scFv capture ELISA14
Figure 3.22	Western blotting of 14 clones positive in a scFv capture ELISA14
Figure 3.23 I	Polyclonal phage and scFv ELISA with the griffin.1 library142

Chapter 4

Figure 4.1 Structure of phagemid pIT2148
Figure 4.2 DNA sequence of pIT2 vector149
Figure 4.3 The proteolytic selection principle151
Figure 4.4 Recognition of purified K99 at different dilutions using an anti-K99 monoclonal
antibody190
Figure 4.5 SDS-PAGE analysis of concentrated culture supernatants from bacteria
expressing anti-ubiquitin and anti-BSA scFvs191
Figure 4.6 Western blotting analysis of concentrated culture supernatants from bacteria
expressing anti-ubiquitin and anti-BSA scFvs 192
Figure 4.7 PCR screening for scFv genes in Tomlinson library I193
Figure 4.8 PCR screening for scFv genes in Tomlinson library J194
Figure 4.9 Enrichment rates during panning of the Tomlinson libraries I and J against
K99196
Figure 4.10 Polyclonal phage ELISA of Tomlinson library I during panning against K99
Figure 4.11 Polyclonal phage ELISA of Tomlinson library J during panning against K99
Figure 4.12 Monoclonal phage ELISA of Tomlinson library I during panning against K99
Figure 4.13 Monoclonal phage ELISA of Tomlinson library J during panning against K99
Figure 4.14 PCR screening of 10 anti-K99 clones from Tomlinson library I205
Figure 4.15 Restriction analysis of of 10 anti-K99 clones from Tomlinson library I206
Figure 4.16 Restriction digestion of plasmids of selected colonies of Tomlinson library J
Figure 4.17 Western blotting of 10 clones selected from Tomlinson library 1209
Figure 4.18 Western blotting of 5 selected colonies from Tomlinson library J
Figure 4.19 Dot blot analysis of 10 anti-K99 scFvs from Tomlinson library I
Figure 4.20 Dot blot analysis of 5 anti-K99 scFvs from Tomlinson library J
Figure 4.21 Complete nucleic acid sequence of clone C9 from library 1
Figure 4.22 SDS-PAGE analysis of fractions recovered during the purification of scFv C 9
Figure 4.23 Western blotting analysis of fractions recovered during the purification of
scFv C 9
Figure 4.24 Activity of purified scFvs in ELISA
Figure 4.25 Haemagglutination activity of <i>E. coli</i> B41 cells
Figure 4.26 Immunofluorescent staining of B41 bacteria using a monoclonal anti-K99
antibody
Figure 4.27 Staining of <i>E. coli</i> B41 for electron microscopy
Figure 4.28 Immunogold labelling of K99 fimbriae with monoclonal and polyclonal
antibodies

XI	
Figure 4.29 Immunogold labelling of K99 fimbriae with scFv antibodies from Tomlinson library I	 A strain a strain

the state

ولير المحمه

•

Abstract

Most strains of enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli* (ETEC) isolated from neonatal cattle with diarrhoea expresss the colonization factor antigen, K99. K99 (F5) pili are necessary for the bacteria to bind to a receptor, *N*-glycolylneuraminic acid-GM3 on the cells of the bovine small intestine. Bacterial growth in the intestine and secretion of toxins triggers diarrhoea that can be fatal due to the loss of water and electrolytes. When the attachment of ETEC to host cells is inhibited, bacteria do not accumulate sufficiently in the gut to cause disease. Anti-K99 antibodies in the colostrum of vaccinated dams can mediate protection against ETEC infection in the neonate through this mechanism, a finding demonstrated by several vaccine trials using a variety of preparations containing K99 including whole cell bacterins and crude cellular extracts. Passive oral administration of antibody against K99 antigen also prevents severe fatal enteric colibacillosis in newborn calves. Therefore, the K99 adhesin is confirmed as an important virulence factor in bovine colibacillosis induced by ETEC strains.

K99 was chosen as a model target for this study, to explore the application of recombinant antibody technology to livestock infection. Our aims were to isolate and characterise single-chain Fv antibodies against K99 using phage display. *Escherichia coli* B41, a clinical isolate that expresses K99 fimbriae, was grown and fimbriae were extracted by heat-shock treatment and then precipitated by ammonium sulphate. The major K99 subunit (Fan C) was purified from crude fimbriae extract by an ion-exchange chromatography method using SP-XL columns. The method successfully purified a single protein of 16.5 kDa with high yield. This purified protein had high activity with monoclonal anti-K99 antibody in ELISA, dot blotting and immunoprecipitation. It also showed the ability at high dilutions to agglutinate sheep red blood cells. This purification protocol proved to be faster, more convenient and cheaper than other previous reported methods.

The purified Fan C was coated to immunotubes and a large human semi-synthetic library (Griffin. 1library, Center of Protein Engineering, Cambridge, UK) was screened by four rounds of biopanning to extract scFvs able to recognise the fimbrial protein. Phage antibodies were isolated and screened by monoclonal phage ELISA. This revealed some clones isolated from the library had activity against K99 but the background in this assay was generally high. Also PCR analysis of these clones showed that only about one third of them carried a full-length scFv insert. Expression of soluble scFv antibodies was attempted by transfection of phage into the non-suppressor *E. coli* strain HB2151. Expression was not

successful. Recloning the inserts into a vector designed to stabilise scFvs and other strategies failed to overcome problems in the expression of these soluble fragments. Sequencing showed that stop codons occurred commonly in the CDRs or framework regions. Therefore other libraries were used to achieve the aims of the project.

The semi-synthetic Tomlinson I and J libraries (Center of Protein Engineering, Cambridge, UK) were used to select phage antibodies against K99 using immunotubes coated with the major fimbrial subunit. After three rounds of selection, phage were transfected into E. coli HB2151 for the expression of soluble scFvs. Fifteen scFv clones with high activity against K99 fimbriae were identified by ELISA and sequenced. Of these, six scFvs carried sequences that were reasonably diverse. These proteins were purified for further characterization. The recombinant antibodies were shown to react with fimbriae present at the surface of E. coli B41 using immunofluorescence microscopy and immunogold electron microscopy. Some of the purified scFv antibodies were also able to inhibit the agglutination of sheep erythrocytes by E. coli B41 grown at 37 °C. To pursue this observation, attempts were made to use the scFvs in an in vitro model of bacterial colonisation in which bacteria were tested for attachment to isolated bovine intestinal villi. Although bacteria could be observed adhering to the brush border, the scFvs appeared unable to prevent this attachment. Further experiments with this in vitro model or a mouse model of ETEC infection, allied with epitope mapping studies should determine if anticolonisation activity is attributable to binding of scFvs to the receptor-recognition site on the major subunit of the adhesin.

Overall, phage display thus offers a rapid and flexible approach to isolate reagents for a better understanding of microbial pathogenesis. Potentially, these reagents may also be of value in diagnosis and therapy.

XIII

Abbreviations

BSA: bovine serum albumin

C_H: constant region of heavy chain

C_L: constant region of light chain

CDNA: complementary DNA

CDR: complementary determining region

FR: framework region

H chain: heavy chain

HRP: horse radish peroxidase

Ig: immunoglobulin

IPTG: Isopropyl-β-D-thiogalactopyranoside

L chain: light chain

LB: luria broth

MAB: monoclonal antibody

MPBS: milk in phosphate buffered saline

PBS: phosphate buffered saline

PCR: polymerase chain reaction

RT-PCR: reverse transcriptase polymerase chain reaction

scFv: single chain antibody fragment

V: variable region

V_H: variable region of heavy chain

V_L: variable region of light chain

HABA: 4'-hydroxyazobenzene-2-carboxylic acid

Chapter 1

and the second second

 $\tau^{(2)}$

General Introduction

1. General Introduction

Antibodies for diagnosis and therapeutics

Antibodies are a component of the immune system, which constitutes a versatile system to defend the body against intruders. The main purpose of antibodies is to bind pathogens specifically and thereby mark them for attack by other protein components of the immune system or its cells (Breitling and Dübel, 1999). Antibodies are capable of highly specific interactions with a wide variety of ligands including tumor-associated markers, viral coat proteins, and lymphocyte cell surface glycoproteins. They are potentially very useful agents for diagnosis and treatment of diseases (Riethmuller *et al.*, 1993). In recent years, antibodies have become increasingly accepted as therapeutic reagents, particularly for cancer but also for numerous other disorders. An indication of the emerging significance of antibody-based therapeutics is that over a third of the proteins currently undergoing clinical testing in the United States are antibodies (Maynard and Georgiou, 2000).

1

Animals naturally produce antibodies as part of the protective response against agents that are encountered during life. This property is extensively exploited by vaccination either to protect the host in advance of infection or to raise antibody responses for passive transfer to other animals, for example the neonate. The great variety of antibodies, as well as their high specificity and affinity for antigens, makes it possible to use them as tools for *in vivo* and *in vitro* diagnostics. Antibodies may also have natural enzymatic activities, which can be optimised by mutations (Fletcher *et al.*, 1998). These antibodies, known as abzymes, might become a new source of enzymes. Further more, antibodies could be used to manage environmental pollution by neutralizing toxic substances (Harris, 1999). Antibodies can also mediate protection against intracellular pathogens (Casadevall, 1998). In this respect, they could provide a major line of defence against biological attacks (Casadevall, 2002).

Antibodies neutralize pathogens via different mechanisms. It is conventional to view the activation of complement or antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity (Gura, 2002) as the main mechanisms by which antibodies lead to the elimination of pathogens. However, simple binding of the antibody to a key molecule of the pathogen may be sufficient to inactivate it (for example, by steric obstruction of interaction with a receptor) and thereby provide protection. In this context, recent studies have shown that the simultaneous use of monoclonal antibodies directed against several different conformational epitopes of the human immunodifficiency virus envelop which binds CD4 in human lymphocytes, prevented infection by various mutants of virus (Ferrantelli and Ruprecht, 2002). Antibodies can specifically block the action of natural factors *in vivo*, and are used to inhibit rejection mechanisms after organ transplantation. Antibodies can also be used as vehicles to target biologically active molecules to specific cells. For instance, radioactive ions can be bound to antibodies that specifically recognize tumour cells (Quadri *et al.*, 1993; Webber, 1998). Toxins bound to antibodies can have similar effects (Baluna *et al.*, 2000).

As can be seen, antibodies have a vast range of uses both *in vivo* and *in vitro*, all of which require different forms of these molecules.

Antigen-binding sites – structures and generation

The antigen-binding site of an antibody is created by the non-covalent association of the N-terminal "variable" domains of the heavy and light chains. Structural studies of antibodies complexed with antigen (Wilson and Stanfield, 1994; MacCallum et al., 1996) have shown that the antigen-binding site is formed from the solvent-exposed side chains of amino acids in 6 loops, 3 from VH and 3 from VL. These emerge from an underlying structure formed by the framework regions of the variable domains. The H3 loop, the most variable in sequence and length, and L3, occupy the center of the binding site and tend to make most of the key contacts with antigen. These 6 loops are substantially, but not exactly, similar in extent to the previously defined complementarity determining regions (CDRs) (Wu and Kabat, 1970). The CDRs were initially identified as regions within the variable domains that exhibited even greater variability between different antibodies. For 5 of the 6 loops, it has been possible to identify a small number of canonical conformations that each can adopt depending on sequence, length and the identity of key framework residues which contact the loops (Chothia and Lesk, 1987; Chothia et al., 1989; Tramontano et al., 1990). H3 remains too variable in sequence and length for such rationalization. Using this information, predictions can be made about the conformation of a newly derived antibody sequence. Some estimate of the likely structure of the antigenbinding site, based upon sequence analysis, other calculations or structural determination, is important for many antibody engineering projects (eg humanization or affinity modification). The sequences of H3 and L3 are generated during the process of genomic recombination and somatic mutation which occurs during B cell development.

The coding sequence of H3 is formed when one member from each of 3 genetic segments, the VH minigenes, DH (diversity) segments and JH (joining) segments, is brought together during the maturation of the Ig heavy chain. The coding sequence for L3 is formed by recombination of one each from a set of VL minigenes and JL segments during the formation of the light chain. H1 and H2, and L1 and L2 are derived from the coding sequence in the VH and VL minigenes, respectively, but can also be altered later during the somatic mutation process (Tramontano et al., 1990). The number of these sequences in humans, primates and rodents, their organization into sequence subfamilies and their relative utilization in the immune response is of interest to antibody engineering projects. Heavy chain recombination occurs before light chain reorganization and the heavy chain variable domain appears on the surface of pre-B cells as a membrane bound protein associated with a surrogate light chain. Later in B cell development, rearrangement of the κ locus occurs, and if no productive κ chain is made at either of the k alleles then λ rearrangement occurs until a functional light chain is formed. A functional light chain then appears on the B cell surface with a heavy chain. Exposure to antigen and selection for B cells expressing binding sites with reasonable affinity for antigen then takes place. Within a species, the V minigene sequences can be grouped into a number of families according to amino acid or nucleotide sequence homology.

Antibody engineering

Antibody engineering became possible with the development in 1975 of hybridoma technology, the fusion of a myeloma with B-cells from an immunised animal to create cells able to produce monospecific antibody in culture (Kohler and Milstein, 1975). For the production of hybridomas, a laboratory animal (usually a mouse or rat) is immunised to raise a high titre of circulating antibodies against the immunising antigen. B lymphocytes are then isolated from the spleen. Although each lymphocyte produces antibody with affinity for a single antigenic unit or epitope, the proteins cannot be obtained directly from isolated B lymphocytes in culture as the life time of these cells is too short *in vitro*. To solve this problem, Kohler and Milstein fused B lymphocytes with plasmacytoma cells, descendants of a plasma-cell-tumour. The resulting "hybridoma cells" possess the properties of both fusion partners: they are immortalised and produce the monoclonal antibody technology remains one of the core technologies of biotechnology, and thousands of medically and diagnostically relevant hybridomas have been developed. In 1980 two monoclonal antibodies were subjected to clinical trials (Reichert, 2001), but this number

4

has increased considerably over the past 20 years. Currently, approximately 200 antibodies and their derivatives are in clinical trials for the treatment of disease (van Dijk and van de Winkel, 2001; Brekke and Sandlie, 2003). The majority of monoclonal antibodies produced by hybridoma technology are murine antibodies, which are immunogenic when used as therapeutic agents in humans (Monzavi-Karbassi and Kieber-Emmons, 2001). The induced human anti-mouse antibody (HAMA) response quickly reduces the effectiveness of therapy by clearing the murine antibody from the bloodstream. The generation of human monoclonal antibodies (Humab) may be performed either by immortalization of human Blymphocytes through fusion with neoplastic cells or by transformation with Epstein-Barr virus. Human hybridoma technology has been restricted by the inefficiency of these immortalization procedures and the ethical constraints on immunization of humans (Monzavi-Karbassi and Kieber-Emmons, 2001).

A revolution in antibody engineering began in the late 1980s when efficient systems for the cloning and expression of antibody genes in bacteria were developed (Winter and Milstein, 1991). Cloning the genes of monoclonal antibodies from murine hybridomas was greatly simplified by the discovery of the polymerase chain reaction (PCR), and bacterial expression systems allowed rapid and straight-forward production of functional recombinant antibody fragments for analysis (Pluckthun and Skerra, 1989).

To clone antibodies, mRNA is isolated from hybridoma, spleen, or lymph cells, reverse transcribed into cDNA, and antibody genes are amplified by PCR. This strategy requires oligonucleotide primers that can recognise any antibody gene. Numerous primer sets have been derived from the N-terminal sequence of purified antibodies (Benhar *et al.*, 1994), rapid amplification of cDNA ends (Ruberti *et al.*, 1997), antibody leader sequences (Larrick *et al.*, 1989) and most popularly, primers based on known variable region framework amino acid sequences.

An artefact of the process used to generate hybridomas is that myeloma cell lines may express irrelevant heavy or light chains, in addition to the desired monoclonal antibodies (Maynard and Georgiou, 2000). The general cloning strategy outlined above will amplify all antibody genes present at the mRNA level, and multiple heavy and light chains, in addition to the desired ones, may thus be cloned (Krebber *et al.*, 1997a). Once the correct genes encoding VH and VL domains have been identified, they can be assembled in a number of forms suitable for expression or future manipulation (Maynard and Georgiou, 2000). Whilst these methods can be applied to the isolation and expression of human antibodies, engineering techniques can also overcome the immunogenicity of rodent monoclonal antibodies in human patients.

Humanization of monoclonal antibodies

Chimeric antibodies

Chimeric antibodies represented the first attempt to reduce the immunogenicity of heterologous monoclonal antibodies. Chimeric monoclonal antibodies are 60-70% human and are obtained by exchanging the variable regions (Fv) of human antibody heavy and light chain genes for those derived from the rodent monoclonal, thereby imparting the desired antigenic specificity. They are constructed by joining the DNA segments encoding the mouse variable regions, specific for a certain antigen, to segments of DNA encoding human constant regions. This retains variable regions that are of murine sequence, but in spite of the possible immunogenicity of these structures, four chimeric monoclonal antibodies have reached the market as therapeutic agents (Van den Broeck et al., 1999; Brekke and Sandlie, 2003).

CDR-Grafted antibodies

CDR-grafted antibodies, developed in the early 1990s, represented a step closer to the complete humanization of murine monoclonal antibodies. Interaction between antibody and antigen is typically limited to the CDRs (complementary-determining regions) present on each variable domain of the immunoglobulin (V_H and V_L), the overall conformation of the domains being determined by the flanking framework regions (Rees *et al.*, 1994). Mouse CDRs for a specific antigen can be grafted onto a human framework, resulting in an antibody that is 90-95% human in sequence, and that retains the affinity and specificity characteristics of the original murine monoclonal antibody (McCafferty and Glover, 2000). To date, five CDR-grafted antibodies have reached the market for therapeutic application (Reichert, 2001).

Transgenic Antibodies

A further strategy to obtain fully human antibodies involves the genetic engineering of the immune system of the mouse. The basic idea of this technology, introduced in the mid-1990s, is to generate an immune response in "knock-out" mice that have been engineered

to produce human antibodies and then use hybridoma methods to obtain immortalised cell lines secreting antibodies. One way to achieve this has been to inactivate the endogenous mouse Ig system and subsequently introduce human Ig gene segments, enabling the mouse to produce entirely human antibody molecules (including isotype switching and affinity maturation) when immunized with a specific target. These animals have been termed "HuMab" mice (Neuberger, 1996; Green, 1999). Another strategy is to engineer mice to carry human minichromosomes derived from human chromosomes 14 and 2, containing the complete germ-line gene clusters for heavy and κ light chains. In these "transchromosomic" mice, the environment around the human immunoglobulin genes is very similar to that in the original host (Tomizuka et al., 2000). A further approach is to introduce human lymphocytes from immune donors or cancer patients into SCID (Severe Combined Immunodeficiency) mice or into "Trimera" mice (mice lethally irradiated and then reconstituted by transplantation of bone-marrow cells from SCID mice) (Reisner and Dagan, 1998). Following antigen immunization, mouse spleen cells are fused to myeloma cells, as described above, and the resulting hybridomas screened for human antibodies of the desired specificity. All these approaches have been used with varying degrees of success to produce human antibodies but such is their relative complexity, their application has not extended to other mammals (eg livestock animals).

Recombinant antibodies

With the development of recombinant antibodies, a new approach for the production of antibodies has recently emerged. The antibodies are no longer produced in laboratory animals, but in bacteria or in cell culture, *in vitro*. The focus of attention in these technologies is the antigen-binding portion of the antibody.

In order to obtain higher yields in bacteria, the rest of the antibody molecule is usually relinquished. The resulting immunoglobulin fragments can no longer perform all the functions of a naturally produced antibody but they can be fused with enzymes or other antibodies with comparative ease. In this way recombinant antibodies acquire a completely new set of properties given the numerous possibilities of recombination with other gene fragments (Breitling and Dübel, 1999).

The smallest component of an antibody that retains antigenic specificity is the minimal recognition unit (MRU), derived from the peptide sequence of a single CDR (Ritter Mary *et al.*, 1995). The binding affinities of these sequences is often low and is only elevated by a protein able to bring several MRUs together, *eg* a single V_H domain. These suffer different limitations - isolated V_H domains are very unstable and prone to aggregation *in*

vivo because the hydrophobic area that normally forms the interface with the V_L domain is exposed to the solvent.

In general, the presence of both of V_H and V_L domains is needed for high stability and antigen affinity. V_H and V_L chains can be expressed as separate peptides in bacteria where they spontaneously assemble into Fv fragments.

In these dimeric proteins, the two peptide chains are held together by noncovalent interactions and are therefore prone to dissociation and aggregation. The two chains can be covalently assembled by engineering an interchain disulfide bond, to give a dsFv antibody. This design is more stable than an Fv fragment, but it is difficult to produce by bacterial fermentation, and the disulfide bond can be reduced under mild conditions. A more popular strategy is to introduce a short polypeptide linker to fuse the V_H and V_L chains together into a single chain (sc) Fv antibody fragment. ScFvs are relatively small (26-27 kDa), generally quite stable, and are encoded by a single gene which simplifies later manipulations. The most common linker is a flexible (Gly₄Ser)₃ decapentapeptide (Huston *et al.*, 1988).The two variable domains can be connected either as V_H-linker-V_L or V_L-linker-V_H, with the former being more common. The order of the two domains can affect expression efficiency, stability, and the tendency to form dimers in solution (Tsumoto *et al.*, 1994; Merk *et al.*, 1999).

In addition to scFvs, the other commonly used recombinant antibody fragments are Fabs. Fabs consist of two polypeptide chains, one containing the light chain variable and constant domains (V_LC_κ or λ), the other a truncated heavy chain containing the variable domain and one constant domain (V_HC_{H1}). Just as in intact IgG immunoglobulins, the two chains are linked together by a disulfide bond. The more extensive interface between the two chains and the presence of the disulfide bond confer increased stability. Although the expression of Fab requires the association of two chains, it often occurs quite efficiently in bacteria (Carter *et al.*, 1992; Skerra, 1994). On the other hand, the presence of the two chains somewhat complicates genetic manipulations, and the larger size of these portions may limit their bioavailablity for certain therapeutic applications. Several Fab fragments are more poorly expressed in functional form in *E. coli* than Fv-fragments and their derivatives (Skerra and Pluckthun, 1991). It appears that a higher tendency to aggregate can cause this problem.

The production of whole antibodies in *E. coli* suffers several limitations. Firstly, the proteins lack normal glycosylation in the Fc region that contributes to stability and biological functions (Shin *et al.*, 1992). Yields of these large proteins are often poor. In order to preserve the bivalency that is an important feature of native immunoglobulins and a very effective means of increasing the functional affinity (avidity) (Crothers and

Metzger, 1972) another strategy can be used: the linking of scFv fragments by a small modular dimerization domain in the form of one or two amphipathic helices (Pack and Pluckthun, 1992; Pack *et al.*, 1993). These "miniantibodies" (Pack and Pluckthun, 1992; Pack *et al.*, 1993) assemble in dimeric form in *E. coli*, and the binding performance of the best of them is indistinguishable from a whole antibody in avidity terms.

Antibody fragments such as F(ab')₂, Fab, and scFvs, may have particular advantages over intact antibodies. $F(ab')_2$ is the largest proteolytic fragment that retains the bivalent binding sites of an antibody and through its size advantage, remains in the blood much longer than smaller antibody fragments, such as Fab or scFv (Chamow and Ashkenazi, 1999). Some attempts have been made to alter the stability of these smaller antibody fragments (Worn and Pluckthun, 2001) and increase their circulation time in vivo by chemical linkage to polyethylene glycol (PEG; "pegylation") (Wang et al., 1998; Chapman et al., 1999; Chapman, 2002). However, scFvs or Fabs may be preferred in situations such as tumour imaging where tissue penetration and clearance from the circulation is important and the effector functions of the Fc portion are dispensable. Once a Fab or scFv fragment with high affinity and specificity for a target antigen has been obtained, it may prove useful to genetically reconstruct these fragments into an intact fully human antibody (Huls et al., 2001). The overall advantages of scFv antibodies are their easier and faster production, the ability to isolate them from libraries to generate reagents against an enormous number of antigens (foreign antigens, self antigens, non-immunogenic antigens and toxic antigens), their lower retention times in non-target tissues, their reduced immunogenicity, and the ability to fuse them to other proteins and peptides (Little et al., 2000).

Fusion and Bispecific Antibodies

Several approaches have been developed in order to increase the efficiency of antibodies or antibody fragments, particularly in regard to their effector functions. Chemical conjugation of antibodies to effector compounds such as bacterial or plant toxins or cytotoxic drugs allows increased antibody efficiency but can inactivate antibody-binding sites or alter the effector agents as a result of the chemical manipulation. Some of these problems can be overcome by genetic fusion of the antibody or fragment to the intended ligand. In doing this, the ligand must leave the antigen-binding site free. Ligands that have been used to improve effector functions are as toxins (commonly used to target cancer cells), cytokines, and enzymes (functioning as a drug or pro-drug converting system). Fusion proteins can also bring other properties to antibodies such as the introduction of a lipid anchor to produce a membrane-bound scFv fusion (Laukkanen *et al.*, 1993).

An alternative method to improve effector functions is to produce bispecific antibodies - molecules that have two different specific antigen-binding sites. If one component carries a target-binding arm and the other, an effector-binding arm (eg an antibody against a cell marker), conventional and novel effector mechanisms can be induced. Bispecific antibodies can be generated from scFvs and Fabs by somatic cell hybridization, chemical conjugation (heteroconjugates), or genetic engineering. For example, conjugation of Fab fragments can give rise to bispecific F(ab')₂ molecules or trimeric Fab molecules. These proteins can be used in immunoassays, immunodiagnostics, and therapy (Kriangkum *et al.*, 2000; Schmiedl *et al.*, 2000; Zuo *et al.*, 2000). Recently, fusion proteins comprising scFvs or Fabs and peptides that possess antibody effector functions (pepbodies) have been expressed in bacteria. These fusion proteins were able to initiate antibody effector functions (Lunde *et al.*, 2002).

Antibody-Like Structures

Antibodies can also be engineered into compact and multivalent structures, such as diabodies, triabodies, tetrabodies, and minibodies (Adams and Schier, 1999). Changing the linker length between V domains of a scFv creates new types of Fv modules (Hudson and Kortt, 1999). If the linker is 5-12 residues long, a scFv molecule is constrained, forcing association with a second scFv to form a dimer called a diabody (Arndt et al., 1998; Volkel et al., 2001). When the linker length is reduced to less than 3 residues, three scFvs are forced to associate into trivalent (triabody) or a tetravalent structures (tetrabodies), depending on the linker length, its composition and the orientation of the V domains (Kortt et al., 1997; Atwell et al., 1999; Hudson and Kortt, 1999; Kortt et al., 2001). According to the specificity of the variable domains used in construction, it is possible to produce bivalent and bispecific antibody fragments (Holliger et al., 1996), bivalent monospecific diabodies (Kortt et al., 1997), non-functional triabodies (Pei et al., 1997), monospecific trivalent triabodies or tetravalent tetrabodies (Kortt et al., 1997; Kortt et al., 2001), and trispecific and tetraspecific triabodies or tetrabodies (Hudson and Kortt, 1999). The use of multimeric antibodies in cancer imaging (Power and Hudson, 2000), therapeutics, targeting (Holliger et al., 1996; FitzGerald et al., 1997; Kortt et al., 2001), and recruitment of effector functions (Holliger et al., 1997; Kontermann et al., 1997; Cochlovius et al., 2000) has been explored.

The various formats of engineered antibodies are illustrated in Figure 1.

Expression systems for production of recombinant antibodies

Several systems for production of recombinant antibody fragments have been described using bacteria, yeast, plant, insect, and mammalian cells. Each system has potential advantages and limitations. Bacteria are particularly suitable for the production of antibody fragments but cannot assemble whole glycosylated antibodies. Full-length antibodies have been expressed in yeast, but glycolsylation tends to introduce highly mannosylated and multiply-branched oligosaccharides. These antibodies were shown to be defective in effector functions such as complement-mediated lysis. Full-length antibodies have also been produced in insect cells via baculovirus vectors. These also contained carbohydrate structures that were very different form those produced in mammalian cells. Native antibodies with full functionality have been expressed in myeloma and non-lymphoid mammalian cells where mechanisms required for correct assembly, post-translational modification, and secretion all exist. The production of antibodies and antibody fragments in different expression systems has been reviewed by Kipriyanov and Little (Kipriyanov and Little, 1999).

Expression of antibody fragments in E. coli

One trigger to the rapid growth of antibody engineering was the discovery that functional antibody fragments could be secreted into the preplasmic space of *E. coli* by fusion of a bacterial signal peptide to the antibody N-terminus (Better et al., 1988; Skerra and Pluckthun, 1988). After this, the production of antigen-specific antibodies in bacteria was attempted (Fuchs *et al.*, 1992). The goal of capturing large antibody repertoires from the immune system was accomplished when it was shown that immunoglobulin families could be PCR-amplified from the lymphocytes of immunised mice, cloned into plasmids and transformed into bacteria. Immunogen-reactive antibodies were then selected by an ELISA using the supernatant of cultured bacteria (Ward *et al.*, 1989). By inserting the antibody operon into bactriophage λ , this procedure was improved. Selection systems of various formats have been designed to ease the identification of clones of potential interest based upon retroviral (Russell *et al.*, 1993), baculoviral (Boublik *et al.*, 1995), yeast (Kieke *et al.*, 1997), and cell free ribosome display (Mattheakis *et al.*, 1994; He and Taussig, 1997). The most successful selection and expression system remains that founded upon filamentous bacteriophages of the M13 family (Smith and Petrenko, 1997).



Figure 1.1 The various formats of engineered antibodies

IgG is composed of two identical heavy chains (VH+CH1+CH2+CH3) and two identical light chains (VL+CL). Both chains are organized as domains containing about 110 amino acids with each domain possessing an intra-disulfide bond (not shown). Inter-disulfide bonds (red lines) link the light chain to the heavy chain and the two heavy chains. The variable domains (VH and VL) contain the complementary determining regions (CDRs) which bind to the antigen (CDR represented by small dots). The Fv fragment (VH and VL domains) possesses the binding activity. The scFv corresponds to the VH linked to the VL by a flexible peptide linker (black lines). Dia-, tri- and tetrabodies can be obtained by using short linkers (represented by black lines or dots). The Figure has been taken from the work of Chames and Baty (Chames and Baty, 2000).

Antibody phage display

The principles of phage display are simple and elegant. DNA encoding millions of variants of certain ligands (*eg* peptides, proteins or fragments thereof) is batch-cloned to create fusions to one of the genes encoding a phage coat protein (pIII, pVI or pVIII). Upon expression, the fusion protein will be incorporated into new phage particles that are assembled in the bacterium. This results in the ligand being presented on the phage surface, while its genetic material resides within the phage particle. This connection between ligand genotype and phenotype allows the enrichment of specific phage using selection on an immobilized target. Phage that display a relevant ligand will be retained, while non-adherent phage will be washed away. Bound phage can be recovered from the surface, reinfected into bacteria and re-grown for further rounds of selection.

The filamentous phage contains a single strand DNA genome that is enclosed in a tubular array of approximately 2700 molecules of the major coat protein pVIII (encoded by gene 8 or g8p). At the tips of the phage, four minor proteins (g3p, g6p, g7p, g9p) are found. Protein pIII or g3p is present in about five copies per virion and initiates infection of *E. coli* by binding to the F pilus. The pIII protein has a three domain structure. The two N-terminal domains appear to be involved in the infection process but peptides and proteins can be introduced at the N-terminus or between the second and third domains without destroying this function (Smith, 1985; Parmley and Smith, 1988; Riechmann and Holliger, 1997). An important regulatory element of the genome, the intergenic region (IR), carries an origin of replication and a DNA packaging signal. A plasmid that carries IR, is known as a phagemid because the IR allows packaging of the phagemid into phage particles as single-stranded closed circular DNA if other viral functions are brought to the system by co-infection with a helper phage. Packaged phagemids can infect bacteria and are known as transducing particles since on entry to the bacterial host, phagemid functions (*eg* antibiotic resistance) are expressed by the replicating plasmid.

Filamentous phage are not lytic to the bacterial host - they leave the cell by extrusion through the membrane leaving the cell unharmed. Assembly begins with the coating of the single-strand of genomic (or phagemid) DNA by g5p. This nucleoprotein complex then migrates to the inner membrane. Coat proteins then replace g5p in a vectorial fashion: g7p and g9p bind first forming one tip of the viral particle, followed by polymerisation of g8p on to the DNA rod, and finally g6p and g3p cap the particle. G3p and g8p are exported

through the cytoplasmic membrane of the bacterial host and become anchored on the periplasmic face from where they are assembled to form the surface of the phage. These abilities make them ideal targets for fusion with antibody domains not least because secretion into the periplasmic space is required for the correct folding and assembly of antibodies produced in *E. coli*.

For successful phage display, the properties of the helper phage are also important. Helper phage such as M13K07 or KM13 are ideal because they form the viral structure but package their own DNA into the filament less efficiently than the phagemid. Superinfection is usually triggered by addition of 10 helper phage per bacterium. This infection process could be by the binding of pIII fusion proteins translated from the phagemid to the pilin subunit of F-pili. This is limited by the accumulation of the protein in the cytoplasmic membrane. According to Kay *et al.* (Kay *et al.*, 1996), the most important aspects of filamentous phage biology for display methods are: (a) the phages can infect special strains of *E. coli* containing an F-plasmid because they attach to the F-pilus and reach the membrane by depolymerization of the F-pilus. (b) depolymerization of the F-pilus is immediately after infection, resulting in infection of *E. coli* with only one phage. Thus cloning of phage is possible *via* cloning of *E. coli*. (c) The size of DNA packed into a filamentous phage particle is adapted to the size of the packaged DNA during extrusion of the phage from *E. coli*.

In antibody phage display, combinations of V_H/V_L able to interact with the target of interest are selectively enriched through a series of immunoaffinity steps referred to as "library panning". By washing away non-specific phage, the remaining antigen-specific phages are extracted and then recovered using acid or alkali (Marks et al., 1991). These treatments break the interaction between phage and the target ligand, but fail to prevent the infection process when phage are mixed with bacteria. Other elution methods have been described. Proteolytic cleavage sites for trypsin (Breitling et al., 1991) or for Genenase I (Ward et al., 1996) have been introduced between the antibody domain and pIII. Also the competitive elution of bound phage with a monoclonal antibody has been described (Meulemans et al., 1994). The presence of an amber stop codon between the DNA coding for the antibody and pIII facilitates the characterization of selected antibodies. In suppressor strains of bacteria, the antibody-pIII fusion will be translated but on transfer to nonsuppressor strains of E. coli, only the antibody domain is synthesised (Hoogenboom et al., 1991). Since the recombinant antibodies lack the features often recognised by speciesspecific reagents, marker peptides are often present either at the C-terminus (Ward *et al.*, 1989) or N-terminus (Parmley and Smith, 1988) or within the linker peptide between

heavy and light chain variable domains (Parmley and Smith, 1988) of a scFv. In a recent report, several of these features were incorporated into an improved expression phagemid (Hayashi *et al.*, 1995). This vector also provides the antibodies with a hexahistidine sequence for purification by metal chelate chromatography and a C-terminal cysteine to facilitate conjugation with other molecules.

Phage display antibody libraries

Various methods have been used for the construction of phage display libraries to clone antibody repertoires from humans, mice, rabbits, chickens, camels and other animal species. These libraries have usually been generated in one of four formats: immune, naïve, semi-synthetic and synthetic libraries.

Immune libraries

In this strategy, antibody genes are isolated using PCR and sets of primers homologous to the heavy chain and light chain (κ and λ) using RNA from immunised donors. A set of primers designed from the amino acid sequence of human immunoglobulins has been described by Welschof *et al* (Welschof *et al.*, 1995). One advantage of immune libraries is that they are particularly rich in antibody chains that bind to the immunogen with high affinity, since IgGs will have undergone affinity maturation during the development of plasma B cells. Clinically useful antibodies against several diseases have been isolated from this kind of library by using phage display selection systems.

Naïve libraries

Phage display libraries may be produced from human or animal lymphocytes following RT-PCR amplification of V_H and V_L genes. These libraries called "naïve libraries" because they are composed of V_H and V_L genes from non-immune donors who do not have ongoing immune responses against a particular antigen. Naïve libraries provide a readily available resource of antibody fragments with binding activities against many different antigens (Marks *et al.*, 1991; Marks *et al.*, 1993). It is estimated that about 10^{6} - 10^{8} antibodies with different binding properties are present in the human immune system at any time. This number is enough to bind most antigens including synthetic compounds that the immune system has never encountered. Since IgMs are expressed mostly on the surface of non-activated B-lymphocytes, one approach has been to amplify

and randomly combine chains of the naïve IgM repertoire (Marks *et al.*, 1991). Naïve libraries are constructed by two or three cloning steps. In the two-step strategy, the amplified repertoire of light chain genes is cloned into the phage- display vector in the first step, because the heavy chain contributes more to diversity owing to its highly variable CDR3 region. In the second step, the heavy chain repertoire is cloned into the amplified light chain library (Johansen *et al.*, 1995; Welschof *et al.*, 1997). In the three-step strategy, separate heavy and light chain libraries are engineered, and the repertoire of the V_H library (Welschof *et al.*, 1997). Another common method that has been used to clone naive scFv phage display libraries is assembly PCR. V_H and V_L genes are amplified separately, connected in a subsequent PCR step and then cloned into the vector (McCafferty et al., 1994; Vaughan et al., 1996).

The affinity of antibodies selected from a naïve library is relative to the size of the library. Affinities in the range of 10^{6} - 10^{7} /M are typical for a small library with 3×10^{7} clones (Marks *et al.*, 1991; Griffiths *et al.*, 1993; de Wildt *et al.*, 1996), whereas 10^{8} - 10^{10} /M has been achieved for a very large library with 10^{10} clones made by brute force cloning (Vaughan et al., 1996). Several problems may impact upon the use of naïve libraries. Firstly, there is very little information on the exact nature of the V-gene repertoire contained in the library. Poor expression and toxicity to the host bacteria can also arise.

Semi-synthetic and synthetic libraries

This approach is founded upon the assembly *in vitro* of V-gene segments that carry a predetermined level of randomisation in CDR regions and (in some libraries) bordering framework-regions. Diversity can be introduced into germline V-gene segments (Hoogenboom and Winter, 1992), or rearranged V-genes (Barbas *et al.*, 1992). The regions and degree of diversity may be chosen to correspond to areas of highest natural diversity of the antibody repertoire. Most natural structural and sequence diversity is found in the loop most central to the antigen combining site, the CDR3 of the heavy chain, while the five other CDRs have limited variation. In some cases, the framework of a well-known antibody has been used as a scaffold on which to integrate new, randomly created CDR3 of the heavy chain and CDR3 of the light chain regions (Barbas *et al.*, 1992; Desiderio *et al.*, 2001). Jirholt *et al.* (Jirholt *et al.*, 1998) and Söderlind *et al.* (Jirholt *et al.*, 1998) amplified all CDRs derived from B cells and then shuffled them into a single antibody framework in an assembly PCR step. Fully synthetic libraries are constructed from different or unique V_H and V_L germline frameworks combined with six synthetically created CDR cassettes

(Knappik *et al.*, 2000). As an example of a completely synthetic library, Knappick *et al.* (Knappik *et al.*, 2000) used seven different V_H and V_L germline frameworks combined with six synthetically created CDR cassettes. In one of the largest synthetic libraries (Griffiths *et al.*, 1994), 49 human heavy chain segments were combined with a collection of 47 human kappa and lambda light chain segments with partially randomized CDR3 regions. The heavy and light chain V-gene repertoires were combined on a phage vector in bacteria using the *lox*-Cre site-specific recombination system to create a large 6.5×10^{10} clone repertoire of Fab fragments. Although some good antibodies were isolated from this library that had nanomolar affinities for their targets (Griffiths *et al.*, 1994; de Wildt *et al.*, 1996), the library proved to be difficult to re-propagate without significant loss of diversity. Ultimately, there must be a physical limitation to the enrichment that may be achieved in selection, and this may limit value of extremely large synthetic libraries. The source of antibody genes for naïve, semi-synthetic and synthetic libraries - sometimes referred to as "single pot libraries" because antibodies against virtually any antigen can be extracted - are presented in Table 1.1 (Hust and Dubel, 2004).

Synthetic antibody libraries have a significant advantage over naïve libraries that use naturally rearranged V-genes. Importantly, the choice of V-gene segments may be guided by factors that will increase the overall performance of the library, such as good expression and folding and low toxicity in *E. coli*. This will increase the functional library size. Large differences in V-gene usage both *in vivo* and in phage repertoires (Griffiths *et al.*, 1994) also suggest that some frameworks may be better suited to form antigen-binders than others. Second generation synthetic antibody libraries have been built using 'master' frameworks representing each of the Kabat subclasses. In principle, this should make it possible to choose only well expressed frameworks. To overcome the problem of introducing stop-codons during *in vitro* diversification, V-genes were assembled with oligonuceotides made from trinucleotides instead of from single bases (Virnekas *et al.*, 1994). To improve the performance of synthetic libraries, pre-selection of amplified and displayed synthetic V-domains on Ig-domain binding proteins (protein A for V_H, protein L for V_K, etc.) (Akerstrom *et al.*, 1994) enables elimination of clones that carry stop codons and frameshifts, and selection of correctly folded V-domains (Tomlinson, unpublished).

Library vector	Library type	Antibody type	Library cloning strategy	Library size
pHEN1	Naive	scFv	Assembly PCR	$2 \times 10^{5}/2 \times 10^{6}$
pCANTAB3his	Naive ^a	scFv	Assembly PCR	1.2×10^{6}
pSEX81	Naive	ScFv ^b	Four-step cloning	$1.6 \times 10^{7}/1.8 \times 10^{7}/4 \times 10^{7}$
pSEX81	Naive	scFv ^b	Two-step cloning	4×10^{7}
pCANTAB 5	Naive ^a	scFv	Assembly PCR	4.5×10^{7}
oHEN1	Naive	scFv	Assembly PCR	$10^{7} - 10^{8}$
nFAB60	Naive ^a	Fab	Two-step cloning	>10 ⁸
fdTet	Naive	scEv	Rectoning of a naive library ^c	5×10^{8}
nSFX81	Naive	scEv ^b	Two-step cloning	4×10^{9}
nHEN1	Naive	scEv	Assembly PCB	6.7×10^9
DCANTAB 6	Naive	scEv	Assembly PCB	1.4×10^{10}
DCES1	Naiva	Fab	Three-step cloping (Lichain V.)	3.7×10^{10}
DANE	Naive	scEv	Crallov	3 × 10 ¹¹
nAP-III onEv	Naive	ec Fv	Assembly PCB	NDd
pAr mig sorv	Somi-cunthetic (gormline V., DP47	scEv	Assembly PCR CDR shuffling	9 V 10 ⁸
hevinines	and V) DPI 3 framework)	SULV	Assembly FCN, CDN shalling	3 × 10
pHEN1-V _x 3	Semi-synthetic (V_{λ} 3 anti-BSA Ab light chain)	scFv	PCR with random CDR H3 primers	10 ⁷
pScUAGDcp3	Semi-şynthetic	scFv connected to C	Three-step cloning with random CDR3 primers	1.7 × 10 ⁷
pDN322	Semi-synthetic (anti-AMCV CP ab	scFv	Random CDR3 primer, assembly	3.75×10^{7}
pComb3	Semi-synthetic (anti-tetanus Ab framework ^a)	Fab	PCR with random CDR H3 primers	5 × 10 ⁷
pComb3	Semi-synthetic (anti-tetanus Ab	Fab	PCR with random CDR H3 primers	>10 ⁸
pHEN1-V _x 3	Semi-synthetic (V _x 3 anti-BSA Ab	scFv	PCR with random CDR H3 primers	>10 ⁸
pIT2 (Tomlinson I/J)	Semi-synthetic (3 V_H and 4 V_k genes)	scFv	PCR with random CDR2 and CDR3 primers	$1.47 \times 10^8 / 1.37 \times 10^8$
pAALFab	Semi-synthetic (anti-hen egg white lysozyme Ab framework)	Fab	PCR with random CDR primers, assembly PCR	2 × 10 ⁸
pLG18	Semi-synthetic (anti-HER2 Ab	Fab	PCR with random CDR primers, two-	2-3 × 10 ⁸
pDN322	Semi-synthetic (V _H DP47 and V.DPK22 V genes)	scFv	Random CDR3 primer, assembly PCR	3 × 10 ⁸
pHEN1-V _x 3	Semi-synthetic (V_H) /naive (V_L)	scFv	Three-step cloning, PCR with random CDR H3 primers	3.6 × 10 ⁸
Pdnek (ETH2)	Semi-synthetic (V _H DP47, V _A DPL16 and V., DPK 22 V genes)	scFv	Random CDR3 primer, assembly PCR	5 × 10 ⁸
pHEN2 (Griffin 1)	Semi-synthetic	scFv	Recloning of the <i>lox</i> library in scFv format ^f	1.2 × 10 ⁹
pFAB5c-His (n-CoDeR)	Semi-synthetic (germline V _H DP47 and V, DPL3 framework)	scFv	Assembly PCR, CDR shuffling	2×10^9
fdDOG-2lox, pUC19-2lox	Semi-synthetic	Fab	PCR with random CDR3 primers, Cre- <i>lox</i>	6.5×10^{10}
pMorph series (HuCAL)	Synthetic	scFv	Two-step cloning plus two-step CDR3 replacement	2 × 10 ⁹

Table 1.1. The sorce of antibody genes for construction of different antibody libraries

^aMouse library.

aipin 1

 $^{b}\mbox{with}$ N-terminus of $C_{H}1$ and $C_{L}.$

°Sheets et al. [36].

^dNot determined. ePersson et al. [81].

Griffiths et al. [38].

⁹http://www.mrc-cpe. cam.ac.uk. The table has been taken from the work of Hust and Dubel (2004).

÷

spine in the

Phage antibody selection procedure

The selection of recombinant antibodies from phage libraries consists of two main steps: panning and screening. During panning, library phage are incubated with the antigen of choice, unbound phage are discarded during several washing steps and remaining phage are recovered by elution to retrieve those with specific binding activity. Any method that separates clones that bind from those that do not, can be used as a selection method, and as such, many different selection methods have been used. In the top panel of Figure 2, the most popular procedures are shown. These include biopanning on immobilized antigen coated onto solid supports, columns or BIAcore sensorchips (Clackson et al., 1991; Marks et al., 1991; Griffiths et al., 1994; Malmborg et al., 1996), selection using biotinylated antigen (Hawkins et al., 1992), panning on fixed prokayotic cells (Bradbury et al., 1993) and on mammalian cells (Cai and Garen, 1995), subtractive selection using sorting procedures (de Kruif et al., 1995b; Van Ewijk et al., 1997), enrichment on tissue sections or pieces of tissue (Van Ewijk et al., 1997), and, in principle, selections using living animals, as reported for peptide phage libraries (Pasqualini and Ruoslahti, 1996). The selection methods described in Figure 2, panels A-F, have been extensively described and have been reviewed elsewhere (Winter et al., 1994; Hoogenboom, 1997).

The simplest approach to selecting specific phage is to use purified antigen coated directly onto a plastic surface, incorporated in an affinity column (McCafferty *et al.*, 1990; Marks *et al.*, 1991) or biotinylated and subsequently captured onto a streptavidin-coated solid surface (Hawkins *et al.*, 1992). While the purification of soluble proteins in a functional form may be achievable, many membrane proteins are modified by purification leading to loss of biological activity. Leaving these proteins *in situ* and using whole cells as the target for selection may be of some value but the biochemical complexity of the cell surface may bring its own problems. A variety of techniques have been developed to direct phage selection to particular proteins on the cell surface and other complex substrates. The simplest technique is to use a combination of negative and positive selection) prior to selection on cells expressing the antigen (positive selection). When variation between individuals is a consideration, pre-absorption of a phage is best achieved by repeated rounds of absorption on cells from a number (5–10) of antigen-negative donors prior to the positive selection (Watkins and Ouwehand, 2000).



Figure 1.2 Selection strategies for obtaining specific phage ligands.

Affinity selection of phage (antibody) libraries by (A) panning on antigen adsorbed onto a solid support. After washing, specific phage are eluted with acid or basic solutions; (B) alternatively elution with antibody or an excess of the antigen is possible. (C) To avoid conformational changes during coating, selection of specific antibodies to biotinylated antigen in solution is preferable. Bound and unbound phage antibodies are separated using streptavidin-coated magnetic beads. (D) Antigen can be immobilized onto a column for affinity selection. (E) Selection on cells can be done directly by panning on cell monolayers or cells in suspension. (F) Subtraction via FACS: the cells of interest are fluorescently labeled and separated from the others by cell sorting. (G) Tissue and organ specific phage antibodies might be obtained by selection on tissue slides. (H) Non-purifiable or unknown antigens may be separated on SDS-PAGE and blotted onto membranes for selection. (I) *In vivo* selection. (J) The procedure of 'Pathfinder' selection, and (K) infection-mediated selection. Specific phage carry a white ligand, irrelevant phage a black one. The Figure has been taken from the work of Hoogenboom, *et al.* (Hoogenboom *et al.*, 1998).
Phage antibodies bound to antigen can be eluted in different ways: with a single aliquot or gradients of an acidic solution such as HCl or glycine buffers (Kang *et al.*, 1991; Roberts *et al.*, 1992), with basic solutions like triethylamine (Marks *et al.*, 1991), with chaotropic agents, with DTT (dithiothreitol; Cleland's reagent) when biotin is linked to antigen by a disulphide bridge (Griffiths *et al.*, 1993), by enzymatic cleavage of a protease site engineered between the antibody and gene III (Ward *et al.*, 1996), or by competition with excess antigen (Clackson *et al.*, 1991) or antibodies to the antigen (Meulemans *et al.*, 1994).

The power of these method is evident from the observation that a single round of selection can enrich for specific phage by 20 to 1000-fold and repeating the selection procedure increases further the enrichment (McCafferty *et al.*, 1990; Marks *et al.*, 1991). Many factors affect the selection efficiency of the panning process. For instance, the selection of antibodies with low binding affinities is encouraged by fewer washes, multivalent display or a high coating level of antigen. In contrast, the isolation of antibodies with a high affinity for antigen is favored by exhaustive washing, a low level of antigen coating and monovalent display (Winter *et al.*, 1994). Phage antibodies with higher affinity may be enriched during successive rounds of selection by decreasing the concentration of antigen. This is similar in concept to during B-cell selection *in vivo* (Hawkins *et al.*, 1992). In one of the most complete studies on antibody affinity maturation carried out (Schier *et al.*, 1996), it was necessary to empirically determine the antigen concentration to be used for selection, as well as the elution condition for phage retrieval (Schier and Marks, 1996).

Phage antibody screening

After selection, a mixture of binding ligands with differing properties are likely to be recovered. It may be necessary to screen large numbers of antibodies to identify those variants with the most optimal characteristics. The best screening assays are fast, strong, amenable to automation (*eg* 96-well format), and able to use unpurified phage antibodies, or the soluble antibody fragments from the bacterial supernatant. The screening assay should test as closely as possible the functional requirements of the ligand. Binding of polyclonal or monoclonal phage antibodies to the antigen has been tested with different assays, ranging from a simple ELISA (Marks *et al.*, 1991), to bioassays that screen for direct neutralization upon binding (Zaccolo *et al.*, 1997), and whole cell ELISA or flow cytometry. Normally, for a first screen, ELISA-based assays are used in combination with restriction-fingerprinting of the antibody-DNA to identify different clones (Marks *et al.*, *al.*, *al.*,

20

1991). Further, the specificity of antibodies may be tested (Carnemolla *et al.*, 1996; de Wildt *et al.*, 1996; Van Ewijk *et al.*, 1997).

To improve the speed of screening, phagemid vectors that incorporate dual function have been developed. These allow both monovalent display of antibody fragments and the production of soluble antibody fragments for screening without the necessity to subclone the antibody V-genes. In such systems, an amber codon is positioned between the antibody and pIII genes (Hoogenboom *et al.*, 1991). A variety of tags have been described that can be appended to the antibody fragment for detection, including the myc-derived tag recognized by the antibody 9E10 (Marks *et al.*, 1991), and the Flag sequence (Lah *et al.*, 1994; Lindner *et al.*, 1997). This set-up allows the use of unpurified phage antibodies or antibody fragments derived from crude supernatant or periplasmic extracts. Another useful modification is the incorporation of a histidine tag between the antibody and gIII, for purification of antibodies using immobilized metal affinity chromatography (Hochuli *et al.*, 1988; McCafferty *et al.*, 1994).

Recloning of selected phage antibodies

Recombinant antibodies isolated by phage display can be recloned for expression in other hosts. Expression levels in *E. coli* are dependent on the primary sequence of the individual antibody, and can be extremely variable (from 10 μ g to 100 mg/l). When yields in this host are low, recloning may increase the expression level (Strachan *et al.*, 2002). Unless yields are sufficient, it is worth recalling that phage display vectors are rarely designed with high-level expression as a primary purpose (Pluckthun and Pack, 1997). Eukaryotic expression vectors have been described that may be used for one-step recloning of V-genes derived from any phage repertoire for expression as Fab fragments or whole antibodies, and for targeting to different intracellular compartments (Persic *et al.*, 1997a; Persic *et al.*, 1997b). This facilitates either transient or stable expression in mammalian cells. By carefully choosing restriction sites that are rare in human V genes, immunoglobulin genes may be batch-cloned into these expression vectors. All the important elements in the vectors (promoter, leader sequence, constant domains and selectable markers) are flanked by unique restriction sites, allowing simple substitution of elements and further engineering.

Production of recombinant antibodies

When yields permit, rcombinant antibodies can be conveniently expressed in microorganisms, particularly in E. coli. ScFv antibodies contain two disulfide bonds, whereas Fabs contain five disulfides that must all form for stable folding. Normally, the oxidation of cysteine thiols into disulfides occurs only after a protein has been exported from the highly reduced environment of the cytoplasm to a more oxidizing secretory compartment. Therefore, in order for antibody fragments to fold into their native, functional state in E. coli, they must be exported into the periplasmic space. This can be accomplished by in-frame fusion of a well-characterized bacterial leader peptides (PelB, Pho A, Omp A) to the N terminus of the antibody fragment. Proteins located within the periplasm can be recovered by osmotic shock or from total cell lysates. Prolonged highlevel expression of antibodies at 37 °C often renders the outer membrane permeable, and the protein can be recovered from the culture media (Skerra and Pluckthun, 1988; Skerra, 1993). Very high levels of scFv, exceeding 1-2 g/L, have been achieved in a fermenter by periplasmic expression (Kipriyanov, 2002) but levels of expression can vary widely on a case by case basis. Antibodies, especially scFvs, often fail to fold properly and aggregate within the bacterial periplasm, or they can be toxic to the host cell. Toxicity most likely occurs because the export of these proteins interferes with the normal function of the secretory machinery of the cell. Protein misfolding and aggregation can be reduced by growing the cells at 30 or 25°C (Somerville et al., 1994), using tightly regulated promoters such as the pBAD arabinose-inducible promoter (Clark et al., 1997), or by co-expression of proteins that assist folding. Such proteins include enzymes that catalyse disulfide bond formation, isomerization or chaperones such as Skp (Skerra and Pluckthun, 1991; Humphreys et al., 1996; Bothmann and Pluckthun, 1998; Hayhurst and Harris, 1999). Addition of non-metabolized additives that induce osmotic stress, such as sucrose or sorbitol and glycine betaine, can increase the proportion of correctly folded antibodies (Kipriyanov et al., 1997; Kipriyanov et al., 1999). Amino acid replacements can have dramatic effects on protein solubility, and therefore on the levels of functional antibody expressed (Duenas et al., 1995; Forsberg et al., 1997). Also CDR grafting to the framework of well-expressed antibodies has been used to generate scFvs with improved stability that result in better production (Jung and Pluckthun, 1997; Worn and Pluckthun, 1999).

High-level production of antibody fragments in the cytoplasm of *E. coli* often results in extensive aggregation and the formation of inclusion bodies. These can be solubilized by

adding strong detergents and a reducing agent, and correctly folded antibody fragments have been recovered by removal of the denaturant and refolding. This topic has been reviewed (Rudolph and Lilie, 1996; Clark, 1998; Lilie *et al.*, 1998).

Improving affinities

Selection from very large libraries with more than 10^{10} antibody variants can yield antibodies with nanomolar affinities or less (Griffiths et al., 1994; Vaughan et al., 1996). The affinities of antibodies from more modest-sized naïve, synthetic or immune libraries are typically sufficient for use as research reagents but often too low for therapeutic applications such as tumour targeting and virus neutralization. In vivo, antibodies are matured stepwise; by the progressive introduction of mutations that each causes a small incremental improvement of the affinity. Mutations may affect affinity indirectly by influencing the positioning of side chains contacting the antigen, by providing new contact residues or by replacing repulsive or low-affinity contact residues with more favourable interactions. This process can be imitated in vitro to improve the properties of recombinant antibodies by: (1) introducing diversity in the antibody V-genes, thereby creating a secondary library; (2) selection of the higher-affinity variants; (3) screening to discriminate variants with differences in affinity or kinetics of binding. The selection may be chosen to favour kinetic parameters (Hawkins and Winter, 1992) such as off-rate or affinity. This hinges on the use of limited and decreasing amounts of antigen, and on performing the selections in solution rather than by avidity-prone panning. For instance, antibodies of the highest affinity can be preferentially selected by using the antigen concentration at or below the desired dissociation constant (Hawkins and Winter, 1992).

The best area for mutagenesis will differ for each individual antibody. Diversity may be introduced more or less randomly in the V-genes by error-prone PCR, using mutator strains of bacteria that are deficient in DNA repair functions, chain shuffling or by DNA shuffling. Alternatively, the CDR regions may be targeted for oligonucleotide-directed or random mutagenesis. Another way to raise the affinity is to artificially extend the regions that make contact with the antibody. Other strategies for improving the affinity of antibodies have been reviewed by Maynard and Georgiou (Maynard and Georgiou, 2000) and Hoogenboom (Hoogenboom, 1997; Hoogenboom *et al.*, 1998).

Storage of purified recombinant antibodies

The long-term storage of some forms of recombinant antibody can be problematic. IgG molecules and Fab or $F(ab')_2$ fragments present the fewest difficulties and the addition of antibacterial agents, such as thiomersal or sodium azide, is recommended in every case. However, for long-time storage, the antibodies should be frozen at -70 °C in aliquots. Care must be taken that the solutions are not too dilute when frozen (not less than roughly 0.1 g/l total protein). ScFvs are a special case because they aggregate at high protein concentrations. This aggregation can be attributed to two properties. First, a portion of the surface of Fv fragments comprises a surface that is not solvent exposed in the intact immunoglobulin molecule. This can mediate increased non-specific protein interactions. Secondly, the interaction between V_H and V_L is of low affinity, enabling the assembly of oligomers and finally aggregates. For Fabs, the constant domains assist the stability of the heterodimer. Having said this, some scFv fragments have proved to be very stable and have been stored in a functional form for more than one year at 4 °C without protective protein. For scFvs without this advantage, the addition of a protective protein in high concentrations (BSA at 10-20 mg/ml) is recommended followed by storage in aliquots at-70 °C. When the addition of protective protein is not possible, recombinant antibody fragments can be stored at -20 °C after the addition of cryoprotectants such as glycerine (Breitling and Dübel, 1999).

Application of phage display antibodies to studies of infectious diseases

Although widely used for the isolation of antibodies for cancer biology, phage display has yet to take a prominent role in the identification of antibodies against antigens and virulence factors from pathogens other than viruses. A selection of examples in which phage display has been used are discussed briefly in the following sections.

Parasites and fungi

Haemonchus contortus

An immune scFv phage antibody library was constructed from the abomasal lymph node of a sheep immunized with *Haemonchous contortus* (White *et al.*, 2001). The phage antibodies were selected by panning the library against a purified outer membrane protein. The result of screening of 960 clones showed that only low affinity antibodies were isolated. The authors attributed this outcome to limitations in their selection strategies. Given the success of other investigators in generating ovine phage display libraries and isolating high affinity scFvs, this seems the most likely explanation of the findings of the above work.

Candida albicans

A combinatorial human phage display scFv library was used to identify antigens specific for the filamentous form of *Candida albicans* (Bliss *et al.*, 2003). Two isolated single-chain antibody variable fragments (scFv) were characterized in detail. Filament-specific antigen expression was detected by an indirect immunofluorescence assay. Using these antibodies antigen epitopes were detected on clinical specimens obtained from infants with thrush and urinary candidiasis without passage of the organisms on laboratory media, confirming epitope expression in human infection. The availability of a monoclonal reagent that recognizes filaments from both *C. albicans* and *C. dubliniensis* and another specific only to *C. albicans* adds to the repertoire of potential diagnostic reagents for differentiation between these closely related species.

Viruses

The isolation of recombinant antibodies with antiviral activities have been reviewed (Parren and Burton, 2001). In the last few years, numerous investigations have used phage display to study a number of viruses of importance in human and animal disease. Two examples of recombinant antiviral antibodies are presented below.

HIV-1

A phage display antibody library was prepared from patients with lupus and scFv were isolated with the ability to bind gp120 and the conserved gp120 determinant composed of residues 421-436. The scFv neutralized R5 and X4-dependent HIV-1 strains from clades B, C, and D. The autors attributed the lupus repertoire may be useful as a source of neutralizing antibodies to HIV (Karle *et al.*, 2004).

FMDV

To study the bovine antibody response at a molecular level, phage display technology was used to produce Fabs against bovine foot-and-mouth disease virus (FMDV). Heavy

26

chains with FMDV specific binding were isolated after selection from a library made from vaccinated cattle. Some of these proteins possessed viral neutralizing activity and showed homologies with integrin β 6 chain in the CDRs. Though the involvement of these antibodies in the bovine immune response to FMDV remains to be established, the selected VH domains could shed light on the basis of FMDV type receptor specificities (Kim *et al.*, 2004).

Bacteria

Considering the range of bacterial pathogens of importance to human and animal health, the detailed understanding of the process of pathogenesis and the rapid accumulation of genomic data on these organisms, it is surprising that phage display technology has yet to make substantial impact in this area. The following examples illustrate the scope of what has been accomplished and the potential in this area.

Clostridium perfringens

A scFv antibody against alpha-toxin of *Clostridium perfringens* type A, has been assembled from a hybridoma cell line producing a mouse monoclonal antibody against this toxin. The scFv gene was amplified, inserted into the expression vector pHOG21 and transformed into *E. coli* XL1-Blue. The scFv was highly expressed in recombinant bacteria and a neutralization assay showed that the expressed protein could neutralize the phospholipase C activities of alpha-toxin (Zhao and Xu, 2001).

Bordetella pertussis

A scFv phage display library was constructed from the peripheral blood of two patients recently recovered from pertussis infection. Ten scFv were isolated by panning the library against pertussis toxin. One scFv accounted for 33% of clones after panning. Six of the panned scFv bound to pertussis toxin. The ability of the scFv to neutralise pertussis toxin was assessed using the Chinese hamster ovary cell assay. The three scFvs were able to neutralise the pertussis toxin (Williamson and Matthews, 1999).

Bacillus anthracis

To isolate antibodies against spores of the genus Bacillus, a naive, human scFv phage display library was used in panning against live, native spores of *Bacillus anthracis*. Direct

in vitro panning and ELISA-based selection isolated a panel of nine scFv-phage clones of which two were chosen for further study. These clones differed in their relative specificity and affinity for bacillus spores. A variety of ELISA protocols indicated these scFv-phage clones recognized different spore epitopes. A Fab chain-shuffled sub-library was constructed from the nine positive clones and a subtractive panning strategy was used to remove cross-reactivity with *B. licheniformis* 5A24. The study provided a foundation to discover human antibodies specific for native spores of *B. anthracis* that can be developed as diagnostic and therapeutic reagents (Zhou *et al.*, 2002).

Clostridium botulinum

Several groups have attempted to use phage display antibodies against the botulinum toxin which is the most potent natural toxin known. In one recent example, the immune response to the binding domain (HC) of botulinum neurotoxin serotype A was studied at the molecular level using immune and non-immune human scFv phage libraries. A large panel of serotype specific phage expressing botulinum-binding scFv were selected from both libraries. Neutralizing activity of the isolated scFvs was evaluated using a mouse hemidiaphragm assay revealed that only a limited number of scFv from the immune library had toxin-neutralizing activity at biologically significant concentrations (Amersdorfer *et al.*, 2002).

Mycobacterium tuberculosis

An immune mouse library was generated and scFvs reactive with mycobacterial proteins were isolated by phage display. None of the extracted antibodies showed reaction with the immunodominant 65 kDa *M. tuberculosis* antigen, highlighting the potential of phage display systems to generate a diverse population of reagents that may prove useful for investigating the immune response to mycobacterial infection and vaccination (Cummings *et al.*, 1998)

Meningococci Group B

Using phage display, anti-idiotypic scFvs were obtained from mice immunized with the Seam 3 monoclonal antibody. Two Seam 3-specific scFvs competed with Group B capsular polysaccharide for binding to either the Seam 3 monoclonal or rabbit antibodies present in typing sera. Moreover, the scFvs could in turn act as an antigen in mice and rabbits, eliciting the production of antibodies that were reactive with both capsule and whole meningococci, but not with human polysialic acid. The predominance of IgG2a in these scFv-induced responses indicated a Th1 type response. In addition, passive transfer of sera from scFv-immunized animals partially protected neonatal mice from experimental infection with group B meningococci (Beninati *et al.*, 2004).

Streptococcus suis

In this example, a human semi-synthetic library was used to select recombinant antibodies directed against surface components and the extracellular factor (EF) of a pathogenic strain of *Streptococcus suis* serotype 2. Whole cells and purified EF were used as targets for panning of the library. Clones were identified in each panning which bound to the antigen of interest (de Greeff *et al.*, 2000).

Helicobacter pylori

Human scFv antibodies against proteins present in a *H. pylori* cell lysate and the *H. pylori* urease were isolated from an immune phage display library, constructed from peripheral blood lymphocytes of an *H. pylori*-infected patient. After selection, 23% of the scFv clones tested showed binding activity against a lysate from the *H. pylori* Sydney strain in ELISA and 9% bound the urease. Further characterization by PCR-fingerprint analysis and sequencing revealed that two closely related *H. pylori* binders and one anti-urease scFv could be identified. The selected scFvs were highly specific as analysed by ELISA and immunoblots using various bacterial lysates and recombinant proteins (Reiche *et al.*, 2002).

Cyanobacterial hepatotoxin

A naïve human semi-synthetic phage display library was used to isolate recombinant antibody fragments against the cyanobacterial hepatotoxin microcystin-LR. The scFvs that emerged from selection were modified by fusion to a human kappa constant domain to create single-chain antibodies (scAbs). The scAbs with the best properties were capable of detecting microcystin-LR at levels below the World Health Organization limit in drinking water (1 μ g/ lit) and cross-reacted with three other purified microcystin variants (microcystin-RR, -LW, and -LF) and the related cyanotoxin nodularin. These antibodies were used for purification of the toxins by immobilizing the scAbs on columns *via* a hexahistidine tag. The authors suggested that these antibodies could be used as biosensors and components in on-line monitoring systems for the cleanup and concentration of these toxins from environmental samples (McElhiney *et al.*, 2002).

Bacillus thuringiensis

A synthetic scFv library was used to map the epitopes on cadherin-like receptors involved in the interaction between *Bacillus thuringiensis* Cry1A toxin and insect intestinal cells. After isolating Cry1A-binding phages, one purified scFv showed affinities to Cry1Aa, Cry1Ab, and Cry1Ac toxins in the range of 20-51 nM. Analysis showed this scFv molecule has a CDR3 sequence with significant homology to part of the cadherin-like protein from *M. sexta* (Bt-R₁), *Bombyx mori* (Bt-R₁₇₅), and *Lymantria dispar*. By doing further experiments, the investigators identified the amino acid region of Bt-R₁ and Bt-R₁₇₅ involved in Cry1A toxin interaction (Gomez *et al.*, 2001).

Clostridium difficile (Toxin B)

Phage display technologies were used to produce a scFv against *Clostridium difficile* toxin B. The starting material was the mouse B cell hybridoma line 5A8, which secretes a monoclonal antibody against the toxin. The sensitivity of one of the scFvs was reported to be significantly higher than the original monoclonal antibody and could detect a minimum of 10 ng of toxin B/well in ELISA. Competitive ELISA established that the affinity of the 5A8 parent antibody and the best representative of the scFvs were similar and in the range of 10^{-8} M (Deng *et al.*, 2003).

Pseudomonas aeruginosa

A Fab was constructed from a conventional monoclonal antibody against the O antigen of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. The parent antibody bound to the O antigen of the most clinically important serotypes. Immunotherapy with the antibodies against the LPS of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* might form an alternative to LPS-based vaccines and antibiotics. The recombinant Fab antibody was shown to be specific for the LPS of most serotype O6 isolates (Tout and Lam, 1997).

Moraxella catarrhalis

Using a synthetic scFv phage library (de Kruif *et al.*, 1995a), specific antibodies were isolated that recognised the high molecular weight outer membrane protein (HMW-OMP)

of complement-resistant strains of *Moraxella catarrhalis*. HMW-OMP is not found on complement-sensitive strains, a property which was exploited in the selection procedure to deplete the library of scFvs against surface components common to complement-sensitive and complement-resistant strains (Boel *et al.*, 1998).

Listeria monocytogenes

In order to find a species-specific antibody against *Listeria monocytogenes* strains, a pool of random scFvs expressed on the surface of bacteriophage were used for biopanning. Panning against *L. monocytogenes* was used to enrich for phage clones with the desired binding affinity, and negative selection using *L. innocua* and *L. ivanovii* was used to remove phage expressing cross-reactive antibody fragments. After several stages of screening, the authors reported the isolation of a species-specific antibody for viable cells of *L. monocytogenes* (Paoli *et al.*, 2004).

Goals of this project

The studies outlined above show that phage display is gradually gaining acceptance as a technology for the understanding of microbial infection. Many of these investigations have isolated recombinant antibodies against virulence factors or surface proteins and then used these reagents for the specific identification of the pathogens concerned; rather few have used the isolated scFvs or Fabs as tools to define the structure, location or mode of action of the target and thereby aid an understanding of its contribution to disease. The general goal of this project was to address these issues using as a model, the bacterial colonisation factor K99. As described in the following chapter, much is known about the role of K99 fimbriae in the pathogenesis of *Escherichia coli* infection. The aims of this project were to purify this virulence factor, to isolate recombinant antibodies against it, and to determine the extent to which these reagents could be used in confirming the identity of the target, its location and its mode of action.

Chapter 2

برادر المع

1

K99 Fimbriae

2. K99 Fimbriae

Introduction

Escherichia coli infection

Escherichia coli is a Gram-negative, rod-shaped bacterium. It belongs to the Enterobacteriaceae. Most members of this family are 'normal' members of the intestinal flora of mammals. Colonisation of the intestinal tract by *E. coli* takes place soon after birth. Pathogenic E. coli strains have the general ability to form a persistent interaction with the epithelium whereas non-pathogenic strains would only bind transiently or proliferate free in the lumen (Finlay and Falkow, 1989; Mol and Oudega, 1996). The pathogenic strains of Escherichia coli recovered from the intestinal tract of animals fall into four categories that are designated enterotoxigenic (ETEC), enteropathogenic (EPEC), enterohemorrhagic (EHEC), and necrotoxigenic (NTEC). Two other categories described in human infection enteroinvasive (EIEC) and enteroaggregative (EAEC) have not been reported in animals (DebRoy and Maddox, 2001; Rodriguez-Angeles, 2002). The enterotoxigenic Escherichia coli (ETEC) strains cause neonatal diarrhoea in piglets and calves and travellers diarrhoea in humans. They appear less common in dogs and cats and so far, little information has been published about disease caused by ETEC strains in birds or reptiles (Nagy and Fekete, 1999). In humans, millions of people are affected by ETEC every year following ingestion of contaminated water or food (Organization, 1999). The subject of ETEC in farm animals has always attracted much interest because it can be related to human disease in many aspects and causes significant losses and animal welfar problems.

Enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli* strains remain one of the leading causes of diarrhoea in calves and piglets. The expression of the K99 fimbrial colonisation factor (or $F5^+$ ETEC) is noted in nearly all ETEC infection found in newborn calves, sometimes accompanied by co-expression of F41 fimbriae (Gaastra and de Graaf, 1982). The socalled F17 (described in the earlier literature as FY and Att 25) adhesin is found less commonly (Lintermans *et al.*, 1988). ETEC strains responsible for diarrhoea in newborn calves often produce the heat-stable STaP enterotoxin and usually belong to the O8, O9, O20 and O101 serogroups. Heat-labile toxin is also commonly produced. These strains often produce an acidic polysaccharide K (A) antigen (K25, K28, K30, K35), making the colonies of such strains more compact and less transparent. It seems that these capsular

31

polysaccharide antigens increase colonisation of the intestinal epithelium mediated by K99 (Hadad and Gyles, 1982).

Aetiology and pathology

The common characteristics of ETEC strains isolated from different species are that the bacteria adhere to the epithelial cells of the small intestine (overwhelmingly in newborn or very young animals), thereby colonising the gut. They also secrete proteins or peptides (enterotoxins), which stimulate increased water and electrolyte secretion and/or decreased fluid absorption in the small intestine. The ability of ETEC to adhere to intestinal epithelial cells is mostly due to production of fimbriae or pilli. With the help of these adhesins, the bacteria are able to attach themselves to the microvilli and thereby deliver the enterotoxins that cause disease to the target cells. The pathogenic process is therefore highly dependent upon synthesis by the host of receptors for adhesion and enterotoxins released by the bacteria. In this way, ETEC are limited in their host range, illustrating the co-evolution of ETEC strains and their hosts is illustrated (Nagy and Fekete, 1999). The characteristics of fimbriae and enterotoxins from ETEC strains isolated from farm animals are summarised in Tables 2.1 and 2.2.

Structure and formation of K99

K99 is a filamentous polymeric protein structure located at the surface of ETEC. It has a diameter of 5 nm and is made up of monomers of major subunit of 16.5 kDa and minor subunits (Altmann *et al.*, 1982; Nagy and Fekete, 1999). The genes responsible for the biogenesis of the K99 adhesin are present on an 87.8 kb non-conjugative plasmid (Isaacson and Start, 1992; Lee and Isaacson, 1995). The K99 genes have been cloned and shown to reside on a 7.1 kb *Bam*HI fragment (de Graaf *et al.*, 1980b; van Embden *et al.*, 1980; de Graaf *et al.*, 1984). This fragment encodes eight gene products (Fan A to Fan H), and each is required for the successful biosynthesis of K99 (van Embden *et al.*, 1980; de Graaf *et al.*, 1984; Roosendaal *et al.*, 1987; Lee and Isaacson, 1995). The genetic organisation of the K99 gene cluster is shown in Figure 2.1 with brief descriptions of the role contributed by the different proteins to the synthesis and assembly of fimbriae (Mol and Oudega, 1996).

Previous investigations have demonstrated that K99 expression is dependent on variety of factors, including growth rate (van Verseveld *et al.*, 1985), growth phase

Fimbriae	Mean diameter (nm)	Major subunit size (kDa)	Mannose sensitivity	Associated O serotype	Location of Genes
F4 (K88)	2 1	27.6	R	08 01/11 01/19	nlasmid
$F_{1} = (K_{0})$	2.1	16.5	D	00, 0141, 0149	plasmu
F3 (K99)	3	10.5	ĸ	08, 020, 0101	plasmid
F6 (987P)	7	17.2	NH	O9, O20	plasmid
F17 Family	3.4	20			chromosome
F18			R	0139, 0141,	plasmid
				0147, 0157	1
F41	3.2	29	R	O101	chromosome
F42		32	R	?	plasmid
F165	4-6	17.5, 19	R	O115	chromosome

Table 2.1	Designation	and	characterisation	of	fimbriae	of	enterotoxigenic	Е.	coli	isolated
from farm	animals.									

ajan 1

R: mannose resistant

S: mannose sensitive

NH: non-haemagglutinating

Table 2.2 Designation and characterisation of toxins of enterotoxigenic *E. coli* isolated from farm animals.

Enterotoxin	Variant	Molecular size	Action	Receptor
LT-I LT-II	LTh-I, LTp-I LTIIa, LTIIb	1A (28kDa) 5B (11.5 kDa)	Hypersecretion: Stimulation of adenylate- cyclase system	LTI: GM1 LTIIa: GD1b LTIIb: GD1a
STa	STaH, STaP	18 or 19 aa. Peptide (2 kDa)	Hypersecretion: Stimulation of guanylate- cyclase system	PGCc
STb		48 aa. Peptide (5 kDa)	Malabsorption: Opening G-protein linked Ca ⁺⁺ plasma membrane channel	G protein linked Ca ⁺⁺ channel



Figure 2.1 Genetic organisation of the K99 gene cluster.

Genes are represented by boxes. The designations of the genes are given in the boxes and the relative molecular masses of the mature proteins are given in kDa. A short description of the function of different proteins is given. T, terminator; P, promoter. Arrows indicate direction of transcription.

34

(Isaacson, 1983), temperature (de Graaf *et al.*, 1980a), alanine concentration (de Graaf *et al.*, 1980a; Isaacson, 1983), and cellular levels of cyclic AMP, cAMP receptor protein (CRP) (Isaacson, 1983; Inoue *et al.*, 1993) and leucine-responsive protein (LRP) (Braaten *et al.*, 1992). K99 production is clearly highly regulated reflecting its critical contribution to virulence. Northern blot analyses have shown that the transcriptional organisation of K99 is complex and that it appears to be divided into three separately regulated gene clusters, regions I to III (Inoue *et al.*, 1993). Roosendaal *et al.* (Roosendaal *et al.*, 1989) detected a promotor at the 5' end of *fanA* and a second promoter at the 5' end of *fanB*. They presumed that these promoters were responsible for transcription terminator between *fanD*, the region I genes. They also identified a strong transcription terminator between *fanC* and *fanD*. The results from Northern blots suggest that additional promoters exist in other regions of the K 99 genes and are responsible for the transcription of *fanE* to *fanH* (Inoue *et al.*, 1993).

The receptor for K99 fimbriae was first isolated from equine erythrocytes and was identified as Neu5Gc- α (2-3)Galp- β (1-4)Glcp- β (1-1)-Ceramide (de_Graaf *et al.*, 1981; Roosendaal *et al.*, 1984; Smit *et al.*, 1984; Teneberg *et al.*, 1990). This ganglioside receptor molecule was also detected in mucosal scrapings of piglet and calf small intestine. Investigations strongly suggest that this ganglioside represents the *in vivo* receptor for K99 fimbriae (Teneberg *et al.*, 1990). The major subunit FanC was found to be required for interaction with the receptor. Detailed analysis revealed that the residues Lys-132 and Arg-136 of Fan C are essential for receptor binding and most probably constitute a part of the receptor binding domain (Jacobs *et al.*, 1987).

From the nucleotide sequence of the FanC gene it can be predicted that it is composed of 159 amino acids preceded by an N-terminal signal sequence of 22 residues (Roosendaal *et al.*, 1984). Taking published data (Roosendaal *et al.*, 1984; Jacobs *et al.*, 1987; Simons *et al.*, 1990a) Genebank deposition

(http://www.ncbi.nih.gov/entrez/query.fcgi?db=nucleotide&cmd=search&term=M35282& doptcmdl=GenBank) and ExPASy data (http://ca.expasy.org/cgi-bin/niceprot.pl?P18103) the amino acid sequence of Fan C is presented in Figure 2.2.

Binding of K99 fimbriae to receptor

Fimbriae commonly confer adhesive properties upon pathogenic strains of *Escherichia coli*. For K99 fimbriae, recognition of the NeuGc α 3Gal β 4Glc β motif of the ganglioside N-glycolyl-GM3 appears responsible for this property. For some colonisation factors (*eg* P

35

Key SIGNAL	From To 1 - 22	Length 22	Description
CHAIN	23 - 181	159	K99 fimbrial protein.
DISULFIDE	38 - 79		Probable.
SITE	154 - 154	1	REQUIRED FOR RECEPTOR BINDING.
SITE	158 - 158	1	REQUIRED FOR RECEPTOR BINDING.
SITE	180 - 180	1	REQUIRED FOR STABILITY AND TRANSPORT.

	10	20	30	40	50	60	
		I	1	1			
MKKTL	LAIIL GGMA	FATTNA SANTO	GTINFN GK	ITSATCTI DPEVN	GNRTS TID	LGQAAIS	
	70	80	90	100	110	120	
		l	Ι	I			
GHGTVV	DFKL KPAP	GSNDCL AKTNA	RIDWS GSN	INSLGFNN TASGN	ITAAKG YHM	TLRATNV	
	130	140	150	160	170	180	
	1	l	ļ	1		1	
GNGSGGANIN TSFTTAEYTH TSAIQSFNYS AQLKKDDRAP SNGGYKAGVF TTSASFLVTY							
181							
l							
М							

Figure 2.2 The amino acid sequence of Fan C

diales -

36

dijen s

fimbriae) pili (Lindberg et al., 1987) adhesion is mediated by minor protein subunits of the structure but in K88, K99 and colonization factor antigen I, it is the major fimbrial subunit that acts as the adhesive component (Jacobs et al., 1987; Simons et al., 1990b; Simons et al., 1991; Bakker et al., 1992a; Bakker et al., 1992b). This has been confirmed by the observation that these fimbriae still display adhesive properties after deletion of their minor fimbrial components either by mutation or treatment with 2M urea (Bakker et al., 1992b). Although the major subunit of different types of fimbriae acts as an adhesin, differences in the number of adhesin sites per fimbria have been noted. For structures like colonization factor antigen I, it is only the binding site carried by the major subunit at the very tip that is exposed and available for interaction with host receptor molecules (Buhler et al., 1991). In contrast, the major subunit of K99 fimbriae (FanC) acts as an adhesin at numerous positions along the fimbrial structure, resulting in a multivalent interaction of fimbriae and receptors (Willemsen and de Graaf, 1993). Electron microscopy studies of the binding of gold particles coated with N-glycolyl-GM3 to K99 fimbriae has shown that receptor interaction is predominantly lateral and spaced at approximately 20 nm intervals along the length of fimbriae and occasionally at the tip (Willemsen and de Graaf, 1993). Studies of the immunological properties of the structure suggest that B-cell epitopes of FanC are likely to be continuous, with a potentially immunodominant epitope at the carboxyterminus (Ogunniyi et al., 2002).

Other fimbriae

It seems that K99 and F41 are frequently produced concurrently by bacteria of the same ETEC strain. There are different receptors for K99 (sheep and horse haemagglutinin) and F41 reflected by their agglutination of sheep and horse, or guinea pig and human erythrocytes respectively. K99 and F41 also differ in that the genes for K99 are carried on a plasmid while those for F41 are chromosomal. K99, F41 and F17 fimbriae can, however, adhere to the porcine small intestinal brush border and can induce porcine enterotoxic colibacillosis (Nagy and Fekete, 1999). The association of F17 expression with enterotoxin production is not clear. Original description reported co-expression of F17 with enterotoxic activities (Lintermans *et al.*, 1988) but studies in recent years have revealed that F17 fimbrial adhesins are somewhat heterogeneous, forming a so-called F17 family (F17a, F17b, F17c, F17d and g fimbriae) based on their receptor specificities (Le Bouguenec and Bertin, 1999) and toxin production across this wide group of pathogens is variable.

It should also be mentioned that a non-fimbrial surface protein (CS31A) has also been associated with calf diarrhoea (Girardeau *et al.*, 1988) but this colonisation factor is also detected on septicaemic strains of *E. coli* isolated from calves, in marked contrast to K99 or F41 (Nagy and Fekete, 1999).

STa toxin

STa is a 2 kDa peptide comprising 11 to 18 amino acids that is secreted into the culture medium or the intestinal fluid by producing strains of E. coli. Receptors for STa toxin are thought to be heterogeneous, the leading candidates being glycoproteins at the epithelial cell surface and particulate, transmembrane form of the enzyme guanylate cyclase (pGC-c) (Gardner, 1979; Frantz et al., 1984). The effects of STa on mammalian cells are reversible but this does not appear to result from loss of interaction between the toxin and its receptor(s), suggesting that this association is not a typical reversible binding system (Gardner, 1979). The biological activity of STa is exerted through stimulation of guanylate cyclase leading to accumulation of intracellular cGMP and reduced absorption of water and electrolytes (Na⁺ coupled with Cl⁻) at the tips of epithelial villus, and simultaneous elevation of secretion of Cl⁻ and H₂O in crypt cells (Forte *et al.*, 1992). STa toxins produced by human and animal strains of ETEC seems to differ in length and show differences in amino acid sequence (Moseley et al., 1983). Depending on the origin of the enterotoxigenic strain and the properties of the peptide, the toxins are designated as STaH and STaP. However, human ETEC strains may produce STaP and STaH while ETEC from calves and pigs only appear to produce STaP. The genes encoding the STa toxins are located on plasmids and are part of a transposon (Tn1681) that is flanked by insertion sequences (So and McCarthy, 1980).

Protective capacity of vaccines against K99

Conventional vaccines against bovine ETEC have been shown to provide varying levels of immunity (Moon and Bunn, 1993; Ascon *et al.*, 1998). Fimbrial vaccines are routinely given parentally to pregnant cattle, sheep and swine to protect suckling newborn calves, lambs and pigs against ETEC infections. Such vaccines are practical and effective because (a) most fatal ETEC infections in farm animals occur in the early neonatal period when the antibody titres in colostrum and milk are highest. (b) more than 90% of the ETEC strains that infect farm animals belong to a small family of fimbrial antigen types. (c) the fimbriae themselves are antigenic components of the bacterial surface and in this

location, are readily available to antibody. (d) fimbriae are required for a critical step early

in the pathogenesis of the disease (Moon and Bunn, 1993). Neonatal calves cannot be directly vaccinated because their immune systems take several months to achieve maturity.

The vaccines for use in cattle all include fimbrial antigen F5 (K99) whereas those for swine all include F4 (K88), F5 and F6. Some vaccines also include F41. The vaccines themselves – bacterins and K99 preparations to varying degrees of purity - can be produced directly from field isolates but increasingly, *E. coli* strains are used that carry plasmids constructed by the use of recombinant DNA technology. Most products are designed for parental vaccination with two doses during the first pregnancy and a single booster during each subsequent pregnancy (Moon and Bunn, 1993).

The efficacy with which the vaccination of dams with fimbriae protects the suckling neonate against ETEC infection via passive lacteal immunity was first convincingly demonstrated by Rutter and Jones, using F4 fimbriae in swine (Rutter and Jones, 1973). Subsequent work confirmed the efficacy of the approach and generalised the concept by extending it to other ETEC fimbriae and other animal species (Morgan et al., 1978; Nagy et al., 1978; Acres et al., 1979; Nagy, 1980). It also demonstrated that ETEC fimbriae apparently do not have cross-protective epitopes and therefore vaccines are most useful if they contain the fimbrial antigens prevalent in the target host species (Morgan et al., 1978). Hence vaccination of dams with F5 protects calves and pigs against ETEC strains bearing both F5 and F41 (F5⁺ F41⁺) (Runnels et al., 1987; Moon, 1990) whereas vaccination with either F1 or F41 did not (Morgan et al., 1978; To et al., 1984; Runnels et al., 1987). Interestingly, F41 vaccines are apparently more effective than F5 vaccines in protecting mice against F5⁺ F41⁺ ETEC (Runnels et al., 1987; Duchet-Suchaux, 1988). In consequence, most of the vaccines in current use achieve best effect by including F5 in vaccines for cattle or by combining F4, F5 and F6 in those for swine. Although F1 and F41 fimbriae are prevalent among animal ETEC strains, their efficacy as protective antigens in cattle and swine is less well defined than for F4, F5 and F6 (Morris et al., 1982; Wilson and Francis, 1986; Runnels et al., 1987; Moon, 1990).

There is less uniformity with regard to the inclusion of other ETEC virulence factors in vaccines. The STa toxin has not been an effective protective antigen when used as a hapten in vaccines, and the stimulation of STa neutralising antibodies appears difficult (Moon *et al.*, 1983; Frantz *et al.*, 1987). Some vaccines include polysaccharide O (cell wall) and K (capsular) antigens from the most common porcine or bovine ETEC strains. However, the evidence on their value is contradictory. In one series of experiments, O antigens were not effective, but a true capsular polysaccharide K antigen of the A (mucoid, heat stable) variety did appear to be effective. Regardless of their efficacy, the practical value of O or polysaccharide K antigens is limited by the multiplicity of O and K antigens that commonly occur among ETEC strains and it is therefore unreasonable to expect vaccines of limited valency to provide broad efficacy in the field. Furthermore, many ETEC lack true polysaccharide capsules (Moon and Bunn, 1993).

New approaches to these issues are starting to appear. A new attenuated Salmonella vaccine designed for oral delivery effectively delivered K99 fimbriae to mucosal sites resulting in sustained elevation of IgA and IgG antibodies and eliciting protective immunity (Ascon *et al.*, 1998). It has also been shown that three DNA vaccine formulations against human ETEC could elicit CFA/I-specific immune responses and hence DNA vaccines may also represent a promising approach against enteric bacterial pathogens (Alves *et al.*, 1999).

In conclusion, limited protection with purified K99 fimbriae or formalin-inactivated ETEC has been demonstrated but the need for an efficacious vaccine against bovine ETEC still exists (Moon and Bunn, 1993).

Administration of anti-K99 antibodies

Since colonization is considered to be an essential step in the pathogenesis of enteric colibacillosis, it has been postulated that prevention of bacterial adherence in the small intestine would reduce the severity of the disease. This could be achieved by introducing K99-specific antibody into the gut lumen of newborn calves. This concept is well-established in practice: ingestion of colostrum taken from cows vaccinated with purified K99 antigen, whole cell bacterins or crude fimbrial extracts protects newborn calves from fatal diarrhoea (Myers, 1978; Acres *et al.*, 1979; Myers, 1980; Nagy, 1980; Acres *et al.*, 1982). It is generally assumed that anti- K99 antibody prevents diarrhoea by acting locally in the small intestine to prevent colonization.

Other products are designed to protect against E. *coli* bacteraemia and septicaemia in hypogammaglobulinaemic neonates. Hypogammaglobulinaemia is common in calves because there is no passive Ig transfer from dam to foetus *in vivo* because of the structure of the bovine placenta. Also, independent Ig synthesis in young calves takes several weeks to establish and hence the neonate is heavily dependent upon antibody acquired passively from the dam. Under farm or ranch conditions, the levels of Ig transferred in this way are

41

frequently insufficient. Several of the products designed for oral administration to calves contain antibody against fimbriae and are designed to prevent ETEC infections. This approach is rational because a high proportion of fatal ETEC infection occurs during the first few days after birth and calves are only susceptible to colonisation by ETEC that express F5 during this period (Smith and Halls, 1967; Acres, 1985).

In all these studies, K99 antibody was administered to suckling calves through the colostrum of dams that were vaccinated before parturition. However, commercial vaccines have some recognizable disadvantages. Pregnant cows must be handled for vaccination twice during the first year and once during each following year of the vaccination programme. Some livestock owners are reluctant to accept the cost and inconvenience of preventative vaccination unless they have recently experienced on outbreak of enteric colibacillosis in their herds. Such outbreaks are difficult to predict because occurrence depends upon a variety of management and environmental factors as well as several different etiological agents. These concerns prompted investigation of an alternative method for direct passive immunization of newborn calves, namely, the oral administration of K99-specific antibodies shortly after birth. For example, it has been found that feeding 1 ml of mouse ascitic fluid containing K99-specific monoclonal antibody significantly reduced the degree of clinical dehydration and mortality rate in calves challenged with ETEC (Sherman et al., 1983). Anti-K99 antibodies also have a broad range of investigative, diagnostic and clinical applications. Methods used for the detection of fimbrial expression in ETEC include agglutination, fluorescent-antibody tests (Arbuckle, 1970; Bertschinger et al., 1972) and ELISAs (Mooi et al., 1979; de Graaf et al., 1981; Mills et al., 1982). Some of these assays are applicable without the need for sophisticated equipment. For example it has been shown that slide agglutination tests with an anti -K99 monoclonal antibody can be highly specific and possess excellent stability (Angulo et al., 1986). Capture ELISAs also enable direct detection of fimbriae in faecal specimens from calves with diarrhoea without the necessity for bacterial culture (Raybould et al., 1987).

In conclusion, rapid detection of ETEC organisms in faecal specimens is possible via their fimbriae enabling specific diagnosis of the cause of diarrhoea outbreaks in calves. The antibodies that make this possible can also be applied in immmunotherapy to improve the management of neonatal diarrhoea caused by ETEC strains.

Objectives

The objectives of this aspect of the study were to isolate K99 fimbriae from B41 *E. coli* strain and purify its major subunit (Fan C). Subsequent objectives were to detect biological activities of the purified material and then to use for screening phage display the libraries of recombinant antibodies.

Materials and methods:

Bacterial strain

Escherichia coli strain B41, an O101 serotype of bovine origin produces the heatstable toxin STa, K99 (F5) and F41 fimbriae. It has become established as the K99 reference strain (Orskov *et al.*, 1975). The bacterium was obtained as freeze-dried culture from the Central Veterinary Laboratory (New Haw, Addlestone, Surrey KT15 3NB, UK), and stored initially at room temperature, in the dark.

Growing bacteria

To grow bacteria for expression of K99 fimbriae, a loopful of bacteria was taken from stock and plated onto sheep blood agar. The plate was incubated at 37 °C overnight. The following day, a single bacterial colony was added to 5 ml of Minca medium (KH₂PO₄, 1.36 g; Na₂HPO₄ 2H₂O, 10.1 g; glucose, 1 g; trace salts solution, 1 ml; Casamino Acids, 1 g; and distilled water, 1,000 ml. The pH is 7.5. The trace salts solution contained, per liter: MgSO₄.7H₂O, 10 g; MnCl₂ 4H₂O, 1 g; FeCl .6H₂O, 0.135 g; and CaCl₂ 2H₂O, 0.4 g) (Guinee *et al.*, 1976) and grown overnight at 37 °C with shaking at 200 rpm. For large-scale production of fimbriae, 1 ml of this culture was inoculated to 1 litre of Minca media and grown again overnight.

PCR confirmation of genes encoding K99 and F41 fimbrial subunits

To confirm the presence in E. coli B41 of genes encoding K99 and F41 fimbriae, two PCR reactions were set up using gene-specific primers designed from published sequences (Franck et al., 1998). The 40 µl PCR mixtures contained 0.5 µM concentrations of forward TATTATCTTAGGTGGTATGG (5' 3') and reverse primers (5' GGTATCCTTAGCAGCAGTATTTC 3') for a fragment from the K99 operon, or GCATCAGCGGCAGTATCT 3′) forward (5' and reverse primers (5' GTCCCTAGCTCAGTATTATCACCT 3') for isolation of part of the F41 gene. Also present were 1× AmpliTaq Mg free Gold buffer (Promega), 4µl of 25mM MgCl₂, 5U of AmpliTaq Gold DNA polymerase (Promega UK), 0.2 mM concentrations of each dNTP (Promega), and 19 µl of a crude bacterial lysate. The lysate was prepared by suspending a colony of bacteria grown overnight on sheep blood agar in 50 µl of H₂O and boiling for 10

min. After addition of all PCR reaction materials, samples were amplified in a Hybrid PCR Express thermal cycler under the following conditions: 25 cycles beginning with 30 s denaturation at 94 °C, primer annealing at 55 °C for 1 min, followed by extension for 1 min at 72 °C, and a final extension for 10 min at 72 °C. Products were analysed on a 1 % agarose gel, run for 1h at 100 V, stained with ethidium bromide, and photographed under UV light.

Fimbrial extraction

After growing the bacteria, fimbriae were extracted using a method based on that described previously (Vazquez *et al.*, 1996). Bacteria were harvested by centrifugation at 3300g for 10 minutes. The supernatant was discarded and the bacterial pellet was resuspended in 40 ml of 50 mM phosphate buffer pH 7.2 containing 2M urea (PU) as described earlier (de Graaf *et al.*, 1980b). Then, the bacterial suspension was heated at 65 °C for 30 min to release fimbriae followed by centrifugation at 5200g for 30 min to pellet bacterial cells. The supernatant was carefully recovered and fimbriae were precipitated by adding solid ammonium sulphate to 60% saturation (de Graaf *et al.*, 1981) and incubation for 1 hr on ice. The precipitate was collected by centrifugation at 5200 g for 1 h at 4 °C and dissolved in 2 ml of PU. The solution was then dialysed overnight at 4 ° C, typically against phosphate buffered saline.

Detection of K99 antigen in fimbrial extract

Detection by Fimbrex K99 kit

The presence of K99 fimbriae in dialysed extracts was tested using a latex agglutination test (Fimbrex K99 kit, Veterinary Laboratories Agency, Surrey). The test is based upon the agglutination of latex beads coated with anti-K99 antibody in the presence of K99 fimbriae in solution or on the surface of bacteria. Two drops of dialysed extract were added to defined regions on the test card at room temperature. Reagents from the kit were added following the manufacturer's instructions, and the reaction was compared with controls.

ELISA

To assess the recognition of fimbriae extracts by anti-K99 antibodies, two rows of an ELISA plate (Iwaki, Japan) were coated with 100 μ l of two-fold serial dilutions of fimbriae

extract in PBS. As negative control, PBS was coated added to other wells. The plate was incubated at 4 °C overnight to allow antigen binding. The following day, coating reagents were discarded by inverting the plate and shaking it, and wells were washed three times with PBS. The wells were then blocked by adding 200 μ l of 0.1 % of BSA/PBS and incubating for 2 hrs at 37 °C. After washing three times with PBS, 100 μ l of a 1:1000 dilution of sheep polyclonal anti-K99 antibody (Biogenesis, UK) in blocking buffer was added to half of the coated and control wells, and 100 μ l of a 1:1000 dilution of mouse monoclonal anti-K99 (Biogenesis, UK) in blocking buffer was added to the remainder. Incubation was for 1 hr at 37 °C. Next, wells were washed three times with PBS containing 0.05 % Tween. To detect bound antibodies, 100 μ l of 1:1000 dilutions of anti-sheep-HRP was added to the first series of wells and 100 μ l of 1:1000 dilutions of anti-sheep-HRP was added to the second series. The plate was incubated for a further 1hr at 37 °C and then was washed three times with PBS containing 0.05 % Tween. The reaction was developed with 100 μ l of substrate solution (1 mg/ml OPD in 0.1 M citrate buffer pH 4.5 and 0.012% (v/v) H₂O₂) and the absorbance was measured at 450 nm after 15 minutes.

SDS-PAGE gel electrophoresis

والمراجع المتعادية

Electrophoresis in SDS-PAGE was carried out by the method of Laemmli (Laemmli, 1970). Polyacrylamide gels were routinely cast with (5%) stacking and (12%) separating layers (Sambrook *et al.*, 1989). Twenty μ l of fimbrial extract was boiled in 10 μ l of 3 × sample buffer for 5 minutes. 10 ml of 3 × stock was made up with 2.4 ml of 1M Tris-HCl pH 6.8, 3 ml of 20% SDS, 3 ml of glycerol, 1.6 ml of β -mercaptoethanol and 0.006g of Bromophenol Blue. Twenty μ l of each boiled sample was loaded to one lane of the polyacrylamyde gel. Electrophoresis was carried out in 25 mM Tris, 0.2 M glycine buffer containing 0.1% (w/v) SDS at 200 volts for 1h. The gel was stained with Coomassie Brilliant Blue solution for 30 min. Then staining solution was discarded and gel was destained with destaining solution for overnight.

Immunoblotting

After electrophoresis, proteins were transferred from SDS gels to nitrocellulose membrane (Amersham Life Science, UK) following two blotting methods.

Electroblotting

This method was as the same as that described as standard protocol for Western blotting (Sambrook et al., 1989). A nitrocellulose membrane (Amersham Pharmacia Biotech, UK) and four pieces of Watman filter paper were cut to the same size as the gel and soaked with the gel in transfer buffer (25 mM Tris base, 192 mM glycine, 20 % (v/v) methanol) for 20 min. For transfer, a fibre pad was overlayed with two pieces of filter paper, the gel, nitrocellulose membrane, and the final two layers of filter paper. After addition of a second fibre pad, the sandwich was assembled into a blotting cassette and loaded into a BioRad electrophoresis tank. Transfer buffer was added along with a frozen insert to avoid overheating during transfer. Care was taken to ensure that the gel lay to the anode (-) side of the assembly and the membrane lay to the cathode (+) side. Proteins were transferred from the gel to the membrane for 1 hr at 100 volts. After transfer, the membrane was carefully separated, washed three times with PBS and stained with Ponceau red dye (Sigma, USA) by shaking for 5 min at room temperature to confirm that proteins had been transferred from the gel to the membrane. The membrane was then washed with distilled water to remove the dye. The membrane was blocked with 3% MPBS (Dried skimmed milk 3g and PBS up to 100 ml) for 1 hr at room temperature with shaking. After that, the membrane was washed and probed with a 1:1000 dilution of polyclonal anti-K99 for 90 minutes at 37 °C and 200 rpm shaking. The unbound antibody was washed out with three changes of PBS containing 0.05 % Tween. The membrane was then incubated in a 1:1000 dilution of anti-sheep-HRP for 90 minutes at 37 °C and 200 rpm shaking. Then the membrane was washed as before and developed using diamino benzidine substrate (2mg diamino benzidine, 4 µl of 30 % hydrogen peroxide and 20 ml of TBS).

Diffusion blotting

Since experience revealed that K99 hardly transfers from the gel to nitrocellulose membrane by electroblotting, we applied a method similar to that described by other investigators (Brian Bowen, 1980; Heukeshoven and Dernick, 1995; Olsen and Wiker, 1998; Chen and Chang, 2001).

A Whatman filter paper was wrapped around a plastic box ($10 \text{ cm} \times 7 \text{ cm} \times 5 \text{ cm}$). The box was then put inside a container. Then two pieces of filter paper, the gel, nitrocellulose membrane, and the final two layers of filter papers were added to the top of the box. Next, some paper towels were cut to the same size as the nitrocellulose membrane. These were stacked on top of the other layers. Finally, a heavy box (about 1 Kg) was added to

46





-+

Figure 2.3 Assembling materials for diffusion blotting

compress the assembly. One litre of PU buffer was added to the container, which was then covered with a plastic sheet to prevent evaporation of the buffer. The assembled diffusion blot was incubated overnight at room temperature. This method is illustrated in Figure 2.3.

Purification of K99 by ion-exchange chromatography

As experiments showed that a crude fimbrial extract was not sufficiently pure for isolation of antibodies specific for K99, the extract was purified by ion-exchange chromatography.

Preparation of sample for chromatography

After dialysis of the fimbriae extract into PBS, conditions were not appropriate for binding to the ion exchange column. Dialysis into distilled water was found to cause some aggregation of the protein. To solve these problems, fimbriae precipitated with ammonium sulphate was dissolved prior to purification at 1:50 of culture volume in 2M of warm urea solution. It was then exchanged into binding buffer of the same volume using an Amicon Ultra-4 centrifugal filter (Millipore, UK). Finally, the sample was filtered by passing through a 0.45 µm filter before running onto the column.

Choice of starting buffer

Based upon the isoelecteric point (pI) of the K99 protein (<u>http://ca.expasy.org/cgi-bin/protparam1?P18103@noft@</u>) (Roosendaal *et al.*, 1984), two binding buffers of 50 mM phosphate buffer and 25 mM Tris base pH 7.0 and 7.5 were checked on an SP XL column to assess which resulted in higher binding of K99 to the column matrix. After purification, the initial sample, flow through and eluted fractions were run on SDS PAGE to assess the outcome of the experiment. From these experiments, a binding buffer of 25 mM Tris base pH 7.0 was chosen for subsequent purification.

Purification procedure

Before running the sample on a 5 ml HiTrap SP XL column, the column was washed with 5 column volumes (25 ml) of binding buffer using a Pharmacia Biotech P-1 peristaltic pump (Sweden), at a flow rate of 5ml/min. Then the column was charged by washing with 10 column volumes of binding buffer containing 2M NaCl and finally it was equilibrated with 5-10 column volumes of binding buffer.

Next, 5-10 ml of sample for purification was applied at 5 ml/min and the column was washed with at least 5 column volumes of starting buffer or until no material appeared in the effluent. Contaminating proteins were eluted with 5 column volumes of 25 mM Tris base pH 7.0containing 20 mM NaCl. K99 was then recovered by pumping through 5 column volumes of the second elution buffer (25 mM Tris base pH 7.0 containing 80mM NaCl).

Fractions containing K99 were identified by SDS PAGE then pooled, concentrated to 1/3 initial volume using an Amicon Ultra-4 centrifugal filter (Millipore, UK) and dialysed overnight against PBS at 4°C.

Protein assay

Protein concentrations were measured using a BCA Protein Assay Kit (Collins et al.). After preparation of BSA standards of known concentration and the working reagent, 0.1 ml samples of each standard and the fimbrial extract were added to 2.0ml of the working reagent. All tubes were incubated at 37 °C for 30 minutes and then cooled to room temperature. The colorimetric reaction in each tube was measured at 562 nm using Unicam UV/VIS spectrometer. The concentration of the fimbrial extract was determined by comparison against a standard curve.

Biological activity of purified K99

The biological activity of purified K99 was tested by experiments to compare its properties with those of the starting extract.

Detection by Fimbrex K99 kit

Two drops of purified K99 antigen was added to a test card and after addition of latex agglutination, the reaction was compared with controls.

Detection by ELISA

To coat an ELISA plate, 100 μ l of purified K99 fimbriae (approximately 30 μ g/ml) and 100 μ l of 2 % MPBS (as a negative control) were added to wells of an ELISA plate. The plate was incubated at room temperature overnight. The following day the wells were washed three times with PBS and were blocked with 0.1 % BSA/PBS for 2 hrs at 37 °C.

After washing wells as above, they were probed with 100 μ l of anti-K99 mouse monoclonal antibody (Biogenesis, UK) at 1:1000 dilution for 1 hr at 37 °C. The wells were then washed three times with PBS containing 0.05 % Tween and the bound antibodies were detected by adding 100 μ l of a rabbit anti-mouse HRP conjugate (Sigma, UK) at a dilution of 1:1000. The reaction was developed with 100 μ l of developer solution containing OPD substrate. The absorbance was measured after 10 min at 450nm.

Biotinylation of K99 fimbriae

Since heating the K99 fimbriae appeared to destroy the epitope recognised by the monoclonal anti-K99 antibody, alternative methods were sought to test the specificity of antibody recognition of the bacterial protein. In preparation for immunoprecipation, purified K99 was biotinylated using an EZ-LinkTM Sulfo-NHS-LC-Biotinylation Kit (Collins et al.). In this strategy, biotinylated protein would be detectable using ExtrAvidin-Peroxidase. The biotinylation procedure was based on the method of Hnatowich (Hnatowich *et al.*, 1987) and instructions provided with the kit were followed.

EZ-Link[™] Sulfo-NHS-LC-Biotinylation Kit

Biotin is a small naturally occurring vitamin that binds with high affinity to avidin and streptavidin proteins. As it is so small (244 Da), biotin can be conjugated to many proteins without altering their biological activities. The labelled protein or other molecule may then be detected easily in ELISA, dot blot or Western blot applications using streptavidin or avidin probes. *N*-hydroxysuccinimide (NHS) esters of biotin are a popular type of biotinylation reagent. NHS-activated biotins react efficiently with primary amino groups (-NH₂) in buffers of pH 7-9 to form stable amide bonds (Figure 2.4). Proteins generally have several primary amines in the side chain of lysine (K) residues and at the N-terminus that are available as targets for labeling with NHS-activated biotin reagents.

The EZ-Link[™] Sulfo-NHS-LC-Biotinylation Kit was containing; EZ-Link_® Sulfo-NHS-LC-Biotin (25 mg), BupH[™] Phosphate Buffered Saline Pack (1 pack, 0.1 M sodium phosphate, 0.15 M NaCl, pH 7.2 when reconstituted in 500 ml of ultrapure water), D-Salt[™] Dextran Desalting Column (10 ml), HABA (4'-hydroxyazobenzene-2-carboxylic acid) (1 ml) and Affinity Purified Avidin, 10 mg.



dia -

Figure 2.4 The reaction of sulfo-NHS-LC-Biotin with a protein

Sample preparation

Purified K99 was concentrated to approximately 2 mg/ml using an Amicon Ultra-4 centrifugal filter with a 10 KDa cut off. The buffer was exchanged with three volumes of PBS solution from the biotinylation kit (0.1 M sodium phosphate, 0.15 M NaCl, pH 7.2) using the same filter. The molar concentration of the K99 was then calculated.

Biotinylation procedure

The Sulfo-NHS-LC-Biotin was warmed to room temperature. Two mg of Sulfo-NHS-LC-Biotin was added to 200 μ l of ultrapure water and used immediately. A 20-fold (130 μ l) molar excess of this reagent was added to a 2mg/ml solution of K99. The mixture was incubated on ice for 2 hrs. Next, a 10 ml desalting column supplied with the kit was equilibrated with 30 ml of the PBS buffer. After addition of 1 ml of sample to the column, it was allowed to permeate the gel. Then 12 ml of reconstituted PBS solution was added to the column and the biotinylated protein was recovered in twelve 1 ml fractions. To monitor the presence of protein, 100 μ l from each fraction was tested at 280 nm using a spectrophotometer. Fractions 5 and 6 were judged from this assay to contain the K99 protein.

HABA assay for measuring biotin incorporation

To quantitate incorporation of biotin label, a solution containing the biotinylated protein was added to a mixture of HABA and avidin. Since it has a higher affinity for avidin, biotin displaces the HABA from its interaction with avidin and the absorption at 500 nm decreases proportionately. By this method, an unknown amount of biotin present in a solution can be quantitated in a single cuvette by measuring the absorbance of the HABA-avidin solution before and after addition of the biotin-containing sample. The change in absorbance relates to the amount of biotin in the sample.

Reagent Preparation

One mg of avidin and 60 μ l of 10 mM HABA was added to 1.94 ml of reconstituted PBS. The absorbance of this solution was measured at 500 nm. The absorbance was recorded as 0.966.

HABA assay procedure

Fractions 5 and 6 from the gel filtration column were pooled. One hundred μ l of a 1 in 10 dilution of the mixture was added to 900 μ l of the avidin-HABA reagent. After mixing well, the absorbance was measured at 500 nm with spectrophotometer. Then the value moles biotin / mole protein was calculated as protocol instruction.

Detection of biotinylated K99 protein

Dot blotting

Fractions from gel chromatography judged by spectrophotometery to contain protein were analysed by dot blotting. Three μ l samples from each fraction were spotted three times on a nitrocellulose membrane. After drying the spotted proteins, the membrane was blocked in 3 % MPBS for 1 hr at room temperature with shaking at 100 rpm. The membrane was then washed three times with PBS and incubated in a 1:500 dilution of ExtrAvidin-Peroxidase (Sigma, UK) for 90 minutes at 37 °C with shaking at 200 rpm. Then the membrane was washed three times with PBS containing 0.05 % Tween and was developed using 4-chloro-1-naphthol substrate.

SDS-PAGE analysis and Western blotting

The fractions that had the best reactions in dot blotting were further analysed by SDS-PAGE and Western blotting. Fractions 5 and 6 and also 7 and 8 were mixed and were run on two 12 % SDS acrylamide gels following a standard protocol. A sample of the biotinylated protein prior to desalting and a sample of unbiotinylated K99 were used as positive and negative controls. After running for 1 hr at 200 volts, one gel was stained with Commassie Brilliant Blue solution and the second was used for Western blotting. The proteins were transferred from the gel to a nitrocellulose membrane by diffusion blotting using PU buffer (50 mM phosphate buffer pH 7.2) as described previously. The membrane was then blocked and probed with ExtrAvidin-Peroxidase as described for dot blotting. The membrane was developed using diaminobenzidine substrate.

Immunoprecipitation of biotinylated K99

To provide further confirmation that the purified protein was K99, the biotinylated K99 was used for immunoprecipitation experiments. Seven μ l of monoclonal anti-K99 antibody

was added to 400 μ l of biotinylated K99 and was incubated for overnight on a turntable at 4 °C to allow interaction of antigen and antibody. The following day, 100 μ l of Protein G agarose (Sigma,UK) was washed three times with PBS and was added to the above mixture for rotating incubation for 2 hrs at 4 °C. The mixture was then spun at 10000g for 1 minute to pellet the Protein G agarose. The pellet was washed three times with PBS by centrifugation (10000g, 30 seconds) and resuspension. To release the antibody-antigen complex, 50 μ l of 3 × SDS sample buffer was added to the pellet and after mixing it was boiled for 5 minutes and then centrifuged at 10000g for 1 minute. As a control, a sample was also taken from the first supernatant (free antibody) for analysis. A sample of biotinylated K99 was also boiled for analysis.

SDS-PAGE analysis and Western blotting

The test sample and controls were run on two 12 % SDS acrylamide gels following a standard protocol. One gel was stained using a silver staining method; the second was used for diffusion blotting by overnight transfer from the gel to a nitrocellulose membrane overnight using PU buffer (50 mM phosphate buffer pH 7.2) as described previously. The membrane was then washed with PBS, blocked and probed with ExtrAvidin-Peroxidase as described for dot blotting. The membrane was developed using diaminobenzidine substrate.

Haemagglutination assay

Some erythrocytes (RBCs) such as those from sheep have on their surface receptors to which K99 fimbriae can bind, thereby modelling the interaction of the adhesion factor with enterocytes (Burrows *et al.*, 1976). Haemagglutination (HA) can thus occur with purified fimbriae or with bacteria such as the enterotoxigenic strain of *E.coli* B41 that express K99 (Vazquez *et al.*, 1996). In order to show that purified K99 has the haemagglutination activity, the following experiment was set up.

Titration of the haemagglutinating activity

This was assessed with a test for direct haemagglutinating activity. One colony of *E.coli* B41 grown on sheep blood agar was grown on in 5 ml of Minca medium at 37 °C overnight with shaking at 200 rpm. Following previous investigations (Orskov *et al.*, 1975), another colony was grown as a negative control in the same medium at 18°C since under these conditions, K99 fimbriae are not expressed. 50 μ l of each culture was added to

54
the first well of a 96 well microplate (Iwaki, Japan). 25 μ l aliquots were diluted two fold in PBS containing 1% mannose across the plate. Since the interaction between K99 and its receptor is resistant to mannose, this was intended to inhibit non-specific haemagglutination or the interaction of mannose-sensitive factors with erythrocyte receptors. Bacteria were not added to the last well to provide an additional negative control. To the second row, 50 μ l of purified K99 at the concentration of about 100 μ g/ml was added to the first well and diluted across as above. To prepare washed suspensions of sheep red blood cells at a density of about 1.5 % (v/v), 270 μ l of defibrinated sheep blood (E and O Laboratories, Scotland) was centrifuged at 13000 rpm for 4 min. The pellet was then washed three times with PBS containing 1% mannose (Sigma, UK) by resuspension and spinning for 4 min. Finally the pellet (about 100 μ l volume) was resuspended in 7.5 ml PBS containing 1% mannose.

 $25 \ \mu$ l of this suspension was added to each well containing bacteria and, after mixing, the plate was incubated at 4 °C overnight. The titre was defined as the highest dilution of bacterial suspension that showed complete haemagglutination.

Results

Amplification of genes encoding fimbrial subunits of K99 and F41

The presence of genes encoding subunits of K99 and F41 fimbriae in *E. coli* B41 was assessed using PCR with specific primers and a bacterial lysate as template. Analysis of the PCR products on 1% agarose gels showed that amplicons of the predicted sizes (314 bp for the K99 product (Roosendaal *et al.*, 1984), 380 bp for the F41 amplicon (Fidock *et al.*, 1989) were present (Figure 2.5).

Fimbrial extraction and analysis

Fimbriae were extracted from *E. coli* B41 by resuspension in phosphate urea (PU) buffer and heat shock. The fimbriae were then precipitated by ammonium sulphate, resuspended again in PU buffer and dialysed against PBS. Several methods were used to test for the presence of K99 fimbriae in the crude extract.

Experiments with the Fimbrex K99 kit revealed the agglutination by latex coated with monoclonal antibody against K99 in the presence of the fimbrial extract. No agglutination was seen in negative controls and the reaction was similar to the positive control antigen provided with the kit (Figure 2.6).

In an ELISA experiment, plates were coated with two-fold serial dilutions of the fimbrial extract and probed with polyclonal and monoclonal anti-K99 antibodies. Both experiments showed recognition of components of the extract by the antibodies. The reaction of the extract with sheep polyclonal anti-K99 antibody is shown in Figure 2.7 and Figure 2.8 shows the reaction with mouse monoclonal anti-K99 antibody. In both cases, the ELISA reaction achieves its strongest response not at the highest coating concentration of extract, but after a degree of dilution. It seems to need further repeatation of these ELISA experiments.



Figure 2.5 Amplification of genes of encoding K99 and F41 subunits by PCR

A crude lysate of *E. coli* B41 was amplified using primers specific for parts of the F41 (lane 1) and K99 operons (lane 2). The lane marked M shows the migration of a 1 kb DNA ladder (Invitrogen). The migration of markers of 506 bp and 396, 344 and 298 bp is indicated. The predicted size of the K99 product was 314 bp and that for the F41 product was 380 bp.



Figure 2.6 Detection of K99 fimbriae in a crude extract using the Fimbrex K99 kit

A. The antigen provided as a positive control was used with reagent 1 and reagent 2 B. The crude fimbrial extract from *E. coli* B41 strain was used. Aggultination of latex coated with monoclonal anti- K99 antibody (reagent 1) was detected whereas unconjugated latex beads (reagent 2) showed no such agglutination.



Figure 2. 7 Reaction of polyclonal anti-K99 antibody with crude fimbrial extract

Two-fold serial dilutions of the crude fimbrial extract were coated to wells of an ELISA plate. The samples were probed with polyclonal anti-K99 antibody and anti-sheep HRP conjugate. The reaction was measured at 450 nm.

59

- درید



Figure 2. 8 Reaction of monoclonal anti-K99 antibody with crude fimbrial extract

Two-fold serial dilutions of the crude fimbrial extract were coated to wells of an ELISA plate. The samples were probed with monoclonal anti-K99 antibody and anti-mouse HRP conjugate. The reaction was measured at 450 nm.

To assess the composition of the crude extract and the presence of subunits of K99 fimbriae, samples were run on a 12 % SDS polyacrylamide gel. The result of this analysis showed that the major constituent in the fimbrial extract was a protein of 16.5 kDa. The size of this protein was similar to that reported previously for the major fimbrial subunit (Vazquez *et al.*, 1996). Other proteins with molecular weights ranging from 30 to more than 100 kDa were also present but at much lower concentrations (Figure 2.9).

After separating the crude fimbrial extract by SDS-PAGE, proteins were transferred to a nitrocellulose membrane by electroblotting (Western blotting). The membrane was probed with polyclonal anti-K99 antibody and anti-sheep peroxidase conjugate. Figure 2.10 shows the resulting Western blot. A protein of 16.5 kDa, consistent with the size of the major fimbrial subunit reacted with the anti-K99 antibody but extensive cross-reaction with many other proteins was also evident. The reaction of the antibody with proteins on the blot was clearly disproportional to the overall composition of the extract (Figure 2.11). Staining of the membrane with Ponceau red dye immediately after electrotransfer revealed that the 16.5 kDa protein band was transferred poorly to the membrane by this method (data not shown).

Given the poor efficiency of electrotransfer of the 16.5 kDa component from the fimbrial extract, diffusion blotting was attempted. Staining with Ponceau red dye revealed transfer of this protein to nitrocellulose was much-improved. When blots were probed with polyclonal anti-K99 antibody, recognition of the 16.5 kDa protein was much improved and background reaction was significantly reduced (Figure 2.11). The antibody also cross-reacted strongly with two other proteins in the fimbrial extract that in terms of overall composition (Figure 2.11) were minor components. When diffusion blots were probed with a monoclonal anti-K99 antibody, no reaction was detectable.



Figure 2.9 SDS-PAGE analysis of crude fimbrial extract

A sample of the extract was run on a 12% polyacrylamide gel. After electrophoresis, the gel was stained with Coomassie Blue and photographed. Lane M shows the migration of Rainbow molecular weight markers. The migration of standards of 14, 20.1 and 30 kDa is indicated. The predicted molecular weight of the major K99 subunit is 16.5 kDa.



Figure 2.10 Western blotting analysis of the fimbrial extract using polyclonal anti-K99 antibody

The fimbrial extract was separated by SDS-PAGE and transferred to a nitrocellulose membrane by electroblotting. The membrane was probed with sheep polyclonal anti-K99 antibody. Lane M shows the migration of Rainbow molecular weight markers. The migration of standards of 14, 20.1 and 30 kDa is indicated. The predicted molecular weight of the major K99 subunit is 16.5 kDa.



and is a

Figure 2.11 Diffusion blotting analysis of the fimbrial extract using polyclonal anti-K99 antibody

The fimbrial extract was separated by SDS-PAGE and transferred to a nitrocellulose membrane by diffusion blotting. The membrane was probed with sheep polyclonal anti-K99 antibody. Lane M shows the migration of Rainbow molecular weight markers. The migration of standards of 14, 20.1 and 30 kDa is indicated. The predicted molecular weight of the major K99 subunit is 16.5 kDa.

Purification of K99 fimbriae by ion-exchange chromatography

Isolation of K99 fimbriae by the methods described did not provide material of sufficient purity for the isolation of recombinant antibodies. To overcome this, protein was purified by ion-exchange chromatography. After an initial trial experiment, the best results were achieved using SP XL columns, a binding buffer of 25 mM Tris base pH 7.0 and elution buffers of 25 mM Tris base containing 20 mM and 80mM NaCl. The results are shown in Figure 2.12. After binding protein to the SP XL column, a mixture of proteins could be eluted with binding buffer containing 20 mM NaCl. These conditions released many of the components of the initial extract but there was little evidence of elution of the 16.5 kDa protein, the single most abundant protein in the starting material. By raising the NaCl concentration to 80 mM, the protein of interest (the 16.5 kDa protein), presumed to be the major subunit of K99 was eluted. Figure 2.12B shows the purity of this material after concentration. The preparation appears free of other protein components present in the starting extract (Figure 2.12A).

Biological activity of purified K99

The purified K99 was tested using the Fimbrex K99 kit as described earlier. The reaction – agglutination of the antibody-coated latex beads – was similar to that of the fimbrial extract and positive the control antigen (Figure 2.6). Given the homogeneity of the purified material (Figure 2.12B) and the specificity of the assay, the result supports presumptive identification of the 16.5 kDa protein as the major subunit of K99 fimbriae,

The protein purified by ion-exchange chromatography was coated to an ELISA plate and assessed using monoclonal anti-K99 antibody. Figure 2.13 shows it was recognised successfully and strongly. This data further supports identification of the protein as the major subunit of K99 fimbriae and shows that so far as recognition by the monoclonal antibody is concerned, it was not denatured during purification.



Figure 2.12 SDS-PAGE analysis of K99 protein purified by ion-exchange chromatography

Panel A. SDS-PAGE analysis of fractions recovered during the purification of K99. Fimbrial extract was equilibrated with column binding buffer by buffer exchange (lane a). After binding to the column, contaminants were eluted with binding buffer containing 20 mM of NaCl (lane c). By then raising the concentration of NaCl in binding buffer to 80 mM, a single protein of 16.5 kDa could be eluted (lane b).

Panel B. SDS-PAGE analysis of the purified K99 subunit concentrated to approximately 300 µg/ml.

M: Rainbow protein molecular weight markers (Pharmacia). The migration of standards of 14, 20.1 and 30 kDa are indicated.



Figure 2.13 Reaction of monoclonal anti-K99 with purified 16.5 kDa protein in ELISA

Purified protein was coated to an ELISA plate and probed with monoclonal anti-K99 and HRP-conjugated antibodies to test for recognition. Negative control wells were coated with 2% MPBS.

Immunoblotting of purified K99

Effect of preparation conditions on the K99 antigen

Attempts were made to test the reactivity of the monoclonal anti-K99 antibody against purified fimbrial protein using electroblotting or diffusion blotting. These were unsuccessful. In order to determine the reasons for this, a dot blotting experiment was performed using different conditions for preparation of the sample. Purified K99 was prepared with sample buffers with different additives. Half of these samples were boiled and the remainder were not. After spotting on a strip of nitrocellulose membrane and blocking with 3% BSA/PBS, the samples were probed with monoclonal anti-K99 and antimouse peroxidase antibodies using the same reagent concentrations as for ELISA analysis. The result (Figure 2.14) revealed that recognition of K99 antigen with the monoclonal antibody was unaffected by the presence of SDS or β -mercaptoethanol in the sample buffer. In contrast, the epitope recognised by the antibody was highly dependent upon heating of the sample.

Effect of heating of K99 to different temperatures

To find out the temperature at which the K99 epitope was denatured, samples of purified protein were heated in sample buffer to different temperatures. The result of dot blotting (Figure 2.15) showed that recognition of the antigen by monoclonal anti-K99 antibody was retained to a maximum of 50 °C. When samples prepared in this way were analysed by SDS-PAGE (Figure 2.16), it was found that at 40 °C, the 16.5 kDa protein could not be observed, presumably because it was present in the sample in the form of multiple oligomeric forms of insufficient concentration to be visible. When samples were heated to 50 °C or more, migration of the 16.5 kDa monomer was evident. Overall, these results indicate the heat-sensitivity of the K99 protein.

Biotinylation of K99 fimbriae

To enable its detection in blotting and immunoprecipitation, purified K99 was concentrated and biotinylated. To separate protein from free biotin, the labelling mixture was run through a desalting column and 12 eluted fractions were screened by spectrophotometry for the presence of protein. Samples from fractions with significant absorbance at 280 nm were spotted to nitrocellulose and probed with Extravidin peroxidase



Figure 2.14 Sample preparation and recognition of purified K99 fimbriae by monoclonal antibody

Samples of purified protein were prepared in buffers of the following composition and dot blots were probed with anti-K99 monoclonal antibody and anti-mouse HRP conjugate: sample buffer containing both SDS and β -mercaptoethanol (column a); sample buffer containing SDS but not β -mercaptoethanol (column b); sample buffer containing only β mercaptoethanol (column c); sample buffer without β -mercaptoethanol or SDS (column d). Half of the samples were boiled for 5 minutes (top row) and the remainder were not boiled (bottom row) prior to spotting out. BSA was spotted as a negative control.



Figure 2.15 Sample heating and recognition of purified K99 fimbriae by monoclonal antibody

Purified K99 fimbrial protein was heated in sample buffer to the indicated temperatures before dot blot analysis with monoclonal anti-K99 and HRP-conjugate antibodies.

70

1. Years

dia i



Figure 2.16 Migration of K99 in SDS_PAGE after heating to different temperatures

Purified K99 was heated in sample buffer to the indicated temperatures. An equal volume of each sample was run on a 12 % polyacrylamide gel and stained with Coomassie Brilliant Blue. M: Rainbow protein molecular weight markers (Pharmacia). The migration of standards of 14, 20.1 and 30 kDa is indicated.



 $\Delta | p \rangle_{\mathcal{H}^{1}}$

Figure 2.17 Dot blot analysis of fractions after biotinylation of purified K99

Fractions from a desalting column were screened by spectrophotometry for the presence of protein. Samples from those with significant absorbance at 280 nm (fractions 5-12 as indicated) were spotted to nitrocellulose and probed with Extravidin proxidase.

(Figure 2.17). As shown in Figure 2.17, fraction 5 showed strong reaction, the strength of signal decreasing steadily through to fraction 9.

To visualise the biotinylated protein, fractions 5 and 6 were pooled and a sample was separated on SDS-PAGE along with a sample of the biotinylation reaction before desalting and unmodified K99. Figure 2.18 shows that desalting lead to significant dilution of the purified K99 but that a faint band at around 16.5 kDa remained visible. To test if the biotinylated protein was detectable after blotting, samples separated by SDS-PAGE were transferred to a nitrocellulose membrane and probed with Extravidin peroxidase. The result is shown in Figure 2.19. Despite the low concentration of K99 in the desalted fractions, the 16.5 kDa protein was readily and specifically detected with peroxidase conjugate. The analysis revealed that this was the only biotinylated protein present in the desalted preparation. The level of biotin incorporation into the labeled K99 was calculated by HABA assay and found to be 0.133 moles biotin per mole K99 protein. Although this ratio was low, it is clear from Figure 2.19 that the sensitivity of Extravidin peroxidase enabled detection of that fraction of K99 to which biotin was bound.

Immunoprecipitation of biotinylated K99

To provide further confirmation that the protein purified by ion-exchange chromatography was derived from K99, biotinylated material was used for immunoprecipitation with a monoclonal anti-K99 antibody. After incubation, immune complexes were captured with Protein G agarose and then released by boiling in SDS sample buffer for analysis by SDS-PAGE and Western blotting.

Silver staining was used to reveal proteins separated by SDS-PAGE (Figure 2.20). By comparison with lane c (biotinylated K99), the presence of K99 in the antibody – antigen mixture is evident in lane b and its appears from lane a that the material becomes captured to Protein G, indicating the formation of immune complexes. Bands of higher molecular weight in lane b are likely to be the antibody heavy and light chains although the presence of a protein band close to the 30 kDa marker is higher than might normally be expected for an immunoglobulin light chain (25 kDa). In lane a, proteins of a range of molecular weights appear to have been released from the Protein G agarose by boiling in SDS sample buffer.



Figure 2.18 SDS-PAGE analysis of biotinylated K99 fimbriae

Biotinylated protein, after desalting, was run on a 12 % polyacrylamide gel (lane a) with a sample of the biotinylation reaction before purification (lane b) and purified, unmodified K99 (lane c). The gel was stained with Coomassie Brilliant Blue. M: Rainbow protein molecular weight markers (Pharmacia). The migration of standards of 14, 20.1 and 30 kDa is indicated.



75

Figure 2.19 Western blotting of biotinylated K99

-

Proteins from a 12 % polyacrylamide gel were transferred to nitrocellulose membrane by Western blotting. The membrane was then probed with Exteravidin peroxidase. Lane a shows biotinylated K99 after desalting, lane b shows biotinylated K99 before desalting and lane c shows purified, non-biotinylated K99. M: Rainbow protein molecular weight markers (Pharmacia). The migration of standards of 14, 20.1 and 30 kDa is indicated.



Figure 2.20 SDS-PAGE analysis of immunoprecipitated K99

After release of complexes of the antigen (biotinylated K99) and antibody (anti-K99) from Protein G agarose, the mixture was spun and the supernatant was run on an acrylamide gel (lane a). A sample taken before incubation with Protein G agarose (lane b) and a sample of biotinylated K99 before addition of antibody (lane c) were used as controls. After separation, the gel was stained by silver staining. M: Rainbow protein molecular weight markers (Pharmacia). The migration of standards of 14, 20.1 and 30 kDa is indicated.

These tentative findings were strengthened when proteins were transferred from the gel to nitrocellulose and probed with Extavidin peroxidase (Figure 2.21). The efficiency of detection was demonstrated by the strength of signal from a sample of biotinylated K99 alone (lance c). In lane b (mixture of K99 and anti-K99 monoclonal antibody) and lane a (complexes captured to Protein G agarose), the presence of K99 was detectable if faint. Over all, the Figure indicates that the purified protein isolated by ion-exchange chromatography and then biotinylated was successfully recognised by monoclonal anti-K99 antibody.

Haemagglutination assay

The ability of purified K99 major subunit (Fan C) to haemagglutinate sheep RBC was tested in parallel with B41 bacterial cell. The results showed that the purified K99 can haemagglutinate sheep red blood cells at high dilutions (1 in 32).



Figure 2.21 Western blotting of immunoprecipitated K99

SDS-PAGE acrylamide gel to nitrocellulose membrane and probed with Extravidin peroxidase to detect biotinylated material. Lane a: immune complexes release from Protein G agarose by boiling in SDS amples buffer. Lane b: antigen-antibody mixture prior to capture to Protein G agarose. Lane c: sample of biotinylated K99 alone.

M: Rainbow protein molecular weight markers (Pharmacia). The migration of standards of 14, 20.1 and 30 kDa is indicated.

Discussion

K99 fimbriae are expressed by strains of enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli* such as B41strain that cause diarrhoea in calves. The aims of this part of the project were to isolate K99 fimbriae from B41, to purify the major subunit (FanC) and to check the biological activity of the purified protein so that it could be later used as a target for isolation of recombinant antibodies from phage display libraries.

Initial work focussed upon characterisation of *E. coli* B41, specifically to confirm the presence of genes encoding the K99 and F41 fimbriae using PCR. The K99 operon is carried upon a 7.1 kb region of a plasmid of 87.8 kb. Primers were designed using the published sequence of fanC, the forward primer corresponding to nt 21-40 of the coding sequence and the reverse primer annealing to nt 311-334 (Roosendaal *et al.*, 1984). Hence the predicted size of the product was 314 bp. In contrast, the F41 operon is somewhat larger (10.1 kb) and is located on the bacterial chromosome. Again, primers were designed from published sequences corresponding to nt 34-51 (forward) and 390-413 (reverse) of the gene for the fimbrial subunit (Fidock *et al.*, 1989). It was predicted that the amplified product would be 380 bp in size. Successful amplification of products of the expected size from *E. coli* B41 provided preliminary indication of the presence of K99 and F41 genes although this characterisation was not taken on to sequencing to formally confirm this. This approach was however shown to be specific and sensitive and of potential value in the identification of *E. coli* strains capable of causing diarrhoea in calves (Franck *et al.*, 1998).

The bacteria grew well in Minca medium and the expression of K99 fimbriae could be detected using the fimbrex test which is based upon agglutination of latex beads coated with anti-K99 antibody. The test could also be used to demonstrate that thermal shock of bacteria in PU buffer detached the fimbriae. The presence of K99 in the extracts was confirmed with ELISA using polyclonal and monoclonal anti-K99 antibodies. Other authors such as Vasquez (Vazquez *et al.*, 1996) and de Graaf (de Graaf *et al.*, 1981) have also used buffers containing urea for this purpose. In the method described by Vasquez, the final stage of isolation involved dialysis of the fimbrial extract into distilled water. When attempted in this project, overnight dialysing against distilled water at 4 °C led to the formation of dense aggregates. Similar results have been reported previously by Karkhanis and Bhogal (Karkhanis and Bhogal, 1986) and de Graaf (de Graaf *et al.*, 1981). To overcome this problem, the fimbriae could be kept in soluble form by dialysis against PBS. This made possible a thorough characterisation of the isolated K99.

As part of this characterisation, SDS-PAGE was used to reveal the protein composition of fimbrial extracts. Several protein bands could be observed. The strongest band on the gel was of 16.5 kDa, corresponding to the size of the major subunit of K99 (Yoshimatsu *et al.*, 1991; Nagy and Fekete, 1999). A protein band of 30.9 kDa also was seen on the gel. This agrees with the size of the F41 subunit as reported by several different authors (To, 1984; Jacobs, 1985; Raybould *et al.*, 1987; Vazquez *et al.*, 1996). Other bands might have been contaminating components from the bacterial outer membrane given the ability of urea to solubilise mildly hydrophobic proteins.

This preliminary identification of the 16.5 kDa structure was supported by its reaction on blots with a polyclonal antibody raised against K99. However, other protein bands were also detected in these experiments. Since detailed information was unavailable on the preparation of this polyclonal antibody, various explanations are possible. Binding to proteins other than the 16.5 kDa target might be the result of immunological crossreactivity amongst the proteins on the blot. It is also possible that antigen used to develop the antibody in sheep was not completely pure and hence a proportion of the antibodies present in the serum bound to other proteins isolated from E. coli B41. In order to carry out these experiments, technical problems were encountered in transferring the 16.5 kDa protein band from the SDS gel to the nitrocellulose membrane using electroblotting. For this reason, diffusion blotting was more commonly applied: this was found to be more efficient than electroblotting. Although diffusion blotting has been described for a range of applications by other authors (Brian Bowen, 1980; Heukeshoven and Dernick, 1995; Olsen and Wiker, 1998; Chen and Chang, 2001), electrotransfer remains by far the most common method used for the preparation of Western blots. Its failure in this instance might have been attributable to the composition of the transfer buffer. Typically, these are prepared with Tris glycine buffers which have a pH close to the pI of FanC. It has been noted by others that the conditions of electrophoretic transfer can have a significant effect on the transfer of some outer membrane proteins in Western blotting (Davies et al., 1990). Although transfer of the 16.5 kDa protein band to nitrocellulose was much better by diffusion blotting than by electroblotting, some other proteins present on SDS gels did not transfer well by diffusion blotting. This indicates that to some extent, the choice of transfer method and its conditions may depend upon the properties of the protein of interest. This contrasts with the findings of Olsen and Wiker (Olsen and Wiker, 1998) who reported that in diffusion blotting, the same transfer rate could be determined for proteins of different sizes.

Given the presence of other proteins in the bacterial extracts, methods were sought to purify the major subunit of K99 as a preliminary for its use in phage display. Several strategies and methods have been attempted to purify K99 fimbriae. One of the oldest methods was described by Brinton (Brinton, 1965) who devised a series of steps involving mild blending of the bacterial suspension, precipitation at pH 3.9 and aggregation with MgCl₂. In contrast, Isaacson (Isaacson, 1977) attempted to purify this protein, after ammonium sulphate precipitation, by an extended series of chromatography steps including ion-exchange and gel filtration chromatography coupled with isoelectric focusing and ultracentrifugation on sucrose density gradients. The method of de Graaf (de Graaf et al., 1981) was less complex. A concentrated preparation of K99 was fractionated on a Sepharose CL-4B column then dialysed against phosphate buffer followed by sodium deoxycholate over a period of more than 5 days. Altmann (Altmann et al., 1983) extracted fimbriae from bacteria using 3 M potassium thiocyanate then fractionated the material by gel filtration and ion-exchange chromatography. All these methods are technically complex and time consuming and were rejected for these reasons when seeking a method to use in this project. One less complex method for the isolation of K99 fimbriae from E. coli B44 was described by Karkhanis and Bhogal (Karkhanis and Bhogal, 1986). These authors employed heat shock treatment to extract fimbriae from the bacterial surface. The extracted material was aggregated by incubation at 4 °C for 16 hrs and then centrifuged at 39000g. The pellet was washed two times with phosphate buffer or 4M urea and chromatographed on a Sepharose CL-4B column. Another simple method published by Kuzuya (Kuzuya et al., 1988) purified K99 protein using affinity chromatography. Yoshimatsu (Yoshimatsu et al., 1991) described two purification methods. In both, heat treatment was first used to release fimbriae for purification on a Sepharose 4B gel filtration column. In one method, K99 proteins were separated from F41 fimbrial components by salting-out. In the second method, ultracentrifugation for 4 hrs achieved better objective.

The goal for this project was to find a fast, convenient and inexpensive method for purification of K99 to provide protein of high purity and good biological activity. Attempts were made to purify K99 on a range of ion-exchange chromatography and gel filtration media similar to some of those described ithe reports outlined above. These preliminary efforts were not successful. Two problems were encoun ntered: solubility and binding to the columns under test. It was found that if the fimbrial extract was dialysed against distilled water, most proteins aggregated, rendering the material unsuitable for column chromatography. If the fimbrial extract was dialysed against PBS or phosphate buffer, the properties of these buffers inhibited full binding of the K99 major subunit (16.5 kDa) to ion-exchange media. To overcome these problems, the precipitated fimbrial extract was

redissolved in a warm buffer containing 2 M urea immediately before application to the chromatography column. Thus the fimbriae extract was dissolved almost completely. To ensure optimal binding to the column, the composition of this buffer was changed to avoid pH values close to the pI of the major subunit of K99. This achieved high yields of material of good purity. The biological activity of this protein was confirmed by several tests. It had similar reaction in Fimbrex tests as the original fimbrial extract from which it was derived, it had high activity in ELISA using anti-K99 monoclonal antibody, and could be recognised in dot blotting and immunoprecipitation assays. Most importantly, the protein showed a high agglutinating activity with sheep red blood cells.

Comparison of this new purification method with other reported protocols reveals several significant advantages. The K99 major subunit can be purified in a single chromatography step whereas most other published methods involve at least two steps. The aggregation of the protein during extraction and purification can be easily controlled. In the method described by Karkhanis and Bhogal (Karkhanis and Bhogal, 1986) for E. coli B44, the protein initially aggregates and then dissolves. The SDS-PAGE analysis of protein reported here showed a single band at the expected molecular weight of 16.5 kDa whereas in some methods, particularly those from the older literature, different molecular weight for the K99 subunit were reported. The materials used during purification by the method described here are cheap and available to many labs, in contrast to the requirements stipulated by Altmann et al. (Altmann et al., 1982), Isaacson (Isaacson, 1977) and Kuzuya (Kuzuya et al., 1988). As described in this chapter, the purified K99 protein was exchanged into PBS. It remained soluble and stable in this buffer for several years when stored at -20 °C, but this appeared equally true of the protein when eluted in 25mM Tris base pH 7.0 containing 80 mM NaCl. Significantly, the biological activity of the purified protein was also excellent. In an effort to ensure this, the method reported here excluded the use of strong detergents or denaturants such as SDS, guanidine hydrochloride or high concentrations of urea. Surprisingly, except one investigator (Yoshimatsu et al., 1991), not all authors who have reported K99 purification methods appear to have tested biological activity and in one example, when haemagglutination was tested, it was negative (Altmann et al., 1982). Overall, the average yield of pure K99 antigen from a one-litre culture of E. coli B41 was about 3.5 mg using the method reported here, a little higher than that reported by de Graaf (de Graaf et al., 1981). Together, the simplicity, inexpense, yield, purity and stability of K99 purified by this method make it suitable for many purposes including vaccination. As a first step, this could be tested *in vivo* in the infant mouse diarrhoea model of K99 ETEC infection (Duchet-Suchaux, 1988).

Analysis of purified K99 in this study revealed that heating appeared to destroy the epitope that is recognized by a monoclonal anti-K99 antibody. The heat sensitivity of this antigen has not been reported in the wider literature. The observation might therefore simply reflect the specificity of the monoclonal anti-K99 antibody available for this study. It does however raise the opportunity of further investigations to find monoclonal antibodies that recognise linear epitopes of native or recombinant (Jay *et al.*, 2004) K99.

One report in the literature has suggested a possible role for LPS in the formation of K99 fimbriae (Pilipcinec *et al.*, 1994). In this report, isolated K99 fimbriae were subjected to polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis and then tested in Western blotting with LPS antiserum. It was observed that the K99 major subunit reacted specifically in this analysis suggesting covalent association of LPS with the purified protein. In contrast, it has been reported that purified K99 from *E. coli* strains C1443 and B44 strains was not contaminated with LPS after purification (Altmann *et al.*, 1983; Karkhanis and Bhogal, 1986). This may depend to some extent on the purification method employed. No experiments were done in the present study to test for level of LPS associated with the purified K99 but in future, this could be addressed using commercial endotoxin detection reagents based upon the limulus amoebocyte lysis test. Clearly, this would be necessary before any attempts to assess vaccine potential *in vivo*.

The K99 purified in this study might find other uses. It has been reported that the protein can be used in inhibition assays to detect the presence of specific fimbrial receptors on enterocytes (Isaacson *et al.*, 1981; Dean and Isaacson, 1982). FanC has been cloned in combination with other genes of the K99 operon or as a single or truncated unit (van Embden *et al.*, 1980; Ogunniyi *et al.*, 2002). From natural or recombinant sources, it is possible that purified K99 could be used to block the binding of ETEC bacteria to receptors in an *in vitro* model (Jay *et al.*, 2004) and to block bacterial attachment to enterocytes *in vivo* as a disease prevention strategy based upon competitive inhibition.

Overall, the work reported in this chapter fulfills the initial aim to prepare a pure and biologically active antigen for the isolation of recombinant anti-K99 antibodies. In meeting this goal, an improved method for the purification of the major subunit of K99 has been devised that has potential in several areas of application.

Chapter 3

an e colo

÷

Griffin.1 scFv library

3. Griffin.1 scFv library

Introduction

The Griffin.1 library is one of the largest synthetic human single chain libraries distributed by the Medical Research Council Centre for Protein Engineering. The library is composed of human scFvs containing highly diverse VH and VL CDR3 sequences, prepared from human synthetic Fab lox library vectors (Griffiths *et al.*, 1994) and then cloned into the phagemid vector pHEN2 (Figure 3.1) (Hoogenboom *et al.*, 1991).The resulting library, distributed in *E. coli* TG1, contains more than 10⁹ different clones. The kappa and lambda light chain variable regions were PCR amplified from the fdDOG-2loxVk and VL constructs. The PCR fragments were purified and digested with *Apal*I and *Not*I. The gel purified fragments were then ligated into pHEN2. Heavy chain variable regions were PCR amplified from the pUC19-2loxVH vector. The products were purified and digested with *Sfi*I or *Nco*I and *Xho*I. The gel purified fragments are attached to one another by a flexible Glycine-Serine linker. This vector also contains a c-myc tag that can be used for detection of the expressed antibody fragments. It also provides a HIS6 tag, allowing purification of scFv antibodies using nickel affinity columns (Figure 3.2).

The VH and VL lox libraries form the foundation for the Griffin.1 library. The repertoire of heavy chains (>10⁸ different clones) was built from 49 cloned V_H segments (Tomlinson *et al.*, 1992), with CDR3 loops of 4 to 12 residues of random sequence. The repertoire of κ light chains (9×10⁴ clones) was built from 26 cloned V_{κ} segments (Cox *et al.*, 1994) with CDR3 loops of 8 to 10 residues that included one, two or three residues of random sequence in all cases. The repertoire of λ light chains (7.4×10⁵ clones) was built from 21 cloned V_{λ} segments(Williams and Winter, 1993), with CDR3 loops of 8 to 13 residues that included zero, one, two, three, four or five residues of random sequence.

The Griffin.1 library can be produced to select specific binders to target molecules that are attached to the surface of a tube or biotinylated and captured by streptavidin coated beads. By panning the library for two or three rounds, high affinity and specific phage antibodies can be selected. The monoclonal scFvs can then be screened for binding and used for further analysis of the target molecules.



Figure 3.1 Structure of the pHEN2phagemid.

The main features of the vector are indicated. Transcription takes place from a *lac* promoter and in a suppressor strain of *E. coli*, the translated product comprises a PelB leader, the single-chain antibody created by insertion of VH and VL sequences at the sites indicated separated by a linker, peptide tags, and the phage pIII protein.

RBC HindIII _____ Lmb3 PelB leader ACAGTCATA ATG AAA TAC CTA TTG CCT ACG GCA GCC GCT GGA TTG TTA K Y L L P T A A A G L М SfiI Ncol TTA TTA CTC GCG GCC CAG CCG GCC ATG GCC CAGGTGCAGCTGCAGTGGGTC L L L A A Q P A M A XhoI FOR-Link seq GACC TCG AGT GGT GGA GGC GGT TCA GGC GGA GGT GGC TCT GGC GGT SSG GG SG GG S G G _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _____ ApalI NotI AGT GCA CAG GTCCAACTGCAGGAGCTCGATATCAAACGG GCG GCC GCA A А А S А HIS-tag CAT CAT CAT CAC CAT CAC GGG GCC GCA GAA CAA AAA CTC ATC TCA Η HН Н Н Н G А А $E \quad Q \quad K \quad L$ Ι Smyc-tag Amber GAA GAG GAT CTG AAT GGG GCC GCA TAG ACT GTT GAA AGT TGT TTA Е E E DV S С L 4----pHEN seq GCA AAA CCT CAT ACA GAA AAT TCA TTT ... Κ P H T E N S F ... А

Figure 3.2 DNA sequence of pHEN2 vector

◀-

fdSeq1

The Figure presents a part of DNA sequence of pHEN2 vector. The restriction enzyme sites are underlined. The whole VH sequence locates between *NcoI* and *XhoI* and the whole VL sequence locates between *Apa*II and *NotI*. Primers are shown by dotted arrows. The amino acid sequences of HIS and myc tags and PelB leader are underlined.

86

Fee -

VCS M13 helper phage

In scFv libraries such as Griffin.1, the encoded antibody is genetically fused to the phage coat protein, pIII, in a phagemid vector. These are plasmids containing a phage origin of replication and morphogenetic signal, both required for packaging of the phagemid into phage particles. The pIII protein, present in three to five copies per phage particle, consists of N-terminal N1 and N2 domains involved in phage infectivity and a Cterminal domain essential for phage assembly. Importantly, fusion of scFv to the Nterminus of N1 does not abolish functional activity of the pIII protein. Transformation of a phagemid library into bacteria enables propagation of the DNA but for selection, phage assembly is required. Since the phagemid carries insufficient information to achieve this, bacteria carrying the phagemid need to be infected by helper phage such as VCSM13 that provides all the genes required. When the extruded phage particle is packaged with DNA, it is the scFv-encoding phagemid that enters the capsid with greatest frequency, and viral assembly is completed by capping with a variable proportion of wild-type and scFv-linked pIII molecules translated from helper phage and phagemid copies of the gene respectively. This physical association of the scFv protein at the viral surface and the encoding gene carried on the phagemid within the capsid enables selection of antigen-specific phages from libraries by incubation with the antigen, removal of non-bound phages and elution of bound phages. Phage carrying irrelevant scFv or entirely wild-type copies of pIII are lost in the selection process. Phage that successfully attach to the target are usually recovered by incubation at low or high pH, conditions that do not impair the ability of the N1 and N2 domains of pIII to interact with the bacterial receptor (the F pilus) and thereby mediate infection. Since the phagemid encodes ampicillin resistance, successfully infected bacteria can be isolated on antibiotic-containing media, a step that eliminates any virus carrying helper phage DNA. Culture of bacteria that now harbour phagemids emerging from selection is possible and a further round of superinfection with helper phage prepares stocks for further enrichment.

Application of Griffin.1 library

The Griffin.1 scFv library has the potential to carry high affinity antibodies against any target antigen including foreign antigens, self antigens, non-immunogenic antigens and toxic antigens (Winter *et al.*, 1994). The isolated antibodies can be used for many purposes such as research, diagnostic and therapeutics applications. Some examples follow of the previous use of this library for isolation of scFv antibodies by phage display technology.

Antibodies against leukemic cells

To select phage antibodies with therapeutic potential, the Griffin.1 library was panned on a premyelocytic leukemia cell line (HL60). Phage that bound to targets shared with non-leukemic cells were subtracted by incubating the library with human glioma cells. Phage carrying high affinity scFvs to HL60 cells were enriched by fluorescence-activated cell sorting. The selection procedure was repeated for six rounds to show significant binding to HL60 cells. Also, the inhibitory effect of isolated antibodies on HL60 cell proliferation was tested (Shadidi and Sioud, 2001).

Streptococcus suis

The Griffin.1 antibody phage display library was used to select recombinant antibodies directed against surface components of a pathogenic strain of *Streptococcus suis* serotype 2 and against extracellular factor (EF), a protein known to be exclusively associated with pathogenic *S. suis* serotype 2 strains. The investigators applied a subtractive selection procedure, to isolate antibody fragments that recognized epitopes specific for a pathogenic *S. suis* serotype 2 strain, compared to a non-pathogenic serotype 2 strain (de Greeff *et al.,* 2000). After 5 and 6 rounds of selection, three phage antibodies from each selection were chosen for further analysis.

Anti-hapten antibodies

The hapten target investigated in this study was microcystin LR (1000 Da), a hepatotoxin produced by certain strains of cyanobacteria (Codd *et al.*, 1997). To isolate antibodies against this hapten, microcystin LR was conjugated to either bovine serum albumin or keyhole limpet haemocyanin. The Griffin.1 library and Tomlinson library I were used for screening. Three rounds of panning were performed on antigen-coated immunotubes. After screening, a selection of scFv antibodies that showed reaction with free microcystin were recloned into pIMS147 vector for expression of soluble scFv fragments. Finally, the activity of the purified antibodies isolated from each library were compared by a competition ELISA test (Strachan *et al.*, 2002).

Antibodies against an N-glycosylation site

To identify antibodies that recognize the Asn–X–Ser/Thr N-glycosylation site that guides oligosaccharyltransferase activity, the Griffin.1 library was used to select antibodies

against synthetic Asn–Cys–Ser/Thr tripeptides conjugated to bovine serum albumin. The selection was performed over several rounds and soluble scFv fragments were expressed in *E. coli* HB2151 for purification on an immobilised nickel column. The interaction between the isolated scFv and Asn–X–Ser/Thr was characterized (Kikuchi *et al.*, 2004).

Sickle cell disease

Sickle red blood cells have enhanced adhesion to the plasma and extracellular matrix protein thrombospondin-1 (TSP) *in vitro*. In this study, the authors aimed to isolate antibodies from the Griffin.1 library that bind TSP. Following three rounds of selection, six unique scFvs that bound to purified TSP were isolated. Using an *in vitro* flow adhesion assay, the isolated scFvs were assessed for their inhibition of the adhesion of sickle red cells to immobilized TSP. Antibodies that had an inhibitory effect were used in epitope mapping studies to identify the binding site for sickle cells (Watkins *et al.*, 2003).

Protein disulphide-isomerase (PDI)

The Griffin.1 phage display library was used in this study to isolate antibodies that cross-react with all proteins in the PDI family through recognition of the motif Cys-X-X-Cys. After selection, the binding of scFvs to synthetic peptides and to mutant members of the PDI family was assessed by surface plasmon resonance. Clones that recognized sequences containing the CGHC or CGHCK motif were identified (Kimura *et al.*, 2004).

Objectives

The main objective of this part of the project was to use human semi-synthetic Griffin.1 library for the isolation of recombinant single-chain antibodies against purified K99 major subunit (Fan C). It was planned to characterise the isolated antibodies and then assess their biological activity to determine whether they have the ability to neutralise K99 function.
Materials and Methods

Griffin1. library

The Griffin.1 library was obtained from the Centre for Protein Engineering (CPE), Cambridge (<u>http://www.mrc-cpe.cam.ac.uk/phage/g1mtaf.html</u>) and used to select phage antibodies. Griffin.1 is a semi-synthetic phage library containing more than 10⁹ different scFv antibodies and was constructed by recoloning the V_H and V_L variable regions from lox library vectors into the phagemid vector pHEN2 (Tomlinson *et al.*, 1992; Griffiths *et al.*, 1994; Nissim *et al.*, 1994; Winter *et al.*, 1994).

The materials supplied from the CPE comprised a tube of the semi-synthetic library in *E. coli* TG1 cells, a glycerol stock of the positive control (TG1 containing an anti-thyroglobulin clone), a glycerol stock of the negative control (TG1 containing the empty pHEN2 vector), a glycerol stock of T-phage resistant *E. coli* TG1 for propagation of phage (K12 Δ (*lac-proAB*) supE thi hsdD5/F' traD36 proA⁺B laclq lacZ Δ M15), and a glycerol stock of *E. coli* HB2151 for expression of antibody fragments (K12 ara Δ (*lac-proAB*) thi/F' proA⁺B laclq lacZ Δ M15).

The helper phage VCS-M13 (Stratagene, La Jolla, California) was provided by Dr. P. Ogston, University of Glasgow. The titre of helper phage was 2.2×10^{-14} pfu/ml.

Growing a secondary stock of library

To make a secondary stock, 1×10^{10} clones of the Griffin.1 library in *E coli* TG1 were inoculated into 100 ml of 2xTY (Tryptone 16g, Yeast Extract 10g, NaCl 5g and distilled water up to 1 litre) containing 100 µg/ml ampicillin and 1% glucose and grown with shaking at 37 °C until the OD at 600 nm was approximately 0.5. At this OD, 10 ml of the library culture was used for phage rescue. The remaining culture (90 ml) was allowed to continue growing for a further two hours and the cells were then collected by centrifugation at 3300g for 10 minutes. The pellet was resuspended in 4 ml of fresh 2xTY media and after addition of glycerol to a final concentration of 15 %, it was stored at -70 °C.

Phage rescue of the library

To rescue the library, ten millilitres of library culture at an OD 600 nm of about 0.5, was infected with VCS-M13 helper phage, added in the ratio of bacteria to phage of 1 in 20. Appropriate volumes were calculated from the titre of helper phage and the fact that a bacterial culture of 1 OD unit at 600 nm represents a bacterial density of around 8×10^8 bacteria per ml. The mixture of phage and bacteria was incubated for 30 minutes at 37° C in a water bath. The infected cells were then collected by centrifugation (10 min at 3,300 g) and resuspended in 2 ml of $2 \times$ TY broth containing $100 \ \mu$ g /ml ampicillin and $25 \ \mu$ g/ml kanamycin (Sigma). Subsequently, the cells were incubated overnight at 30° C and with shaking at 200 rpm. Bacterial cells were removed by centrifugation (30 min at 3,300 g), and phage presented in the supernatant (8 ml) were precipitated with 1.6 ml of polyethylene glycol-NaCl (20% polyethylene glycol 6000, 2.5 M NaCl). The mixture was left for 1 hour at 4 °C and was spun at 3300g for 30 minutes. The pellet was then resuspended in 4 ml of PBS and spun at 11600g for 10 minutes to remove most of the remaining bacterial debris. The phage supernatant was stored at 4 °C and for long term storage, after addition of glycerol (15 % final concentration), at -70° C.

Titration of phage library

To titre the phage stock, 1 μ l of phage was diluted into 1 ml of PBS and 1 μ l of this was used to infect 1 ml of TG1 at an OD 600 nm about 0.5. The culture was incubated at 37 °C water bath for 30 minutes. 50 μ l of this, 50 μ l of a 1:10² dilution and 50 μ l of 1:10⁴ were plated on TYE (Tryptone 10g, Yeast Extract 5g, NaCl 8g, Agar 15g and distilled water up to 1 litre) plates containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin and 1% glucose. The plates were incubated at 37 °C overnight. The following day, the number of colonies on each plate was counted and titre of phage was determined.

PCR screening for full-length scFv genes

To estimate the frequency of full-length inserts in the secondary stock of the library, 20 colonies were picked at random from TYE plates used for library titration. Bacterial DNA was obtained by suspending each colony in 50 μ l of H₂O and boiling at 100 °C for 10 minutes. Primers LMB3 and gIII were used to amplify across the inserts in 25- μ l PCR reactions containing 0.5 μ M concentrations of each primer, 0.25 mM concentrations of each dNTP (Promega), 4 mM MgCl₂, 1x reaction buffer (containing 50 mM KCL, 10 mM

Tris-HCL pH 9.0 and 0.1% Triton[®]X-100), 2.5 units of Taq DNA polymerase (Promega) and 19 µl of bacterial lysate. Samples were amplified on a Techne thermal cycler under the following conditions: the reaction was heated to 94 °C for 3 min and then 30 cycles of 30 second denaturation at 94 °C, 1 min annealing at 55 °C, 1 min extension at 72 °C. Final extension was for 10 min at 72 °C. As a positive control, an anti-thyroglobulin scFv in the pHEN2 vector was used for amplified since this carries a full-length scFv insert.

PCR products were analysed on a 1% agarose gel for 45 min at 100 V, stained with ethidium bromide, and photographed under UV light.

Restriction analysis of plasmids from secondary stock of library

To confirm the presence of full-length inserts, plasmid DNA was isolated from 12 clones picked at random and digested with two restriction enzymes. Plasmids were isolated and purified using Qiagen miniprep reagents following the instruction provided with the kit. 20 μ l reaction mixtures were set up for each sample comprising 5 μ l of plasmid DNA, 1 μ l (10U) of *NcoI* (Promega, UK), 1 μ l (10U) of *NotI* (Promega, UK), 1.8 μ l of distilled water, 0.2 μ l of BSA and 2 μ l of buffer D (60 mM Tris-HCL (pH 7.9), 1.5 M NaCl, 60 mM MgCl₂ and 10 mM DTT). The reaction mixtures were incubated at 37 °C for 1.5 hrs. 5 μ l of the digestion products were analysed on a 1% agarose gel for 45 min at 100 V, stained with ethidium bromide, and photographed under UV light.

Selection procedure

Panning against purified K99

First round of selection

To select recombinant phage antibodies against purified K99, one immunotube (Nunc, Denmark) was coated overnight at room temperature with 4 ml of purified K99 at 90 mg/ml in PBS. The following day, the immunotube was washed 3 times with PBS by pouring into the tube and pouring out again immediately to remove unbound antigen. The immunotube was then blocked by filling with 4 ml of 2 % MPBS and incubating at 37° C for 2 hours. The immunotube was washed again three times with PBS. Then about 1×10^{-13} pfu of phage from the Griffin.1 library was made up to a total volume of 4 ml with 2 % MPBS. To block phage that might be specific for milk constituents, the phage suspension

was incubated for about 30 minutes at room temperature before transfer to the K99-coated immunotube. After addition of the phage library, the tube was incubated on a turntable for 30 min at room temperature, followed by a standing incubation for 90 min at room temperature. The supernatant was discarded and the tube was washed 10 times with PBS containing 0.1 % Tween 20 and 10 times with PBS. After shaking out the excess PBS, phage were eluted by adding 1ml 100 mM triethylamine (700 μ l of triethylamine (7.18 M) in 50 ml water, diluted on the day of use) and rotating continuously for 20 minutes at room temperature (de Bruin *et al.*, 1999). The eluted phage suspension was neutralized with 0.5 ml of 1 M Tris-HCl (pH 7.4). A further 200 μ l of Tris buffer was added to the immunotube to neutralise the phage remaining in the tube. Elutes were stored at 4°C to use in the next round of selection and for titration.

Infecting TG1 with eluted phage antibodies

The day before selection, one colony of *E. coli* TG1 was taken from a minimal medium plate and grown in 5 ml of 2xTY overnight at 37 °C with shaking at 200 rpm. On the day of selection, 50 μ l of this culture was inoculated to 50 ml of 2xTY and incubated at 37 °C with shaking until the culture entered exponential growth and the OD 600nm reached 0.5. At this point, 750 μ l of the eluted phage was added to 9.25 ml of exponentially growing TG1 cells. Four ml of bacterial culture was also added to the tubes used for selection in order to recover any phage remaining in the tube. Both mixtures were incubated at 37 °C in a water bath for 30 minutes to allow infection to take place. After incubation, the 10 ml and 4 ml cultures were pooled. 100 μ l of culture was used for titration of output phage. This was done by making 5, 100-fold serial dilutions of 100 μ l of culture in 2xTY media and plating all 100 μ l of each dilution on TYE plates containing 100 μ g/ml of ampicillin and 1 % glucose. The plates were then incubated at 37 °C overnight. The following day, the number of colonies on the plates was counted and from this, the titre of output phage was determined. The plates were then stored at 4 °C for analysis of those phage recovered from the first round of selection.

The remaining culture of infected *E. coli* TG1 was spun at 3300g for 10 minutes. The pellet was resuspended in 2 ml of 2xTY and was plated onto a large Nunc Bio-Assay dish (Gibco-BRL) containing TYE, 100 μ g/ml of ampicillin and 1 % glucose. The plate was incubated at 30 °C overnight. The following day, bacterial colonies were collected from plate by addition of 5 ml of 2xTY containing 15 % glycerol and cells were loosened into

93

suspension with a glass spreader. 50 μ l of the bacterial suspension was used for phage rescue for the second round of selection and the remainder was stored at -70 °C.

an i

Rescue of selected phage antibodies

To rescue the phage antibodies from clones selected at round 1, 50 μ l of bacteria recovered from the Nunc Bio-Assay dish were inoculated to 100 ml of 2xTY containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin and 1% glucose, and were grown at 37 °C with shaking at 200 rpm until OD 600 nm was approximately 0.5. Then 10 ml of bacterial culture was infected with VCS-M13 helper phage at a bacteria : phage ratio of 1 in 20 and the mixture incubated without shaking at 37 °C in a water bath for 30 minutes. After that, the infected cells were centrifuged at 3300g for 10 minutes. The pelleted bacteria were then resuspended in 50 ml of 2xTY containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin, 50 μ g/ml kanamycin and incubated with shaking at 30 °C overnight. The following day, 40 ml of overnight cultures was spun at 3300g for 30 minutes.

To precipitate phage from the culture supernatants, 8 ml of cold PEG/NaCl (20% polyethylene glycol 6000, 2.5 M NaCl) was added to 40 ml of each supernatant. After mixing well, the mixtures were left for 1 hr on ice and then centrifuged at 3300g for 30 minutes. Next, the supernatants were poured away to remove PEG/NaCl and the precipitated phage were resuspended in 2 ml of PBS and spun at 11600g for 10 minutes in a micro centrifuge to remove remaining bacterial debris. 1ml of the supernatant containing the rescued phage was stored at 4 °C and remainder was used for the next round of selection.

Titration of rescued phage

To titre phage rescued from the first round of selection and thereby determine the phage input for the second round of selection, 50 μ l of rescued phage was diluted into 50 μ l PBS. 1 μ l of this and 1 μ l of 5, 100-fold serial dilutions were used to infect 1 ml of TG1 culture previously grown to an OD 600 nm of about 0.5. The cultures were then incubated at 37 °C water bath for 30 minutes. 50 μ l of each dilution was spread onto a TYE plate containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin and 1% glucose and grown overnight at 30 °C. The next day, the number of colonies was counted and from this, the titre of phage was determined.

Second round of selection

In the second round of selection, one immunotube (Nunc, Denmark) was coated overnight at room temperature with a lower concentration of purified K99 (30 μ g/ml) to isolate phage antibodies with higher specificity and affinity. The following day the immunotube was washed and blocked as described for the first round of selection. 3.2 × 10 ¹³ pfu of PEG precipitated phage in 2% MPBS recovered from the first round of selection was added to the immunotube as input phage. The immunotube was then incubated for 30 minutes with rotation and for 90 minutes standing at room temperature and then was washed 20 times with PBS containing 0.1% Tween 20 and 20 times with PBS. The remaining procedures including elution of selected phage, infection of TG1 cells, superinfection with VCS-M13 helper phage, recovery of phage and titration were done as described for the first round.

Third round and fourth round of selection

All procedures in the third round and fourth round of selections were done as for previous rounds. The coating of immunotubes with purified K99 and washing steps were carried out as for round two. The titre of input phage antibodies for the third round was 2.6 $\times 10^{14}$ and for the fourth round, it was 5.3 $\times 10^{14}$ pfu in 2% MPBS.

Screening by monoclonal phage ELISA

The activity of 96 individual isolated clones from each round of selection against purified K99 was assessed by ELISA screening.

Preparation monoclonal phage antibodies

From plates used to titre phage recovered after selection, 96 individual colonies were picked at random and inoculated into 100 μ l of 2xTY containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin and 1% glucose. A separate microtitre plate (Iwaki, Japan) was prepared from each round of selection. The plates were incubated overnight at 37 °C with shaking at 200 rpm. The following day, using a multi-channel pipette, approximately 2 μ l of overnight culture was transferred to further 96 well plates containing 200 μ l of 2xTY, containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin and 1% glucose per well. Plates were incubated at 37 °C for 1.5 hrs to reach to an OD 600 nm of about 0.4. Then 25 μ l of 2xTY containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin, 1% glucose and 10 ⁹ pfu helper phage (final concentration) was added to each well for

superinfection. Plates were left to stand at 37 °C for 30 minutes and then shaken at 200 rpm for a further 1 hour at 37 °C. The plates were then centrifuged at 1800g for 10 minutes in a Sigma centrifuge fitted with appropriate carriers and the supernatants were aspirated off. Each pellet was resuspended in 200 μ l of 2xTY containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin and 50 μ g/ml kanamycin. Cells were grown overnight at 30 °C with shaking at 200 rpm to allow replication and rescue of the phage antibodies. The next day, plates were spun at 1800g for 10 minutes. Each supernatant was then recovered for use as monoclonal phage antibody in ELISA assay.

Antigen coating

Wells of an ELISA plate (Nunc, Denmark) were coated with 100 μ l per well of 20 μ g/ml of purified K99 in PBS. Plates were left overnight at room temperature to allow the K99 antigen to bind to the plastic wells. Four plates were coated in all so that individual plated were available for screening phage from each round of selection. To screen clones from each round of selection for reaction against dry skimmed milk, wells of another four ELISA plates (one plate for each round) were coated with 100 μ l of 2 % MPBS. These plates were also left overnight at room temperature.

Blocking

The next day, unbound antigen was discarded and the wells were washed three times with PBS. The wells were then blocked by addition of 200 μ l of 3% BSA/PBS and incubation for 2 hrs at 37 °C.

Addition of monoclonal phage antibodies

After washing the wells three times with PBS, each culture supernatant containing phage antibodies was diluted 1/2 in 3% BSA/PBS.100 μ l of each was added to the wells of a plate coated with K99, and 100 μ l was added to the wells of a plate coated with 2 % MPBS. Plates were left for 90 minutes at room temperature to allow phage attachment.

Detection of bound phage antibodies

After washing three times with PBS containing 0.05% Tween 20 to remove unbound phage antibodies, 100 μ l of 1:1000 dilution of monoclonal anti-M13-HRP antibody

96

(Amersham Pharmacia Biotech, UK) in 3% BSA/PBS was added to all wells. Plates were then incubated at room temperature for 90 minutes.

Development

Wells were washed three times with PBS containing 0.05% Tween 20 and three times with PBS to remove unbound antibodies.100 μ l of developer solution (composition as described previously) was added to each well. The colorimetric reactions were read at 450 nm in an ELISA reader.

Restriction analysis of clones from round 4

Thirteen clones showed higher than average activity against K99 antigen in monoclonal phage ELISA. These were taken for further analysis. Each was grown in 5 ml of 2xTY containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin, 1% glucose, overnight at 37 °C and 200rpm shaking. The following day, plasmid DNA was isolated and purified using Qiagen miniprep reagents according the manufacturer's instructions. The purified DNA was digested with restriction enzymes of *NcoI* and *NotI*, as described previously for analysis of the secondary stock of the Griffin.1 library. 10 μ l of the digestion products were electrophoresed on a 1% agarose gel for 45 min at 100 V, stained with ethidium bromide, and photographed under UV light.

Production of soluble scFv fragments

Four clones from round four of selection that had full-length scFv inserts and one clone that had a smaller insert size, were taken forward to production of soluble scFv antibodies. Selection took place with the phagemids in *E. coli* TG1 cell because of its ability to suppress translational termination at the TAG codon lying between the scFv and gIII sequences. For scFv expression, the chosen phage were infected into the non-suppressing *E. coli* strain HB2151 (K12 *ara* Δ (*lac-proAB*) *Thi/F' proA⁺B laclq lacZ* Δ *M15*). To achieve this transfer, a colony (TG1) of each sample was picked from TYE plates and grown in 5 ml of 2xTY overnight at 37 °C with shaking at 200 rpm. The following day, 500 µl of culture was added to 50 ml of 2xTY media and was grown at 37 °C with shaking until the OD at 600 nm was about 0.5. VCS-M13 helper phage was then added to the cultures at the appropriate ratio (see above). The cultures were then incubated at 30 °C and were then spun at 3300g for 10 minutes. The pellets were resuspended in 50 ml of 2xTY

containing 100 µg/ml ampicillin and 50 µg/ml kanamycin. Cells were grown overnight at 30 °C with shaking at 200 rpm to allow replication and rescue of the phage antibodies. The next day, the cultures were centrifuged at 3300g for 10 minutes. Samples from each supernatant (50 µl) were then used for infection of exponentially growing *E. coli* HB1251 cells (1 ml), prepared to an OD 600 nm of about 0.5. The cultures were incubated at 37 °C water bath for 30 minutes to allow for infection. Then 50 µl, 50 µl of a $1:10^2$ dilution, 50 µl of a $1:10^4$ dilution and 50 µl of a $1:10^6$ dilution of infected bacteria were plated onto TYE plates containing 100 µg/ml ampicillin, 1% glucose. Plates were then incubated overnight at 37 °C with shaking at 200 rpm. 500 µl of overnight cultures were then were grown in 50 ml of 2xTY containing 100 µg/ml ampicillin and 0.1% glucose to an OD approximately 0.9 at 600 nm. At this point, IPTG (Isopropyl- β -D-thiogalactopyranoside) was added to each culture to a final concentration of 1mM of IPTG to induce expression. The cultures were incubated for a further 21 hrs at 30 °C with shaking to allow expression of soluble scFv antibodies.

SDS-PAGE analysis

After growing selected clones for expression of soluble scFv fragments, the cultures were centrifuged at 5000g for 20 minutes. The culture supernatants were then filtered through a 0.45 μ m filter and concentrated about 30-fold using an Amicon Ultra-4 centrifugal filter (Millipore, UK). Samples were boiled for 5 minutes in a reducing sample buffer for analysis on 12 % discontinuous SDS- polyacrylamide gels (Laemmli, 1970). After running the gels in a BioRad apparatus at 200 volts for 1 hr, one gel was stained with Coomassie brilliant blue stain and another gel was used for Western blotting.

Western blotting

Proteins were transferred from the gel to nitrocellulose membrane using a standard protocol for blotting (Sambrook *et al.*, 1989). After transfer, the membrane was washed three times with PBS and was blocked with 3% MPBS for 1 hr at room temperature with shaking. The membrane was washed three times with PBS and was incubated in a 1:200 dilution of anti-c-myc polyclonal antibody (Sigma, UK) in 2 % MPBS for 1.5 hr at 37 °C with shaking at 200 rpm. After washing the membrane three times with PBS containing 0.05 % Tween 20 and three times with PBS, a goat anti-rabbit-HRP conjugate (Sigma, UK) was added at 1:1000 dilution in 2 % MPBS and incubated for 1.5 hr at 37 °C with

shaking. The membrane was washed as before and 4-chloro-1-naphthol substrate (Sigma, UK) added.

Recloning into plMS147

In an attempt to increase the expression level of soluble scFv fragments and provide better detection, the scFv antibody sequences from a number of clones were transferred into pIMS147 (Figure 3.3) (Schafer *et al.*, 1999). This places expression of the construct under the control of the strong, synthetic *tac* promoter, retaining induction with IPTG. It also fuses the scFv gene with sequence encoding a human C κ domain to form a single chain antibody or scAb. This provides a larger target than c-myc for immunochemical detection. A hexahistidine tail lies at the carboxy-terminus of the translation product allowing for purification by nickel chelate affinity chromatography. Finally, the vector provides for co-expression of the Skp periplasmic chaperone to assist folding of the exported product. The antibody expression vector pIMS147 was maintained in *E. coli* XL-1 Blue (Stratagene) (Strachan *et al.*, 2002).

Preparation of the scFv fragments and pIMS147 vector

Digestion of selected clones

Plasmid DNA was prepared from five clones chosen from round 4 of selection. DNA was isolated and purified using Qiagen miniprep reagents. Purified plasmids were then digested using the restriction enzymes *NcoI* and *NotI* to isolate the scFv inserts. 150 μ l reaction mixtures were set up for each sample comprising 120 μ l of plasmid DNA, 4 μ l (40U) of *NcoI* (Promega, UK), 4 μ l (40U) of *NotI* (Promega, UK), 55 μ l of distilled water, 1.5 μ l of BSA and 15 μ l of buffer D (60 mM Tris-HCL (pH 7.9), 1.5 M NaCl, 60 mM MgCl₂ and 10 mM DTT). The reaction mixtures were incubated at 37 °C for 1.5 hrs. Each entire reaction was run on a 1 % agarose gel at 100 volts for 45 minutes were stained with ethidium bromide. Then under UV light, the smaller bands were cut from the gel for DNA purification.



Figure 3.3 pHEN2 and pIMS147 vectors

A: Map and restriction sites of the pHEN2 phage display vector B: Map and restriction sites of pIMS147

100

Digestion of pIMS147 vector

E. coli strain XL-1 Blue carrying pIMS147 was grown overnight in 25 ml of LB broth (Tryptone, 10 g; Yeast extract, 5 g; NaCl, 10 g; Distilled water up to 1 litre) containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin and 1% glucose at 37 °C and 200 rpm shaking. The following day, plasmid DNA was extracted and purified using Qiagen miniprep reagents. Purified plasmid DNA was then digested using the restriction enzymes *NcoI* and *NotI* to prepare the vector for ligation. Details of the reaction mixture, incubation time and extraction of vector fragment were as described above.

Purification of inserts and vector

DNA was isolated from the gel slices using QIAQuick[®] Gel extraction reagents following the instructions provided. To increase the concentrations of DNA, elution from the filter units was with only 15 μ l of distilled water. The concentrations of the purified fragments was estimated by running 5 μ l samples of each on an agarose gel.

Cloning of scFv antibody fragments into plMS147

To ligate the scFv antibody fragments into pIMS147, 20 μ l ligation reactions were set up containing 2 μ l of vector, 5 μ l of insert (this ensured approximately equal molar concentrations of vector and insert), 2 μ l of T4 DNA ligase (Promega) at 3 units/ μ l and 2 μ l of 10x buffer (300mM Tris-HCl pH7.8, 100mM MgCl₂,100mM DTT and 10mM ATP) and 9 μ l of distilled water. Reactions were then incubated at 16 °C for about 18 hrs.

Transformation of ligation products

E. coli XL-1-Blue super competent cells (Stratagene) were used for transformation. After thawing the cells on ice from -80 °C, 0.85 µl of 1.42 M β-mercaptoethanol provided by the manufacturer was added to each 50 µl aliquot of cells giving a final concentration of 25 mM. Cells were kept on ice for 10 minutes before adding 5 µl of each ligation reaction. They were then incubated on ice for a further 30 minutes. Transformation with 0.1 ng of pUC18 plasmid (provided with the cells) was used to estimate transformation efficiency. After 30 minutes incubation on ice, the cells were heat shocked by transferring to a water bath at 42 °C for 45 second, then returned to ice for 2 minutes before addition of 950 μ l of SOC medium (Tryptone 20 g; Yeast extract 5 g; NaCl 0.5 g; Distilled water up to 980 ml; after outoclaving, 10 ml of 1 M MgCl₂ and 10 ml of 1 M MgSo₄ added). The cultures were incubated at 37 °C with shaking for 1 hour and then 100 μ l of each was plated on LA (Tryptone, 10 g ;Yeast extract, 5 g; NaCl, 10 g; Agar 6 g, Distilled water up to 1 litre) containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin and 1 % glucose. Plates were incubated at 37 °C overnight and next day were checked for the appearance of colonies.

To confirm that successful ligation had taken place, one colony was picked from each transformation plate and was grown in 5 ml of LB broth containing100 μ g/ml ampicillin and 1 % glucose for overnight at 37 °C and 200 rpm shaking. The following day, plasmid DNA was extracted and purified using Qiagen miniprep reagents. Purified plasmids were then digested using the restriction enzymes *NcoI* and *NotI* to detect the presence of inserts. The composition of reaction mixtures, incubation times and analysis were as described earlier.

To further confirm successful ligation, 5 μ l of each recombinant plasmid was digested with *Eco*RI restriction enzyme to check the size of the linearised plasmid. The 10 μ l reaction mixture contained 2 μ l of *Eco*RI enzyme, 1 μ l of 10x buffer, 1 μ l of distilled water and 5 μ l of plasmid DNA. The entire reaction was then run on 1 % agarose gel at 120 Volts for 45 minutes, stained with ethidium bromide and photographed under UV light.

Characterisation of recloned antibodies

Expression and isolation of soluble secreted scFv fragments

After confirmation of the presence of scFv inserts, colonies to be characterised were grown in 5 ml of LB broth containing100 µg/ml ampicillin and 1 % glucose at 37 °C and 200 rpm shaking overnight. 2 ml of each overnight culture was inoculated into 50 ml of LB broth containing100 µg/ml ampicillin and 1 % glucose and grown on at 37 °C with shaking at 200 rpm until the OD at 600 nm was 0.8-0.9. At this point, IPTG was added to a final concentration of 1mM and growth continued overnight at the lower temperature of 30 °C with shaking at 200 rpm. The cultures were then centrifuged at 5000g for 20 minutes at 4 °C. The supernatants were collected and after filtration, were stored at 4 °C. Periplasmic extracts were prepared from the bacterial pellets as described by Kipriyanov (Kipriyanov, 2002)((O'Brien and Aitken, 2002) by gently resuspending to 5 % of the initial culture volume in cold 50 mM Tris-HCl, 20 % sucrose, 1mM EDTA, pH 8.0. The cell suspensions were then incubated on ice for 60 minutes with occasional stirring and then were centrifuged in microfuge tubes at 25000g for 30 minutes at 4 °C. The supernatants - the soluble periplasmic extracts - were carefully collected and filtered through filters with a pore size of 0.2 micrometres. Samples were stored at 4 °C for future analysis.

Western blotting analysis

The expression of scFv fragments was assessed in culture supernatants and periplasmic extracts by Western blotting. 20 μ l of each culture supernatant and periplasmic extract and also a positive control scFv were run on a 12% SDS-acrylamide gel and transferred to a nitrocellulose membrane as described previously. After blocking with 3 % MPBS and washing three times with PBS, the membrane was incubated in a 1:500 dilution of goat anti-human-ck in 2% MPBS at 37 °C for 60 minutes with 200 rpm shaking. After that, the membrane was washed three times with PBS containing 0.05% Tween 20. The bound antibody was detected using rabbit anti-goat-HRP at a dilution of 1:1000 in 2 % MPBS. Finally, the reaction was developed using 4-chloro-N-naphthol substrate.

Screening by ELISA

Supernatants from induced cultures of *E. coli* were applied to ELISA plates coated with K99 30 μ g/ml or a goat anti-human kappa antibody at 1:500 dilutions. Next day after blocking with 3% BSA/PBS, binding of protein was detected by addition of a goat anti-human kappa HRP conjugate and OPD substrate. Colour change was recorded 450 nm.

Soluble scFv-plll fusion proteins

Since the expression of soluble scFvs from selected clones in *E. coli* HB2151 was unsuccessful and recloning into pIMS147 vector did not solve the problem, expression of these antibodies as scFv-pIII fusion proteins as described by Mersmann M. *et. al.* (Mersmann *et al.*, 1998) was attempted.

In this method, scFv constructs were translated as fusions to pIII by inducing expression in the suppressor strain *E. coli* TG1. This leads to accumulation of the scFv-pIII protein in the cytoplasmic membrane from which it can be released with detergents and detected with anti-pIII antibodies(Tesar *et al.*, 1995).

Expression of scFv-plll fusion proteins

Single colonies of the clones for analysis were grown overnight in 5 ml of 2xTY containing100 μ g/ml ampicillin and 1 % glucose at 37 °C and 200 rpm shaking. Next day, 250 μ l from each culture was added to 25 ml of fresh 2xTY media containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin and 1 % glucose. The cultures were grown at 37 °C with shaking until OD at 600 nm reached about 0.5. The cultures were then spun at 3300g for 10 minutes. The supernatants were discarded and the pellets were resuspended in 25 ml of fresh 2xTY containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin (without glucose) and 1 mM IPTG (Kipriyanov *et al.*, 1997). Then, cultures were incubated at 30 °C for 20 hours. To extract proteins from the cells, cultures were centrifuged at 5200g for 20 minutes and the pellets were resuspended in 1.6 ml of Bugbuster protein extraction reagent (Novagen, UK) containing 1.5 μ l of RNAase. The suspensions were left shaking at 30 °C for 30 minutes and then were spun at 20,000g for 40 minutes at 4 °C. The supernatants predicted to contain the extracted scFv-pIII fusion proteins were collected and concentrated to 1/3 their initial volumes for use in ELISA and Western blotting.

Detection scFv-plll fusion proteins by Western blotting

The concentrated Bugbuster extracts were run on 8 % SDS-polyacrylamide gels and transferred to a nitrocellulose membrane as described earlier. The membrane was blocked with 5 % MPBS at room temperature and after washing three times with PBS containing 0.05 % Tween 20, the membrane was incubated in a 1:1000 dilution of monoclonal antipIII antibody (Mo Bi Tec, Germany) in blocking buffer at 37 °C for 90 minutes. Next, the membrane was washed and a 1:1000 dilution of an HRP-conjugated anti-mouse antibody was added for a further 90 minutes. After washing, the reaction was developed with 4-chloro-1-naphthol substrate.

ELISA assay of scFv-plll recognition of K99

Wells of one row of an ELISA plate were coated overnight at 4 °C with 100 μ l of K99 at 100 μ g/ml. A second row was coated with 100 μ l of 2 % MPBS as a negative control. The coated wells were washed three times with PBS and blocked with 200 μ l of 3 % BSA/PBS for 2 hours at 37 °C. After washing, 100 μ l of Bugbuster extracts, diluted 2:3 in blocking buffer, were added to designated wells. The plate was then incubated for 60 minutes at 37 °C and then washed three times with PBS containing 0.05 % Tween 20. To

detect bound scFv-pIIIs, 100 μ l of a 1:1000 dilution of monoclonal anti-pIII antibody was added and plate was left for 90 minutes at room temperature. Next, the plate was washed and 100 μ l of a 1:1000 dilution of HRP anti-mouse antibody was added to each well After incubating for 90 minutes at room temperature, the plate was washed and developed using OPD substrate. The reaction was measured at 450 nm after 10 minutes.

Sequencing of clones from round 4

Individual colonies were grown in 5 ml of 2xTY containing 100 µg/ml ampicillin and 1% glucose overnight at 37 °C with shaking. Plasmid DNA was isolated from 3 ml of culture using Qiagen miniprep reagents. The primers pelB and gIII were chosen for sequencing. Each was diluted to 3.2 µM. Sequencing was done at the MBSU, University of Glasgow using Big Dye (Applied Biosystems) and ET-Dye Terminator (Amersham Bioscience) chemistries. Samples were analysed on a MegaBACE1000 (96 capillary) sequencing machine. The reaction chemistry is based on the dideoxy method developed by Sanger (Sanger *et al.*, 1977). The sequence data was analysed using DNA Star software. Sequences were aligned to V BASE using DNAPLOT database at the Centre for Protein Engineering, MRC, Cambridge, UK (<u>www.mrc-cpe.cam.ac.uk/vbase-ok.php?menu=901</u>). The confirmed nucleic acid sequences were translated and aligned using MEGALIGN software. Since clone E4 had an unexpected sequence, matches on the GenBank database were sought by BLAST (http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/BLAST/).

Screening of additional clones from rounds 3 and 4 of selection

The outcome of analysis forced the screening of additional clones from round 4 of selection. Purified DNA was prepared from overnight cultures as previously described and full-length inserts sought by PCR with primers LMB3 and gIII. An anti-thyroglobulin scFv construct was used as a positive control. For the expression of soluble scFv proteins, purified DNA was introduced into *E. coli* HB2151 made competent for transformation (Chung and Miller, 1988). Briefly, 500 μ l of a overnight culture of HB2151 was added to 50 ml of 2xTY at 37 °C and grown with shaking at 200 rpm until the OD at 600 nm reached 0.3-0.4. The culture was centrifuged at 1000g for 10 minutes at 4 °C. The pellet was then resuspended in 5 ml of an ice-cold solution containing 10 mM MgCl₂, 10 mM MgSO₄, 10 % PEG and 5 % DMSO (Sigma) and was incubated on ice for 10 minutes. After that 1 μ l of a 1 in 10 dilution of each plasmid was added to 100 μ l of competent cells. The plasmids were transferred to cells during fifteen minutes incubation on ice. The

bacteria were grown in 900 μ l of LB broth for 1 hour at 37 °C and 200 rpm shaking before plating 30 μ l of each culture onto LB agar plates containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin. Plates were incubated overnight at 37 °C.

Single transformants were then grown and expression of soluble scFv induced with IPTG as described earlier. Concentrated culture supernatants were analysed by ELISA and Western blotting for recognition of K99 and the presence of scFv protein. These analyses were carried out with anti-c-myc reagents. Sequencing of scFv inserts was carried out as described earlier.

Large scale screening for scFv expression

Three different capture protocols were tested with a culture supernatant known to contain an anti-thyroglobulin scFv. In group A, wells of an ELISA plate were coated with a rabbit polyclonal anti-c-myc antibody at a dilution of 1:200 dilutions in PBS. For group B, the coating was a 1:500 dilution of a mouse monoclonal anti-c-myc in PBS. For group C, wells were coated with recombinant protein L (rProtein L[™] from Peptostreptococcus *magnus* binds immunoglobulins (Ig) primarily through the κ light chain without interfering with the antigen binding site. Specifically it has been shown to bind strongly to human κ light chain subclasses I, III, and IV and to some κ chains from other species such as rat and mouse) at a concentration of 1 µg/ml. As negative controls, for each group, two wells were coated only with PBS. Coating was done by incubation overnight at 4 °C. After the wells had been washed three times with PBS, the plastic was blocked by addition of 200 µl of 3% BSA/PBS and incubation for 2 hours at 37 °C. After that, the wells were washed three times with PBS and 100 µl of unconcentrated culture supernatant containing the antithyroglobulin scFv was added to half of the prepared wells; to the other half, 100 µl of PBS was added to serve as a negative control, testing for cross-reactions between capture and detection layers in the assay. The ELISA plate was then incubated for 90 minutes at 37 °C. After washing three times with PBS containing 0.05 % Tween 20, bound scFvs were detected as follows. To wells in group A, a 1:1000 dilution of mouse monoclonal anti-cmyc antibody was added. Groups B and C received a 1:500 dilution of rabbit polyclonal anti-c-myc. The plate was incubated for further 90 minutes at 37 °C. Finally, wells were washed and were incubated for 1 hour at 37 °C with a 1:1000 dilution of anti-mouse-HRP (group A) or goat anti-rabbit-HRP (groups B and C). The wells, after washing, were developed using OPD substrate and the reaction was measured after 10 minutes at 450 nm. The format of this ELISA experiment is illustrated in Figure 3.4.

To assess the expression of scFv fragments, the clones to be tested (typically 94 picked from the original Griffin.1 library or a round of selection, along with an antithyroglobulin positive control) were grown in microtitre plates to aid the analysis of large numbers. For secondary stocks of the Griffin.1 library, phage antibodies were prepared from E. coli TG1 stocks by superinfection as described earlier. These were used to infect E. coli HB2151 and clones transduced to ampicillin resistance were picked into microtitre plates for analysis (see below). Phage eluted at rounds 3 and 4 of selection against K99 were infected into E. coli TG1 to determine phage recoveries. These clones were carried forward individually to produce phage for infection of E. coli HB2151 and then analysis for scFv expression. This was carried out as follows. E. coli TG1 carrying the phagemids were picked and grown at 37 °C in the wells of microtitre plates containing 100 µl of 2xTY, 100µg/ml ampicillin and 1 % glucose. Plates were shaken at 200 rpm. The following day, 2 µl of each overnight culture was transferred to a fresh plate with wells containing 200 µl of 2xTY containing100µg/ml ampicillin and 1 % glucose. The plates were shaken at 37 °C for 1.5 hrs to reach an OD 600 nm of about 0.4. Then 25 µl of 2xTY containing 100 µg/ml ampicillin, 1% glucose and 10 9 pfu helper phage (final concentration) was added to each well to allow superinfection. Plates were left to stand at 37 °C for 30 minutes and then shaken at 200 rpm for a further 1 hour at 37 °C. The plates were centrifuged in a Sigma centrifuge fitted with plate carriers at 1800g for 10 minutes and the supernatants were aspirated off. Each pellet was resuspended in 200 µl of 2xTY containing 100 µg/ml ampicillin and 50 µg/ml kanamycin. Cells were grown overnight at 30 °C with shaking at 200 rpm to allow replication and rescue of the phage antibodies. The next day, plates were spun at 1800g for 10 minutes. The culture supernatants were used as monoclonal phage antibodies.

To express soluble scFv antibodies in HB2151 cells, 0.5 ml of an overnight culture of HB2151 cell was grown in 50 ml of 2xTY until OD at 600nm reached about 0.5. 200 μ l aliquots were dispensed to the wells of a microtitre plate. Then 10 μ l of each phage antibody was added an held for 30 minutes at 37 °C without shaking to allow infection to take place. The infected bacteria were then allowed to grow overnight at the same temperature with 200 rpm shaking. Next day, using a multi-channel pipette, about 2 μ l samples from these wells were transferred to a further microtitre plate containing 200 μ l of 2xTY, 100 μ g/ml ampicillin and 0.1% glucose per well. The cultures were grown at 37 °C, shaking until OD at 600 nm was approximately 0.9. 25 μ l of 2xTY containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin and 9 mM IPTG was added and growth continued at 30 °C for a further 20 hours. At the same day, ELISA plates were prepared to the optimal capture format as

a a barra a series a A series a series a series a series de series de series de series de series a series a series a series a series



Figure 3.4 Three formats for a capture ELISA for detection of scFv

Group A: wells of an ELISA plate were coated with polyclonal anti-c-myc Group B: wells of an ELISA plate were coated with monoclonal anti-c-myc Group C: wells of an ELISA plate were coated with recombinant protein L determined by the experiments described earlier. The plates containing bacterial cultures were centrifuged at 1800g for 10 minutes at 4 $^{\circ}$ C and 100 μ l samples of the supernatants were used for ELISA. As a negative control, a culture supernatant from *E. coli* HB2151 without the pHEN2 plasmid was added.

Western blotting

For independent confirmation of the expression of soluble scFv fragments, *E. coli* HB2151 clones and an anti-thyroglobulin positive control were grown and induced by addition of IPTG. Culture supernatants were concentrated about 20 times and after running on SDS-PAGE, transferred to nitrocellulose membranes. The membranes were then blocked and probed with anti-c-myc reagents and a diaminobenzidine substrate (Harlow and Lane, 1988) comprising 6 mg of diaminobenzidine (Sigma) in 10 ml of 50 mM Tris (pH 7.6). Before application, 10 μ l of 30 % H₂O₂ was added. The membranes were incubated in this solution at room temperature for about 20 minutes.

To enhance the sensitivity of this reaction, membranes were washed with PBS three times and then developed with a chemiluminescent substrate (Dunbar, 1994). Briefly, two detection reagents were prepared. ECL reagents A contained 1 ml of luminol solution (0.8858g 5-amino-2,3-dihydro-1,4 phethalazine in 20 ml of DMSO) 0.44 ml of a p-coumeric acid solution (0.2956g coumeric acid in 20 ml of DMSO) and 10 ml of 1M Tris, pH 8.5. ECL reagents B comprised 10 ml of 1 M Tris pH 8.5 and 64 μ l of 30 % H₂O₂. Equal volumes of A and B reagents were mixed to give sufficient working solution (125 μ l for each cm² of membrane). Membranes were allowed to drain briefly and were placed between two plastic sheets. The mixture of solutions A and B was added to membranes just prior to development. After 1 minute incubation, blots were placed into an X-ray cassette against a sheet of X-ray film, the protein-coated side facing the film, was put onto two blots and left to expose for 30 second. Next, the x-ray film was removed and was developed in an automatic film processor.

ELISA

ELISA was used to compare the activity of polyclonal phage isolated from the secondary stock of library with scFv isolated from the same source. The assay was conducted against purified K99 fimbriae and 2 % MPBS using variations to ELISA methods described earlier.

Wells of an ELISA plate were coated with 100 μ l of purified K99 at 90 μ g/ml and 2 % MPBS. To capture phage antibodies or soluble scFv fragments, wells were also coated with a 1:1000 dilution of monoclonal anti-c-myc. The plate was incubated overnight at 4 °C then washed three times with PBS and blocked with 200 μ l of 3 % BSA/PBS for two hours at 37 °C.

After washing wells three times with PBS, 100 μ l of a 1/5 dilution of phage rescued from the secondary stock of library was added to half the coated wells. To the remaining coated wells, 100 μ l of supernatant was added, taken from an induced culture of HB2151 infected with phage rescued from secondary stock of library. The plate was incubated for 90 minutes at 37 °C.

All wells were washed three times with PBST (0.05 %) and three times with PBS. To detect bound phage, 100 μ l of a 1:1000 dilution of monoclonal anti-M13-HRP was dispensed to those wells to which the phage antibodies had been added. To wells previously incubated with scFv, 100 μ l of a 1:500 dilution of polyclonal anti-c-myc was added for 60 minutes at 37 °C, followed by 100 μ l of a 1:1000 dilution of anti-rabbit-HRP. Reactions were developed with OPD substrate as described earlier.

ų,

Results

PCR screening of the Griffin.1 library for full-length scFv genes

Twenty colonies were picked at random from the secondary stock of the Griffin.1 library. Crude lysates were prepared and screened by PCR using primers LMB3 and gIII for the presence of full-length scFv inserts. The products were analysed by agarose gel electrophoresis. This showed that less than 1/3 of the colonies had full-length inserts comprising V_H , linker and V_L sequences (Figure 3.5). No products were recovered from three clones, and for others, PCR indicated that only the V_H or the V_L fragments were present. Overall, the results indicate the possibility that phage might be amplified from the library carrying only V_H or V_L components during selection for anti-K99 antibodies.

Restriction analysis of plasmids from the Griffin.1 library

Plasmid DNA was isolated from 12 colonies picked at random from a secondary stock of the Griffin.1 library. Samples were digested with the restriction enzymes *Nco*I and *Not*I and analysed on an agarose gel. Since sites for these enzymes lie at the 5' terminus of the V_H (NcoI) and the 3' terminus of the V_L (*Not*I) sequences, the size of the released fragment can be used to confirm the presence of full-length insert. The results showed 1/3 of plasmids contained full-length inserts of approximately 720 bp. Other plasmids were not cut by both enzymes suggesting the absence of one or other of the scFv components (data not shown).

Phage library preparation and titration

The Griffin.1 library was supplied in *E. coli* TG1. A stock was grown and infected with VCS-M13 helper phage, thereby amplifying and releasing to the culture supernatant phage displaying scFvs. These phage antibodies were isolated by precipitation with



Figure 3.5 PCR screening of random clones from the Griffin.1 library

Crude lysates were prepared from 20 colonies picked from the library. Amplicons generated with primers LMB3 and gIII were analysed by agarose gel electrophoresis. Clone numbers are indicated at the top of each photograph. PCR of lysate from an anti-thyroglobulin scFv (control) confirmed the size of a full-length scFv insert (indicated). M indicates the migration of a 1 kb DNA ladder (Invitrogen, UK). The migration of markers of 1.016 bp and 506 bp are indicated.

PEG/NaCl and resuspended in PBS. Phage numbers were assessed by preparing serial dilutions of the phage stock, infecting *E. coli* TG1 and plating to TYE containing ampicillin. The resulting titration showed the phage titre to be 2.6×10^{13} pfu/ml, sufficient for panning the library for the selection of anti-K99 scFvs.

Panning the Griffin.1 library against purified K99

Data supplied with the Griffin.1 library indicated that it contained about 1×10^{9} unique scFvs. Phage antibodies against K99 fimbriae were isolated through four rounds of conventional panning using immunotubes coated with the purified K99 target at 90 µg/ml in round 1 and 30μ g/ml in rounds 2, 3 and 4. The number of phage added to the immunotube and the number recovered at elution was determined for each round of selection by infecting TG1 cells with serial dilutions. Table 3.1 shows this input and output data and also the percentage of phage recovered after each round of selection. The results show that the percentage of phage recovered increased slightly in the second round of selection over that recorded for round one. A sharp rise was noted from round two to round three. This was taken to indicate that phage carrying antibodies specific for K99 were isolated and enriched by panning. In the fourth round, the titre of output phage decreased.

Screening phage antibodies by monoclonal phage ELISA

Ninety-six colonies were picked from TYE titration plates after each round of selection. After superinfection with helper phage, the clones were analysed by monoclonal phage ELISA to determine the frequency with which they reacted with purified K99. The phage antibodies were also screened on ELISA plates that were coated with 2% MPBS, the blocking buffer used in selection, to check for the specificity of any reaction with K99. The results of analysis with K99 coated plates is shown in Figure 3.6. As the Figure shows, the number of clones that recognised K99 increased through rounds of selection and at round 4, all clones showed a marked recognition of the fimbriae. The results of screening against a coating of skimmed milk indicated that some clones that reacted with K99 fimbriae also bound to milk proteins. This was observed most commonly amongst clones isolated from rounds 2 and round 3 but not from round 4 (data not shown).

Selection Round	Input ^a	Output ^a	% recovery ^b
1	1× 10 ¹³	3.9× 10 ⁴	3.9×10 ⁻⁷
2	3.2×10^{-13}	8.4×10^{-4}	2.6×10 ⁻⁷
3	2.4×10^{14}	4.7× 10 ⁹	1.9×10 -3
4	5.3×10^{-14}	5.6×10^{5}	1.0×10 ⁻⁷

Table 3.1 Phage titres obtained during selection of anti-K99 antibodies from the Griffin.1 library

^a Input and output phage titres were determined by transduction of *E.coli* to ampicillin resistance using serial dilutions of sample ^b Percentage recovery was determined by division of the output phage titre by the input titre, and multiplication by 100

ŀ



Figure 3.6 Monoclonal phage ELISA against K99

Ninety six clones picked at random after each round of selection (as indicated) were superinfected with helper phage to generate monoclonal phage antibodies. The phage were then applied to ELISA plates coated with K99 and binding detected with anti-M13 reagents and OPD substrate. Final ODs were measured at 450 nm (data not shown) and images of plates were captured.

Plasmid analysis of clones from round 4

Given the apparent high frequency of recognition of the K99 target amongst clones recovered from round 4, plasmid DNA was isolated from 13 clones for further analysis. Clones were chosen because they showed the strongest signals in ELISA against K99. To test for the presence of full-length insert, plasmid DNA was digested with the restriction enzymes *NcoI* and *NotI*. Recognition sites for these enzymes are located at the 5' and 3' termini of the scFv sequence in the pHEN2 vector in which the Griffin.1 library was constructed (Figure 3.1).

The digestion products were analysed by agarose gel electrophoresis (Figure 3.7), it being predicted that release of a DNA fragment of about 720 bp would indicate the presence of full-length scFv insert. The results showed that only 4 clones of the 13 chosen were likely to carry a full-length insert. Based upon this result, clones E1, E7, C8, G6 were taken forward to further analysis with clone E4 was chosen because release of a small DNA fragment suggested the presence of a V_H or V_L component.

Production of soluble scFv proteins

After choosing five clones from round 4 of selection, E. coli HB2151 cells were infected with phage to allow expression of soluble scFv fragments. The infected cells were grown on TYE plates and one colony from each plate was transferred to liquid culture and induced with IPTG. The culture supernatants were then isolated and tested for the presence of scFv fragments by SDS-PAGE analysis and Western blotting using polyclonal anti-cmyc antibody. SDS-PAGE analysis of the concentrated culture supernatants (Figure 3.8) showed some evidence of proteins of the size predicted for a scFv (30 kDa; clones G6 and C8). Induction of clone E1 with IPTG consistently resulted in the release of a large number of proteins to the culture supernatant suggesting that partial lysis of the bacteria was triggered. It was hoped that Western blotting would provide confirmation of the presence of scFv products but no signal could be detected around 30 kDa (Figure 3.9). For clone E1, a component of the culture supernatant appeared to react with the anti-c-myc reagents, but its size was higher than expected. Despite extensive investigation of culture and induction conditions (temperature, IPTG concentration, addition of sucrose (Kipriyanov, 2002),) the overall conclusion was that soluble anti-K99 scFvs could not be expressed from the clones chosen for investigation.

116

Recloning into pIMS147

Some investigators have reported that expression of scFvs as fusion proteins with an attached human kappa constant domain can stabilise the products and enable easy and sensitive detection with anti-kappa reagents. The vector pIMS147 has been designed to create these fusions with scFv sequences recovered from phage display vectors (Strachan *et al.*, 2002). The scFv sequences were recovered as *NcoI / Not*I fragments from clones picked from round 4 of selection and ligated into pIMS147 prepared with the same restriction enzymes. Ligation products were transformed into *E. coli*. Without a scFv insert, the predicted size of the pIMS147 vector is 5988 bp. Hence the migration of linearised plasmid DNA at around 7 kb showed that the scFv sequences had been successfully ligated into the new vector (Figure 3.10A). Since pIMS147 and the pHEN2 phage display vector differ significantly in size (Figure 3.10B), the data exclude the possibility that religation of the original constructs had taken place.

The recloned scFvs were transformed into *E. coli* XL1 Blue competent cells and after growing, expression was induced with IPTG. Although the presence of recombinant protein could be confirmed by capture *via* the human kappa domain and detection of the same component, culture supernatants showed no significant activity against K99 (Figure 3.11).



Figure 3.7 Restriction analysis of plasmid DNA from 13 anti-K99 scFv clones

Clones were taken from the fourth round of selection against K99. They were chosen for their high apparent reaction against K99 in monoclonal phage ELISA. Plasmid DNA was isolated from each clone, digested by the restriction enzymes *NcoI* and *Not I* and analysed by agarose gel electrophoresis. The expected size of fragment released from a full-length scFv insert (about 720 bp) is indicated on the right. The migration of the vector fragment is also shown. Clone designations are shown at the top of the figure, M loading of a 1 kb DNA ladder (Invitrogen). The migration of markers of 506 bp, 1,016 bp and 5,090 bp are indicated on the left of the figure.

118



Figure 3.8 SDS-PAGE analysis for the presence of scFvs in concentrated culture supernatants

Supernatants from induced cultures of *E. coli* HB2151 were concentrated about 30-fold and analysed on SDS polyacryamide gels. The image from a Coomassie Blue stained gel is shown. M indicates the loading of Rainbow protein molecular weight marker (Pharmacia). The migration of standards of 45, 30 and 20.1 kDa is indicated. Clone designations are shown at the top of the figure. The expected size for a soluble scFv is about 30 kDa.



Figure 3.9 Western blotting of concentrated culture supernatants of selected clones after atempting to express soluble scFv fragments with HB2151 *E coli* strain

Supernatants from induced cultures of *E. coli* HB2151 were concentrated about 30-fold and analysed on SDS polyacryamide gels. Proteins were transferred to nitrocellulose and probed with anti-c-myc reagents and diamino benzidine substrate before image capture. M indicates the loading of Rainbow protein molecular weight marker (Pharmacia). The migration of standards of 45, 30 and 20.1 kDa is indicated. Clone designations are shown at the top of the figure. The expected size for a soluble scFv is about 30 kDa.

121



Figure 3.10 Restriction analysis of recombinant pIMS147 containing anti-K99 scFvs

Plasmid DNA was isolated from transformed *E. coli*, linearised by digestion with *Eco*RI and analysed on agarose gels. Panel A: recloning of scFv sequences from clones E1, E4, E7, C8 and G6 into pIMS147. Clone designations are shown at the top, M indicating loading of a 1 kb ladder to the gel. The migration of markers of 1,636 bp and 6,108 bp is indicated. Panel B: analysis of clone E1 in the original pHEN2 phage display vector. The migration of markers of 1,636 and 5,090 bp is indicated.



Figure 3.11 Expression of scFv fusion proteins in pIMS147

Supernatants from induced cultures of *E. coli* were applied to ELISA plates coated with K99 (pink) or a goat anti-human kappa antibody (yellow). Binding of protein was detected by addition of a goat anti-human kappa HRP conjugate and OPD substrate. Colour change was recorded at450 nm.

Expression scFv-plll fusion proteins

Given the failure to confirm the anti-K99 specificity of clones from round 4 by expression of soluble scFv fragments or kappa fusion proteins, the expression of scFv-pIII fusion proteins was attempted as an alternative strategy.

In the pHEN2 vector, an amber stop codon lies between the scFv coding sequence and the phage gIII gene. Conventionally, suppressor strains of *E. coli* such as TG1 are used for the propagation of phage that bear phagemid-encoded scFvs fused to the viral minor coat protein, pIII. The constructs are transferred to non-suppressor strains such as HB2151 for expression of the scFv in its soluble form. Detection of the recombinant antibody then depends upon use of peptide tags at the carboxy-terminus of the scFv (*e.g.* histidine repeats or the c-myc epitope). Expression of phagemids in suppressor strains triggers synthesis of the scFv-pIII fusion which in the absence of superinfecting helper phage, accumulates in the bacterial membrane. If liberated from this location with detergent, the attached pIII sequence provides a tag which is readily detectable with anti-pIII reagents (Mersmann *et al.*, 1998). The expression of candidate anti-K99 scFv-pIII proteins was assessed by Western blotting and the activity of these proteins against K99 antigen was tested by ELISA.

In preliminary experiments, the expression of scFv-pIII fusion proteins was tested for clones E1 and G6 and their detection with an anti-pIII monoclonal antibody was confirmed (data not shown). The clones chosen from round four of selection (see above) grown in *E. coli* TG1, induced with IPTG and the cells collected by centrifugation. The cell pellets were lysed by resuspension in Bugbuster reagent and extracts were run on an 8 % SDS-polyacrylamide gel. The proteins were then transferred to a nitrocellulose membrane and the presence of scFv-pIII fusion proteins was detected using a mouse monoclonal anti-pIII antibody and anti-mouse-HRP reagents. The Western blotting result (Figure 3.12) demonstrated that a scFv-pIII fusion protein of about 80 kDa size was expressed in all clones. A second protein present in the samples and reactive with the anti-pIII antibodies was of a size (approximately 60 kDa) consistent with that of the wild type pIII. This result is as reported by others (Mersmann *et al.*, 1998). Since the TG1 clones carry only the recombinant phagemid, the appearance of wild type pIII most likely arises through the proteolytic cleavage of the scFv from the pIII fusion.

For ELISA experiment, the wells of a microtitre plate were first coated with purified K99 or 2 % MPBS. The bacterial lysates prepared with Bugbuster reagent and confirmed to contain pIII fusion proteins, were added and the binding of scFv- pIII proteins to either target was detected with monoclonal anti-pIII and anti-mouse-HRP reagents. The experiment showed that scFv-pIII fusion proteins from each of the clones bound to milk proteins to a low but detectable level. However, binding to K99 fimbriae generated signal that was at least 5-fold higher (Figure 3.13).

Clones chosen from round 4 of selection were sequenced. DNA and amino acid sequence results of 5 selected clones from round four were analysed by DNAstar software and VBASE database. The analysis of heavy chain sequences showed clones E1, E7 and C8 were related to VH1 family and clone G6 to the VH3 family (Figure3.14). Clones E1 and C8 had very similar sequence in their CDRs and there was a stop codon in the same position in both CRD3. CDR3 sequence of Clone E7 was completely different from the others. For clone E4 no V_H component was recognized by comparison with VBASE database.

The V_L sequences revealed that expect for clone E4, other clones had consensus sequence of V κ subgroup and VL1 family with high diversity. The clone E4 had a truncated VL domain (Figure 3.15). The VBASE database analysis did not show consensus sequence of CDR1 and CDR2 of this clone.

Further screening of clones from round 4 of selection

Another 10 clones from the fourth round of panning against K99 were chosen on the basis of their high reaction with K99 antigen in monoclonal phage ELISA. These were taken forward to PCR analysis for the presence of full-length scFv inserts and for expression and analysis of soluble scFv antibodies.



Figure 3.12 Western blot analysis of expression of scFv-plll fusion proteins

Detergent extracts were prepared from induced cells of *E. coli* TG1 and separated by SDS-PAGE. Proteins were transferred to nitrocellulose membrane and probed with an anti-pIII monoclonal antibody and anti-mouse-HRP reagents. The blot was developed with chloronaphthol substrate and the image captured. M indicates the loading of Rainbow protein molecular weight markers (Pharmacia). The migration of standards of 45, 66 and 97 kDa is indicated at the left. Clones are as shown at the top of the image. The predicted migration of scFv-pIII fusions (80 kDa) and wild-type pIII (60 kDa) is shown at the right of the image. 8


Figure 3.13 Reaction scFv-plll fusion proteins with K99 and milk proteins

Wells of an ELISA plate were coated with K99 (pink) or skimmed milk (yellow). Detergent extracts were prepared from induced cells of *E. coli* TG1 and applied to the coated surfaces. Binding of the scFv-pIII fusion proteins was detected with an anti-pIII monoclonal antibody and anti-mouse-HRP reagents. The assay was developed with OPD substrate and absorbance values at 450 nm measured in a microplate reader. Clones are indicated along the x axis of the histogram.

Clone	Subgroup	CDR1	CDR2	CDR3
E1	VH1 family	GYYMH	WINPTSGGTNYAQKFQG	CVRNVV.LSE
E7	VH1 family	NNFMH	WINAGNGNTTYAQKFQG	HCARHTWNR
C8	VH1 family	GYYMH	WINPNSGGTNYAQKFQG	CVRNVV.LSE
G6	VH3 family	GFTFDDYAMH	GISWNSGSIGYADSVKG	CERHTQ
E4				

Figure 3.14 Heavy chain amino acid sequence of five best clones from round 4 of selection

Clone	Subgroup	CDR1	CDR2	CDR3
 E1	VL2 family	TGTSSDVGDYDHVF	NVNTRPS	SLYSSSYCSLYSSS
E 7	VKI subgroup	RASQGISSYLAWY	AASTLQS	QQLNSYPACQQLNSYPAA
C8	VKI subgroup	RASQGISSWLA	AASSLQS	QQANRFPPCQQANRFPPF
G6	VL1 family	SGSSSNIGNNAVN	YDDLLPS	AAWDDSLLCAAWDDSLL
E4	VKvI subgroup			HQSSSLPR

100

Figure 3.15 Light chain amino acid sequence of five best clones of round 4 of selection



Figure 3.16 PCR screening of 10 clones from round four of panning on K99.

Plasmid DNA was prepared from 10 colonies picked from the fourth round of panning against K99 and used as template in PCR with primers LMB3 and gIII. Amplicons were analysed by agarose gel electrophoresis. Clone numbers are indicated at the top the photograph, "Control" indicating sample from a construct confirmed to carry a full-length scFv. M indicates the migration of a 1 kb DNA ladder (Invitrogen, UK). The migration of markers of 1.016 bp and 506 bp are indicated.

Plasmid DNA was purified from the 10 clones and was PCR carried out using the primers LMB3 and gIII. Figure 3.16 shows the results of this screening. The Figure illustrates that of the 10 samples analysed only three PCR products were of a size (about 1 kb) similar to the positive control and therefore consistent with the presence of a full-length scFv insert.

The three clones identified by PCR as carrying full-length scFv inserts were carried forward to expression and analysis of soluble scFvs. Plasmid DNA was transformed into competent HB2151 cells. After growth in liquid culture and induction with IPTG, culture supernatants were collected by centrifugation and added to an ELISA plate coated with K99 and 2 % MPBS. The binding of scFvs to these target proteins was detected using a monoclonal anti-c-myc antibody and anti-mouse-HRP reagents. The resulting immunoassay data (Figure 3.17) showed that scFvs from all three clones reacted very weakly with K99 fimbriae. The final absorbance values in wells coated with K99 were similar to those in wells coated with skimmed milk.

The culture supernatants used in ELISA were also tested in Western blotting to assess if scFvs were present. The results (data not shown) revealed that none of the selected clones appeared to express scFv since bands of the predicted molecular weight (about 30 kDa) were absent. Overall, the analysis suggested that these three clones were unable to express scFv antibodies.

Screening of clones from round 3 of selection

From the 96 clones originating from round 3 of selection and previously tested in monoclonal phage ELISA, 12 were chosen for further characterisation. Of these, 6 showed activity against K99 and 6 showed activity against skimmed milk. The selected clones were checked for the presence of full-length scFv inserts, the expression of soluble scFv antibodies and they were sequenced.





Supernatants from induced cultures were applied to wells coated with purified K99 (blue) or skimmed milk (pink) and the binding of scFv detected with anti-c-myc antibodies, antimouse HRP conjugate and OPD substrate. The absorbance at 450 nm was recorded (y axis). Clone designations are shown on the x-axis.



Figure 3.18 PCR screening of clones from round 3 of selection

Purified plasmid DNA from clones E6, E10, A2, H7, C10 and F1 (candidate anti-K99 antibodies), and C11, B2, G8, B1, G12 and G11 (candidate anti-milk antibodies) was used in PCR with primers LMB3 and gIII. Amplicons were analysed by agarose gel electrophoresis and images captured. M shows the loading of a 1 kb DNA ladder (Invitrogen, UK). The migration of markers of 506 bp and 1,016 bp is indicated (left) with the predicted size of a full-length scFv amplicon (right). Clone designations are shown at the top of the photograph.

Plasmid DNA was purified from the 12 selected clones and used as template in PCR with primers LMB3 and gIII. Figure 3.18 shows that half of the clones chosen appeared contain full-length inserts. Interestingly, these were evenly divided between clones chosen for their activity against K99 and against skimmed milk.

All six clones carrying full-length inserts were transformed into competent *E. coli* HB2151. The transformants were grown in liquid culture and induced by addition of IPTG in an attempt to express soluble scFv protein. As a positive control, a clone carrying an anti-thyroglobulin scFv was grown in parallel. Untransformed *E. coli* HB2151 lacking a plasmid was grown as a negative control. The culture supernatants were concentrated about 50 times and were used for further analysis.

SDS-PAGE analysis (Figure 3.19A) showed the presence of many proteins in culture supernatants from clones E10 (a candidate anti-K99 construct) and the anti-thyroglobulin positive control. Supernatants from other clones had very few proteins despite extensive concentration from the original cultures. The proteins were transferred to nitrocellulose membrane by Western blotting and probed with anti-c-myc and anti-mouse-HRP antibodies (Figure 3.19B). The results showed that scFv protein was clearly detectable from the positive control and that other clones failed to express this recombinant protein.

ELISA

Culture supernatants prepared from clones chosen at round 3 were tested in ELISA against purified K99. This analysis was carried out as previously described for clones chosen from round 4. None of the culture supernatants showed significant activity against K99 (results not shown).



Figure 3.19 SDS-PAGE and Western blotting of full-length scFv clones from round 3

Concentrated supernatants from induced cultures were separated by SDS-PAGE, stained with Coomassie Blue and photographed (panel A). M shows the loading of a set of molecular weight markers with the migration of standards of 45 and 30 kDa indicated. Clone designations are shown at the top with "a" and "b" showing the loading of positive and negative control supernatants respectively. Blots (panel B) were probed with anti-c-myc reagents and DAB substrate before image capture.

Table 3.2 Summary of the properties of 12 clones chosen from round 3 of selection

Clone name	Dominant reactivity ^a	Insert	Insert Anti-K99 activity ^b		Sequencing
E6	K99	$V_{\rm H}$ or $V_{\rm L}$			
E10	K99	$V_{H}-V_{L}$	Negative	Negative	Stop codon
C11	Milk	$V_{\rm H} {\rm or} V_{\rm L}$			
A2	K99	$V_{\rm H}$ or $V_{\rm L}$			
C10	K99	$V_{H}-V_{L}$	Negative	Negative	Intact sequence
B2	Milk	$V_{\rm H}$ or $V_{\rm L}$			
F1	K99	$V_{\rm H} {\rm or} V_{\rm L}$			
G12	Milk	V _H -V _L	Negative	Negative	Stop codon
G8	Milk	$V_{\rm H}$ or $V_{\rm L}$			
B1	Milk	V _H -V _L	Negative	Negative	Stop codon
H7	K99	$V_{H}-V_{L}$	Negative	Negative	Intact sequence
G11	Milk	$V_{H}-V_{L}$	Negative	Negative	Stop codon

^a Reactivity as assessed by monoclonal phage ELISA against K99 or 2% MPBS ^b Reactivity towards K99 as assessed by ELISA using supernatant from induced HB2151 cultures

^c Expression of soluble scFv protein as assessed by Western analysis of supernatant from induced HB2151 cultures

The six plasmids that contained full-length scFv inserts were prepared for sequencing with primers PelB and gIII. Analysis of the sequence data revealed that only two clones (H7 and C10, both putative anti-K99 constructs) had scFv sequences free of stop codons in either framework or CDR regions. Table 3.2 summarises the data gathered on the properties of all 12 clones chosen from round 3 of panning.

High-throughput methods to assess expression of soluble scFv

Since screening of clones from rounds 3 and 4 failed to identify any able to express soluble scFv antibodies, methods were sought that could be applied in large scale screening to meet this goal. ELISAs were tested using the anti-thyroglobulin clone known to express a scFv protein.

Briefly, wells of an ELISA plate were coated with either recombinant protein L, a mouse monoclonal against c-myc or polyclonal anti-c-myc antibodies. After blocking the wells, supernatant from an induced culture of HB2151 carrying the anti-thyroglobulin construct was added. Binding of the scFv to protein L was then detected using polyclonal anti-c-myc and goat anti-rabbit-HRP antibodies. In wells coated with monoclonal anti-c-myc, binding of the scFv was assessed with the same reagents. Finally, binding of the scFv in wells coated with polyclonal anti-c-myc was detected with the monoclonal anti-c-myc reagent and anti-mouse-HRP antibodies. Figure 3.20 shows the results of these three tests. Signal strength was highest when monoclonal anti-c-myc was used as the capturing layer, implying that this assay format had the highest sensitivity. This method also showed the highest specificity when compared with controls which either lacked the capture layer, or the scFv ligand (Figure 3.20).

Screening clones from rounds 3 and 4 for scFv expression

Ninety four clones from round 3, and ninety four from round 4 were picked at random and grown to produce phage that were then infected into exponentially growing *E. coli* HB2151 cells. As a positive control, a clone carrying an anti-thyroglobulin scFv was also prepared, with HB2151 lacking plasmid serving as a negative control for the experiment. The cells were grown in the wells of microtitre plates and induced by addition of IPTG. The culture supernatants were then used in a capture ELISA set up to the format described above. The ELISA results showed that all clones from round 4 were unable to produce a soluble scFv product and reactions in the assay were similar to the negative control. Three clones from round three showed a very weak reaction in the assay but further experiments with these clones was unable to confirm the production of soluble scFv fragments (data not shown). Results from the anti-thyroglobulin control were strongly positive as in preliminary experiments (Figure 3.20).

Screening secondary stock of Griffin.1 library for expression of soluble scFv fragments

Since large scale screening of clones from rounds 3 and 4 of selection against K99 revealed an inability to express soluble fragments, the assay was repeated with clones picked at random from the original Griffin.1. This attempted to establish if selection for binding to K99 had in some way driven the isolation of clones unable to express a soluble scFv product, or if this was a feature of the original library.

Library clones in TG1 cells were picked at random, grown and phage antibodies produced by infection with VCS-M13 helper phage. The phage were then precipitated by PEG/NaCl and resuspended in PBS. Exponentially growing *E. coli* HB2151 cells were infected with diluted aliquots of the phage stock and then used for screening.

Ninety four individual HB2151 clones were grown in the wells of a microtitre plate and soluble scFv expression was induced by the addition of IPTG. After collection, the culture supernatants were tested by ELISA using the capture format described earlier. The assay showed some clones were able to produce soluble scFv. Fourteen clones that showed the strongest reaction in the assay were chosen for further analysis.

Crude lysates of all 14 clones was used as template in PCR with the primers LMB3 and gIII. Although the crude lysates gave results that were not as clear-cut as in reactions using purified plasmid DNA (e.g. Figure 3.18), the experiment indicated that most of the clones probably carried full-length scFv inserts (Figure 13.21). Only three clones (A3, H3, H5) showed sharp products that were too small for full-length scFv sequences. For the remainder, there was some evidence of amplicons of the size predicted for a full-length insert and this conclusion was beyond doubt for clones A5, B5 and F6.



Figure 3.20 Capture ELISAs for the detection of scFv

Wells of an ELISA plate were coated with the reagents indicated on the x-axis of the histogram. Culture supernatant containing soluble scFv was added and scFv binding was detected as follows: Protein L capture layer, rabbit polyclonal anti-c-myc reagents; mouse monoclonal anti-c-myc capture, rabbit polyclonal anti-c-myc reagents; rabbit polyclonal anti-c-myc capture, mouse monoclonal anti-c-myc reagents. After addition of OPD substrate, absorbance at 450 nm was recorded (y-axis). Test ractions are shown in blue. Controls lacked either the scFv ligand (purple) or the capture reagent (yellow).

Supernatants from induced cultures of the 14 clones chosen by capture ELISA and from an anti-thyroglobulin positive control were analysed by Western blotting. The samples were concentrated about 20-fold and after separation by SDS-PAGE, they were transferred to nitrocellulose membranes and probed with anti-c-myc reagents and diamino benzidine substrate. Only clone F6 and the positive control showed reaction with a protein of about 30 kDa (data not shown).

To increase the sensitivity of detection, Western blotting was repeated and the reactions developed with a chemiluminescent substrate. As shown in Figure 3.22, there was convincing reaction of the anti-c-myc antibody with proteins of 30 kDa expressed by clones E9 and F6. The Figure also shows some evidence of low level production of scFv by clones A5, B2, B5, and C1. Overall, the results of ELISA and Western blotting suggested that most clones from the original library expressed scFv antibodies poorly.

Final ELISA analysis

To conclude experiments with the Griffin.1 library, a comparison was made between the reactivity of polyclonal, unselected phage antibodies prepared from the library on wells coated with K99 and skimmed milk. The assay was also conducted with scFv made from the library stock. The binding of phage antibodies was detected with a monoclonal anti-M13-HRP conjugate and the binding of scFv antibodies was detected with anti-c-myc reagents. The Figure 3.23 shows the results of this comparison. The assay showed low levels of reactivity with milk protein when phage or scFv were applied. Whilst the scFv reaction with K99 was somewhat lower than with milk, the phage ELISA generated a signal on K99 that was twice that on milk.



Figure 3.21 PCR screening of 14 clones positive in a scFv capture ELISA

Fourteen clones were chosen from screening the unselected Griffin.1 library in scFv capture ELISA. Crude bacterial lysates were prepared and used as templates in PCR with the primers LMB3 and gIII along with a full-length anti-thryoglobulin scFv as a positive control. Products were analysed by agarose gel electrophoresis and photographed. Clone numbers and products from the positive control are indicated, "M" showing loading of a 1 kb DNA ladder. The migration of markers of 506 bp and 1,016 bp is indicated, with the predicted size (1 kb) of a full-length scFv insert.



Figure 3.22 Western blotting of 14 clones positive in a scFv capture ELISA

Fourteen clones were chosen from screening the unselected Griffin.1 library in scFv capture ELISA. Phagemids were transfected to *E. coli* HB2151 and supernatants collected from cultures induced with IPTG. After SDS-PAGE separation, samples were transferred to nitrocellulose and probed with anti-c-myc reagents and chemiluminescent substrate. The image was captured to x-ray film. Clone designations are indicated with "Control" indicating loading of an anti-thryoglobulin scFv. The migration of marker proteins of 45 and 30 kDa is indicated to the left of each panel.

141



Figure 3.23 Polyclonal phage and scFv ELISA with the Griffin.1 library

Phage antibodies and scFvs were prepared from aliquots of the unselected Griffin.1 library. The antibodies were then applied to wells of ELISA plates coated with K99 (blue) and skimmed milk (purple). Binding of phage was detected with a monoclonal anti-M13-HRP conjugate; the binding of scFv antibodies was detected with anti-c-myc reagents. After development with OPD substrate, absorbance values were measured at 450 nm using a microplate reader.

Discussion

Progress in antibody engineering has been directed toward the expression of antibody fragments in bacterial and phage display systems, leading to increase in application of these antibodies in research, biology, clinical diagnosis and therapy. The power of the phage display system to express antibody fragments offers several advantages over hybridoma technology. Making these antibodies is quick and cheap, the affinity can be increased and it is easy to manipulate them.

Many investigations have been done to study the applications of recombinant antibody technology for human or animal diseases. Most of these are focused on the study of tumors, viral and parasites diseases but less on bacterial diseases. Our aim was to choose a virulence factor from a well-known bacterial agent and to isolate small antibody fragments (scFvs) from a large synthetic single chain antibody library for further characterisation. Griffin.1 is a very large library of about 10⁹ clones that was chosen for the study.

Initial attempts used a fimbriae extract containing K99 antigen for selection. After four rounds of selection, many phage antibodies were found to have higher activity with contaminant proteins rather than the fimbrial major subunit. Thus, this protein was purified by ion-exchange chromatography and its activity was checked by several tests. Before using the secondary stock of the library for selection, the frequency of full-length inserts was estimated by PCR and restriction enzyme analysis of clones chosen at random. The results indicated only about 1/3 selected clones had full-length insert. Similar findings with the Griffin.1 library have been reported (de Bruin *et al.*, 1999; de Greeff *et al.*, 2000) and have been discussed (http://www.mrc-cpe.cam.ac.uk/~plw/phageqa.html) by several investigators previously. De Bruin *et al.* (de Bruin *et al.*, 1999) showed that the percentage of phage with full-size inserts decreased at every cycle of enrichment. They also reported PCR and sequencing of clones from the final round of panning revealed that the only one from 100 phage antibodies carried a complete scFv insert, the majority lacking the V_H component.

During the screening of clones isolated throughout four rounds of selection, we observed the number of positive clones rose from one round to the next but many positive clones had reaction with either K99 or with 2 % MPBS. Also the plasmid digestion of thirteen positive clones from round 4 with restriction enzymes, revealed only 4 clones were

contained full-length inserts, two clones had truncated inserts and the rest did not show any inserts. Similar results were observed for clones isolated from round 3 of selection that appeared to react with K99. Moreover when we repeated monoclonal phage ELISA, levels of different background reaction were seen each time. These results could be due to the quality of the library and using VCS-M13 helper phage. A well-known problem in phage display is the inefficient incorporation into the phage coat of phagemid-encoded scFv-pIII, compared with native pIII encoded by the helper phage genome. As a result the majority of phage do not contain scFv in their coat. In addition, phagemid libraries often contain many clones that do not express a scFv-pIII fusion, due to stop codons and frame shifts introduced during library construction. Unwanted enrichment of such aberrant phagemids may result during amplifcation steps, caused by enhanced growth rates of bacteria not expressing scFv-pIII. As a consequence, rescue of phages using conventional helper phage like VCSM13 generally results in a high frequency (up to 99.5%) of phages not displaying the protein of interest (Azzazy, 2002). This could explain why the enrichment rate of specific antibodies appeared to decrease from round 3 to round 4. To overcome this problem with VCS-M13 helper phage, several strategies have been attempted by investigators such as making KM13 helper phage (Kristensen and Winter, 1998), which has a proteolytic cleavage site, and construction of CT helper phage (Kramer et al., 2003). Rescue of a library with these novel helper phage yields virus that are only infectious when they contain a phagemid-encoded pIII-fusion protein (Kramer et al., 2003) using VCS-M13 and CT helper phage in three experiments showed 28% of the clones infected with VCSM13-rescued phages produced scFv, whereas 84% of CT-rescued phages produced scFv. Also ELISA analysis of scFv incorporation in rescued phages showed about 8-fold higher absorbance when CT helper phage was used instead of VCSM13.

After choosing clones from round 4 that had higher reaction than most in monoclonal phage ELISA, attempts were made to express soluble scFv fragments in the nonsuppressor *E. coli* strain HB2151. This was not successful. Working on the idea that this was due to low level of expression and inefficient detection, inserts from the chosen clones were transferred into pIMS147 expression vector and transformed into *E. coli* XL-1 blue (Strachan *et al.*, 2002). This strategy was also unsuccessful. Moreover, changing expression conditions (Kipriyanov *et al.*, 1997; Kipriyanov, 2002) like temperature, the concentration of IPTG and addition of sucrose did not affect the expression level. In contrast, the expression of these clones as scFv-pIII fusion proteins (Mersmann *et al.*, 1998) in TG1 cells, showed activity with K99 in ELISA and expression was confirmed by Western blotting. To find the reason for the failure to express soluble scFvs, the DNA sequences of these clones and others from round 4 were determined. The results revealed all of these clones had at least one stop codon. These stop codons were located either in CDRs or frameworks. Since the Griffin.1 library was constructed from random residues in CDRs, it was natural to find some clones containing TAG stop codons in these positions. These clones can express phage antibodies in suppressor *E. coli* strains like TG1 but could not express scFv antibodies in non-suppressor strains. Unexpectedly, we found some clones had stop codons in their frameworks. This was observed particularly in one position of framework two of heavy chain in several clones. We can explain that the above problem could happen during construction of the library when the frameworks were isolated and amplified by PCR.

By comparing the sequences of clones from the secondary stock of library, from round three and from round four of selection, it was observed that the number of clones containing stop codons rose. This indicates that these clones were amplified during selection.

Following screening of many clones from round 4 and round 3 that had higher reaction with K99 in monoclonal phage ELISA, but failed to express soluble scFv fragments, a sensitive and specific method to detect the expression of soluble scFvs was devised for large scale screening. Using a positive control clone, an ELISA method was established that was sensitive for estimation of expression of scFv antibodies but also is probably sensitive for estimation of expression of any c-myc tag recombinant protein. Using this technique, 94 clones from round 4 and 94 clones from round 3 were screened but no reaction was seen. When 94 clones from the secondary stock of library were tested to assess the ability of the library to express soluble fragments, different levels of expression were discovered in ELISA. Further analysis by PCR and western blotting of fourteen clones with higher signals in above ELISA revealed that most of these clones contained full-length inserts but except for two clones, the isolates were unable to express soluble scFv antibodies at high levels. This result supports the sensitivity of the ELISA method for estimation of expression of soluble scFvs and also indicates the expression of these recombinant proteins depends upon other factors. It is known that the expression of recombinant antibodies can vary widely on a case by case basis. For example, some antibody frameworks (like VH₃ family) have better expression levels than the majority. Proper folding of antibody within the bacterial periplasm has effect on levels of active antibody (Knappik et al., 1993; Bothmann and Pluckthun, 1998). Some recombinant antibodies are toxic to their host cells (Krebber et al., 1996). Growth temperature (Somerville et al., 1994; Kipriyanov et al., 1997), addition of osmotic stress reagents (Kipriyanov et al., 1997), strength of promoter (Clark et al., 1997) and the concentration of

145

IPTG and the time of growth culture (Kipriyanov *et al.*, 1997) may have an effect on the expression of recombinant proteins. Moreover, O'Brien *et al.* showed the *E. coli* strain can also affect the level of expression of soluble Fab fragments (O'Brien *et al.*, 2002). Therefore the variation of expression level of clones of library could be the result of some of the above factors. Since these clones were chosen from the library before selection, the effect of each factor upon expression of scFv was not investigated.

The overall activity of unselected phage from the library and scFv product was tested with K99 and BSA (as comparison antigen) in an ELISA experiment. This experiment clearly revealed that although unselected phage antibodies in the library have higher activity with K99 than 2% MPBS, the reaction of population of soluble scFvs with K99 is much lower than the reaction with 2% MPBS. Thus, this result indicated the chance of finding high affinity soluble scFv antibodies against K99 antigen with this library was very low. Also, the experience of using this library with two other antigens in our lab had similar results (unpublished data).

Despite these results and the problems that were encontered with the library during these experiments, it may be still possible to use the library for the isolation of single chain antibodies against some antigens as a few previous reports have shown. It is possible that helper phage like KM13 will assist the isolation of phage antibodies with complete inserts at each round of selection. The success of Strachan *et al.* (Strachan *et al.*, 2002) for isolating anti-hapten scFvs from the Griffin.1 library shows that this should be possible. Moreover, the polyclonal phage ELISA and polyclonal scFv ELISA will help quick review of the selection procedure. One important lesson leared from use of the Griffin.1 library was the value of screening the ability of any antibody display library to produce soluble scFv before starting selection.

Chapter 4

Tomlinson scFv libraries

4. Tomlinson scFv libraries

Introduction

The Tomlinson I and J libraries are the latest semi-synthetic libraries to be distributed by the MRC. Each library comprises over 100 million different scFv fragments cloned in an ampicillin resistant phagemid vector, pIT2 (Figures 4.1, 4.2) which is derived from pHEN1 (Hoogenboom et al., 1991). The libraries are distributed in E. coli TG1. The scFv is conventional, consisting of a single polypeptide with the VH and VL domains attached to one another by a flexible Glycine-Serine linker. Using these libraries, specific binders to target molecules can be selected by normal panning methods. Typically two or three rounds of selection are required to ensure that more than half of the scFvs in selected population bind to the target molecule. The monoclonal scFvs can then be screened for binding and then used for further analysis of the target molecule. All the functional scFvs in the Tomlinson I and J libraries can bind Protein A (Protein A from Staphylococcus aureus has five domains that mediate interaction with the Fc region of most mammalian IgGs. Protein A also binds to the Fab region of a subset of Ig with heavy chains belonging to the V_HIII family) (Harboe and Folling, 1974) through the V_H domain (Sasso *et al.*, 1989; Sasso et al., 1991) and Protein L through the Vk domain (Bjorck, 1988). This allows either of these secondary reagents to be used for detection, purification or immobilisation. Alternatively, secondary reagents that bind the attached myc or histidine tags can be used.

Both libraries are constructed on single human frameworks for the VH (V3-23/DP-47 and JH4b) and V κ domains (O12/O2/DPK9 and J κ 1). The canonical structure (VH: 1-3, V κ :2-1-1) encoded by the chosen frameworks are by far the most common in the human antibody repertoire (de Wildt *et al.*, 1999). Diversity is incorporated at positions that make contacts to antigen in known structures and are known to be highly diverse in the mature antibody repertoire. This comprises a total of 18 residues – H50, H52, H52a, H53, H55, H56, H58, H95, H96, H97, H98, L50, L53, L91, L92, L93, L94 and L96. The CDR3 of the heavy chain was designed to be as short as possible yet still able to form an antigen binding surface. In library I, diversity is created through incorporation of DVT (D: A, G or T; V: A, C or G) codons at these positions. In library I, NNK (N: any base; K G or T) codons is used instead. Both libraries are constructed in the vector pIT2 which provides HIS and myc tags (Figures 4.1 and 4.2). After selection, scFvs can be matured by incorporating additional diversity based on somatic mutation. Both libraries contain about



Figure 4.1 Structure of phagemid pIT2.

The main features of the vector are indicated. Transcription takes place from a *lac* promoter and in a suppressor strain of *E. coli*, the translated product comprises a PelB leader, the single-chain antibody created by insertion of VH and VL sequences at the sites indicated separated by a linker, peptide tags, and the phage pIII protein.

CAGGAAACAGCTATGACCATGATTACGCCAAGCTTGCATGCA												R	BC	
Lmb3 AGTCATA ATG AAA TAC CTA TTG CCT ACG GCA GCC GCT GGA TTA TTA M K Y L L P T A A A GGA TTG TTA TTA CTC GCG GCC CAG CCG GCC ATG GCC GAG GTC TT A A A GGC TT GAC TAC TGG L L A A Q P A M A E V F D Y W GGC CAG GGC GGC GGC GGC GGC ACC CTG GCC GGC GGC	CAGGAAACAGCTATGACCATGATTACGCCAAGCTTGCATGCA													
Lmb3AGTCATAATGAAATACCTATTGCCTACGGCAGCCGCTGGATTGTTAMKYLLPTAAAGLLTTACTCGCGGCCCAGCCGGCCATGGCCGAGGTGTTTGACTACTGGLLLAAQPAMAEVFDYWGGCCAGGGAACCCTGGTCACCGTCTCGAGCGGTGGAGGCGGTTCAGGCCAGGGAACCCTGGTCACCGTCTCGAGCGGTGGCGGTTCAGGCGGAGGTGGCGGTGGCGGTTCGAGCGGTGGCGGTGGCGGTGGCGGTGGCGGTGGCGGTGGCGGTGGCGGTGGCGGTGGCGGTGGCGGTGGCGGTGGCGGTGGCGGTGGCGGTGGGGGG				•										
AGTCATAATGAAATACCTATTGCCTACGGCAGCCGCCGGATTGTTATTA M K Y L L L L P T A A A A G TTG TTA TTACTC GCG GCC CAG CCG GCC ATG GCC GAG GTT TTG GGC TGG L L L A Q P A M A E V T GGC TAC TGG GGC GGA ACC CTG GTC ACC GTC TCG AGC GGT GGC GGT TCA GGC GGA GGC	L	mb3												
AGTCATAATGAAATACCTATTGCCTACGGCAGCAGCCGGAGAGATTGTTATTA M K Y L L L L P T A A A A G T T T A A A A G T T T A A A A G T T T T A A A A G T T T T A														
AGTCATA ATG AAA TAC CTA TTG CCT ACG GCA GCC GCT GGA TTG TTA M K Y L L P T A A A G L LTTA CTC GCG GCC CAG CCG GCC ATG GCC GAG GTG TTT GAC TAC TGG L L A A Q P A M A E V F D Y WGGC CAG GGA ACC CTG GTC ACC GTC TCG AGC GGT GGA GGC GGT TCA G Q G T L V T V S S G G G G G G G SIinker GGC GGA GGT GGC AGC GGC GGT GGC GGT GGC AGC GGG TCG ACG GG G G G SIinker GGC GGA GGT GGC AGC GGC GGT GGC GGT GGC ACG GG G G G G G G G G A ATG CAG ATG CAG ATG CAG G G G G G G G G G G G G G G G G G			ער ער אד			mma	aam	n 0 0	007	000	COM	007	mma	
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	AGTCATA	ATG	AAA	TAC	CTA	TTG	CCT	ACG	GCA	GCC	GCT	GGA	TTG	A'I''I'
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		191	ĸ	Ţ	ىل	L	P	Ţ	А	А	А	G	Ц	Ļ
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$														
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$				SfiI			Ncc	Σ						
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	ΤΤΑ СΤС	GCG	GCC	CAG	CCG	GCC	ATG	GCC	GAG	GTG	TTT	GAC	TAC	TGG
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	L L	A	A	0	P	A	M	A	Е	V	F	D	Y	W
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$				~										
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$														
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$								Xhol						
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	GGC CAG	GGA	ACC	CTG	GTC	ACC	GTC	TCG	AGC	GGT	GGA	GGC	GGT	TCA
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	G Q	G	Т	L	V	Т	V	S	S	G	G	G	G	S
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$														
linkerSallGGC GGA GGT GGC AGC GGC GGT GGC GGG TCG ACG GAC ATC CAG ATGGGGGGGGATC CAG ATGGGGGGGGSTDIQMLink seq newNotIHIS-tagACC CAG GCG GCC GCA CAT CAT CAT CAT CAC CAT CAC GGG GCC GCA GAATQAAHHHHHGAAE														
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	linker								SalI					
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	GGC GGA	GGT	GGC	AGC	GGC	GGT	GGC	GGG	TCG	ACG	GAC	ATC	CAG	ATG
Link seq new NotI $HIS-tag$ ACC CAG <u>GCG GCC GCA</u> CAT CAT CAT CAC CAT CAC GGG GCC GCA GAA T Q A A A <u>H H H H H H</u> G A A <u>E</u>	G G	G	G	S	G	G 	G	G	S	Т	D	I	Q	М
NotI ACC CAG <u>GCG GCC GCA CAT CAT CAT CAC CAT CAC GGG GCC GCA GAA</u> T Q A A A <u>H H H H H H</u> G A A <u>E</u>				-	r i m le									
ACC CAG <u>GCG GCC GCA CAT CAT CAT CAC CAT CAC GGG GCC GCA GAA</u> T Q A A A <u>H H H H H H</u> G A A <u>E</u>			NotT	-	LTIK	seq n	.ew HT.S	S-tad						
T Q A A A <u>H H H H H</u> G A A <u>E</u>	ACC CAG	GCG	GCC	GCA	САТ	САТ	CAT	CAC	САТ	CAC	GGG	GCC	GCA	GAA
	T O	<u></u>	A	A		H	H	H	H	H	G	A	A	E F
	± 2				<u></u>						0	23	**	=
myc-tag			mvc-t	aα										
CAA AAA CTC ATC TCA GAA GAG GAT CTG AAT GGG GCC GCA TAG ACT	САА ААА	СТС	ATC	TCA	GAA	GAG	GAT	CTG	ААТ	GGG	GCC	GCA	TAG	АСТ
O K L I S E E D L N G A A * T	0 K	L	I	S	E	E	D	L	N	G	A	A	*	T
4	·······								 【					
pHEN seq										рHI	EN s	eq		

Figure 4.2 DNA sequence of pIT2 vector

The Figure presents part of the DNA sequence of the pIT2 vector. The restriction enzyme sites are underlined. The VH sequence is located between *NcoI* and *XhoI* sites and the VL sequence is located between *SalI* and *NotI* sites. Primers are shown by dotted arrows. The amber stop codon is presented as a star. The amino acid sequences of HIS and myc tags are underlined.

149

 1.4×10^8 clones and it is estimated that 96% of clones in library I contain an insert whereas the value is somewhat lower (88%) for library J.

KM13 helper phage

The KM13 helper phage was created by Kristensen and Winter (Kristensen and Winter, 1998) to overcome problems inherent to use of other helper systems. In the modified helper phage, a trypsin cleavage site was introduced into the pIII gene between the coding regions for the second and third domains of the protein (indicated as II in Figure 4.3). While it is possible to attach sequence to the amino terminus of pIII or even to insert peptides between domain boundaries without abolishing infectivity (Smith, 1985; Endemann et al., 1992; Krebber et al., 1997b), all three domains of pIII are essential for the successful infection of bacteria (Riechmann and Holliger, 1997). Hence, trypsin treatment of phage destroys the participation of helper phage-derived pIII in bacterial infection. In contrast, the phagemid-encoded gene for pIII to which the scFv for display is attached, is wild-type and is insensitive to trypsin (indicated as I in Figure 4.3). Protease treatment therefore leaves intact the ability of this protein to mediate infection of bacteria. By placing a trypsin-sensitive site between the scFv and pIII, Kristensen and Winter broadened the utility of protease treatment to include an efficient elution method. Since the method was published, proteolytic selection has been employed for other kinds of selection (Demartis et al., 1999; de Wildt et al., 2000; Riechmann and Winter, 2000; Goletz et al., 2002).

Application of Tomlinson I and J libraries

These scFv libraries can be used to derive binders to almost any target molecule using phage display and selection. These binders can be used for all the same applications as conventional monoclonal antibodies like ELISA, Western blotting, FACS, immunochemistry *etc*. The sections that follow illustrate some of the investigations carried out using these libraries.

Human fibrin clots

A scFv antibody was developed against human fibrin clots by using the Tomlinson libraries. One purified soluble scFv was verified by Western blot analysis. It specifically recognized human fibrin clots but showed no binding to human fibrinogen in ELISA



Figure 4.3 The proteolytic selection principle.

The Figure shows an scFv-phage from a phagemid library prepared using KM13 as helper phage. During packaging and rescue of the library, the pIII from the helper phage (II) competes with the scFv-pIII fusion protein (I) for incorporation into phage particles. The helper phage KM13 encodes a modified pIII with an additional trypsin-sensitive site between domains D2 and D3 (II). All three domains of pIII are essential for phage infectivity hence trypsin treatment inactivates the function of these proteins. The trypsin cleavage site in the myc tag of the scFv-pIII (wt) fusion protein allows the proteolytic elution of an infective phage from its antigen but in the absence of other trypsin-sensitive sites, the infective function of this form of pIII is not lost after protease treatment. The Figure has taken from (Kristensen and Winter, 1998).

analysis. The potential of this scFv for the diagnosis and therapy of thrombus-correlated diseases is being explored (Jun Peng Yan, 2004).

Antiidiotypic antibodies as immunogens

Antiidiotypic antibodies that mimic carbohydrate or conformational epitopes (Ab2 β) are of considerable interest as surrogate immunogens for cancer vaccination. To investigate this area, scFvs from the Tomlinson libraries were isolated against an idiotypic antibody (Goletz *et al.*, 2002). Elution of binders was accomplished with the original antigen followed by trypsin treatment of the recovered phages before rescue with the protease sensitive helper phage KM13. These methods were compared with various conventional selection and elution methods and the diversity of the scFv clones was determined.

Antibody arrays

The Tomlinson I and J libraries have also been used to develop a novel technique for high-throughput screening of recombinant antibodies, based on the creation of antibody arrays. Using robotic picking and high-density gridding of bacteria containing antibody genes followed by filter-based ELISA screening, clones were identified that expressed scFvs of interest. The investigators applied this technique in several different applications, including isolating antibodies against impure proteins and complex antigens, where several rounds of phage display often fail (de Wildt *et al.*, 2000).

Protein arrays

To identify highly specific antibody–antigen interactions by protein array screening, 12 well-expressed antibody fragments were chosen from the Tomlinson I and J libraries. After capturing the scFv antibodies, their interaction with 27 648 human foetal brain proteins arrayed on a PVDF membrane was tested. The authors suggested that this 'naive' screening approach could be applied to the high throughput isolation of specific antibodies against many different targets in the human proteome (Holt *et al.*, 2000).

Bovine complex I

The Tomlinson I and J libraries have also been used to isolate an antibody that binds to a specific 51kDa subunit of complex I, a macromolecular assembly. Antibodies that bound to the intact complex were selected and screened with a high-density Western blot to identify a subunit-specific binder. Conventional Western blotting and competition ELISA were then used to confirm the identity of the target subunit and that the antibody bound to the native protein complex and not to an epitope that is only revealed when the antibody is immobilized for phage selection (Rubinstein *et al.*, 2003).

Objectives

Since the results of previous chapter did not fulfil our aims, the Tomlinson libraries of I and J were chosen. It was planned to use these two semi-synthetic libraries for isolation of recombinant single-chain antibodies against purified K99 major subunit. Then we wanted to characterise the isolated antibodies and assess the biological activities of them and then find out whether these antibodies have the ability to neutralise the attachment of B41 *E. coli* strain to villi *in vitro*.

-

Materials and methods

Tomlinson library I and library J

The human synthetic scFv libraries of Tomlinson I + J (MRC, Centre for Protein Engineering, Cambridge, UK.) were used to select antibodies against purified K99 fimbriae. The materials supplied comprised 500 μ l of library I and 500 μ l of library J in TG1 *E. coli* cells, glycerol stocks of positive control scFvs against BSA and ubiquitin in bacterial strain TG1, a glycerol stock of T-phage resistant *E.coli* TG1 for propagation of phage (K12 Δ (*lac-proAB*) supE thi hsdD5/F' traD36 proA⁺B laclq lacZ\DeltaM15), a glycerol stock of *E. coli* HB2151 for expression of antibody fragments (K12 ara Δ (*lac-proAB*) thi/F' proA⁺B laclq lacZ\DeltaM15) and 100 μ l of phage KM13 at 10⁷ pfu/ml. All materials were stored frozen. Before screening, some initial preparations were carried out.

Production of large quantities of KM13 helper phage

To make a stock of KM13 helper phage, one colony of TG1 from a plate of minimal medium was grown overnight in 5ml of 2xTY containing 100 µg/ml ampicillin and 1% glucose at 37°C with shaking at 200 rpm. 500 µl of this culture was inoculated into 50ml of 2xTY and was grown until OD at 600 nm was 0.3-0.4. Then 200 µl aliquots of the culture were infected with 10 µl of 10x serial dilutions of KM13 helper phage and incubated at 37 ^oC in a water bath for 30 min. 3ml of H-top agar (Tryptone 10g, NaCl 8g, Agar 6g and distilled water up to 1 litre) warmed at 42 °C was added to each tube and after mixing, poured onto warm TYE plates. The plates were allowed to set and then incubated overnight at 37 °C. Next day a single small plaque was picked into 5 ml of fresh TG1 at an OD 600 nm of 0.4, grown for 2hr with shaking at 37 °C and then added to 500ml of 2xTY in a 2 litre flask to grow with shaking at 37 °C for 1hr. After that kanamycin was added to a final concentration of 50 µg/ml and the culture was grown overnight with shaking at 30 °C. The overnight culture was centrifuged at 10800g for 15 minutes and 100ml PEG/NaCl (20 % polyethylene glycol 6000, 2.5 M NaCl) was added to 400 ml of supernatant. After 1 hr incubation on ice, the mixture was spun at 10800g for 30 min. The pellet of precipitated phage was resuspended in 8 ml of PBS and 2ml of PEG/NaCl. After mixing and incubation for 20 minutes on ice, the mixture was spun at 11600g for 10 min in a micro centrifuge to remove any remaining bacterial debris. The supernatant containing prepared phage was then stored at -20 °C.

Titration of KM13 helper phage stock

To titre the helper phage, 5 μ l of trypsin stock solution was added to 45 μ l of phage and incubated for 30 min at 37 °C. 1 μ l of trypsin treated phage was diluted into 1ml of PBS and five 100 fold serial dilutions prepared in 1ml aliquots of PBS. Then 50 μ l from each dilution was added to separate tubes containing 1 ml of TG1 at an OD 600 nm of 0.4. After mixing, 3 ml of molten H-Top agar was added to each tube and poured evenly onto TYE plates. Dilutions were also prepared using 1 μ l of non-trypsin treated phage. These were processed as described for trypsin treated phage. The difference between titres of trypsin treated and trypsin non-treated phage was calculated.

Growing the libraries

Library stocks of Tomlinson I and Tomlinson J (500 μ l) were added to 200 ml of prewarmed 2xTY containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin and 1% glucose and grown with shaking at 37 °C until the OD at 600 nm was 0.4. 150 ml of these cultures were used for making secondary stocks and the remaining cultures were infected with 2×10¹¹ (1.88 μ l) pfu of KM13 helper phage. Cultures were incubated without shaking in a 37 °C water bath for 30 minutes, spun at 3300g for 10 minutes and the bacterial pellets resuspended in 100 ml of 2xTY containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin, 50 μ g/ml kanamycin and 0.1% glucose. The suspensions were incubated overnight with shaking at 30 °C. The next day, after spinning at 3300g for 30 minutes, 20 ml PEG/NaCl was added to 80 ml of each supernatant. The mixtures were incubated for an hour on ice, spun at 3300g for 30 minutes and the pellets resuspended in 4ml PBS. After a further spin at 11600g for 10 minutes, the supernatants containing prepared phage libraries were stored at 4 °C.

Titration of phage libraries

To titre the library phage stocks, 1 μ l of each phage library was diluted into 100 μ l PBS. 1 μ l of was withdrawn and diluted in a further 100 μ l PBS and so on until there were 6 dilutions in total. 900 μ l of TG1 at an OD 600 nm of 0.4 was added to each tube and incubated at 37 °C in a water bath for 30 minutes. 10 μ l of each dilution was spread onto a TYE plate containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin and 1% glucose and grown overnight at 37 °C.

Growing TG1 and HB2151 cells

To generate secondary stocks of of TG1 and HB2151, about 10 μ l of each strain was withdrawn from the glycerol suspensions and streaked onto minimal agar plates for overnight growth at 37 °C. One colony from each plate was grown on in 5 ml of 2xTY overnight with shaking at 37 °C. The following day, the cultures were centrifuged at 3300g for 10 minutes and pellets resuspended in 1 ml 2xTY containing 15 % glycerol. Secondary stocks were then stored at -80 °C. Also minimal media agar (di-Sodium Hydrogen orthophosphate 6g, Potassium dihydrogen orthophosphate 3g, NaCl 0.5g, Ammonium Chloride 1g, Agar 15g and distilled water up to 1 litre) plates of these cells were stored at 4 °C for future use.

Initial experiments before selection

Before using the libraries for selection of phage antibodies, some preliminary experiments were performed.

Activity of purified K99 at low concentration

In order to check that purified K99 would retain integrity at the low concentrations to be used for selection in immunotubes (Nunc, Denmark), duplicate wells of an ELISA plate (Nunc, Denmark) were coated overnight at room temperature with K99 diluted to 20, 10, 5, 2.5, 1.25, 0.625, 0.312 µg/ml. As a negative control, two wells were coated with PBS. The wells were blocked with 3% BSA/PBS for 2 hr at 37 °C and then probed with 100µl of 1:1000 dilution of anti- K99 mouse monoclonal antibody (Biogenesis, UK) in blocking buffer for 90 minutes at 37 °C. After probing with an anti-mouse peroxidase conjugate at 1:1000 dilutions, the reaction was developed with 100 µl of substrate solution (1 mg/ml OPD in 0.1 M citrate buffer pH 4.5 and 0.012% (v/v) H₂O₂) and stopped after 10 minutes with 50 µl of 1M sulphuric acid. The absorbance was measured at 492 nm.

Growing positive controls

To generate positive control scFvs for future experiments, TG1 cells carrying anti-BSA and anti-ubiquitin antibodies were grown on TYE plates containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin and 1% glucose overnight at 37 °C in an incubator. A single colony from each plate was grown in 5 ml of 2xTY containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin and 1% glucose overnight at 37 °C with 200 rpm shaking. Plamsid DNA was isolated from 3ml of these cultures using a Qiagen miniprep kit. Plasmid purification was done as recommended by the manufacturer. 2 μ l of each purified plasmid was transformed into 100 μ l of competent HB2151 (K12 *ara* Δ (*lac-proAB*) *Thi/F' proA⁺B laclq lacZ* Δ *M15*) using standard protocols (Sambrook *et al.*, 1989). Transformants were plated onto TYE plates containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin and 1% glucose and grown overnight at 37 °C.

Expression soluble positive control scFvs

For expression of soluble anti-BSA and anti-ubiquitin scFvs, single colonies of HB2151 cells carrying the respective plasmids were grown in 5 ml of 2xTY containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin and 1% glucose overnight at 37 °C with shaking (200 rpm). 1ml of these cultures were added to 100 ml of fresh 2xTY containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin and 0.1% glucose. The cultures were grown with shaking (200 rpm) at 37 °C until the OD 600nm was approximately 0.8-0.9. IPTG (Roche, Germany) was added to a final concentration of 1mM and incubation continued with shaking (200 rpm) at 30 °C for about 20 hr. The cultures were centrifuged at 5200g for 20 min and the supernatants concentrated approximately 20 times, with simultaneous exchanged of buffer to PBS using Amicon Ultra-4 centrifugal filters with a 10 kDa cut-off (Millipore, UK). The filtrates were then stored at -20 °C for future use.

Activity of anti-BSA and anti-ubiquitin scFvs with Protein L-HRP, LA-HRP and anti-c-myc antibody

In order to optimise a high sensitivity detection method with for checking expression of scFvs, three equally concentrated culture supernatants of anti-BSA and anti-ubiqitin scFvs were run on an SDS-PAGE gel and transferred to a nitrocellulose membrane (Amersham, UK) at 100v for 1hr. After blocking the membrane with 3% MPBS for 1hr at room temperature, the membrane was cut into three parts. To the first, recombinant Protein LA-HRP which is a combined L and A protein with the binding characteristics of both, conjugated to HRP (Actigen, Norway), was added at 1:1000 dilutions. The second strip was probed with recombinant Protein L-HRP (Actigen, Norway); the third part was incubated with anti-c-myc mouse monoclonal antibody (Sigma, UK) at 1:3000 dilution in 2% MPBS for 90 min at 37 °C with 200 rpm shaking. A secondary rabbit anti-mouse (Sigma, UK) at 1:1000 dilutions in 2%MPBS was added to the third strip only to detect binding of the mouse monoclonal antibody; this was incubated at 37 °C with shaking for an

hour. Finally, all complexes were developed with 4-chloro-1-naphthol substrate (Sigma, UK).

PCR screening for full-length scFv genes

It is common that recombinant scFv antibody libraries contain some clones containing only the V_H or the V_L components or totally lacking inserts. Any truncated scFvs able to react with a target antigen can then be isolated by selection and may come to dominate the population of recovered phage if they have marginally faster replication times or other selective advantages. To assess the presence of truncated inserts in the Tomlinson library I and Tomlinson library J, 21 colonies were picked at random from TYE plates used to titre each library. A colony carrying the anti-ubiquitin scFv was also taken as a positive control. Bacterial DNA was obtained by suspending each colony in 50 µl of H₂O and boiling at 100 °C for 10 minutes. Primers LMB3 and pHEN seq (Tables 4.1 and 4.2) were used to amplify across the inserts in 25-µl PCR reactions containing 0.5 µM concentrations of each primer, 0.25 mM concentrations of each dNTP (Promega), 4mM MgCl₂, 1x reaction buffer (containing 50 mM KCL, 10 mM Tris-HCL pH 9.0 and 0.1% Triton®X-100), 2.5 units of Taq DNA polymerase (Promega) and 2 µl of bacterial lysate. Samples were amplified on a Techne thermal cycler under the following conditions: the reaction was heated to 94 °C for 3 min and then 35 cycles of 1 min denaturation at 94 °C, 1 min annealing at 55 °C, 2 min extension at 72 °C. Final extension was for 10 min at 72 °C.

PCR products were analysed on a 1% agarose gel for 45 min at 100 V, stained with ethidium bromide, and photographed under UV light.

Primers	Sequences from 5' to 3'
LMB 3:	CAGGAAACAGCTATGAC
Link seq new:	CGACCCGCCACCGCCCGCTG
DPK9 FR1 seq:	CATCTGTAGGAGACAGAGTC
pHEN seq:	CTATGCGGCCCCATTCA
g III:	CCCTCATAGTTAGCGTAACG
pelB:	ATGAAATACCTATTGCCTACGGCAGC

Table 4.1 List of primers used for characterisation of scFv genes in pIT2 vector

ą,

Primers	lsolation of fragment(s)	Expected size (bp)			
LMB3—link seq new	V _H only	with insert = 527 without insert = 227			
DPK9 FR1 seq—pHEN seq	V_{κ} only	with insert = 368 Without insert = no band			
LMB3—pHEN seq	$V_{\text{H}} \text{and} V_{\kappa}$	with insert = 935 without insert = 329			
pelB—pHEN seq	$V_{H} \text{and} V_{\kappa}$	with insert = 885 without insert = 279			
gIII—LMB3	$V_{H} \text{and} V_{\kappa}$	with insert = 1035 without insert = 429			
gIII—pelB	$V_{\text{H}} \text{and} V_{\kappa}$	with insert = 985 without insert = 379			
pelB—link seq new	V _H only	with insert = 477 without insert = 177			
DPK9 FR1 seq—gIII	V_{κ} only	with insert = 468 without insert = no band			

 Table 4.2 Expected sizes of PCR products using different primers
Selection procedure

Panning Tomlinson library I and library J against purified K99

First round of selection

Two immunotubes (Nunc, Denmark) were coated overnight at room temperature with 4 ml of purified K99 at 20 mg/ml in PBS. The following day, the immunotubes were washed 3 times with PBS by pouring into the tubes and pouring out again immediately to remove unbound antigen. The immunotubes were blocked by filling with 2% MPBS and incubating at room temperature for 2 hrs. Immunotubes were washed again 3 times with PBS. After that, 1.28×10^{13} phage of library J were added in 4 ml of 2% MPBS to one immunotube and approximately 1.28×10^{13} phage of library I in 4 ml of 2% MPBS were added to a second. To block phage that might be specific for milk consitutents, the phage suspensions were incubated for about 30 minutes at room temperature before addition to the K99-coated immunotubes. The tubes were incubated for 60 minutes at room temperature with continuous rotation, and then allowed to stand for a further 60 minutes at room temperature. The supernatants were discarded and the tubes were washed 10 times with PBS containing 0.1 % Tween 20. After shaking out the excess PBS, phage were eluted by adding 500 µl of trypsin-PBS solution and rotating for 10 minutes at room temperature. The trypsin solution was prepared by sampling 50 µl of a stock solution prepared at 10mg/ml (Fluka, UK) in 50mM Tris-HCl pH 7.4, 1mM CaCl₂ and adding this to 450 µl PBS.

Infecting TG1 cell with eluted phage antibodies

The day before selection, one colony of *E. coli* TG1 was taken from a minimal medium plate and grown in 5 ml of 2xTY overnight at 37 °C with shaking at 200 rpm. On the day of selection, 50µl of this culture was inoculated to 50 ml of 2xTY and incubated at 37 °C with shaking until the culture entered exponential growth and the OD 600nm was 0.45. Then 250 µl of the eluted phage from each immunotube was added to 1.75 ml of exponentially growing TG1 cells and incubated at 37 °C in a water bath for 30 minutes. 10µl of infected TG1 cells, 10 µl of a 1 in 10^2 dilution and 10 µl of a 1 in 10^4 dilution were spotted on TYE plates containing 100 µg/ml ampicillin and 1% glucose and grown overnight at 30°C to titre the phage. The remaining 250 µl of phage from the first round of

5

selection from the number of colonies on titration plates and first round titre, these plates were stored at 4 °C for future analysis of first round phage antibodies

The remaining cultures of infected TG1 were spun in a microcentrifuge at 11600 g for 5 minutes. The pelleted bacteria were resuspended in 50 μ l of 2xTY and plated on two TYE plates containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin and 1% glucose and grown overnight at 30 °C. Colonies were then scraped from the plates with a glass spreader and inoculated into 2 ml of 2xTY containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin and 1% glucose. Care was taken to keep the I and J libraries separate throughout. One ml of these bacteria were stored at -80 °C in 15% glycerol and 50 μ l of the remaining bacteria were used in phage rescue for the next round of selection.

Rescue of selected phage antibodies

50 µl of bacteria from each library from the first round of selection were inoculated to 50 ml of 2xTY containing 100 µg/ml ampicillin and 1% glucose and grown at 37 °C with shaking at 200 rpm until OD 600 nm was approximately 0.4. At this OD, 5×10^{10} pfu of KM13 helper phage were added to 10 ml of culture and incubated without shaking at 37 °C in a water bath for 30 minutes. The cultures were then centrifuged at 3000g for 10 minutes. The pelleted bacteria were resuspended in 50 ml of 2xTY containing 100 µg/ml ampicillin, 50 µg/ml kanamycin and 0.1% glucose and incubated shaking at 30 °C overnight. The following day, overnight cultures were spun at 3300g for 25 minutes.

To precipitate phage from the culture supernatants, 10 ml of cold PEG/NaCl (20% polyethylene glycol 6000, 2.5 M NaCl) was added to 40 ml of each supernatant. After mixing well, the mixtures were left for 1 hr on ice and then centrifuged at 3300g for 30 minutes. Supernatants were poured away to remove PEG/NaCl and the precipitated phage were resuspended in 2 ml of PBS and spun at 11600g for 10 minutes in a micro centrifuge to remove remaining bacterial debris. 1ml of each rescued phage library (supernatant) was stored at 4 °C and remaining 1 ml was used for next round of selection.

Titration of rescued phage

To assay the titre of phage rescued from the first round of selection and thereby determine the phage input for the second round of selection, 1 μ l of rescued phage from each library was diluted into 100 μ l PBS and the dilution repeated to generate six serial

100-fold dilutions in total. 900 μ l of TG1 at an OD 600 nm of about 0.4 was added to each tube and incubated at 37 °C for 30 minutes. 10 μ l of each dilution was spread onto a TYE plate containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin and 1% glucose and grown overnight at 30 °C.

Second round of selection

In the second round of selection, two immunotubes (Nunc, Denmark) were coated overnight at room temperature with a lower concentration of purified K99 (10 μ g/ml) to isolate phage antibodies with higher specificity and affinity as were done previously by some other investigators (Shadidi and Sioud, 2001).

The next day, immunotubes were washed and blocked as for the first round of selection. 1.4×10^{12} PEG precipitated phage in 2% MPBS from the first round of selection of library I were added to one immunotube and 1.3×10^{12} PEG precipitated phage in 2% MPBS from the first round of selection of library J were added to a second tube as input phage. Immunotubes were incubated for 1hr with rotation and for 1hr standing at room temperature and were washed 20 times with PBS containing 0.1% Tween 20. The remaining procedures including elution of selected phage, infection of TG1 cells, superinfection with KM13, recovery of phage and titration were done as described for the first round.

Third round of selection

All procedures in the third round of selection of phage library I and library J were done as for previous rounds. The coating of immunotubes with purified K99 and washing steps were carried out as for round two. The titre of input phage antibodies for library I was 1.4×10^{12} and for library J, it was 3×10^{10} pfu in 2% MPBS.

Screening phage antibodies by ELISA

After three rounds of selection, phage antibodies from each round were screened for reaction against purified K99. Screening was done with the entire population of phage eluted at each round of selection; this is termed "polyclonal phage ELISA". It was also carried out with individual phage clones generated from single colonies of each round of selection; this is termed "monoclonal phage ELISA".

Antigen coating

Two rows of an ELISA plate (Nunc, Denmark) were coated with 100 μ l of purified K99 at 20 μ g/ml in PBS. As 2% MPBS was used during phage antibody selection, another two rows of the plate were coated with 100 μ l of 2% MPBS to check the specificity of the selected phage antibodies (Table 4.3). The plate was incubated at room temperature overnight to allow antigen binding.

Blocking

Next day, unbound antigen was discarded by inverting the plate, shaking it, wells were washed three times with PBS. The wells were then blocked by adding 200 μ l of 2% MPBS and incubating for 2 hrs at 37 °C.

Preparation and addition of phage antibodies

 $40 \ \mu l$ of PEG precipitated phage from the original libraries prior to selection, and from each round of selection was diluted in 400 μl of 2% MPBS. As a negative control for this experiment, 10 μl of KM13 helper phage was diluted in 100 μl of 2% MPBS.

The blocked wells of the ELISA plate were washed three times with PBS and 100 μ l of each diluted phage stock was added to wells coated with K99 and milk as shown in Table 4.3. The plate was incubated for 1hr at room temperature.

Detection of bound phage antibodies

After washing three times wells with PBS containing 0.1% Tween 20 to remove unbound phage, 100 μ l of a 1:2500 dilution of HRP-anti-M13 monoclonal antibody (Amersham Pharmacia Biotech, UK) in 2% MPBS was added to all wells. By binding to pVIII protein on the phage capsid, this antibody detected phage captured to the coated plastic. The plate was incubated at room temperature for 1 hr.

Development

Wells were washed three times with PBS containing 0.1% Tween 20 to remove unbound antibodies. 100 μ l of developer solution was added to each well. The composition of this solution was 0.1 M citric buffer pH 4.5, 0.4 mg/ml o-phenylenediamine (Sigma, UK) and 0.4 μ l/ml of 30% hydrogen peroxide. The colorimetric reaction was read after 5 min at 450 nm on an ELISA reader.

Monoclonal Phage ELISA

Preparation of monoclonal phage antibodies

20 individual colonies picked at random from the original libraries, the first, and the second rounds of selection and 36 individual colonies from the third round of selection were inoculated into 100 μ l of 2xTY containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin and 1% glucose in 96 well plates. Separate plates were used for library I and for library J. Colonies were taken from plates used to titrate phage stocks. The plates were incubated overnight at 37 °C with shaking at 200 rpm.

The following day, approximately 2 μ l of overnight cultures were transfered to further 96 well plates containing 200 μ l of 2xTY, 100 μ g/ml ampicillin and 1% glucose per well using a multi-channel pipette. Plates were incubated at 37 °C for 2 hrs to reach to an OD 600 nm of about 0.4. Then 25 μ l of 2xTY containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin, 1% glucose and 10⁹ helper phage was added to each well to initiate superinfection. Plates were incubated again at 37 °C with shaking at 200 rpm for 1 hr to allow infection of the TG1 cells with helper phage. The plates were then centrifuged at 1800g for 10 minutes and the supernatants were aspirated off. Each pellet was resuspended in 200 μ l of 2xTY containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin and 50 μ g/ml kanamycin. Cells were grown overnight at 30 °C with shaking at 200 rpm to allow replication and rescue of the phage antibodies.

The next day, plates were spun at 1800g for 10 minutes. Each supernatant was then recovered for use as monoclonal phage antibody in ELISA assay.

vith K99	Lib I	Lib I	R1 I	R1 I	R2 I	R2 I	R3 I	R3 I		
Coated v	Lib J	Lib J	R1 J	R1 J	R2 J	R2 J	R3 J	R3 J	KM13	KM13
2%MPBS	Lib I	Lib I	R1 I	R1I	R2 I	R2 I	R3 I	R3 I		
Coated with	Lib J	Lib J	R1 J	R1 J	R2 J	R2 J	R3 J	R3 J	KM13	KM13

Table 4.3 Adding phage antibodies to ELISA plate

166

2007

ļ.

Antigen coating

Two ELISA plates (Nunc, Denmark) were coated with 100 μ l per well of 10 μ g/ml of purified K99 in PBS. Plates were left overnight at room temperature to allow the K99 antigen to bind to the plastic wells.

Blocking

The next day, unbound antigen was discarded and the wells were washed three times with PBS. The wells were blocked by addition of 200 μ l of 2% MPBS and incubation for 2 hrs at 37 °C.

Addition monoclonal phage antibodies

After washing the wells three times with PBS, each culture supernatant containing phage antibodies was diluted 1/2 in 2% MPBS and 100 µl was added to each well to check their reaction against K99. Plates were left for 1 hr at room temperature for binding.

Detection of bound phage antibodies

After washing three times wells with PBS containing 0.1% Tween 20 to remove unbound phage antibodies, 100 μ l of 1:2500 dilution of HRP-anti-M13 monoclonal antibody (Amersham Pharmacia Biotech, UK) in 2% MPBS was added to all wells. Plates were then incubated at room temperature for 1 hr.

Development

Wells were washed three times with PBS containing 0.1% Tween 20 to remove unbound antibodies. 100 μ l of developer solution (composition as described previously) was added to each well. The colorimetric reactions were stopped after 10 minutes by adding 50 μ l of 1 M sulphuric acid and read at 490 nm in an ELISA reader.

Production soluble scFv fragments

Expression of soluble scFv antibodies can be achieved by induction of individual colonies of TG1 cells picked from the various rounds of selection. Since TG1 cell is able to suppress termination at the TAG codon by introduction of a glutamate residue, this will ensure the expression of all clones including those in which the TAG codon lies in the scFv coding sequence. Since this stop codon also lies between the scFv and gIII sequences, expression of a scFv-pIII fusion occurs which tends to lower the overall levels of antibody. To overcome this problem, the selected phage can be used to infect HB2151 (K12 *ara* $\Delta(lac-proAB)$ *Thi/F' proA*⁺*B laclq lacZ* $\Delta M15$) which is a non-suppresor strain and can be induced to give soluble scFv fragments. Expression in this strain produces higher levels of soluble scFv than in TG1 but scFvs with TAG stop codons in the reading frame are not expressed.

Transfection of E.coli HB2151 cell by phage antibodies

To infect *E. coli* HB2151, a single colony was picked from a minimal medium plate and was grown in 5 ml of 2xTY overnight at 37 °C with shaking at 200 rpm. The following day, 300 μ l of culture was added to 30 ml of 2xTY media and was grown at 37 °C with shaking until the OD at 600 nm was about 0.4. At this point, 10 μ l of phage antibodies taken from the original I and J libraries or eluted from each round of selection were added to 200 μ l aliquots of culture in microfuge tubes. The tubes were incubated at 37 °C in a water bath for 30 minutes to allow infection of the exponentially growing HB2151 bacteria to take place. Then 50 μ l, 50 μ l of a 1:10² dilution, 50 μ l of a1: 10⁴ dilution and 50 μ l of a 1:10⁶ dilution of infected bacteria were plated onto TYE plates containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin, 1% glucose. Plates were incubated overnight at 30 °C in an incubator.

Growing selected colonies

From the TYE plates, 20 colonies from the original libraries, from round one and from two, and 36 colonies from round three were picked into 100 μ l aliquots of 2xTY containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin, 1% glucose set out in two 96 well plates. Separate plates were used for each library. The samples were grown overnight at 37 °C with shaking at 200 rpm .

The next day, small inocula (about 2 μ l) were transferred to two fresh 96 well plates containing 200 μ l per well 2xTY containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin and 0.1% glucose. Cultures were grown on at 37 °C with shaking until the OD 600 nm was approximately 0.9 (about 3 hrs). Then, 25 μ l 2xTY containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin and 9 mM IPTG was added to each well to initiate expression. Plates were incubated for a further 20 hrs at 30 °C with shaking to allow expression of soluble scFv antibodies.

Isolation and preparation of scFv antibodies for ELISA

Since scFvs expressed in HB2151 cells are released into the culture supernatant, plates were centrifuged at 1800g for 10 minutes to pellet the bacteria. 50 μ l of each supernatant was diluted with 50 μ l of BSA/PBS to a final concentration of 3% for use in ELISA screening.

Screening monoclonal soluble scFvs by ELISA

Antigen coating

Two ELISA plates (Nunc, Denmark) were coated with 100 μ l per well of 20 μ g/ml purified K99 in PBS. Plates were left overnight at room temperature to allow binding of K99 to the plastic.

Blocking

The next day, wells were washed three times with PBS and then blocked by adding 200 μ l of 3% BSA/PBS for incubation at 37 °C for 2 hrs.

Addition of scFv antibodies

After washing wells three times with PBS, 100 μ l of the diluted culture supernatants were added to wells of the ELISA plates to check their reaction against K99. Plates were left for 1.5 hr at room temperature to allow binding of scFvs to antigen.

Detection bound scFv antibodies

All wells were washed three times with PBS containing 0.1% Tween 20 to remove unbound scFv antibodies. 100 µl of a 1:3000 dilution of recombinant Protein L-HRP (Actigen, Norvey) in 3% BSA/PBS was added to all wells. Protein L-HRP recognises to scFv antibodies from the Tomlinson I and J libraries via the kappa light chain but this interaction does not effect the binding of the antibody to its antigen. Plates were then incubated at room temperature for 1 hr.

Development

Wells were washed three times with PBS containing 0.1%Tween 20 to remove unbound Protein L-HRP. 100 μ l of developer solution (composition as described previously) was added to each well. The colorimetric reactions were stopped after 10 minutes by adding 50 μ l of 1 M sulphuric acid and read at 490 nm on an ELISA reader.

PCR characterisation of selected scFvs

To assess the presence of scFv genes in 10 selected clones from the Tomlinson library I and 5 from library J, the following PCR was performed. The clones were chosen because of the strength of their recognition of purified K99 in ELISA.

Single colonies were picked from TYE plates into 5 ml of 2xTY containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin and 1% glucose and grown overnight at 37°C. Plasmid DNA was isolated and purified from 3 ml of culture by using a miniprep kit (Qiagen, UK). As a positive control, plasmid DNA was prepared from a clone carrying the sequence of an anti-ubiquitin scFv. Primers pelB and pHEN seq were chosen to amplify across the full insert in each clone. The 25- μ l PCR mixture contained each primer at 0.5 μ M of, dNTPs 0.25 mM (Promega), 4mM MgCl₂, 1x reaction buffer (containing 50 mM KCL, 10 mM Tris-HCL pH 9.0 and 0.1% Triton[®]X-100), 2.5 units of Taq DNA polymerase (Promega) and 1 μ l of plasmid DNA as template. The samples were amplified in a Techne thermal cycler under the following conditions: the reaction was heated to 94 °C for 10 min and then 35 cycles of amplification were performed beginning with a 1 min denaturation at 94 °C, primer annealing at 55 °C for 1 min, and extension at 72 °C for 3 min. Final extension took place for 10 min at 72 °C.

10 μ l samples of the PCR products were analysed by electrophoresis on 1% agarose gels for 45 min at 100 V. Gels were stained with ethidium bromide, and photographed under UV light.

Plasmid digestion with restriction enzymes

Purified plasmids of clones chosen for detailed analysis (10 from library I and 5 from library J isolated from rounds 2 and 3) were digested with restriction enzymes to confirm the size of the inserts. 20 μ l reaction mixtures were set up for each sample comprising 6 μ l of plasmid DNA, 1 μ l (10U) of *Nco1* (Promega, UK), 1 μ l (10U) of *Not1* (Promega, UK), 10 μ l of distilled water, and 2 μ l of buffer D (60 mM Tris-HCL (pH 7.9), 1.5 M NaCl, 60 mM MgCl₂ and 10 mM DTT). The reaction mixtures were incubated at 37 °C for 2 hrs.

 $4 \mu l$ of the digestion products was electrophoresed on a 1% agarose gel for 45 min at 100 V, stained with ethidium bromide, and photographed under UV light.

Western blotting of selected clones from library I and library J

Western blotting experiments were performed to characterise the scFv antibodies from libraries I and J.

Sample preparation

One colony of each selected clone in HB2151 was picked from TYE plates and grown in 5 ml of 2xTY containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin and 1% glucose overnight at 37°C. The following day, 500 μ l of overnight culture was added to 50 ml of 2xTY containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin and 0.1% glucose and incubated at 37 °C with 200 rpm shaking until the OD at 600 nm was about 0.900. IPTG was then added to a final concentration of 1 mM to induce expression of scFv antibodies. Cultures were grown on at 30 °C for 22 hrs with shaking at 200 rpm. The cultures were spun at 5000g for 20 minutes, the supernatants were recovered and after filtration, concentrated using Amicon Ultra-4 centrifugal filters (Millipore, UK) to approximately 1/25 initial volume. All concentrated culture supernatants were exchanged into PBS to assist clear resolution on SDS gels and Western blots. 20 μ l of each sample was mixed with 10 μ l of 3x SDS boiling buffer and heated for 5 min in boiling water. 15 μ l of each sample was then loaded to a 12.5 % SDSpolyacrylamide gel. Gels were run for 1 hr at 100 volts in a BioRad electrophoresis apparatus.

171

Blotting

For blotting, nitrocellulose membrane (Amersham Pharmacia Biotech, UK) and four pieces of Watman filter paper were cut to the same size as the gel and soaked with the gel in transfer buffer for 20 min. For transfer, a fibre pad was overlayed with two pieces of filter paper, the gel, nitrocellulose membrane, and the final two layers of filter papers. After addition of a second fibre pad, the sandwich was assembled into a blotting cassette and loaded into a BioRad electrophoresis tank. Transfer buffer was added along with a frozen insert to avoid overheating during transfer. Care was taken to ensure that the gel lay to the anode (-) side of the assembly and the membrane lay to the cathode (+) side. Proteins were transferred from the gel to the membrane for 1 hr at 100 volts. After transfer, the membrane was carefully separated, washed three times with PBS and stained with Ponceau red dye (Sigma, USA) by shaking for 5 min at room temperature to confirm that proteins had been transferred from the gel to the membrane. The membrane was then washed with distilled water to remove the dye. The membrane was blocked with 3% MPBS for 1 hr at room temperature with shaking. The membrane was then washed three times with PBS and was incubated in a 1:3000 dilution of anti-c-myc monoclonal antibody (Sigma, UK) in 2 % MPBS for 1 hr at 37 °C with shaking at 200 rpm. After washing the membrane three times with PBS containing 0.05 % Tween 20, an anti-mouse HRP conjugate (Sigma, UK) was added at 1:1000 dilution in 2 % MPBS and incubated for 1 hr at 37 °C with shaking. The membrane was washed as before and developed with 4-chloro-1-naphthol substrate (Sigma, UK).

Dot blotting of selected clones from libraries I and J

Since previous experiments had shown that K99 is loses its reactivity with anti-K99 mouse monoclonal antibodies after heating, dot blot experiments were performed to assess the binding of selected soluble scFvs to purified K99 on nitrocellulose.

Sixteen small strips of nitrocellulose (Amersham, UK) were each spotted three times with two 2 μ l aliquots of purified K99. The strips were allowed to dry between spotting to increase the concentration of antigen at the point of application. To test whether the anti-K99 reactivity of selected scFvs was retained after heating the antigen, an extra spot of K99 that had been heated to boiling for 5 minutes in SDS boiling buffer was spotted out on 11 of the strips. The nitrocellulose strips were then blocked with 3 % MPBS for 1 hr at room temperature with shaking. Strips were washed three times with PBS and then were incubated for 1 hr at 37 °C with shaking with 200 μ l of concentrated culture supernatants

containing the scFvs under analysis (1/2 diluted in 2 % MPBS). Next, the membrane strips were washed three times with PBS containing 0.05 % Tween 20, once with PBS and incubated with 1:3000 anti-c-myc monoclonal antibody (Sigma, UK) in 2 % MPBS for 1 hr at 37 °C with shaking at 200 rpm. After washing membrane three times with PBS containing 0.05 % Tween 20, a 1:1000 dilution of anti-mouse HRP conjugate in 2 % MPBS was added to all strips and incubated at 37 °C for another 1 hr. Membrane strips were washed as previous step and developed with 4-chloro-1-naphthol substrate.

Sequencing of selected clones

To determine the diversity of the selected scFv genes (10 from library I and 5 from library J), their DNA and predicted amino acid sequences were determined.

After growing individual colonies in 5 ml of 2xTY containing 100 µg/ml ampicillin and 0.1% glucose overnight at 37 °C with shaking, plasmid DNA was isolated from 3 ml of culture using Qiagen miniprep reagents. The primers forward pelB and reverse gIII (Table 4.1) were chosen for sequencing and diluted to 3.2 µM. Sequencing was done at the MBSU, University of Glasgow using Big Dye (Applied Biosystems) and ET-Dye Terminator (Amersham Bioscience) chemistries. Samples were analysed on a MegaBACE1000 (96 capillary) sequencing machine. The reaction chemistry is based on the dideoxy method developed by Sanger et al.(1977). The sequence data was analysed using DNA Star software. Sequences were aligned to V BASE using DNAPLOT database at the Centre for Protein Engineering, MRC, Cambridge, UK (<u>www.mrccpe.cam.ac.uk/vbase-ok.php?menu=901</u>). The confirmed nucleic acid sequences were translated and aligned using MEGALIN software.

Final selection of scFv antibodies

Four scFvs from the Tomlinson library I and two scFvs from library J, which had diverse sequences, high levels of expression as soluble protein and high activity in dot blotting experiments with purified K99 were chosen for purification and further investigation.

High level production and purification of soluble single chain antibodies

Growth conditions

In order to make large amounts of soluble scFv, one colony of each clone was grown overnight in 5 ml of 2xTY containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin and 1% glucose at 37 °C with shaking at 200 rpm. The 5ml overnight culture was added to 1 litre of 2xTY containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin and 0.1% glucose in a 2 litre shake flask and grown on at 37 with shaking at 200 rpm. When cultures reached an OD at 600 nm of approximately 0.9, IPTG was added to 1mM and incubation continued with shaking at 200 rpm at 30 °C for 20-22 hr.

Concentration of culture supernatants

As the expressed soluble scFvs are released into the culture supernatants, bacterial cells were removed by centrifugation for 20 minutes at 5000g at 4 °C. Then the culture supernatants were concentrated using a tangential flow filter (Vivaflow 200, Vivascience, Germany) containing a polyethersulfone membrane using a peristaltic pump. Briefly, the membrane was initially washed by pumping 400 ml of deionised water through the system and recirculating at 90 ml/min to remove residual chemicals and any air pockets. Then, the culture supernatant was pumped through the system at the same rate. As the last few millilitres of sample entered the system, the input was switched to 100 ml of 20mM phosphate buffer containing 0.5M NaCl, pH 7.2, to adjust the buffer composition of the concentrated culture supernatant to those used for binding in subsequent affinity purification methods. As the desired volume of concentrate approached (20-25 ml), the recirculation rate was reduced to 30-40ml/min for 1-2 min to increase sample recovery. For recovery of concentrated protein, the feed line was removed from the sample and the residual volume present in the system was pumped back into a container. To increase efficiency of recovery, 25ml of 20mM phosphate, 0.5M NaCl, pH7.2 was rinsed through the system, and recovered as before.

Buffer composition

For preparation of binding buffer (starting buffer), 20mM sodium phosphate buffer pH 7.6 was made first and then NaCl was added to a final concentration of 0.5 M. The final pH was about 7.3. Three elution buffers of were prepared in binding buffer containing 20mM, 80mM and 200mM imidazole (Sigma, USA). All buffers were sterilised by passing them through a 0.2 μ M filter before use.

Column preparation and equilibration

To purify soluble antibodies, a 1ml HiTrap Chelating HP column (Amersham Pharmacia Biotech, UK) was chosen, exploiting the histidine repeats present at the carboxy-terminus of scFvs from the Tomlinson libraries. To prepare this column, it was washed with 5 ml of distilled water at 1 ml/min by using a Pharmacia Biotech pump P-1 (Amersham Pharmacia Biotech AB, Sweden). The column was then charged with 0.5 ml 0.1 M NiSO₄ and washed again with 5 ml of distilled water. After that, a blank run was performed to elute non-specifically bound metal ions that might otherwise be eluted during the desorption. To do this, 5 ml of binding buffer was pumped through the column, followed by 5 ml of elution buffer (200mM imidazole). The column re-equilibrated with 5-10 ml of binding buffer before application of the sample.

Sample preparation

The concentrated sample that had been exchanged into banding buffer during concentration of culture supernatant was filtered through a 0.2 μ M filter immediately before applying to the column.

Purification procedure

20 ml of sample was applied to an equilibrated HiTrap column at 1 ml/min. The column was then washed with 5 ml of binding buffer and elution buffer containing 20 mM and 80 mM imidazole (Sigma,USA) to elute non-specifically bound proteins and thereby increase the purity of the final eluate. Finally, 5 ml of elution buffer containing 200 mM imidazole was pumped through to elute the attached scFv antibody. The eluate was collected in fractions and concentrated to 1/5 their initial volume using an Amicon Ultra-4

centrifugal filter (Millipore, UK) and exchanged into PBS buffer at 4°C by. The purified scFv was stored at -20 °C for future use.

Measurement of purified scFv concentration

Before testing the biological activity of the 6 purified scFvs, their concentration and that of an anti-BSA scFv purified by the same methods were measured by BCA Protein Assay Kit (Collins et al.). The method has been described previously.

Biological activity of selected scFvs

Comparison of activity of purified scFvs by ELISA

The purified scFvs were adjusted to the same protein concentration and their reactivity towards K99 was tested in an ELISA experiment.

Antigen coating

An ELISA plate (Nunc, Denmark) was coated with 100 μ l per well of 20 μ g/ml of purified K99 in PBS. The plate was left overnight at 4 °C to allow binding of the K99 antigen to the plastic.

Blocking

The next day, the wells were washed three times with PBS. Then 200 μ l of 3% BSA/PBS was added to all wells except two wells that were to be probed with the anti-BSA scFv negative control. These wells were blocked by adding 2% MPBS. The plate was then incubated for 2 hrs at 37 °C.

Addition of scFv antibodies

After washing the wells three times with PBS, 100 μ l of the purified scFv samples were added, diluted to an scFv concentration of 8 μ g/ml in blocking buffer. For a positive control, a sheep anti-K99 polyclonal antibody was used; for negative controls, the anti - BSA scFv and a PBS blank were added to K99-coated wells. Each antibody was added in duplicate. Plates were left for 1.5 hr at room temperature to allow binding of the antibodies to antigen.

Detection bound scFv antibodies

All wells were washed three times with PBS containing 0.1% Tween 20 to remove unbound antibodies. 100 μ l of 1:3000 dilution of recombinant Protein L-HRP (Actigen, Norvey) were added in blocking buffer to all wells containing scFv antibodies.100 μ l of anti-sheep HRP (Sigma, UK) at a dilution of 1:1000 was added to positive control wells. The plate was then incubated at room temperature for 1 hr.

Development

Wells were washed three times with PBS containing 0.1%Tween 20 to remove unbound HRP conjugates. 100 μ l of developer solution (composition described previously) was added to each well. The colorimetric reactions were measured after 10 minutes at 450 nm on an ELISA reader.

Haemagglutination inhibition assay

Some erythrocytes (RBCs) such as those from sheep have on their surface receptors to which K99 fimbriae can bind, thereby modelling the interaction of the adhesion factor with enterocytes (Burrows *et al.*, 1976). Haemagglutination (HA) can thus occur with purified fimbriae or with bacteria such as the enterotoxigenic strain of *E.coli* B41 that express K99 (Vazquez *et al.*, 1996). In some cases, this haemagglutination activity can be inhibited using anti-fimbrial antibody. Also some investigators have reported that antibodies with haemagglutination inhibiting activity can have the potential to block attachment of bacteria to epithelial cells (Burrows *et al.*, 1976). The following experiments were performed to assess if the selected scFvs possessed these biological activities.

Titration of the haemagglutinating activity of E. coli B41

This was assessed with a test for direct haemagglutinating activity.

Preparation of bacteria

One colony of *E.coli* B41 grown on sheep blood agar was grown in 5 ml of Minca medium at 37 °C overnight with shaking at 200 rpm. Following previous investigations (Orskov *et al.*, 1975), another colony was grown as a negative control in the same medium at 18° C since under these conditions, K99 fimbriae are not expressed. 50 µl of each culture

177

was added to the first well of a 96 well microplate (Iwaki, Japan). 25 μ l aliquots were diluted two fold in PBS containing 1% mannose across the plate. Since the interaction between K99 and its receptor is resistant to mannose, this was intended to inhibit non-specific haemagglutination or the interaction of mannose-sensitive factors with erythrocyte receptors. Bacteria were not added to the last well to provide an additional negative control.

Preparation of sheep RBC and haemagglutination procedure

To prepare washed suspensions of sheep red blood cells at a density of about 1.5 % (v/v), 270 μ l of defibrinated sheep blood (E and O Laboratories, Scotland) was centrifuged at 13000 rpm for 4 min. The pellet was then washed three times with PBS containing 1% mannose (Sigma, UK) by resuspension and spinning for 4 min. Finally the pellet (about 100 μ l volume) was resuspended in 7.5 ml PBS containing 1% mannose.

 $25 \ \mu$ l of this suspension was added to each well containing bacteria and, after mixing, the plate was incubated at 4 °C overnight. The titre was defined as the highest dilution of bacterial suspension that showed complete haemagglutination.

Haemagglutination Inhibition

The haemagglutination inhibition test was performed by setting up serial dilutions of the selected anti-K99 scFv antibodies, a polyclonal anti-K99 antibody as a positive control and an anti-ubiqutin scFv antibody as negative control. 50 μ l of each of each purified antibody, adjusted to similar protein concentrations, was added to the first wells of a 96 well U bottom microplate (Iwaki, Japan). 25 μ l of each antibody was then diluted two-fold across the plate in 25 μ l of PBS containing 1% mannose. The last well in each row was left blank and contained only 25 μ l of dilution buffer as an additional negative control. Then 25 μ l of 4 haemagglutinating units of bacterial suspension in PBS containing 1% mannose were added to all wells. After mixing, plate was incubated at 37°C for two hrs. After that the plate was cooled and 25 μ l of a 1.5 % suspension of sheep red blood cells was added to all wells. Haemagglutination inhibition (HI) titres were determined by the highest dilutions of antibodies that inhibited haemagglutination after 1 hr at 4 °C.

Indirect Fluorescent Antibody Test (IFA)

Since K99 fimbriae are located at the surface of the *E. coli* strain B41, the binding of antibody against K99 should be visible under the immunofluorescent microscope using fluorescently labelled reagents. To detect whether the isolated scFv antibodies recognised K99 fimbriae on bacteria, they were tested by an indirect fluorescence antibody assay.

Slide preparation

Nine clean glass microscope slides (LDH, UK) were printed with a circle with a diameter of about 10 mm by using nail varnish. 5 μ l of an overnight culture of B41 grown in Minca medium at 37 °C was added to eight slides and as a negative control, 5 μ l of the same strain grown at 18 °C was added to the last slide. The bacteria were spread inside the circles and incubated at room temperature until dry. The bacteria were then fixed by adding 50 μ l of 4 % paraformaldehyde/1 % glutaraldehyde in PBS and incubating for 15 minutes at room temperature.

Blocking

After fixation, the slides were washed three times with PBS to remove remaining paraformaldehyde, glutaraldehyde and unfixed bacteria. Then the isolated areas on the slides were blocked by adding 50 μ l of 3 % BSA/PBS. Slides were incubated for 30 minutes at room temperature inside a plastic container.

Addition of scFv antibodies

The excess blocking buffer was removed by washing three times with PBS. 50 μ l of the purified scFvs, adjusted to similar protein concentrations, was added to each slide. As a negative control, an anti-BSA scFv antibody was added to one slide carrying fixed B41 bacteria, grown at 37 °C. Also, a commercial monoclonal anti-K99 antibody was added to one slide carrying B41 grown at 37 °C and one slide with B41 grown at 18 °C as positive and negative controls respectively. The monoclonal was diluted to 1:500. Slides were then incubated at 37 °C for 1 hr.

Addition of secondary and fluorescent antibodies

All slides were washed three times with PBS, and 50 μ l of a mouse monoclonal antibody against c-myc at was added at a dilution of 1:200 in 3 % BSA/PBS to all slides carrying scFvs. These slides were incubated for 1 hr at 37 °C.

To label all samples with fluorescent antibody, 50 μ l of a 1:200 dilution of a fluorescein linked anti-mouse Ig antibody (Amersham Life Science) was added to all. The incubation time for labelling was 30 minutes at 37 °C.

To observe the binding of antibodies to the K99 fimbriae, all slides were washed with PBS and after adding cover slips, they were observed under normal and UV illumination on a Zeiss microscope under 1000× magnification. Images were captured to a computer running OpenLab software.

Electron Microscopy and Immunolabelling

Staining of fimbriae for EM observation

In order to find an effective and convenient staining method for observation of K99 fimbriae by electron microscopy, two different protocols were tested.

Growing of bacteria

A single colony of *E. coli* B41 was picked from a sheep blood agar plate and grown overnight with shaking in 5 ml of Minca medium at 37 °C. As a negative control, a second colony of bacteria was grown at 18 °C. At this temperature, the bacteria do not express K99 fimbriae (Orskov *et al.*, 1975).

Preparation of grids

Nickel 300 mesh grids coated with formvar and carbon were prepared in the Integrated Microscopy Facility, IBLS. Before using the grids for samples, they were pre-cooled on ice for 10 minutes.

Droplets of 40 μ l of each bacterial culture were put onto a clean surface of Parafilm. Grids were then put on top of these droplets and incubated for 30 seconds. The excess fluid from grids was removed by touching the edge to filter paper, held between the tips of a pair of forceps.

Fixation

Bacteria were fixed onto the grids by incubation on top of droplets of fixative buffer for 30 minutes, in a fume hood. The composition of the fixative buffer was 2 % paraformaldhyde in PBS containing 0.1 % glutaraldehyde. After that, the fixative buffer was removed from grids by touching the edge to filter paper and washing three times for 2 minutes on droplets of PBS and distilled buffer under a plastic cover.

Negative staining

This staining was the method chosen since the K99 fimbriae are located around the bacteria. This staining is well-established, extremely simple and quick to execute. The grids were simply incubated on droplets of Nanovan stain (Nanoprobes, USA) by holding on forceps. The stain was then removed by touching the grids onto the edge of filter paper. Grids were rinsed by transferring grids six times (3 minutes each) to droplets of distilled water. After drying at room temperature, the bacteria were observed by electron microscopy.

Negative staining by methylcellulose method

This staining was done by incubating the grids on 40 μ l droplets of 2 % uranyl acetate, 0.15 M oxalic acid, pH 7.2 for 10 minutes. Grids were then washed four times for 30 seconds aqueus on droplets of distilled water and briefly on droplets of containing 2 % methylcellulose and 0.1 % uranyl acetate. Excess stain was removed by touching the edge of filter paper to grids mounted on wire loops. Grids were then left overnight at room temperature to dry.

Immunolabelling of K99 fimbriae

To detect the binding of selected scFv antibodies to K99 fimbriae, all six scFvs were analysed by immunogold electron microscopy. B41 bacteria were grown in Minca medium at 37 °C or 18 °C and were added to Nickel 300 mesh grids coated with formvar and carbon as described above. They were fixed as described for staining.

Washing and blocking

In order to removed fixative, the grids were washed first four times for 2 minutes each wash on droplets of PBS and then three times for 5 minutes each on droplets of 0.1M glycine in PBS. To prevent non-specific binding and suppress background in immunostaining, the grids were then blocked by incubation for five minutes for three times on droplets of 0.2% /PBS/acetylated BSA at room temperature.

Addition of selected scFv antibodies

For immunolabelling of the bacteria, 40 µl droplets of concentrated scFv antibodies were put on to a clean surface of Parafilm inside a petri dish. As positive controls, a drop of a 1:500 dilution of mouse monoclonal anti-K99 antibody and a drop of a 1:500 dilution of sheep polyclonal anti-K99 were also set up. For a negative control, a drop of anti-ubiquitin scFv antibody used. Grids carrying fixed B41 grown at 37 °C were placed on top of each droplet. Another negative control was prepared by adding a grid carrying fixed of B41 grown at 18 °C to the top of a droplet of the mouse monoclonal antibody. The petri dish containing all samples and moist filter paper was incubated at 37 °C for 90 minutes.

After incubation, the grids were washed six times for 5 minutes, each wash on droplets of PBS/acetylated BSA (Aurion, Netherland) to remove unbound antibodies.

Double labelling with protein A-gold

Protein A from *Staphylococcus aureus* has five domains that mediate interaction with the Fc region of most mammalian IgGs. Protein A also binds to the Fabs or scFvs carrying heavy chains belonging to the $V_{\rm H}$ III family. Since all scFv antibodies in the Tomlinson libraries are derived from the V3-23/DP-47 and J_H4b family segments, labelling with Protein A is possible.

To label the scFv and control antibodies, 50 μ l of 5nm Protein A – gold colloidal particles –5nm (EY Laboratories, CA) was diluted in 450 μ l of 1% BSA in PBS, pH 7.4. Then the grids were incubated on droplets of this diluted protein for 30 minutes at room temperature and washed six times for 5 minutes per wash on droplets of PBS/acetylated BSA three times. They were then further washed, six times for 3 minutes per wash on droplets of PBS and and six times on droplets of distilled water. Finally the grids were

stained with negative staining using methylcellulose uranylacetate as described above to stain the bacteria and fimbriae.

Imaging colloidal gold by electron microscopy

Images of the bacterial surfaces were obtained with a Zeiss 902 transmission electron microscope at 30,000 or 50,000 magnification. Images were then captured to computer and edited by SIS Esi Vision software.

In vitro villus attachment assay

Attachment of K99 fimbriae to the villi of the small intestine villi in calves is essential for colonisation by enteropathogenic *Echerichia coli* and the stimulation of diarrhoea (Orskov *et al.*, 1975; Guinee *et al.*, 1976; Gaastra and de Graaf, 1982). This attachment can be modelled *in vitro* using isolated epithelial cells (Wilson and Hohmann, 1974), or preparations of the intestinal villi and brush border (Van den Broeck et al., 1999). In the experiments that follow, *in vitro* assessment of bacterial colonisation was based on the method described by Girardeau previously (Girardeau, 1980).

Preparation of bacteria

E. coli strain B41 was grown on sheep blood agar overnight at 37 °C. Next day, a single colony was picked from the plate and grown overnight in 5 ml of Minca medium at 37 °C with shaking to trigger expression of K99 fimbriae. As a negative control, a second colony was grown overnight in the same medium at 18 °C with shaking. At this temperature, K99 is not expressed (de Graaf *et al.*, 1980b).

Preparation of villi

The villi were isolated from a healthy calf, approximately 2 days old. At this stage, the villi are long and easily isolated. Slaughter and tissue isolation was carried out at the Moredun Research Institute, Edinburgh, by a qualified veterinary pathologist using authorised procedures. After slaughter, about 40 cm of jejunum was removed and opened longitudinally. The tissue washed immediately with ice-cold sterile Krebs buffer pH 7.2 and transferred to a plastic bag containing cold Krebs buffer for transport back to Glasgow. There, a glass slide was used to gently detach the villi by scraping. The material was suspended in cold Krebs buffer and allowed to be settle. The villi were rinsed with the

same buffer several times until a clear supernatant was obtained. To store the villi and preserve the cells, the villi were taken up in Hank's-DMSO medium. The composition of the medium was 20 % calf serum containing ultra low levels of immunoglobulin (Gibco, UK), 10 % DMSO, 10 % glycerol, 15 % lactalbumin buffer (40mg/ml) and 45 % Hank's medium (Gibco, UK). The suspension was then divided between 1.5 ml cryotubes, placed at -20 °C for several hours and then transferred for storage at -80 °C.

Thawing and fixation of villi

Cryotubes containing the villi suspension were thawed at room temperature for about 10 minutes. The villi were placed into a Kerbs buffer with 2 % formaldhyde (Sigma, USA) for 1 hour in order to stop all enzyme activity which could potentially lyse the epithelial cells. Next, the villi were rinsed twice in 5 ml of Krebs buffer pH 7.2 to remove residual formaldehyde. The villi were then put in Krebs buffer pH 7.2 for at least 18 hours at 4 °C to stabilize. The stabilized villi were used within one week of fixation.

Bacterial attachment

To verify attachment of bacteria to villi via K99 fimbriae, villi were transferred with an automatic pipette into 1.5 ml of Krebs buffer pH 6.8. Overnight bacterial cultures were spun at 13000 rpm and resuspended in Krebs buffer pH 6.8 containing 1 % mannose to a final concentration of 4.8×10^{-8} bacteria. The denisty of bacteria was established by measuring OD at 600 nm and plate counts. The villi were transferred to the bacterial suspension, set up inside a sterile petri dish and the mixture was gently agitated at room temperature for 20 minutes or 1 hour.

Observations

After incubation, villi were removed with an automatic pipette and placed gently on a glass slide and covered with a cover slip. Observations were made on a Zeiss phase contrast microscope at 600 to 1000-fold magnification. The edge of villi, and in particular the brush-borders could be clearly distinguished. Bacterial attachment was confirmed by the presence of many cells on the villi surface or brush border after co-incubation for 20 or 60 minutes.

184

Bacterial adherence inhibition assay

The six selected, purified scFv antibodies were tested for their ability to inhibit the binding of *E. coli* B41 to isolated villi.

Preparation of antibodies

All six purified antibodies were diluted in PBS and adjusted to the same final concentration of 30 μ g/ml. As a negative control, a purified anti-BSA scFv was diluted to the same concentration. A sheep polyclonal anti-K99 antibody at a dilution of 1:1000 in PBS was used as a positive control.

Preparation of bacteria

B41 were added to 1.5 ml Eppendorff tubes and adjusted to a density of about 5×10^8 . bacteria/ml. Bacteria grown at 18 °C served as negative controls. All tubes were spun at 13000 rpm for 1 min. The supernatants were discarded. The pellet was used for testing.

In vitro inhibition assay

The bacterial pellets were resuspended in each antibody to a final volume of 50 μ l and incubated at 37 °C for 45 min with agitation at 100 rpm. Then 500 μ l of Krebs buffer pH 6.8 / 1% mannose containing about 50 stabilized villi were mixed with the bacterial suspension in sterile petri dishes. Next, the petri dishes were incubated at room temperature for 1 hour with gentle shaking. After incubation, the villi were examined by phase-contrast microscopy at a magnification of 600 or 1000×. The adhesion of bacteria to villi was observed along the length of the villi brush border at several random locations.

Results

Production and titration of KM13 helper phage

E.coli TG1 cells were infected with serial dilutions of KM13 and plaques allowed to form in TYE H-top agar. A single plaque was isolated and used to infect a fresh exponential culture of TG1 cells. Phage were precipitated from the culture supernatant with PEG/NaCl and resuspended in PBS. The titre of this helper phage stock was measured by infecting TG1 cells with serial dilutions of trypsin treated phage, plating to TYE plates containing H-top agar, counting the resulting plaques and adjusting for dilution. As a control, the titre of non-trypsinised phage was also measured. As can be seen from the data in Table 4.4A, the difference in titre between treated and untreated phage was around 9 orders of magnitude. The KM13 helper phage produced were then used for the preparation of the scFv antibody libraries.

Preparation and titration of phage libraries

TG1 bacteria comprising the libraries were grown in 2xTY medium and infected with KM13 helper phage. Phage displaying the scFvs were then isolated from culture supernatants by precipitation with PEG/NaCl and resuspended in PBS. The size of the Tomlinson I and J libraries were then determined by infection of *E. coli* TG1 cells with serial dilutions of phage and counting the number of ampicillin-resistant colonies that then grew on TYE plates. Table 4.4B shows the titre of each phage library as calculated in this way.

Immunoreactivity of purified K99 at low concentrations

To check that the K99 target would bind to plastic at low concentrations and remain detectable by specific antibody, ELISA was set up with serial dilutions of purified K99. The results are shown in Figure 4.4; it was clear that coating concentrations as low as 2.5 μ g/ml could still be efficiently detected with an anti-K99 monoclonal antibody. Phage antibodies are typically selected in immunotubes coated with target in the range 10-100 μ g/ml. It was clear from this preliminary experiment that purified K99 retains integrity when coated to plastic at low concentrations in this range.

SDS-PAGE and Western analysis of control scFvs

Conditions for the detection of expressed scFvs were validated with anti-ubiquitin and anti-BSA control antibodies. Culture supernatants from *E. coli* HB2151 expressing each scFv were concentrated to about 1/20 initial volume, exchanged into PBS and analysed by SDS-PAGE. Many proteins were detected on the gel (Figure 4.5) but bands of around 29 kDa, the estimated molecular weight of a soluble scFv, could be seen in each sample.

In principle, scFvs from the Tomlinson I and J libraries should be recognised by Protein L and the hybrid immunoglobulin-binding protein, Protein LA through their interaction with light and heavy chain frameworks. The scFvs from each library should also carry a c-myc tag at the carboxy-terminus, detectable with immunochemical reagents against this sequence. A Western blotting experiment was performed to compare detection with these three reagents. Concentrated supernatants from HB2151 expressing anti-BSA and anti-ubiquitin scFvs were loaded in triplicate to an SDS-PAGE gel, separated and then blotted onto nitrocellulose membrane. The membrane was then cut into three parts and each was probed with rProtein L-HRP, rProtein LA-HRP or anti-c-myc reagents. Figure 4.6 shows both control scFvs were detectable by all methods with bands appearing at the expected molecular weight at different strengths. Detection through recognition of the cmyc tag showed the greatest signal strength, probably because it is done with primary and secondary (HRP) antibodies. This method was therefore considered most appropriate when the expected concentration of a scFv is low.

 $\left| \cdot \right|$

Table 4.4 A Titre of KM13 phage after production in large quantity (pfu/ml)

Titre of trypsin treated phage	Titre of non-trypsin treated phage	Difference ^a
1.66 × 10 ¹⁴	1.2 × 10 ⁵	0.46 × 10 ⁹

^a Difference was calculated by the titre of trypsin treated phage minus non-trypsin treated phage

Table 4.4B Titre of library phage (pfu/ml)

Tomlinson library l	Tomlinson Library J
2.08×10^{-13}	1.28×10^{-12}

PCR screening for full-length scFv genes

To determine the frequency of full-length scFv genes in the Tomlinson I and J libraries, 21 colonies were picked at random from initial titration experiments for PCR screening. Bacteria carrying genes for an anti-ubiquitin scFv served as a positive control. PCR was performed on crude lysates using LMB3 and pHEN seq primers to amplify across the light chain, linker and heavy chain sequences. PCR products were then analysed on 1% agarose gels. Figure 4.4 shows that all clones from the Tomlinson library I had full length inserts according to the predicted sizes (935 bp) and comparison with the positive control although in several cases (lanes 16, 18 and 21) the amplification products were faint. Given that the lysates were very crude, the presence of non-specific products was unsurprising and they were also apparent in the positive control reaction. Only one clone from Tomlinson library J did not show insert (Figure 4.7, lane 6). The absence of non-specific products in this reaction suggests either a fault with the reaction or low template concentration rather than absence of an scFv insert. These results indicated that both libraries had a very high percentage of inserts of full length, in contrast to the Griffin library used in earlier experiments.

Panning Tomlinson library I and Tomlinson library J against purified K99

The libraries used for this section of the project were each predicted to carry in excess of 10 8 unique specificities (Tomlinson library I: 1.47×10 8; Tomlinson library J: $1.37 \times$ 10 8). Phage antibodies against purified K99 were isolated in immunotubes coated with purified K99 at 20 µg/ml in the first round of selection and 10 µg/ml in the second and third rounds. The target antigen was coated at low concentrations in order to select antibodies of high specificity. Before and after each round of selection, the number of phage was determined by infecting TG1 cells. The data in Table 4.5 shows the titre of input and output phage antibodies and the percentage recovery after each round of selection. Initial recovery of phage from library I was low but detectable. Thereafter, percentage recoveries rose by about 100-fold from round one to two and from two to three. Initial recovery of phage from Tomlinson library J was almost 10-fold higher than from library I (Table 4.5). Progression to round two of selection saw a rise in recovery that was lower than from library J, but phage output in round three was nearly 1000-fold higher in percentage terms than from round two. These data and the enrichment rates (Figure 4.9) suggested that in both selections, specific phage antibodies were recovered and amplified.



Figure 4.4 Recognition of purified K99 at different dilutions using an anti-K99 monoclonal antibody

Purified K99 was coated to plastic at the concentrations indicated and then detected with a mouse monoclonal and HRP-conjugated antibodies. Coating was carried out in duplicate; the mean value is presented, the error bars indicating the standard deviation of the two values. 2% MPBS was coated as a negative control (*)



Figure 4.5 SDS-PAGE analysis of concentrated culture supernatants from bacteria expressing anti-ubiquitin and anti-BSA scFvs

After electrophoresis, the gels was stained with Coomassie Blue and photographed. Lane M shows the migration of Rainbow molecular weight markers. The migration of standards of 45, 30 and 20.1 kDa is indicated



Figure 4.6 Western blotting analysis of concentrated culture supernatants from bacteria expressing anti-ubiquitin and anti-BSA scFvs

Culture supernatants from bacteria expressing an anti-ubiquitin (lane 1) and anti-BSA (lane 2) scFvs were separated by SDS-PAGE and blotted to nitrocellulose. Membrane strips were probed with rProtein LA-HRP (panel A), rProtein L-HRP (panel B) and anti-c-myc reagents (panel C). Lane M shows the migration of Rainbow molecular weight markers. The migration of standards of 45, 30 and 20.1 kDa is indicated. The predicted molecular weight of a soluble scFv is approximately 29 kDa.

192



Figure 4.7 PCR screening for scFv genes in Tomlinson library I

Crude lysates from 21 clones (lanes 1 to 21) picked at random were amplified with primers flanking the scFv insert. The products were separated on a 12% agarose gel containing ethidium bromide and photographed under ultraviolet illumination. Lane M shows the migration of a 1 kb DNA ladder. The migration of markers of 1,018 bp and 1,636 bp is indicated. In the lane marked "Control", products from bacteria carrying genes for an anti-ubiquitin scFv are shown.





Crude lysates from 21 clones (lanes 1 to 21) picked at random were amplified with primers flanking the scFv insert. The products were separated on a 12 % agarose gel containing ethidium bromide and photographed under ultraviolet illumination. Lane M shows the migration of a 1 kb DNA ladder. The migration of markers of 1,018 bp and 1,636 bp is indicated. In the lane marked "Control", products from bacteria carrying genes for an anti-ubiquitin scFv are shown.

Library		Tomlinson I		Tomlinson J			
Selection	Input ^a	Output ^a	% of Recovery ^b	Input	Output	% of Recovery	
Round 1	1.28×10^{13}	4.38×10^{5}	3.42×10^{-8}	1.28×10^{13}	3.00×10^{6}	2.34×10^{-7}	
Round 2	1.40×10^{12}	1.60×10^{6}	1.14×10^{-6}	1.30×10^{12}	3.04×10^{6}	2.33×10^{-6}	
Round 3	1.40×10^{12}	3.08 × 10 ⁸	2.20×10^{-4}	3.00 × 10 ¹¹	4.36 ×10 ⁸	1.45×10^{-3}	

 Table 4.5
 Progress of selection for anti-K99 scFv by panning

^a Input and output phage titres were determined by transduction of *E. coli* to ampicillin resistance using serial dilutions of sample ^b Percent recovery determined by division of output phage titre by input titre and multiplication by 100



Figure 4.9 Enrichment rates during panning of the Tomlinson libraries I and J against K99

^a Enrichment rate was calculated by dividing the percentage recovery in the given round of selection by the percentage recovery achieved in the previous round
Polyclonal phage ELISA

The populations of phage recovered after each round of selection from each library, were tested against purified K99 in ELISA. This screening was designed to test whether the elevated recoveries seen in Table 4.5 could be attributed to the selection of scFvs at the phage surface directed against target antigen or non-specific effects. Wells of an ELISA plate were coated with either 100 µl of purified K99 at the concentration of 20 µg/ml or 2% MPBS that was used as blocker during panning of the libraries. Samples of phage were taken from the original libraries prior to selection and after each round of panning. The phage were incubated in the coated wells, washed, and binding detected with virus-specific antibodies. Figures 4.10 and Figure 4.11 show the results of these assays for Tomlinson libraries I and J respectively. In each case, recognition of K99 or milk protein is very low in samples from the unselected libraries and comparable to the reaction of KM13 helper phage with K99. Only a slight bias towards K99 is evident after one round of panning. However, reactivity towards the K99 antigen rose sharply after round two and strong reaction against this target was evident after round three. Interestingly, phage antibodies isolated from library J after round two had a stronger reaction with 2% MPBS than at other stages of the screening or at any point from Tomlinson library J. This could be taken as evidence that in selection from the Tomlinson library I, about one third of phage isolated in rounds one and two had the potential to bind to milk protein but bias in favour of K99 was restored in round three. Overall, the results of polyclonal phage ELISA indicated that phage antibodies reactive with K99 fimbriae were successfully isolated and enriched from both Tomlinson libraries I and J.

Monoclonal phage ELISA

A total of 96 bacterial colonies were picked at random from each library during selection against K99. Twenty colonies were chosen from each original library prior to panning, and after rounds one and two. A further 36 were picked after round three. These individual colonies were grown, infected with helper phage, culture supernatants were then used in monoclonal phage ELISA. The phage samples were added to wells of ELISA plates that had been coated with purified K99 at 20 μ g/ml and blocked with 3% BSA/PBS. Binding was tested as before with phage-specific antibodies. The results are shown in



Figure 4.10 Polyclonal phage ELISA of Tomlinson library I during panning against K99

Phage from the original library and each round of selection by were tested in ELISA against purified K99 and 2% MPBS using an anti-M13-HRP monoclonal conjugate. The control shows the reaction of KM13 helper phage against the K99 antigen. Phage samples were tested against each antigen in duplicate and the mean value is presented.



Figure 4.11 Polyclonal phage ELISA of Tomlinson library J during panning against K99

Phage from the original library and each round of selection by were tested in ELISA against purified K99 and 2% MPBS using an anti-M13-HRP monoclonal conjugate. The control shows the reaction of KM13 helper phage against the K99 antigen. Phage samples were tested against each antigen in duplicate and the mean value is presented.

Figures 4.12 (library I) and 4.13 (library J). The Figures show that none of the randomly chosen phage antibodies prepared from the original libraries recognised K99 fimbriae to a detectable extent. After a single round of selection, only one phage antibody selected from the Tomlinson library J had activity against K99 antigen and all clones isolated from library I at this point were unreactive. In contrast most of the phage antibodies isolated from each library after two and three rounds of panning showed strong reaction with the K99 target. These results indicate that selection for recombinant phage antibodies against K99 by phage display was successful.

Screening monoclonal soluble scFv antibodies by ELISA

In work with the Griffin library, a discrepancy was noted between the results of phage ELISA and the reactivity towards K99 of soluble svFvs produced from promising clones. It was therefore of considerable importance to assess carefully whether clones from the Tomlinson libraries behaved similarly. This was tackled by ELISA against purified K99. Soluble scFv antibodies were prepared from a number of phage clones picked at random and infected into E. coli HB2151. The infected cells were grown on TYE plates under ampicillin selection. Twenty clones were picked from the original libraries I and J before panning on K99 along with 20 from rounds 1 and 2, and 36 colonies from round 3. After infection to HB2151, bacteria were grown and expression of soluble scFvs induced by addition of IPTG. Culture supernatants containing each monoclonal, soluble scFv were used in immunoassay. ELISA plates were coated with purified K99 fimbriae, and were blocked with 2% MPBS. After adding the culture supernatants, bound scFvs were detected using rProtein L-HRP. Table 4.6 shows the number and percentage of scFvs that were judged positive in the assay for each library. The results from library I show that clones able to express soluble scFv with anti-K99 activity first become detectable after round 2 of selection and that they come to dominate the recovered population after round 3. This provides clear evidence that panning the library against K99 successfully selected and enriched antibodies against the fimbriae. It is interesting however to contrast the modest number of anti-K99 clones detected in this assay after round 2 with their apparent frequency in monoclonal phage ELISA (Figure 4.13). A different picture emerged from analysis of clones from Tomlinson library J. Here, the numbers of colonies expressing anti



Figure 4.12 Monoclonal phage ELISA of Tomlinson library I during panning against K99

Individual phage clones from the original library and each round of selection by were tested in ELISA against purified K99 using an anti-M13-HRP monoclonal conjugate. Phage were applied as follows:

section a: 20 clones picked at random from the Tomlinson library I before selection section b: 20 clones picked at random after round 1 of selection

section c: 20 clones picked at random after round 2 of selection

section d: 36 clones picked at random after round 3 of selection

The O.D at 492 nm was measured after 10 minutes.





Individual phage clones from the original library and each round of selection by were tested in ELISA against purified K99 using an anti-M13-HRP monoclonal conjugate. Phage were applied as follows:

section a: 20 clones picked at random from the Tomlinson library J before selection

section b: 20 clones picked at random after round 1 of selection

section c: 20 clones picked at random after round 2 of selection

section d: 20 clones picked at random after round 3 of selection

The O.D was measured at 492 nm after 10 minutes.

K99 scFvs after round 2 is substantially high after round 3. Since the Tomlinson library J was diversified with NNK codons, this could be due to enrichment of clones containing stop codons in round 3 of selection.

PCR analysis of genes encoding anti-K99 scFvs

Ten clones from Tomlinson library I were chosen from rounds 2 and round 3 on the basis of their reaction against K99 in ELISA screening of soluble scFv antibodies. Their coding sequences were initially analysed by PCR using primers pelB and pHEN seq to screen for the presence of full-length inserts. The results are shown in Figure 4.14. All 10 reactions yielded products that were identical in size to that from the positive control, an anti-ubiquitin scFv. Comparison of the sizes of these amplicons was consistent with that predicted for a full-length scFv insert (935 bp).

Restriction analysis of genes encoding anti-K99 scFvs

Plasmid DNA was isolated from 10 clones chosen from screening of Tomlinson library I and 5 from library J. Clones were chosen because they showed higher reaction against K99 in ELISA assays of soluble scFv antibodies than the majority. DNA samples were digested with the restriction enzymes *NcoI* and *NotI* to assess if all clones carried full-length scFv inserts. Figures 4.15 and 4.16 reveal that all the clones selected for detailed analysis contained full-length scFv genes.

Western blotting of clones from libraries I and J

The expression of scFv antibodies from the 15 clones selected for detailed analysis was confirmed by Western blotting. HB2151 clones were grown in similar conditions and induced by addition of IPTG. Culture supernatants were concentrated to approximately 1/25 initial volume and similar volumes were run on SDS-PAGE gels. Proteins were transferred to nitrocellulose membrane and after blocking with 3% MPBS, single chain Fv fragments were detected using mouse monoclonal anti-c-Myc and anti-mouse-HRP antibodies. Figure 4.17 shows Western blotting analysis of the 10 clones chosen from Tomlinson library I. The expected size of a scFv is approximately 29 kDa. The results confirm that scFv antibodies were expressed by all selected clones but it is apparent that

	Tomlinson libra	ry I		Tomlinson library J						
	Number of positives scFvs	^a Percentage of positive scFvs		Number of positive scFvs	Percentage positive of scFvs ^b					
Original library	0	0 %	Original library	0	0 %					
Round 1	0	0 %	Round 1	1	5 %					
Round 2	1	5 %	Round 2	11	55 %					
Round 3	31	86 %	Round 3	3	8 %					

Table 4.6 ELISA screening of soluble scFv antibodies against K99 fimbriae

Supernatants from induced HB2151 cultures were applied to K99-coated ELISA plates and the binding of svFvs detected with rProtein L-HRP. In all, 20 clones were tested from the original libraries prior to selection, and the same number from rounds 1 and 2 of panning. Thirty-six clones were tested from round 3. All clones were picked at random.

a: scFv antibodies that showed an OD at 492 nm of more than 0.1 after 10 minutes of development were considered positive

b: The percentage of positive scFvs was calculated by dividing the number of positive scFvs by the total number of clones tested for each stage of the experiment and multiplication by 100



Figure 4.14 PCR screening of 10 anti-K99 clones from Tomlinson library I

Ten clones were chosen after screening of the Tomlinson library I on the basis of their strong reaction to K99 in ELISA of soluble scFv. The scFv inserts were amplified using primers of LMB3 and pHEN seq. For a full-length scFv insert, the expected size of the amplicon is about 935 bp (indicated).

M: 1 kb DNA Ladder (Invitrogen, UK). The migration of a marker of 1,016 bp is indicated Control: Positive control PCR amplified from an anti-ubiquitin scFv.



Figure 4.15 Restriction analysis of of 10 anti-K99 clones from Tomlinson library I

Ten clones were chosen after screening of the Tomlinson library I on the basis of their strong reaction to K99 in ELISA of soluble scFv. Plasmid DNA from each clone was digested with *NcoI* and *NotI*. The expected size of the small fragment released is 708 bp (indicated).

M: 1 kb DNA Ladder (Invitrogen, UK). The migration of markers of 506 bp, 1,016 bp and 5,090 bp are indicated



Figure 4.16 Restriction digestion of plasmids of selected colonies of Tomlinson library J

Five clones were chosen after screening of the Tomlinson library J on the basis of their strong reaction to K99 in ELISA of soluble scFv. Plasmid DNA from each clone was digested with *NcoI* and *NotI*. The expected size of the small fragment released is 708 bp (indicated). Plasmid DNA from each clone was digested with *NcoI* and *NotI*. The expected size of the small fragment released is 708 bp (indicated).

M: 1 kb DNA Ladder (Invitrogen, UK). The migration of markers of 506 bp, 1,016 bp and 5,090 bp is indicated

the proteins are expressed to quite widely differing levels and none of the signals match that from the anti-BSA control used in the experiment.

Figure 4.18 shows the equivalent analysis of the 5 clones from library J. As we can see from the Figure, 4 clones showed good levels of expression of scFv antibody, only clone D4 had very low level of expression. In contrast to Figure 4.17, several clones appeared to produce recombinant protein to a higher level than that achieved by the anti-BSA positive control.

Dot blotting of selected clones of library I and library J

Attempts were made to test the reactivity of the anti-K99 scFvs against purified fimbriae using Western blotting. These were unsuccessful. In order to determine the reasons for this and to confirm that the recombinant antibodies would bind K99 after attachment to a substrate other than an ELISA plate, the following dot blot experiments were conducted. Purified K99 was boiled in SDS sample buffer and then spotted to strips of nitrocellulose along with unheated samples of the antigen. Concentrated supernatants prepared from induced cultures of the 10 clones selected from library I were added. The binding of scFvs-was then detected with anti-c-myc reagents and with 4-chloro-1-naphtol substrate. The results (Figure 4.19) clearly showed that some of the chosen scFv antibodies recognised strongly the purified K99 but that heat treatment abolished this binding. The same effect was observed when a mouse monoclonal antibody against K99 was used (Figure 4.19). In view of this, the experiment was repeated with the 5 clones chosen from analysis of library J, using only unheated samples of K99 (Figure 4.20). Overall, the strongest signals were obtained from clones C9 and F10 from library I and A7 and F7 from library J. Comparison with previous Figure shows that this pattern does not simply reflect the levels of scFv expressed by these clones. The negative control scFv, an anti-BSA scFv, had no reaction with either heated or unheated K99 fimbriae.

Sequencing of anti-K99 scFvs from Tomlinson libraries I and J

DNA sequences of the 10 selected clones from library I and 5 from library J were analysed to confirm their reading frames were intact, to predict their amino acid sequences and thereby establish their diversity. The sequencing results were initially checked for the



Figure 4.17 Western blotting of 10 clones selected from Tomlinson library I

Concentrated supernatants from induced cultures were separated by SDS-PAGE, transferred to membrane and probed with anti-c-myc reagents. The predicted molecular weight of a scFv is approximately 29 kDa (indicated). In panel A, an anti-BSA clone served as a positive control; in panel B, an anti-ubiquitin scFv was used. In panel B, culture supernatant from an induced culture of *E. coli* HB2151 cell carrying plasmid but lacking a scFv insert was used as negative control (Neg).

M: Rainbow protein molecular weight markers (Pharmacia). The migration of standards of 45, 30 and 20.1 kDa is indicated.



Figure 4.18 Western blotting of 5 selected colonies from Tomlinson library J

Concentrated supernatants from induced cultures were separated by SDS-PAGE, transferred to membrane and probed with anti-c-myc reagents. The predicted molecular weight of a scFv is approximately 29 kDa (indicated). An anti-BSA clone served as a positive control.

M: Rainbow protein molecular weight markers (Pharmacia). The migration of standards of 45, 30 and 20.1 kDa is indicated.



Figure 4.19 Dot blot analysis of 10 anti-K99 scFvs from Tomlinson library I

Unheated (row A) and heated samples of K99 (row B) were spotted to nitrocellulose and the binding of anti-K99 scFvs detected with anti-c-myc reagents.

+: Positive control, A mouse anti-K99 monoclonal antibody detected with anti-mouse reagents serving as positive control

The anti-BSA scFv (indicated) was used as a negative control



Figure 4.20 Dot blot analysis of 5 anti-K99 scFvs from Tomlinson library J

Unheated (row A) samples of K99 were spotted to nitrocellulose and the binding of anti-K99 scFvs detected with anti-c-myc reagents.

presence of a complete V_H -linker- V_L sequence. This is illustrated for clone C9 (library I) in Figure 4.21.The DNA and predicted amino acid sequences are presented in Tables 4.7 and 4.8. Since both libraries were based on single human V_H and V_L frameworks, diversity was confined to the heavy chain complementarity determining regions CDR2 (residues H50, H52, H52a, H53, H55, H56, H58), and CDR3 (H95, H96, H97, H98), and CDRs2 (L50, L53) and 3 (L91, L92, L93, L94, L96) for the light chain component. The data indicate some clones are identical in their amino acid sequences through these regions. For example from library I, B7 and F10 are identical, as are A8, C9 and D9. For others, differences are limited to conservative substitutions. In this regard, the V_H component of E9 (library I) only differs from the B7/F10 pair at 2 positions (H58: N replaces D; H96: T replaces S). In some cases, identical sequences emerge from different libraries. This is illustrated by comparison of the V_L components of G8 (library I) and F11/A7 (library J). Whilst the sequences may be unique to a greater or lesser extent, the overall impression is that the clones carry broadly similar sequences.

Purification of soluble scFvs

Four scFvs from Tomlinson library I and two scFvs from library J were chosen for purification and analysis of biological function. On the basis of the sequence data and activity in dot blots, these were C9, F10, F8 and F11 from library I and F7 and A7 from library J. Supernatants from large scale cultures were concentrated in a tangential flow apparatus and purified by nickel chelating chromatography, exploiting the histidine repeats carried at the carboxyl termini of the scFvs. Fractions eluted from the affinity column were analysed by SDS-PAGE and Western blotting. To illustrate this, data is presented in Figures 4.22 and 4.23 from the purification of scFv C8. Analysis by SDS-PAGE (Figure 4.22) confirmed the presence of a protein of the size expected for a scFv in concentrated culture supernatant (lane a). Some protein of this molecular weight could be observed in flow through and wash fractions (lanes b, c and d) along with material of a range of sizes. A single protein was successfully eluted by raising the imidazole concentration to 200 mM. While this was of the size expected for a scFv, its identity was confirmed by Western

(1) A second s second s Second secon second sec (a) A set of the set of the

	Heavy chain												Light chain								
Clone Name	H50	Н52	H52a	CDR2 H53	H55	Н56	H58	H95	CD H96	R3 H97	H98	- CD L50	R2 L53	 L91		CDR3 193	L94	L96			
A8	Y	S	D	S	Т	D	S	K	Т	Y	А	N	S	Y	S	Y	G	S			
В7	S	Т	D	Ν	N	Т	D	K	S	Y	А	N	Т	Y	Ν	А	G	Т			
С9	Y	S	D	S	Т	D	S	K	Т	Y	А	N	S	Y	S	Y	G	S			
D9	Y	S	D	S	Т	D	S	К	Т	Y	А	N	S	Y	S	Y	G	S			
E10	G	А	Т	А	D	Т	Y	R	А	Y	G	G	А	Y	Y	Y	S	S			
E9	S	Т	D	Ν	Ν	Т	Ν	K	Т	Y	А	G	D	Y	D	D	S	D			
F10	S	Т	D	Ν	N	Т	D	K	S	Y	А	N	Т	Y	N	А	G	Т			
F8	T	S	D	D	G	S	Т	K	Т	Y	G	N	D	Y	N	S	Y	S			
G8	T	Е	А	W	N	Y	V	K	K	S	А	A	S	S	Y	S	Т	Ν			
F1	Y	Т	D	Y	N	D	Y	S		Deleti	on	N	Y	Y	Y	D	Deleti	on			

E.

Table 4.7 Amino acid sequence diversity of 10 selected clones from library l

Table 4.8 Amino acid sequence diversity of 5 selected clones from library J $% \left({{\mathbf{F}_{{\mathbf{F}}}} \right)$

	Heavy chain											Light chain							
Clone Name	H50	Н52	H52a	CDR2 H53	Н55	H56	H58	H95	CD H96	R3 H97	H98	- CD L50	R2 L53	 L91	L92	CDR3 193	L94	L96	
F11	Т	Е	А	W	Ν	Y	V	K	S	А	G	A	S	S	Y	S	Т	Ν	
F 7	S	V	А	А	D	L	S	N	L	Р	R	S	G	G	S	R	L	S	
E 10	G	А	Т	А	D	Т	Y	А	Y	G	G	A	S	S	Y	S	Т	Ν	
D`4	Y	V	А	S	N	Т	S	С	А	K	Ν	S	S	G	Y	S	S	Y	
A 7	S	V	А	А	D	L	S	Ν	L	Р	R	A	S	S	Y	S	Т	Ν	

Figure 4.21 Complete nucleic acid sequence of clone C9 from library I

Heavy chain

- FR1 -1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 GAG GTG CAG CTG TTG GAG TCT GGG GGA GGC TTG GTA CAG CCT GGG 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 GGG TCC CTG AGA CTC TCC TGT GCA GCC TCT GGA TTC ACC TTT AGC ____ CDR1 FR2 31 31a 31b 32 33 34 35 36 37 38 39 40 41 42 43 AGC TAT GCC ATG AGC TGG GTC CGC CAG GCT CCA GGG AAG 44 45 46 47 48 49 50^{*} 51 52^{*} 52a^{*} 52b 52c 53^{*} 54 55^{*} GGG CTG GAG TGG GTC TCA TAT ATT AGT GAT TCT GGT ACT CDR2 - 56^{*} 57 58^{*} 59 60 61 62 63 64 65 66 67 68 69 70 GAT ACA TCT TAC GCA GAC TCC GTG AAG GGC CGG TTC ACC ATC TCC FR3 71 72 73 74 75 76 77 78 79 80 81 82 82a 82b 82c AGA GAC AAT TCC AAG AAC ACG CTG TAT CTG CAA ATG AAC AGC CTG 84 87 88 89 90 91 92 93 94 95^{*} 96^{*} 83 85 86 AGA GCC GAG GAC ACG GCC GTA TAT TAC TGT GCG AAA TGT GCG —— FR4 -– CDR3 – _ 97^{*} 98^{*} 99 100 101 102 103 104 105 106 107 108 109 110 111 AAA ACT TAT GCT GGT TTT GAC TAC TGG GGC CAG GGA ACC CTG GTC 112 113 ACC GTC

Linker

GGT GGA GGC GGT TCA GGC GGA GGT GGC AGC GGC GGT GGC GGG

Figure 4.21 (continued)

Light chain

FR1 GAC ATC CAG ATG ACC CAG TCT CCA TCC TCC CTG TCT GCA TCT GTA GGA GAC

CDR1 -31 31a 31b 31c 31d AGA GTC ACC ATC ACT TGC CGG GCA AGT CAG AGC ATT AGC AGC

FR2 31e 31f 32 35 36 TAT TTA AAT TGG TAT CAG CAG AAA CCA GGG AAA GCC CCT AAG CTC

CDR2 50* 51 53 54 CTG ATC TAT AAT GCA TCC TCT TTG CAA AGT GGG GTC CCA TCA AGG TTC

FR3 AGT GGC AGT GGA TCT GGG ACA GAT TTC ACT CTC ACC ATC AGC AGT CTG CAA

CDR3. 96* 91^{*} 92^{*} 93* 94* CCT GAA GAT TTT GCA ACT TAC TAC TGT CAA CAG TAT TGT CAA CAG TAT TCT

 97
 98
 99
 100
 101
 102
 103
 104
 105
 106
 107
 108
 109
 110
 111
 112

 TAT GGT CCT AGT ACG TTC GGC CAA GGG ACC AAG GTG GAA ATC AAA CGG

Codons are numbered according to the Kabat convention with framework and complementarity determining regions indicated over the sequence. Positions that are diverse in the primary repertoire are indicated with an asterisk.

blotting by using monoclonal antibody against the c-myc tag carried by the recombinant antibody (Figure 4.23). The scFv and a cross-reacting contaminant could be detected in the concentrated culture supernatant (lane a). The high molecular weight contaminant failed to bind to the affinity column to a significant extent (lane b) and residual traces were successfully removed during initial washing (lane c). Protein of a size similar to a scFv noted from SDS-PAGE analysis to be present in the column flow through and washes failed to react with the anti c-myc reagents (lanes b-d). In contrast, the 29 kDa protein eluted with 200 mM imidazole reacted strongly in the analysis (lane e) confirming that it was indeed the scFv.

Comparison of activity of purified scFvs by ELISA

Purification of the scFvs and adjustment to equal protein concentrations allowed assessment of their relative reactivities with purified K99 fimbriae. K99 was coated to an ELISA plate, the scFvs added their binding detected using rProtein L-HRP. Results of this experiment are shown in Figure 4.24 and reveal that the purified scFv antibodies all recognised K99 fimbriae but there was a range of approximately 8-fold in the signals obtained from the assay from the lowest (F8) to the highest (F7). Interestingly, the strongest signals were obtained from the 2 clones chosen from library J. Signals from an anti-BSA scFv negative control were very low.

Haemagglutination inhibition assay

Suspensions of *E. coli* B 41 grown at 37 $^{\circ}$ C caused haemagglutination of sheep redblood cells through expression of K99 fimbriae. By testing serial dilutions of the bacterial suspension, the haemagglutination activity could be titred to 1/64. Haemagglutination of sheep red-blood cells was not inhibited by the presence of 0.5 % D-mannose. Also, haemagglutination was not evident when the bacteria were grown at 18 $^{\circ}$ C or when bacteria were not added to the erythrocytes (Figure 24.26).



Figure 4.22 SDS-PAGE analysis of fractions recovered during the purification of scFv C 9

Concentrated culture supernatant was equilibrated with column binding buffer by buffer exchange (lane a). The material was applied to an affinity column charged with nickel and the flow through collected (lane b). The column was washed first with 20 mM imidazole in binding buffer (lane c), then 50mM imidazole (lane d), before eluting bound proteins with 200 mM imidazole. The recovered scFv was concentrated about 5 fold before loading to the gel (lane e).

M: Rainbow protein molecular weight markers (Pharmacia). The migration of standards of 45, 30 and 20.1 kDa is indicated.



Figure 4.23 Western blotting analysis of fractions recovered during the purification of scFv C 9

Concentrated culture supernatant was equilibrated with column binding buffer by buffer exchange (lane a). The material was applied to an affinity column charged with nickel and the flow through collected (lane b). The column was washed first with 20 mM imidazole in binding buffer (lane c), then 50mM imidazole (lane d), before eluting bound proteins with 200 mM imidazole. The recovered scFv was concentrated about 5 fold before loading to the gel (lane e). Samples were run first on an SDS-PAGE gel, then transferred to nitrocellulose and probed with anti c-myc reagents.

M: Rainbow protein molecular weight markers (Pharmacia). The migration of standards of 45, 30 and 20.1 kDa are indicated.



Figure 4.24 Activity of purified scFvs in ELISA

The purified scFvs were adjusted to equal total protein concentrations and applied in duplicate to wells coated with K99. Binding was detected with rProtein L-HRP. An anti-BSA scFv was used as a negative control. Error bars show the standard deviation of the duplicated samples.

Bacterial haemagglutination of sheep erythrocytes provided a convenient *in vitro* model in which the biological activity of anti-K99 scFvs could be tested. In these assays, a suspension of B41 bacteria was diluted close to its haemagglutinating titre and then incubated for 2 hrs at 37 °C with dilutions of the isolated scFv antibodies. By then adding sheep erythrocytes and testing for haemagglutination, the inhibitory activity of the antibody fragments could be assessed (Table 4.9). The results show that haemagglutination was inhibited by the binding of the scFvs to K99 fimbriae on the surface of bacteria. A purified scFv against ubiquitin had no effect on the haemagglutinating properties of the bacteria. In contrast, addition of an anti-K99 polyclonal antibody to B41 bacterial suspension grown at 37 °C successfully inhibited haemagglutination to high dilutions. Bacteria grown at 18 °C were unable to agglutinate erythrocytes. The monovalent binding of scFvs to their target in this assay effectively excluded the possibility that bacteria were themselves agglutinated and thereby prevented from interaction with the erythrocytes. It was not possible to rule this out as an explanation of the high HI titre of the polyclonal sheep antibody (Table 4.9).

Indirect fluorescent antibody test (IFA)

Indirect immunofluorescent staining was used to confirm that all six anti-K99 scFvs were able to bind to fimbriae on the surface of *E.coli* cells. Bacteria were grown at 37 °C, attached to glass slides and fixed. The recombinant antibodies were then added and their binding detected using an anti-c-myc monoclonal and an FITC-conjugated anti-mouse antibody. Fluorescence microscopy confirmed that all anti-K99 scFvs successfully adhered to the surface of bacteria grown at 37 °C though images were difficult to capture (data not shown). A positive control mouse monoclonal antibody against K99 produced identical patterns of greater intensity (Figure 4.26) and confirmed that antibody attachment was not detectable when bacteria were first grown at 18 °C. No binding could be observed when a control scFv against BSA was used (data not shown).



Figure 4.25 Haemagglutination activity of E. coli B41 cells

Bacteria were grown overnight at 37 °C (row A) or at 18 °C (row B), then diluted two folds in PBS (wells 2 to 10) and mixed with sheep erythrocytes. Haemagglutination became evident after 2hrs incubation on ice. Undiluted suspensions of B41 were used as positive controls (+). As negative controls, sheep erythrocytes were incubated in the absence of bacteria (-). Titre was defined as the final dilution of overnight culture in which haemaglutination was evident (1/64; well 7)

Antibody	HI titre ^a
F11	1/8
С9	1/16
F8	1/16
F10	1/8
A7 J	ND
F7 J	ND
Polyclonal antibody (+) ^b	1/1024
Anti-ubiquitin (-) ^c	1/2

Table 4.9 The inhibition of haemagglutination activity of by anti-K99 scFvs

^a HI titres were defined as the highest dilutions of antibody that successfully inhibited 4 haemagglutinating units of B41 bacteria ^b A polyclonal sheep anti-K99 antibody was used as a positive control ^c A scFv against ubiquitin was used as a negative control

ND: Not determined



Figure 4.26 Immunofluorescent staining of B41 bacteria using a monoclonal anti-K99 antibody

E. coli B41 were grown at 37 $^{\circ}$ C (panel A) or 18 $^{\circ}$ C (panel B) and imaged by indirect immunofluorescence microscopy with a mouse monoclonal antibody against K99 and an FITC conjugate.

Electron microscopy and immunolabelling

To evaluate staining methods that would reveal K99 fimbriae for transmission electron microscopy, *E. coli* B41 were fixed to grids and treated by negative staining and Negative syaining by methylcellulose. Observation in the EM revealed that fimbriae could be visualised by both staining methods but that the K99 structure was more visible when stained with the negative staining by methylcellulose. Also levels of background staining with this method were lower (Figure 4.27). K99 fimbriae could not be observed when bacteria were grown at 18 °C.

K99 fimbriae on the surface of E.coli B41 were labelled with the scFv antibodies selected from the Tomlinson I and J libraries for detailed analysis. To reveal the presence of the scFvs, samples were then incubated with a suspension of 5nm colloidal gold particles conjugated to Protein A and examined in the EM. Polyclonal and monoclonal anti-K99 antibodies served as positive controls while bacteria grown at 18 °C before labelling provided a negative control (Figure 4.28). Control experiments clearly showed patches of immunogold staining with gold particles running along the fimbriae when polyclonal or monoclonal antibodies were applied. Bacteria prepared at 18 °C were free of gold particles (Figure 4.28). Broadly similar patterns of staining were observed when scFvs from Tomlinson library I (Figure 4.29) or library J were used (Figure 4.30). Importantly, these results indicate that in all cases, the scFvs recognise epitopes present on fimbrial subunits present in multiple copies in the structure of the adhesin. To ensure that labelling with the recombinant antibodies was specific, bacteria grown at 37 °C were labelled with an anti-ubiquitin scFv and Protein A-colloidal gold. No particles could be observed at the bacterial surface (Figure 4.31). Similar results were obtained when anti-K99 scFvs were applied to E. coli B41 grown at 18 °C.

1



Figure 4.27 Staining of *E. coli* B41 for electron microscopy

E. coli B41 were grown overnight at 37 $^{\circ}$ C, fixed to grids and prepared by negative staining (A) or negative staining by methylcellulose (B) for examination by transmission electron microscopy at magnifications of 50 k (A) or 30 k (B).



Figure 4.28 Immunogold labelling of K99 fimbriae with monoclonal and polyclonal antibodies

E. coli B41 were grown at 37 $^{\circ}$ C (A and B) or 18 $^{\circ}$ C (C) and prepared for electron microscopy. Grids were incubated with monoclonal (A) or polyclonal anti-K99 antibodies (B and C) and Protein A-colloidal gold reagents before examination in the electron microscope at 50 (A), 30 (B) or 7 k magnification (C).



Figure 4.29 Immunogold labelling of K99 fimbriae with scFv antibodies from Tomlinson library I

E. coli B41 were grown at 37 $^{\circ}$ C and prepared for electron microscopy. Grids were incubated with scFvs F8 (A), F10 (B), F11 (C) or C9 (D) and Protein A-colloidal gold reagents before examination in the electron microscope at 30 k magnification.



Figure 4.30 Immunogold labelling of K99 fimbriae with scFv antibodies from Tomlinson library J

E. coli B41 were grown at 37 $^{\circ}$ C and prepared for electron microscopy. Grids were incubated with scFvs A7 (A), or F7 (B) and Protein A-colloidal gold reagents before examination in the electron microscope at 30 k magnification.



Figure 4.31 Immunogold labelling of K99 fimbriae with an anti-ubiquitin scFv antibody

E. coli B41 were grown at 37 $^{\circ}$ C and prepared for electron microscopy. Grids were incubated with an anti-ubiquitin scFv and Protein A-colloidal gold reagents before examination in the electron microscope at 30 k magnification.

In vitro villus attachment assay

Isolated calf villi were stored at -80 °C in aliquots. For initial experiments to determine optimal fixation conditions, aliquots were thawed at room temperature before treatment with a range of reagents. It was established that 1 % formaldahyde was insufficient to stabilise the villi; they distintegrated within a few minutes of incubation at room temperature. Fixation with glutaraldehyde was unsuitable for different reasons. In this case, bacterial attachment to the villi was markedly reduced after treatment. Overall, 2 % formaldehyde proved most suitable against both of these criteria: the isolated villi were sufficiently stable to withstand incubation with bacteria and subsequent washing steps and as shown in Figure 4.32, *E. coli* B41 expressing K99 fimbriae rapidly became attached at the brush border of the tissue fragments. The attachment of bacteria became greater with longer incubation at room temperature. Bacterial attachment could not be observed when *E. coli* B41 were grown at 18 °C.

Bacterial adherence inhibition assay

The ability of six purified scFv antibodies to inhibit the attachment of B41 bacteria to vili were assessed. ScFv antibodie at similar concentration (30 μ g/ml) were added to *E. coli* B41 strain and were incubated at 37 °C with agitation for 45 min. Then about 50 washed villi (with Krebs buffer pH 6.8 and 1% mannose) were added to the mixture and the villi materials were incubated at room temperature for 1 hr. The observation results revealed that, except for the positive control, none of the purified scFv antibodies could show a significant inhibition of attachment at above concentration.


Figure 4.32 The villi after fixation with 2 % formaldhyde

Discussion

Attempts to isolate recombinant soluble scFv antibodies against the major subunit of K99 using the Griffin.1 library encountered several problems. Although antibodies expressed at the surface of phage appeared able to recognise the target, it was not possible to express soluble scFv fragments. The Tomlinson I and J semi-synthetic libraries were chosen as alternative resources from which the aims for the project might be met. To check the quality of these two libraries, they were initially analysed for the presence of full-length inserts by screening clones picked at random. In contrast to the Griffin.1 library in which only about 1/3 of clones chosen in this way carried full-length inserts, these experiments revealed that almost all clones from the Tomlinson libraries were intact. On this basis alone, the quality of the Tomlinson libraries appeared better than Griffin.1. This was reinforced by the expression of soluble scFv by a very high proportion of clones picked at random from the libraries. Positive control clones were then grown and characterised to ensure that methods were working effectively. The activity of the purified K99 antigen was also tested at a range of different concentrations using a monoclonal antibody before panning the libraries.

Selection revealed a pattern of phage recovery that was consistent with the progressive enrichment of target-specific clones and again, contrasted with data from screening the Griffin.1 library. In percentage terms, recoveries rose steadily from round 1 to round 3 and were consistently higher than observed during from the Griffin library. This may be due to multiple factors: the greater proportion of phage in the Tomlinson libraries with full-length inserts and hence a more diverse starting resource; the use of the KM13 helper phage and trypsin-driven elution ensuring that only phage with intact reading frames progress from elution to rescue and amplification (Kristensen and Winter, 1998). Since recovery data only provide a preliminary indication of the progress of selection, monoclonal phage ELISA was a critical benchmark for these experiments. This clearly revealed that most clones in rounds 2 and 3 showed high reaction with K99 and there were far fewer false positive results than obtained with the Griffin.1 library, a problem that others have commented upon (Azzazy, 2002). Clones isolated from Tomlinson I and J libraries were also shown to be highly specific for K99 in polyclonal phage ELISA and, in contrast with Griffin.1 library, they showed almost no reaction with skimmed milk. Expression of scFv was further checked by picking at random a number of clones eluted after each round of selection and infected into *E. coli* HB2151. Supernatants from induced cultures were screened by ELISA. In contrast to the analysis of samples from the Griffin.1 library where scFvs were only rarely expressed, samples from the Tomlinson libraries expressed successfully. This indicated that stop codons occurred rarely and inserts were usually full-length.

In screening for anti-K99 antibodies, the Tomlinson I and J libraries were run in parallel. These resources only differ in the nature of their diversification. Library I is diversified by possessing DVT (D: A, G or T; V: A, C or G) codons at selected positions in the scFv insert. This only carries 9 possible nucleotide combinations but no stop codons arise. Library J is diversified by the NNK (N: any base; K G or T) motif, each encoding 32 possible nucleotide sequences of which one (TAG) is an amber stop codon. Overall, similar results were obtained from these libraries but the percentage recovery rate was lower for J and a lower proportion of clones expressed soluble scFv at a detectable level, perhaps due to the occurrence of the amber codon.

This said, there were ample clones able to express specific anti-K99 scFvs from which to choose several with high ELISA activity. The biological activity of these scFv antibodies was then assessed. Initial experiments attempted to confirm the specificity of the scFvs for FanC by Western blotting. No signal could be detected on the nitrocellulose membrane but as a similar problem was encountered with monoclonal anti-K99, the dot blotting was used to test for reaction with K99. The results showed that some scFv antibodies had stronger reaction in this assay than others, indicating either that the clones expressed the scFvs to different levels or that the scFvs were able to bind the target with different efficiencies. Although DNA sequencing of these clones revealed some similarity between them, this provided insufficient basis to discriminate between these possibilities. From this point, four clones from Tomlinson library I and two clones from Tomlinson library J were chosen, purified and taken forward to more detailed tests of their activities.

It is known that the major subunit of K99 can adhere to erythrocytes from a variety of animal species due to recognition of a specific receptor on the surface of these cells (Burrows *et al.*, 1976; Gaastra and de Graaf, 1982; Jacobs *et al.*, 1987). This was demonstrated by mixing *E. coli* B41 of purified K99 with sheep erythrocytes and observing haemagglutination. This reaction was dependent upon culture of bacteria at 37°C. Haemagglutination could be inhibited by pre-incubation of bacteria with high dilutions of

anti-K99 antibodies (Burrows et al., 1976; Morris et al., 1980; Vazquez et al., 1996), thereby providing a positive control for an in vitro assay for K99-neutralising activity. Anti-K99 scFvs were purified and tested in this assay, revealing that some possessed inhibitory activity. For those scFvs that showed promise, anti-haemagglutinating activity did not persist to high dilutions as was apparent for the polyclonal anti-K99 positive control. This observation needs further repetition and the assay could be expanded to a wider range of scFvs. However, an important difference between the properties of a scFv and a native immunoglobulin molecule should be noted. The scFv interacts with its target on a monomeric basis whereas the native immunoglobulin has the capacity for a dimeric interaction, assuming it to be IgG. On a simple molar basis, one would therefore predict that twice as much scFv compared with IgG would be required to achieve the same biological activity, ignoring the ability of the IgG to make contact with epitopes that might be close together. Perhaps more significant however is the ability of a dimeric molecule like IgG to physically agglutinate the bacteria or K99 in this assay, inhibiting attachment to the red blood cell target. It is also significant the some aggregation of some scFvs could be observed after purification that would probably lead to some reduction in the starting concentration in the assay. Therefore, this assay clearly shows the some anti-K99 scFvs possessed interesting biological properties but the significance of the outcome could be better assessed by comparing the data with Fab fragments generated from the polyclonal anti-K99 antibody that served as positive control and standardising the proteins under test to a common starting concentration. Further work on the stability of the purified scFvs, affinity maturation, or re-engineering so that were expressed as dimeric proteins ("diabodies") might also raise their neutralisation activities. Finally, it did not prove possible to measure the affinity of the scFv antibodies for FanC; this would also be a valuable objective in future studies.

Use of the purified scFvs in indirect immunofluorescent staining revealed their ability to bind to fimbriae on the surface of *E. coli* cells. This data might serve as the starting point for the use of the isolated scFv antibodies as diagnostic reagents. Since some investigators in recent studies have successfully shown that green fluorescent protein (GFP) or a red-shifted mutant of green fluorescent protein (EGFP) can be fused to scFvs (Casey *et al.,* 2000; Hink *et al.,* 2000), genetic conjugation of an anti-K99 to a reporter molecule that requires no substrate addition could make for faster and cheaper diagnosis of bovine ETEC infection.

The interaction between scFv antibodies and K99 fimbriae was also studied by electron microscopy using Protein A-gold colloidal particles. Initial efforts used simple negative staining (Duchet-Suchaux et al., 1988; Hernandez et al., 1989) to show the presence of fimbriae. Although this method was adequate for the intended purpose, it did create high background staining on the grids. This could be reduced using a methylcellulose method. Immunogold labelling of fimbriae using scFvs from Tomlinson libraries I or J generated similar patterns in the electron microscope compared with polyclonal or monoclonal anti-K99 and binding was noted at numerous positions along the fimbrial structure. For P (Lindberg et al., 1987) or I fimbriae (Buhler et al., 1991), the receptor-binding site of the major subunit only is exposed at the tip of the structure. For K99, multivalent interaction of the major subunit (Fan C) with its ganglioside receptor (Willemsen and de Graaf, 1993) is possible and it has been estimated that receptor can be bound at intervals of abour 20 nm (Willemsen and de Graaf, 1993). For all the scFvs tested in electron microscopy, the staining pattern is therefore consistent with recognition of an exposed epitope present on the FanC subunit. This does not necessarily equate with recognition of epitopes in or close to the receptor binding site and hence the capacity to neutralise K99 activity, though it is clear from the earlier discussion that some scFvs possessed this property. However, engineering of scFvs with this pattern of staining to divalent diabodies would likely create proteins with K99-specific agglutinating activity. This strategy for developing recombinant antibodies with agglutinating properties for diagnosis or therapy could be broadened for other microbial pathogens.

Haemagglutination provided a useful model to identify scFvs with biological activities of potential value but it has its limitations as a model. Attempts were made to use the attachment of *E. coli* B41 to fixed intestinal villi to better assess the whether scFvs isolated from Tomlinson libraries I or J could inhibit bacterial attachment *in vitro*. The method of Girardeau (Girardeau, 1980) was sufficient for the isolation and storage of villi and the technique has been used by other in order to set up *in vitro* attachment assays (Van den Broeck et al., 1999; Mercado et al., 2003). Experience showed that thawing the villi from storage and fixation in 1 % formaldehyde was not sufficient to stabilise them. By raising the concentration of formaldehyde to 2 %, disintegration was prevented and after washing with Krebs buffer, they could be maintained for several days at 4 °C. K99-specific attachment to villi was confirmed by using B41 bacteria grown at 18 °C versus 37 °C and by inhibition of the attachment process using an anti-K99 monoclonal antibody. It proved difficiult to demonstrate inhibition of attachment with purified scFvs. When the inhibitory

effect of monoclonal anti-K99 was checked by light microscopy, it revealed the aggregation of bacteria was talking place. This finding supports the idea proposed above that dimeric interaction of native immunoglobulin with K99 might prevent normal receptor binding at least in part because of agglutination of the bacteria under test. Again, the monomeric interaction of scFvs with their targets dictates that attachment can only be prevented by blocking the K99 receptor-binding site. The use of the anti-K99 scFvs in this model of attachment therefore needs further development, perhaps using scFv antibodies at higher concentration, or increasing the incubation time of the bacteria with the scFvs under test before addition to villi. An alternative model worth consideration might also be the erythrocyte-binding assay (Willemsen and de Graaf, 1993; Jay et al., 2004) in which the attachment of bacteria to red cells (as opposed to the agglutination of these target cells) is studied. Also the binding of isolated fimbriae or bacteria expressing K99 to the receptor purified from solubilized pig brush border (Sun et al., 2000) or calf ileal enterocytes (Isaacson et al., 1978; Jay et al., 2004) could be studied on artificial substrates such as plastic. It was noticeable with villus attachment that bacterial distribution was often irregular, perhaps reflecting the partial integrity of the brush border. The use of erythrocytes or the purifed ganglioside receptor might enable some of these variables to be eliminated. Finally, for those recombinant antibodies with best promise a mouse model for the study of the virulence of bovine ETEC strains has been developed (Duchet-Suchaux, 1988; Duchet-Suchaux et al., 1992). It is only in an intact animal that the therapeutic potential of anti-K99 scFvs could be assessed.

Overall, the use of the results Tomlinson I and J libraries enabled the goals of the project to be met: to use phage display for isolation of recombinant antibodies against K99, to express soluble scFv fragments, purify them and assess their biological activity. This phase of the project clearly showed that recombinant antibodies against a bacterial colonisation factor could be isolated with simple selection methods. There is every reason to expect that the strategy could be applied with equal success to human or animal pathogens that colonise the intestine or other mucosal surfaces.

Chapter 5

Conclusions

5. Conclusions

The focus of this study has been to isolate recombinant antibodies against the K99 fimbrial structure, a colonisation factor of major importance in the pathogenesis of *E. coli* infection in newborn calves. The goals of the project were to use K99 as a model virulence factor and thereby explore the utility of phage display and recombinant antibody technology as tools in the study of bacterial pathogenesis, specifically to see whether small antibody fragments with the capacity to neutralize bacterial products can be isolated from phage display libraries.

The first objective was to isolate K99 fimbriae from a clinical isolate of E. coli and experience demonstrated that the purity of the major fimbrial subunit (Fan C) was a very important factor in the isolation of specific recombinant antibodies. Unless specifically guided, phage display is essentially blind to the nature of the target used in panning and with a large antibody library with millions of potential binding specificities, it seemed relatively easy for selection to drift away from the target of interest if the coated surface was heterogeneous. It was reasoned that if the recombinant antibodies were to possess the ability to neutralise the action of K99, the target protein must not only be pure but also in a correctly folded and fully active state. In the event, methods were devised that successfully purified the major subunit of K99 with ease, at low lost and yielded protein with high biological activity. This method for the purification of K99 may find use in research but given the considerable body of data showing the value of the antigen in vaccination, it may also find commercial application. Future work might explore if simple ion exchange chromatography as used here could be also be applied to the isolation of other colonisation factors of importance in bovine ETEC infection (eg F41 and F17). The K99 protein purified by this method showed all the characteristics of the native structure (immunological reactivity, haemagglutination) but formal demonstration of its ability to protect against ETEC infection was beyond the scope of this project. This might be addressed by work in a mouse model of ETEC infection.

The results that were obtained from panning the Griffin.1 library against purified K99 showed that the quality of the recombinant antibody library is the single most important factor in work in this area. The crucial issues to emerge from this phase of the project were that the proportion of clones in the library with full-length inserts should be maximised and

the percentage of clones containing stop codons should be minimised, if at all possible. In an attempt to achieve this, some investigators have tried to make recombinant antibody libraries that do not contain stop codons (Knappik et al., 2000). It is also likely that the properties of helper phage have a role in carrying phage antibodies containing full-length antibodies forward from one round of selection to the next and eliminating those with incomplete inserts. Attempts to isolate recombinant antibodies against K99 from the Griffin.1 library that could be expressed as soluble scFvs were time-consuming and ultimately unsuccessful but valuable experience was gained. It was clear from this phase of the project that at the outset, a recombinant antibody library should be tested before use. Specifically, the percentage of full-length inserts should assessed, the ability of clones picked at random to express soluble fragments should be tested, clones should be screened for the presence of stop codons, and good controls to confirm the progress of selection and expression levels are important. Experience with the Griffin.1 library has shown that overamplification can sometimes lead to a drastic reduction in the diversity of the library, probably through the faster growth of clones containing incomplete inserts. After panning the library, polyclonal phage ELISA and enrichment rates appear to be the quickest way to evaluate the results of selection. It is now clear that if these tests fail to show substantial enrichment for clones reactive with the target, it is better to repeat the selection rather than pursuing further screening. Regarding the identification of clones with high activity against the target antigen, direct infection of HB2151 and assay of soluble antibody fragments seems inclined to fewer artefacts than monoclonal phage ELISA. Early progress to sequencing is also recommended as a means to explain low-level expression of antibodies that apparently react with the target.

On the positive side, the Tomlinson libraries proved excellent resources from which to isolate anti-K99 scFvs. The libraries met the criteria of high frequency presence of full-length inserts and the ease of expression of scFvs. It proved relatively straight-forward to isolate numerous anti-K99 scFvs, from which 6were chosen for detailed analysis. The properties of these met in full the goals of the project: they reacted specifically with K99, they could be used to determine the cellular location of the colonisation factor and the ability of some to block K99-mediated haemagglutination was of particular interest, showing the ability to inhibit the mode of action of the virulence factor. In future, these properties could be further explored with an *in vitro* model of *E. coli* colonisation using isolated intestinal villi from young calves or an *in vivo* mouse model (Duchet-Suchaux, 1988).

Overall, the project has shown that phage display has a useful role as a tool to understand better molecules of importance in bacterial pathogenesis. Is it possible that recombinant antibodies isolated in this way could be used passively for the therapeutic treatment of livestock animals? Given the current economics of livestock farming, it would seem unlikely that purified antibodies against microbial pathogens could be administered for the treatment of disease except in species (*eg* horses) or individuals (*eg* breeding animals) of high commercial value. It may be possible that unit costs could be reduced by alternative delivery methods. For example, considerable effort has been invested in DNA vaccines as alternatives to protein immunogens for the vaccination of livestock animals. Recent work has shown that the expression of recombinant antibodies can be induced in animals *via* DNA immunisation with the encoding sequences and that this can protect against pathogen challenge (Lorenzen, 2000). It has also been shown that attenuated bacterial species able to colonise the host can express recombinant antibodies as either anti-idiotypic immunogens or protective proteins in their own right (Beninati, 2000).

It is difficult to predict if these technologies will eventually impact on livestock animal healthcare but from the studies reported here, it would seem that antibody phage display is likely to find increasing use as a basic tool for the study of the pathogens of livestock animals.

References

- Acres, S.D. (1985) Enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli* infections in newborn calves: a review. J Dairy Sci 68, 229-256.
- Acres, S.D., Forman, A.J. and Kapitany, R.A. (1982) Antigen-extinction profile in pregnant cows, using a K99-containing whole-cell bacterin to induce passive protection against enterotoxigenic colibacillosis of calves. Am J Vet Res 43, 569-575.
- Acres, S.D., Isaacson, R.E., Babiuk, L.A. and Kapitany, R.A. (1979) Immunization of calves against enterotoxigenic colibacillosis by vaccinating dams with purified K99 antigen and whole cell bacterins. Infect Immun 25, 121-126.
- Adams, G.P. and Schier, R. (1999) Generating improved single-chain Fv molecules for tumor targeting. J Immunol Methods 231, 249-260.
- Akerstrom, B., Nilson, B.H., Hoogenboom, H.R. and Bjorck, L. (1994) On the interaction between single chain Fv antibodies and bacterial immunoglobulinbinding proteins. J Immunol Methods 177, 151-163.
- Altmann, K., Pyliotis, N.A. and Mukkur, T.K. (1982) A new method for the extraction and purification of K99 pili from enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli* and their characterization. Biochem J 201, 505-513.
- Altmann, K., Pyliotis, N.A., Wetherall, J.D. and Mukkur, T.K. (1983) A chromatographic method for the purification of K99 pili from enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli*. J Gen Microbiol **129 (Pt 6)**, 1975-1982.
- Alves, A.M., Lasaro, M.O., Almeida, D.F. and Ferreira, L.C. (1999) New vaccine strategies against enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli*. I: DNA vaccines against the CFA/I fimbrial adhesin. Braz J Med Biol Res 32, 223-229.
- Amersdorfer, P., Wong, C., Smith, T., Chen, S., Deshpande, S., Sheridan, R. and Marks, J.D. (2002) Genetic and immunological comparison of anti-botulinum type

A antibodies from immune and non-immune human phage libraries. Vaccine **20**, 1640-1648.

- Angulo, A.F., Jansen, W.H., Osterhaus, A.D., Uytdehaag, F.G., Maas, H.M. and Guinee, P.A. (1986) Monoclonal antibodies against the K99 antigen of *Escherichia coli* for diagnostic purposes. Zentralbl Bakteriol Mikrobiol Hyg [A] 261, 204-211.
- Arbuckle, J.B. (1970) The location of *Escherichia coli* in the pig intestine. J Med Microbiol 3, 333-340.
- Arndt, K.M., Muller, K.M. and Pluckthun, A. (1998) Factors influencing the dimer to monomer transition of an antibody single-chain Fv fragment. Biochemistry 37, 12918-12926.
- Ascon, M.A., Hone, D.M., Walters, N. and Pascual, D.W. (1998) Oral immunization with a Salmonella typhimurium vaccine vector expressing recombinant enterotoxigenic Escherichia coli K99 fimbriae elicits elevated antibody titers for protective immunity. Infect Immun 66, 5470-5476.
- Atwell, J.L., Breheney, K.A., Lawrence, L.J., McCoy, A.J., Kortt, A.A. and Hudson,
 P.J. (1999) scFv multimers of the anti-neuraminidase antibody NC10: length of the linker between VH and VL domains dictates precisely the transition between diabodies and triabodies. Protein Eng 12, 597-604.
- Azzazy, H.M.a.H., W.E. (2002) Phage display technology:clinical applications and recent innovations. Clin. Biochem. 35, 425-445.
- Bakker, D., Willemsen, P.T., Simons, L.H., van Zijderveld, F.G. and de Graaf, F.K. (1992a) Characterization of the antigenic and adhesive properties of FaeG, the major subunit of K88 fimbriae. Mol Microbiol 6, 247-255.
- Bakker, D., Willemsen, P.T., Willems, R.H., Huisman, T.T., Mooi, F.R., Oudega, B., Stegehuis, F. and de Graaf, F.K. (1992b) Identification of minor fimbrial subunits involved in biosynthesis of K88 fimbriae. J Bacteriol 174, 6350-6358.

- Baluna, R., Coleman, E., Jones, C., Ghetie, V. and Vitetta, E.S. (2000) The effect of a monoclonal antibody coupled to ricin A chain-derived peptides on endothelial cells *in vitro*: insights into toxin-mediated vascular damage. Exp Cell Res 258, 417-424.
- Barbas, C.F., 3rd, Bain, J.D., Hoekstra, D.M. and Lerner, R.A. (1992) Semisynthetic combinatorial antibody libraries: a chemical solution to the diversity problem. Proceedings of The National Academy of Sciences of The United States of America 89, 4457-4461.
- Benhar, I., Padlan, E.A., Jung, S.H., Lee, B. and Pastan, I. (1994) Rapid humanization of the Fv of monoclonal antibody B3 by using framework exchange of the recombinant immunotoxin B3(Fv)-PE38. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 91, 12051-12055.
- Beninati, C., Arseni, S., Mancuso, G., Magliani, W., Conti, S., Midiri, A., Biondo, C., Polonelli, L. and Teti, G. (2004) Protective immunization against group B *meningococci* using anti-idiotypic mimics of the capsular polysaccharide. J Immunol 172, 2461-2468.
- Beninati, C., Oggioni, M. R., Boccanera, M., Spinosa, M. R., Maggi, T., conti, S.,
 Magliani, W., de Bernardis, F., Teti, G., Cassone, A. Pozzi, G. and Poloelli, L.
 (2000) Therapy of mucosal candidiasis by express of an anti-idiotype in human commensal bacteria. Nature Biotechnology 18, 1060-1064.
- Bertschinger, H.U., Moon, H.W. and Whipp, S.C. (1972) Association of *Escherichia coli* with the small intestinal epithelium. I. Comparison of enteropathogenic and nonenteropathogenic porcine strains in pigs. Infect Immun 5, 595-605.
- Better, M., Chang, C.P., Robinson, R.R. and Horwitz, A.H. (1988) *Escherichia coli* secretion of an active chimeric antibody fragment. Science **240**, 1041-1043.
- **Bjorck, L.** (1988) Protein L. A novel bacterial cell wall protein with affinity for Ig L chains. J Immunol **140**, 1194-1197.

- Bliss, J.M., Sullivan, M.A., Malone, J. and Haidaris, C.G. (2003) Differentiation of *Candida albicans* and *Candida dubliniensis* by using recombinant human antibody single-chain variable fragments specific for hyphae. J Clin Microbiol 41, 1152-1160.
- Boel, E., Bootsma, H., de Kruif, J., Jansze, M., Klingman, K.L., van Dijk, H. and Logtenberg, T. (1998) Phage antibodies obtained by competitive selection on complement-resistant *Moraxella (Branhamella) catarrhalis* recognize the highmolecular-weight outer membrane protein. Infect Immun 66, 83-88.
- Bothmann, H. and Pluckthun, A. (1998) Selection for a periplasmic factor improving phage display and functional periplasmic expression. Nat Biotechnol 16, 376-380.
- Boublik, Y., Di Bonito, P. and Jones, I.M. (1995) Eukaryotic virus display: engineering the major surface glycoprotein of the Autographa californica nuclear polyhedrosis virus (AcNPV) for the presentation of foreign proteins on the virus surface. Biotechnology (N Y) 13, 1079-1084.
- Braaten, B.A., Platko, J.V., van der Woude, M.W., Simons, B.H., de Graaf, F.K., Calvo, J.M. and Low, D.A. (1992) Leucine-responsive regulatory protein controls the expression of both the pap and fan pili operons in *Escherichia coli*. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 89, 4250-4254.
- Bradbury, A., Persic, L., Werge, T. and Cattaneo, A. (1993) Use of living columns to select specific phage antibodies. Bio/Technology (Nature Publishing Company) 11, 1565-1569.

Breitling, F. and Dübel, S. (1999) Recombinant antibodies. John Wiley ; [jointly with] Spektrum Akademischer Verlag, New York Heidelberg.

Breitling, F., Dubel, S., Seehaus, T., Klewinghaus, I. and Little, M. (1991) A surface expression vector for antibody screening. Gene 104, 147-153.

- Brekke, O.H. and Sandlie, I. (2003) Therapeutic antibodies for human diseases at the dawn of the twenty-first century. 2, 52-62.
- Brian Bowen, J.S., U.K. Laemmli and Harold Weintraub. (1980) The detection of DNA-binding proteins by protein blotting. Nucleic Acids Res 8.
- Brinton, C.C., Jr. (1965) The structure, function, synthesis and genetic control of bacterial pili and a molecular model for DNA and RNA transport in gram negative bacteria. Trans N Y Acad Sci 27, 1003-1054.
- Buhler, T., Hoschutzky, H. and Jann, K. (1991) Analysis of colonization factor antigen I, an adhesin of enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli* O78:H11: fimbrial morphology and location of the receptor-binding site. Infect Immun 59, 3876-3882.
- Burrows, M.R., Sellwood, R. and Gibbons, R.A. (1976) Haemagglutinating and adhesive properties associated with the K99 antigen of bovine strains of *Escherichia coli*. J Gen Microbiol 96, 269-275.
- Cai, X. and Garen, A. (1995) Anti-melanoma antibodies from melanoma patients immunized with genetically modified autologous tumor cells: selection of specific antibodies from single-chain Fv fusion phage libraries. Proceedings of The National Academy of Sciences of The United States of America 92, 6537-6541.
- Carnemolla, B., Neri, D., Castellani, P., Leprini, A., Neri, G., Pini, A., Winter, G. and Zardi, L. (1996) Phage antibodies with pan-species recognition of the oncofoetal angiogenesis marker fibronectin ED-B domain. International Journal Of Cancer. Journal International Du Cancer 68, 397-405.
- Carter, P., Kelley, R.F., Rodrigues, M.L., Snedecor, B., Covarrubias, M., Velligan,
 M.D., Wong, W.L., Rowland, A.M., Kotts, C.E., Carver, M.E. and et al. (1992)
 High level *Escherichia coli* expression and production of a bivalent humanized
 antibody fragment. Biotechnology (N Y) 10, 163-167.
- **Casadevall, A.** (1998) Antibody-mediated protection against intracellular pathogens. Trends Microbiol **6**, 102-107.

- **Casadevall, A.** (2002) Antibodies for defense against biological attack. Nat Biotechnol **20**, 114.
- Casey, J.L., Coley, A.M., Tilley, L.M. and Foley, M. (2000) Green fluorescent antibodies: novel *in vitro* tools. Protein Eng 13, 445-452.
- Chames, P. and Baty, D. (2000) Antibody engineering and its applications in tumor targeting and intracellular immunization. FEMS Microbiol Lett 189, 1-8.
- Chamow, S.M. and Ashkenazi, A. (1999) Antibody fusion proteins. Wiley-Liss, New York.
- **Chapman, A.P.** (2002) PEGylated antibodies and antibody fragments for improved therapy: a review. Adv Drug Deliv Rev **54**, 531-545.
- Chapman, A.P., Antoniw, P., Spitali, M., West, S., Stephens, S. and King, D.J. (1999) Therapeutic antibody fragments with prolonged *in vivo* half-lives. Nat Biotechnol 17, 780-783.
- Chen, H. and Chang, G.D. (2001) Simultaneous immunoblotting analysis with activity gel electrophoresis in a single polyacrylamide gel. Electrophoresis 22, 1894-1899.
- Chothia, C. and Lesk, A.M. (1987) Canonical structures for the hypervariable regions of immunoglobulins. J Mol Biol 196, 901-917.
- Chothia, C., Lesk, A.M., Tramontano, A., Levitt, M., Smith-Gill, S.J., Air, G., Sheriff,
 S., Padlan, E.A., Davies, D., Tulip, W.R. and et al. (1989) Conformations of
 immunoglobulin hypervariable regions. Nature 342, 877-883.
- Chung, C.T. and Miller, R.H. (1988) A rapid and convenient method for the preparation and storage of competent bacterial cells. Nucleic Acids Res 16, 3580.
- Clackson, T., Hoogenboom, H.R., Griffiths, A.D. and Winter, G. (1991) Making antibody fragments using phage display libraries. Nature 352, 624-628.

- Clark, E.D.B. (1998) Refolding of recombinant proteins. Curr Opin Biotechnol 9, 157-163.
- Clark, M.A., Hammond, F.R., Papaioannou, A., Hawkins, N.J. and Ward, R.L. (1997) Regulation and expression of human Fabs under the control of the *Escherichia coli* arabinose promoter, PBAD. Immunotechnology **3**, 217-226.
- Cochlovius, B., Kipriyanov, S.M., Stassar, M.J., Christ, O., Schuhmacher, J., Strauss, G., Moldenhauer, G. and Little, M. (2000) Treatment of human B cell lymphoma xenografts with a CD3 x CD19 diabody and T cells. J Immunol 165, 888-895.
- Codd, G.A., Ward, C.J. and Bell, S.G. (1997) Cyanobacterial toxins: occurrence, modes of action, health effects and exposure routes. Arch Toxicol Suppl **19**, 399-410.
- Collins, N.F., Halbur, T., Schwenck, W.H., Hoogeveen, P., Pierce, R.L., Behan, R.W. and Pankratz, D. (1988) Duration of immunity and efficacy of an oil emulsion *Escherichia coli* bacterin in cattle. Am J Vet Res **49**, 674-677.
- **Cox, J.P., Tomlinson, I.M. and Winter, G.** (1994) A directory of human germ-line V kappa segments reveals a strong bias in their usage. Eur J Immunol **24**, 827-836.
- Crothers, D.M. and Metzger, H. (1972) The influence of polyvalency on the binding properties of antibodies. Immunochemistry 9, 341-357.
- Cummings, P.J., Hooper, N.E. and Rowland, S.S. (1998) Generation of a recombinant bacteriophage antibody library to *mycobacterium tuberculosis*. Hybridoma 17, 151-156.
- Davies, R.L., Wall, R.A. and Borriello, S.P. (1990) Comparison of methods for the analysis of outer membrane antigens of *Neisseria meningitidis* by western blotting. J Immunol Methods 134, 215-525.
- de Bruin, R., Spelt, K., Mol, J., Koes, R. and Quattrocchio, F. (1999) Selection of highaffinity phage antibodies from phage display libraries. Nat Biotechnol 17, 397-399.

- de Graaf, F.K., Klaasen-Boor, P. and van Hees, J.E. (1980a) Biosynthesis of the K99 surface antigen is repressed by alanine. Infect Immun **30**, 125-128.
- de Graaf, F.K., Klemm, P. and Gaastra, W. (1981) Purification, characterization, and partial covalent structure of *Escherichia coli* adhesive antigen K99. Infect Immun 33, 877-883.
- de Graaf, F.K., Krenn, B.E. and Klaasen, P. (1984) Organization and expression of genes involved in the biosynthesis of K99 fimbriae. Infect Immun 43, 508-514.
- de Graaf, F.K., Wientjes, F.B. and Klaasen-Boor, P. (1980b) Production of K99 antigen by enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli* strains of antigen groups o8, o9, o20, and o101 grown at different conditions. Infect Immun **27**, 216-221.
- de Greeff, A., van Alphen, L. and Smith, H.E. (2000) Selection of recombinant antibodies specific for pathogenic *Streptococcus suis* by subtractive phage display. Infect Immun 68, 3949-3955.
- de Kruif, J., Boel, E. and Logtenberg, T. (1995a) Selection and Application of Human Single Chain Fv Antibody Fragments from a Semi-synthetic Phage Antibody Display Library with Designed CDR3 Regions. Journal of Molecular Biology 248, 97-105.
- de Kruif, J., Terstappen, L., Boel, E. and Logtenberg, T. (1995b) Rapid selection of cell subpopulation-specific human monoclonal antibodies from a synthetic phage antibody library. Proceedings of The National Academy of Sciences of The United States of America 92, 3938-3942.
- de Wildt, R.M., Finnern, R., Ouwehand, W.H., Griffiths, A.D., van Venrooij, W.J. and Hoet, R.M. (1996) Characterization of human variable domain antibody fragments against the U1 RNA-associated A protein, selected from a synthetic and patient-derived combinatorial V gene library. Eur J Immunol 26, 629-639.

- de Wildt, R.M., Hoet, R.M., van Venrooij, W.J., Tomlinson, I.M. and Winter, G. (1999) Analysis of heavy and light chain pairings indicates that receptor editing shapes the human antibody repertoire. J Mol Biol 285, 895-901.
- de Wildt, R.M., Mundy, C.R., Gorick, B.D. and Tomlinson, I.M. (2000) Antibody arrays for high-throughput screening of antibody-antigen interactions. Nat Biotechnol 18, 989-894.
- de_Graaf, F.K., Klemm, P. and Gaastra, W. (1981) Purification, characterization, and partial covalent structure of *Escherichia coli* adhesive antigen K99. Infection and Immunity 33, 877-883.
- Dean, E.A. and Isaacson, R.E. (1982) In vitro adhesion of piliated Escherichia coli to small intestinal villous epithelial cells from rabbits and the identification of a soluble 987P pilus receptor-containing fraction. Infect Immun 36, 1192-1198.
- DebRoy, C. and Maddox, C.W. (2001) Identification of virulence attributes of gastrointestinal *Escherichia coli* isolates of veterinary significance. Anim Health Res Rev 2, 129-140.
- Demartis, S., Huber, A., Viti, F., Lozzi, L., Giovannoni, L., Neri, P., Winter, G. and Neri, D. (1999) A strategy for the isolation of catalytic activities from repertoires of enzymes displayed on phage. J Mol Biol 286, 617-633.
- Deng, X.K., Nesbit, L.A. and Morrow, K.J., Jr. (2003) Recombinant single-chain variable fragment antibodies directed against *Clostridium difficile* toxin B produced by use of an optimized phage display system. Clin Diagn Lab Immunol 10, 587-595.
- Desiderio, A., Franconi, R., Lopez, M., Villani, M.E., Viti, F., Chiaraluce, R., Consalvi, V., Neri, D. and Benvenuto, E. (2001) A semi-synthetic repertoire of intrinsically stable antibody fragments derived from a single-framework scaffold. J Mol Biol 310, 603-615.

- **Duchet-Suchaux, M.** (1988) Protective antigens against enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli* O101:K99,F41 in the infant mouse diarrhea model. Infect Immun **56**, 1364-1370.
- Duchet-Suchaux, M., Bertin, A. and Dubray, G. (1988) Morphological description of surface structures on strain B41 of bovine enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli* bearing both K99 and F41 antigens. J Gen Microbiol 134 (Pt 4), 983-995.
- Duchet-Suchaux, M., Menanteau, P. and van Zijderveld, F.G. (1992) Passive protection of suckling infant mice against F41-positive enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli* strains by intravenous inoculation of the dams with monoclonal antibodies against F41. Infect Immun 60, 2828-2834.
- Duenas, M., Ayala, M., Vazquez, J., Ohlin, M., Soderlind, E., Borrebaeck, C.A. and Gavilondo, J.V. (1995) A point mutation in a murine immunoglobulin V-region strongly influences the antibody yield in *Escherichia coli*. Gene 158, 61-66.
- **Dunbar, B.S.** (1994) Protein blotting: a practical approach. IRL Press at Oxford University Press, Oxford ; New York.
- Endemann, H., Bross, P. and Rasched, I. (1992) The adsorption protein of phage IKe. Localization by deletion mutagenesis of domains involved in infectivity. Mol Microbiol 6, 471-478.
- Ferrantelli, F. and Ruprecht, R.M. (2002) Neutralizing antibodies against HIV -- back in the major leagues? Curr Opin Immunol 14, 495-502.
- Fidock, D.A., McNicholas, P.A. and Lehrbach, P.R. (1989) Nucleotide sequence of the F41 fimbriae subunit gene in *Escherichia coli* B41. Nucleic Acids Res 17, 2849.
- Finlay, B.B. and Falkow, S. (1989) Common themes in microbial pathogenicity. Microbiological Reviews 53, 210-230.
- FitzGerald, K., Holliger, P. and Winter, G. (1997) Improved tumour targeting by disulphide stabilized diabodies expressed in *Pichia pastoris*. Protein Eng 10, 1221-1225.

- Fletcher, M.C., Kuderova, A., Cygler, M. and Lee, J.S. (1998) Creation of a ribonuclease abzyme through site-directed mutagenesis. Nat Biotechnol 16, 1065-1067.
- Forsberg, G., Forsgren, M., Jaki, M., Norin, M., Sterky, C., Enhorning, A., Larsson, K., Ericsson, M. and Bjork, P. (1997) Identification of framework residues in a secreted recombinant antibody fragment that control production level and localization in *Escherichia coli*. J Biol Chem 272, 12430-12436.
- Forte, L.R., Thorne, P.K., Eber, S.L., Krause, W.J., Freeman, R.H., Francis, S.H. and Corbin, J.D. (1992) Stimulation of intestinal Cl- transport by heat-stable enterotoxin: activation of cAMP-dependent protein kinase by cGMP. Am J Physiol 263, C607-15.
- Franck, S.M., Bosworth, B.T. and Moon, H.W. (1998) Multiplex PCR for enterotoxigenic, attaching and effacing, and Shiga toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* strains from calves. J Clin Microbiol 36, 1795-1797.
- Frantz, J.C., Bhatnagar, P.K., Brown, A.L., Garrett, L.K. and Hughes, J.L. (1987) Investigation of synthetic *Escherichia coli* heat-stable enterotoxin as an immunogen for swine and cattle. Infect Immun 55, 1077-1084.
- Frantz, J.C., Jaso-Friedman, L. and Robertson, D.C. (1984) Binding of Escherichia coli heat-stable enterotoxin to rat intestinal cells and brush border membranes. Infect Immun 43, 622-630.
- Fuchs, P., Dubel, S., Breitling, F., Braunagel, M., Klewinghaus, I. and Little, M. (1992) Recombinant human monoclonal antibodies. Basic principles of the immune system transferred to *E. coli*. Cell Biophys 21, 81-91.
- Gaastra, W. and de Graaf, F.K. (1982) Host-specific fimbrial adhesins of noninvasive enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli* strains. Microbiol Rev 46, 129-161.

- Gardner, J.D. (1979) Receptors for gastrointestinal hormones. Gastroenterology 76, 202-214.
- Girardeau, J.P. (1980) A new *in vitro* technique for attachment to intestinal villi using enteropathogenic *Escherichia coli*. Ann Microbiol (Paris) **131B**, 31-37.
- Girardeau, J.P., Der Vartanian, M., Ollier, J.L. and Contrepois, M. (1988) CS31A, a new K88-related fimbrial antigen on bovine enterotoxigenic and septicemic *Escherichia coli* strains. Infect Immun 56, 2180-2188.
- Goletz, S., Christensen, P.A., Kristensen, P., Blohm, D., Tomlinson, I., Winter, G. and Karsten, U. (2002) Selection of large diversities of antiidiotypic antibody fragments by phage display1. Journal of Molecular Biology 315, 1087-1097.
- Gomez, I., Oltean, D.I., Gill, S.S., Bravo, A. and Soberon, M. (2001) Mapping the epitope in cadherin-like receptors involved in *Bacillus thuringiensis* Cry1A toxin interaction using phage display. J Biol Chem 276, 28906-28912.
- Green, L.L. (1999) Antibody engineering via genetic engineering of the mouse: XenoMouse strains are a vehicle for the facile generation of therapeutic human monoclonal antibodies. J Immunol Methods 231, 11-23.
- Griffiths, A.D., Malmqvist, M., Marks, J.D., Bye, J.M., Embleton, M.J., McCafferty,
 J., Baier, M., Holliger, K.P., Gorick, B.D., Hughes-Jones, N.C. and et al. (1993)
 Human anti-self antibodies with high specificity from phage display libraries.
 Embo J 12, 725-734.
- Griffiths, A.D., Williams, S.C., Hartley, O., Tomlinson, I.M., Waterhouse, P., Crosby,
 W.L., Kontermann, R.E., Jones, P.T., Low, N.M. and Allison et, a. (1994)
 Isolation of high affinity human antibodies directly from large synthetic repertoires.
 The EMBO Journal 13, 3245-3260.
- Guinee, P.A., Jansen, W.H. and Agterberg, C.M. (1976) Detection of the K99 antigen by means of agglutination and immunoelectrophoresis in *Escherichia coli* isolates from calves and its correlation with entertoxigenicity. Infect Immun 13, 1369-1377.

- Hadad, J.J. and Gyles, C.L. (1982) Scanning and transmission electron microscopic study of the small intestine of colostrum-fed calves infected with selected strains of *Escherichia coli*. Am J Vet Res 43, 41-49.
- Harboe, M. and Folling, I. (1974) Recognition of two distinct groups of human IgM and IgA based on different binding to *staphylococci*. Scand J Immunol 3, 471-782.
- Harlow, E. and Lane, D. (1988) Antibodies : a laboratory manual. Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory, Cold Spring Harbor, NY.
- Harris, B. (1999) Exploiting antibody-based technologies to manage environmental pollution. Trends Biotechnol 17, 290-296.
- Hawkins, R.E., Russell, S.J. and Winter, G. (1992) Selection of phage antibodies by binding affinity. Mimicking affinity maturation. J Mol Biol 226, 889-896.
- Hawkins, R.E. and Winter, G. (1992) Cell selection strategies for making antibodies from variable gene libraries: trapping the memory pool. Eur J Immunol 22, 867-870.
- Hayashi, N., Kipriyanov, S., Fuchs, P., Welschof, M., Dorsam, H. and Little, M. (1995) A single expression system for the display, purification and conjugation of single-chain antibodies. Gene 160, 129-130.
- Hayhurst, A. and Harris, W.J. (1999) Escherichia coli skp chaperone coexpression improves solubility and phage display of single-chain antibody fragments. Protein Expr Purif 15, 336-343.
- He, M. and Taussig, M.J. (1997) Antibody-ribosome-mRNA (ARM) complexes as efficient selection particles for *in vitro* display and evolution of antibody combining sites. Nucleic Acids Res 25, 5132-5134.

- Hernandez, F., Caballero, M., Rivera, P. and Hird, D. (1989) Mannose-resistant hemagglutination, enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay, and immune electron microscopy for detection of K99 fimbrial antigen in *Escherichia coli* from calves. J Clin Microbiol 27, 2123-2124.
- Heukeshoven, J. and Dernick, R. (1995) Effective blotting of ultrathin polyacrylamide gels anchored to a solid matrix. Electrophoresis 16, 748-756.
- Hink, M.A., Griep, R.A., Borst, J.W., van Hoek, A., Eppink, M.H., Schots, A. and Visser, A.J. (2000) Structural dynamics of green fluorescent protein alone and fused with a single chain Fv protein. J Biol Chem 275, 17556-17560.
- Hnatowich, D.J., Virzi, F. and Rusckowski, M. (1987) Investigations of avidin and biotin for imaging applications. J Nucl Med 28, 1294-1302.
- Hochuli, E., Bannwarth, W., Dobeli, H., Gentz, R. and Stuber, D. (1988) Genetic approach to facilitate purification of recombinant proteins with a novel metal chelate adsorbent. BIO/TECHNOLOGY 6, 1321-1325.
- Holliger, P., Brissinck, J., Williams, R.L., Thielemans, K. and Winter, G. (1996) Specific killing of lymphoma cells by cytotoxic T-cells mediated by a bispecific diabody. Protein Eng 9, 299-305.
- Holliger, P., Wing, M., Pound, J.D., Bohlen, H. and Winter, G. (1997) Retargeting serum immunoglobulin with bispecific diabodies. Nat Biotechnol 15, 632-636.
- Holt, L.J., Bussow, K., Walter, G. and Tomlinson, I.M. (2000) By-passing selection: direct screening for antibody-antigen interactions using protein arrays. Nucleic Acids Res 28, E72.
- Hoogenboom, H.R. (1997) Designing and optimizing library selection strategies for generating high-affinity antibodies. Trends in Biotechnology **15**, 62-70.

- Hoogenboom, H.R., de Bruine, A.P., Hufton, S.E., Hoet, R.M., Arends, J.W. and Roovers, R.C. (1998) Antibody phage display technology and its applications. Immunotechnology 4, 1-20.
- Hoogenboom, H.R., Griffiths, A.D., Johnson, K.S., Chiswell, D.J., Hudson, P. and
 Winter, G. (1991) Multi-subunit proteins on the surface of filamentous phage:
 methodologies for displaying antibody (Fab) heavy and light chains. Nucleic Acids
 Res 19, 4133-4137.
- Hoogenboom, H.R. and Winter, G. (1992) By-passing immunisation. Human antibodies from synthetic repertoires of germline VH gene segments rearranged *in vitro*. Journal Of Molecular Biology 227, 381-388.
- Hudson, P.J. and Kortt, A.A. (1999) High avidity scFv multimers; diabodies and triabodies. J Immunol Methods 231, 177-189.
- Huls, G., Gestel, D., van der Linden, J., Moret, E. and Logtenberg, T. (2001) Tumor cell killing by *in vitro* affinity-matured recombinant human monoclonal antibodies. Cancer Immunol Immunother 50, 163-171.
- Humphreys, D.P., Weir, N., Lawson, A., Mountain, A. and Lund, P.A. (1996) Coexpression of human protein disulphide isomerase (PDI) can increase the yield of an antibody Fab' fragment expressed in *Escherichia coli*. FEBS Lett 380, 194-197.
- Hust, M. and Dubel, S. (2004) Mating antibody phage display with proteomics. Trends Biotechnol 22, 8-14.
- Huston, J.S., Levinson, D., Mudgett-Hunter, M., Tai, M.S., Novotny, J., Margolies, M.N., Ridge, R.J., Bruccoleri, R.E., Haber, E., Crea, R. and et al. (1988)
 Protein engineering of antibody binding sites: recovery of specific activity in an anti-digoxin single-chain Fv analogue produced in *Escherichia coli*. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 85, 5879-5883.
- Inoue, O.J., Lee, J.H. and Isaacson, R.E. (1993) Transcriptional organization of the *Escherichia coli* pilus adhesin K99. Mol Microbiol **10**, 607-613.

- Isaacson, R.E. (1977) K99 surface antigen of *Escherichia coli*: purification and partial characterization. Infect Immun 15, 272-279.
- Isaacson, R.E. (1983) Regulation of expression of *Escherichia coli* pilus K99. Infect Immun 40, 633-639.
- Isaacson, R.E., Colmenero, J. and Richter, P. (1981) *Escherichia coli* K99 pili are composed of one subunit species. FEMS Microbiology Letters **12**, 229-232.
- Isaacson, R.E., Fusco, P.C., Brinton, C.C. and Moon, H.W. (1978) In vitro adhesion of Escherichia coli to porcine small intestinal epithelial cells: pili as adhesive factors. Infect Immun 21, 392-397.
- Isaacson, R.E. and Start, G.L. (1992) Analysis of K99 plasmids from enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli*. FEMS Microbiol Lett 69, 141-146.
- Jacobs, A., Simons, B. and de Graaf, F. (1987) The role of lysine-132 and arginine-136 in the receptor-binding domain of the K99 fibrillar subunit. EMBO J. 6, 1805-1808.
- Jacobs, A.A.C. (1985) Production of K88, K99 and F41 fibrillae in relation to growth phase, and a rapid procedure for adhesin purification. FEMS Microbiol Lett 26, 15-19.
- Jay, C.M., Bhaskaran, S., Rathore, K.S. and Waghela, S.D. (2004) Enterotoxigenic K99+ Escherichia coli attachment to host cell receptors inhibited by recombinant pili protein. Vet Microbiol 101, 153-160.
- Jirholt, P., Ohlin, M., Borrebaeck, C.A.K. and Soderlind, E. (1998) Exploiting sequence space: shuffling *in vivo* formed complementarity determining regions into a master framework. Gene **215**, 471-476.
- Johansen, L.K., Albrechtsen, B., Andersen, H.W. and Engberg, J. (1995) pFab60: a new, efficient vector for expression of antibody Fab fragments displayed on phage. Protein Eng 8, 1063-1067.

- Jun Peng Yan, J.H.K.a.Y.P.Q. (2004) Generation and characterization of a novel singlechain antibody fragment specific against human fibrin clots from phage display antibody library.
- Jung, S. and Pluckthun, A. (1997) Improving *in vivo* folding and stability of a singlechain Fv antibody fragment by loop grafting. Protein Eng 10, 959-966.
- Kang, A.S., Barbas, C.F., Janda, K.D., Benkovic, S.J. and Lerner, R.A. (1991) Linkage of recognition and replication functions by assembling combinatorial antibody Fab libraries along phage surfaces. Proceedings of The National Academy of Sciences of The United States of America 88, 4363-4366.
- Karkhanis, Y.D. and Bhogal, B.S. (1986) A single-step isolation of K99 pili from B-44 strain of *Escherichia coli*. Anal Biochem **155**, 51-55.
- Karle, S., Planque, S., Nishiyama, Y., Taguchi, H., Zhou, Y.X., Salas, M., Lake, D.,
 Thiagarajan, P., Arnett, F., Hanson, C.V. and Paul, S. (2004) Cross-clade HIV-1 neutralization by an antibody fragment from a lupus phage display library. Aids 18, 329-331.
- Kay, B.K., Winter, J. and McCafferty, J. (1996) Phage display of peptides and proteins : a laboratory manual. Academic Press, San Diego.
- Kieke, M.C., Cho, B.K., Boder, E.T., Kranz, D.M. and Wittrup, K.D. (1997) Isolation of anti-T cell receptor scFv mutants by yeast surface display. Protein Eng 10, 1303-1310.
- Kikuchi, M., Kataoka, M., Kojima, T., Horibe, T., Fujieda, K., Kimura, T. and Tanaka, T. (2004) Single chain antibodies that recognize the N-glycosylation site. Arch Biochem Biophys 422, 221-229.
- Kim, Y.J., Lebreton, F., Kaiser, C., Cruciere, C. and Remond, M. (2004) Isolation of foot-and-mouth disease virus specific bovine antibody fragments from phage display libraries. J Immunol Methods 286, 155-166.

- Kimura, T., Nishida, A., Ohara, N., Yamagishi, D., Horibe, T. and Kikuchi, M. (2004) Functional analysis of the CXXC motif using phage antibodies that cross-react with protein disulphide-isomerase family proteins. Biochem J 382, 169-176.
- Kipriyanov, S.M. (2002) High-level periplasmic expression and purification of scFvs. Methods Mol Biol 178, 333-341.
- Kipriyanov, S.M. and Little, M. (1999) Generation of recombinant antibodies. Mol Biotechnol 12, 173-201.
- Kipriyanov, S.M., Moldenhauer, G. and Little, M. (1997) High level production of soluble single chain antibodies in small-scale *Escherichia coli* cultures. J Immunol Methods 200, 69-77.
- Kipriyanov, S.M., Moldenhauer, G., Schuhmacher, J., Cochlovius, B., Von der Lieth, C.W., Matys, E.R. and Little, M. (1999) Bispecific tandem diabody for tumor therapy with improved antigen binding and pharmacokinetics. J Mol Biol 293, 41-56.
- Knappik, A., Ge, L., Honegger, A., Pack, P., Fischer, M., Wellnhofer, G., Hoess, A.,
 Wolle, J., Pluckthun, A. and Virnekas, B. (2000) Fully synthetic human
 combinatorial antibody libraries (HuCAL) based on modular consensus
 frameworks and CDRs randomized with trinucleotides. J Mol Biol 296, 57-86.
- Knappik, A., Krebber, C. and Pluckthun, A. (1993) The effect of folding catalysts on the *in vivo* folding process of different antibody fragments expressed in *Escherichia coli*. Biotechnology (N Y) 11, 77-83.
- Kohler, G. and Milstein, C. (1975) Continuous cultures of fused cells secreting antibody of predefined specificity. Nature 256, 495-497.
- Kontermann, R.E., Wing, M.G. and Winter, G. (1997) Complement recruitment using bispecific diabodies. Nat Biotechnol 15, 629-631.

- Kortt, A.A., Dolezal, O., Power, B.E. and Hudson, P.J. (2001) Dimeric and trimeric antibodies: high avidity scFvs for cancer targeting. Biomol Eng 18, 95-108.
- Kortt, A.A., Lah, M., Oddie, G.W., Gruen, C.L., Burns, J.E., Pearce, L.A., Atwell, J.L., McCoy, A.J., Howlett, G.J., Metzger, D.W., Webster, R.G. and Hudson, P.J. (1997) Single-chain Fv fragments of anti-neuraminidase antibody NC10 containing five- and ten-residue linkers form dimers and with zero-residue linker a trimer. Protein Eng 10, 423-433.
- Kramer, R.A., Cox, F., van der Horst, M., van der Oudenrijn, S., Res, P.C., Bia, J., Logtenberg, T. and de Kruif, J. (2003) A novel helper phage that improves phage display selection efficiency by preventing the amplification of phages without recombinant protein. Nucleic Acids Res 31, e59.
- Krebber, A., Bornhauser, S., Burmester, J., Honegger, A., Willuda, J., Bosshard,
 H.R. and Pluckthun, A. (1997a) Reliable cloning of functional antibody variable domains from hybridomas and spleen cell repertoires employing a reengineered phage display system. J Immunol Methods 201, 35-55.
- Krebber, A., Burmester, J. and Pluckthun, A. (1996) Inclusion of an upstream transcriptional terminator in phage display vectors abolishes background expression of toxic fusions with coat protein g3p. Gene 178, 71-74.
- Krebber, C., Spada, S., Desplancq, D., Krebber, A., Ge, L. and Pluckthun, A. (1997b) Selectively-infective phage (SIP): a mechanistic dissection of a novel *in vivo* selection for protein-ligand interactions. J Mol Biol 268, 607-18.
- Kriangkum, J., Xu, B., Gervais, C., Paquette, D., Jacobs, F.A., Martin, L. and Suresh,
 M.R. (2000) Development and characterization of a bispecific single-chain antibody directed against T cells and ovarian carcinoma. Hybridoma 19, 33-41.
- Kristensen, P. and Winter, G. (1998) Proteolytic selection for protein folding using filamentous bacteriophages. Fold Des 3, 321-328.

- Kuzuya, M., Yokoyama, H. and Kodama, Y. (1988) Purification of K88 and K99 pili from porcine enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli* by affinity chromatography. Nippon Juigaku Zasshi 50, 951-953.
- Laemmli, U.K. (1970) Cleavage of structural proteins during the assembly of the head of bacteriophage T4. Nature 227, 680-685.
- Lah, M., Goldstraw, A., White, J.F., Dolezal, O., Malby, R. and Hudson, P.J. (1994) Phage surface presentation and secretion of antibody fragments using an adaptable phagemid vector. Human Antibodies And Hybridomas 5, 48-56.
- Larrick, J.W., Danielsson, L., Brenner, C.A., Abrahamson, M., Fry, K.E. and Borrebaeck, C.A. (1989) Rapid cloning of rearranged immunoglobulin genes from human hybridoma cells using mixed primers and the polymerase chain reaction. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 160, 1250-1256.
- Laukkanen, M.L., Teeri, T.T. and Keinanen, K. (1993) Lipid-tagged antibodies: bacterial expression and characterization of a lipoprotein-single-chain antibody fusion protein. Protein Eng 6, 449-454.
- Le Bouguenec, C. and Bertin, Y. (1999) AFA and F17 adhesins produced by pathogenic *Escherichia coli* strains in domestic animals. Vet Res **30**, 317-342.
- Lee, J.H. and Isaacson, R.E. (1995) Expression of the gene cluster associated with the *Escherichia coli* pilus adhesin K99. Infect Immun **63**, 4143-4149.
- Lilie, H., Schwarz, E. and Rudolph, R. (1998) Advances in refolding of proteins produced in *E. coli*. Curr Opin Biotechnol 9, 497-501.
- Lindberg, F., Lund, B., Johansson, L. and Normark, S. (1987) Localization of the receptor-binding protein adhesin at the tip of the bacterial pilus. Nature **328**, 84-87.
- Lindner, P., Bauer, K., Krebber, A., Nieba, L., Kremmer, E., Krebber, C., Honegger, A., Klinger, B., Mocikat, R. and Pluckthun et, a. (1997) Specific detection of

his-tagged proteins with recombinant anti-His tag scFv-phosphatase or scFv-phage fusions. BioTechniques **22**, 140-149.

- Lintermans, P.F., Pohl, P., Bertels, A., Charlier, G., Vandekerckhove, J., Van Damme, J., Schoup, J., Schlicker, C., Korhonen, T., De Greve, H. and et al. (1988) Characterization and purification of the F17 adhesin on the surface of bovine enteropathogenic and septicemic *Escherichia coli*. Am J Vet Res 49, 1794-1799.
- Little, M., Kipriyanov, S.M., Le Gall, F. and Moldenhauer, G. (2000) Of mice and men: hybridoma and recombinant antibodies. Immunol Today 21, 364-370.
- Lorenzen, N., Cupit, P. M., Einer-Jensen, K., Lorenzen, E., Ahrens, P., Secombes, C.J. and Cunningham, C. (2000) Immunoprophylaxis in fish by injection of mouse antibody genes. Nature Biotechnology 18, 1177-1180.
- Lunde, E., Lauvrak, V., Rasmussen, I.B., Schjetne, K.W., Thompson, K.M., Michaelsen, T.E., Brekke, O.H., Sollid, L.M., Bogen, B. and Sandlie, I. (2002) Troybodies and pepbodies. Biochem Soc Trans 30, 500-506.
- MacCallum, R.M., Martin, A.C. and Thornton, J.M. (1996) Antibody-antigen interactions: contact analysis and binding site topography. J Mol Biol 262, 732-745.
- Malmborg, A.-C., Duenas, M., Ohlin, M., Soderlind, E. and Borrebaeck, C.A.K. (1996) Selection of binders from phage displayed antibody libraries using the BIAcore(TM) biosensor. Journal of Immunological Methods 198, 51-57.
- Marks, J.D., Hoogenboom, H.R., Bonnert, T.P., McCafferty, J., Griffiths, A.D. and Winter, G. (1991) By-passing immunization. Human antibodies from V-gene libraries displayed on phage. J Mol Biol 222, 581-597.
- Marks, J.D., Ouwehand, W.H., Bye, J.M., Finnern, R., Gorick, B.D., Voak, D.,
 Thorpe, S.J., Hughes-Jones, N.C. and Winter, G. (1993) Human antibody
 fragments specific for human blood group antigens from a phage display library.
 Biotechnology (N Y) 11, 1145-1149.

- Mattheakis, L.C., Bhatt, R.R. and Dower, W.J. (1994) An *in vitro* polysome display system for identifying ligands from very large peptide libraries. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 91, 9022-9026.
- Maynard, J. and Georgiou, G. (2000) Antibody engineering. Annu Rev Biomed Eng 2, 339-376.
- McCafferty, J., Fitzgerald, K.J., Earnshaw, J., Chiswell, D.J., Link, J., Smith, R. and Kenten, J. (1994) Selection and rapid purification of murine antibody fragments that bind a transition-state analog by phage display. Appl Biochem Biotechnol 47, 157-173.
- McCafferty, J. and Glover, D.R. (2000) Engineering therapeutic proteins. Curr Opin Struct Biol 10, 417-420.
- McCafferty, J., Griffiths, A.D., Winter, G. and Chiswell, D.J. (1990) Phage antibodies: filamentous phage displaying antibody variable domains. Nature **348**, 552-554.
- McElhiney, J., Drever, M., Lawton, L.A. and Porter, A.J. (2002) Rapid isolation of a single-chain antibody against the cyanobacterial toxin microcystin-LR by phage display and its use in the immunoaffinity concentration of microcystins from water. Appl Environ Microbiol 68, 5288-5295.
- Mercado, E.C., Rodriguez, S.M., D'Antuono, A.L., Cipolla, A.L., Elizondo, A.M.,
 Rossetti, C.A., Malena, R. and Mendez, M.A. (2003) Occurrence and characteristics of CS31A antigen-producing *Escherichia coli* in calves with diarrhoea and septicaemia in Argentina. J Vet Med B Infect Dis Vet Public Health 50, 8-13.
- Merk, H., Stiege, W., Tsumoto, K., Kumagai, I. and Erdmann, V.A. (1999) Cell-free expression of two single-chain monoclonal antibodies against lysozyme: effect of domain arrangement on the expression. J Biochem (Tokyo) **125**, 328-333.

- Mersmann, M., Schmidt, A., Tesar, M., Schoneberg, A., Welschof, M., Kipriyanov, S., Terness, P., Little, M., Pfizenmaier, K. and Moosmayer, D. (1998) Monitoring of scFv selected by phage display using detection of scFv-pIII fusion proteins in a microtiter scale assay. J Immunol Methods 220, 51-58.
- Meulemans, E.V., Slobbe, R., Wasterval, P., Ramaekers, F.C. and van Eys, G.J. (1994) Selection of phage-displayed antibodies specific for a cytoskeletal antigen by competitive elution with a monoclonal antibody. J Mol Biol 244, 353-360.
- Mills, K.W., Phillips, R.M., Kelly, B.L. and Baughman, G.L. (1982) Using enzymelinked immunosorbent assay to detect *Escherichia coli* K88 pili antigens from clinical isolates. Am J Vet Res **43**, 365-367.
- Mol, O. and Oudega, B. (1996) Molecular and structural aspects of fimbriae biosynthesis and assembly in *Escherichia coli*. FEMS Microbiol Rev **19**, 25-52.
- Monzavi-Karbassi, B. and Kieber-Emmons, T. (2001) Current concepts in cancer vaccine strategies. Biotechniques 30, 170-176.
- Mooi, F.R., de Graaf, F.K. and van Embden, J.D. (1979) Cloning, mapping and expression of the genetic determinant that encodes for the K88ab antigen. Nucleic Acids Res 6, 849-65.
- Moon, H.W. (1990) Colonization factor antigens of enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli* in animals. Curr Top Microbiol Immunol **151**, 147-65.
- Moon, H.W., Baetz, A.L. and Giannella, R.A. (1983) Immunization of swine with heatstable *Escherichia coli* enterotoxin coupled to a carrier protein does not protect suckling pigs against an *Escherichia coli* strain that produces heat-stable enterotoxin. Infect Immun **39**, 990-992.
- Moon, H.W. and Bunn, T.O. (1993) Vaccines for preventing enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli* infections in farm animals. Vaccine 11, 213-200.

- Morgan, R.L., Isaacson, R.E., Moon, H.W., Brinton, C.C. and To, C.C. (1978) Immunization of suckling pigs against enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli*-induced diarrheal disease by vaccinating dams with purified 987 or K99 pili: protection correlates with pilus homology of vaccine and challenge. Infect Immun 22, 771-777.
- Morris, J.A., Thorns, C., Scott, A.C., Sojka, W.J. and Wells, G.A. (1982) Adhesion in vitro and in vivo associated with an adhesive antigen (F41) produced by a K99 mutant of the reference strain *Escherichia coli* B41. Infect Immun 36, 1146-1153.
- Morris, J.A., Thorns, C.J. and Sojka, W.J. (1980) Evidence for two adhesive antigens on the K99 reference strain *Escherichia coli* B41. J Gen Microbiol **118**, 107-113.
- Moseley, S.L., Samadpour-Motalebi, M. and Falkow, S. (1983) Plasmid association and nucleotide sequence relationships of two genes encoding heat-stable enterotoxin production in *Escherichia coli* H-10407. J Bacteriol **156**, 441-443.
- Myers, L.L. (1978) Enteric colibacillosis in calves: immunogenicity and antigenicity of *Escherichia coli* antigens. Am J Vet Res **39**, 761-765.
- Myers, L.L. (1980) Passive protection of calves against experimentally induced and naturally occurring enteric colibacillosis. Am J Vet Res **41**, 1952-1956.
- Nagy, B. (1980) Vaccination of cows with a K99 extract to protect newborn calves against experimental enterotoxic colibacillosis. Infect Immun 27, 21-24.
- Nagy, B. and Fekete, P.Z. (1999) Enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli* (ETEC) in farm animals. Vet Res 30, 259-284.
- Nagy, B., Moon, H.W., Isaacson, R.E., To, C.C. and Brinton, C.C. (1978) Immunization of suckling pigs against enteric enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli* infection by vaccinating dams with purified pili. Infect Immun 21, 269-274.
- Neuberger, M. (1996) Generating high-avidity human Mabs in mice. Nat Biotechnol 14, 826.

- Nissim, A., Hoogenboom, H.R., Tomlinson, I.M., Flynn, G., Midgley, C., Lane, D. and Winter, G. (1994) Antibody fragments from a 'single pot' phage display library as immunochemical reagents. Embo J 13, 692-698.
- O'Brien, P.M. and Aitken, R. (2002) Antibody phage display: methods and protocols. Humana Press, Totowa, N.J.
- O'Brien, P.M., Maxwell, G. and Campo, M.S. (2002) Bacterial expression and purification of recombinant bovine Fab fragments. Protein Expr Purif 24, 43-50.
- Ogunniyi, A.D., Kotlarski, I., Morona, R. and Manning, P.A. (2002) Epitope analysis of the FanC subunit protein of the K99 (F5) fimbriae of enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli* using a recombinant fusion technique. FEMS Immunol Med Microbiol **34**, 23-31.
- Olsen, I. and Wiker, H.G. (1998) Diffusion blotting for rapid production of multiple identical imprints from sodium dodecyl sulfate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis on a solid support. J Immunol Methods 220, 77-84.
- **Organization, W.H.** (1999) Making a difference. The World Health Report 1999. Health Millions **25**, 3-5.
- Orskov, I., Orskov, F., Smith, H.W. and Sojka, W.J. (1975) The establishment of K99, a thermolabile, transmissible *escherichia coli* K antigen, previously called "Kco", possessed by calf and lamb enteropathogenic strains. Acta Pathol Microbiol Scand [B] 83, 31-36.
- Pack, P., Kujau, M., Schroeckh, V., Knupfer, U., Wenderoth, R., Riesenberg, D. and Pluckthun, A. (1993) Improved bivalent miniantibodies, with identical avidity as whole antibodies, produced by high cell density fermentation of *Escherichia coli*. Biotechnology (N Y) 11, 1271-1277.

- Pack, P. and Pluckthun, A. (1992) Miniantibodies: use of amphipathic helices to produce functional, flexibly linked dimeric FV fragments with high avidity in *Escherichia coli*. Biochemistry **31**, 1579-1584.
- Paoli, G.C., Chen, C.Y. and Brewster, J.D. (2004) Single-chain Fv antibody with specificity for *Listeria monocytogenes*. J Immunol Methods **289**, 147-155.
- Parmley, S.F. and Smith, G.P. (1988) Antibody-selectable filamentous fd phage vectors: affinity purification of target genes. Gene 73, 305-318.
- Parren, P.W. and Burton, D.R. (2001) The antiviral activity of antibodies *in vitro* and *in vivo*. Adv Immunol 77, 195-262.
- Pasqualini, R. and Ruoslahti, E. (1996) Organ targeting *in vivo* using phage display peptide libraries. Nature 380, 364-366.
- Pei, X.Y., Holliger, P., Murzin, A.G. and Williams, R.L. (1997) The 2.0-A resolution crystal structure of a trimeric antibody fragment with noncognate VH-VL domain pairs shows a rearrangement of VH CDR3. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 94, 9637-9642.
- Persic, L., Righi, M., Roberts, A., Hoogenboom, H.R., Cattaneo, A. and Bradbury, A. (1997a) Targeting vectors for intracellular immunisation. Gene 187, 1-8.
- Persic, L., Roberts, A., Wilton, J., Cattaneo, A., Bradbury, A. and Hoogenboom, H.R. (1997b) An integrated vector system for the eukaryotic expression of antibodies or their fragments after selection from phage display libraries. Gene 187, 9-18.
- Pilipcinec, E., Huisman, T.T., Willemsen, P.T., Appelmelk, B.J., de Graaf, F.K. and Oudega, B. (1994) Identification by *Tn10* transposon mutagenesis of host factors involved in the biosynthesis of K99 fimbriae of *Escherichia coli*: effect of LPS core mutations. FEMS Microbiol Lett **123**, 201-206.
- Pluckthun, A. and Pack, P. (1997) New protein engineering approaches to multivalent and bispecific antibody fragments. Immunotechnology **3**, 83-105.
- Pluckthun, A. and Skerra, A. (1989) Expression of functional antibody Fv and Fab fragments in *Escherichia coli*. Methods Enzymol 178, 497-515.
- Power, B.E. and Hudson, P.J. (2000) Synthesis of high avidity antibody fragments (scFv multimers) for cancer imaging. J Immunol Methods 242, 193-204.
- Quadri, S.M., Lai, J., Mohammadpour, H., Vriesendorp, H.M. and Williams, J.R. (1993) Assessment of radiolabeled stabilized F(ab')2 fragments of monoclonal antiferritin in nude mouse model. J Nucl Med **34**, 2152-2159.
- Raybould, T.J., Crouch, C.F. and Acres, S.D. (1987) Monoclonal antibody passive hemagglutination and capture enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays for direct detection and quantitation of F41 and K99 fimbrial antigens in enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli*. J Clin Microbiol 25, 278-284.
- Rees, A.R., Staunton, D., Webster, D.M., Searle, S.J., Henry, A.H. and Pedersen, J.T. (1994) Antibody design: beyond the natural limits. Trends Biotechnol 12, 199-206.
- Reiche, N., Jung, A., Brabletz, T., Vater, T., Kirchner, T. and Faller, G. (2002) Generation and characterization of human monoclonal scFv antibodies against *Helicobacter pylori* antigens. Infect Immun 70, 4158-4164.

Reichert, J.M. (2001) Monoclonal antibodies in the clinic. Nat Biotechnol 19, 819-822.

- Reisner, Y. and Dagan, S. (1998) The Trimera mouse: generating human monoclonal antibodies and an animal model for human diseases. Trends Biotechnol 16, 242-246.
- Riechmann, L. and Holliger, P. (1997) The C-terminal domain of TolA is the coreceptor for filamentous phage infection of *E. coli*. Cell **90**, 351-360.
- Riechmann, L. and Winter, G. (2000) Novel folded protein domains generated by combinatorial shuffling of polypeptide segments. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 97, 10068-10073.

- Riethmuller, G., Schneider-Gadicke, E. and Johnson, J.P. (1993) Monoclonal antibodies in cancer therapy. Curr Opin Immunol 5, 732-739.
- Ritter Mary, A., Ladyman Heather, M. and Royal Postgraduate Medical, S. (1995) Monoclonal antibodies : production, engineering and clinical application. CUP, Cambridge.
- Roberts, B.L., Markland, W., Siranosian, K., Saxena, M.J., Guterman, S.K. and Ladner, R.C. (1992) Protease inhibitor display M13 phage: selection of highaffinity neutrophil elastase inhibitors. Gene **121**, 9-15.
- Rodriguez-Angeles, G. (2002) [Principal characteristics and diagnosis of the pathogenic groups of *Escherichia coli*]. Salud Publica Mex 44, 464-475.
- Roosendaal, B., Damoiseaux, J., Jordi, W. and de Graaf, F.K. (1989) Transcriptional organization of the DNA region controlling expression of the K99 gene cluster. Mol Gen Genet 215, 250-256.
- Roosendaal, B., Gaastra, W. and de Graaf, F.K. (1984) The nucleotide sequence of the gene encoding the K99 subunit of enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli*. FEMS Microbiology Letters 22, 253-258.
- Roosendaal, E., Boots, M. and de Graaf, F.K. (1987) Two novel genes, fanA and fanB, involved in the biogenesis of K99 fimbriae. Nucleic Acids Res 15, 5973-5984.
- Ruberti, F., Berretta, N., Cattaneo, A. and Cherubini, E. (1997) NGF antibodies impair long-term depression at the mossy fibre-CA3 synapse in the developing hippocampus. Brain Res Dev Brain Res 101, 295-297.
- Rubinstein, J.L., Holt, L.J., Walker, J.E. and Tomlinson, I.M. (2003) Use of phage display and high-density screening for the isolation of an antibody against the 51kDa subunit of complex I. Anal Biochem 314, 294-300.
- Rudolph, R. and Lilie, H. (1996) In vitro folding of inclusion body proteins. Faseb J 10, 49-56.

- Runnels, P.L., Moseley, S.L. and Moon, H.W. (1987) F41 pili as protective antigens of enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli* that produce F41, K99, or both pilus antigens. Infect Immun 55, 555-558.
- Russell, S.J., Hawkins, R.E. and Winter, G. (1993) Retroviral vectors displaying functional antibody fragments. Nucleic Acids Res 21, 1081-1085.
- Rutter, J.M. and Jones, G.W. (1973) Protection against enteric disease caused by *Escherichia coli*; a model for vaccination with a virulence determinant? Nature 242, 531-532.
- Sambrook, J., Fritsch, E.F. and Maniatis, T. (1989) Molecular cloning : a laboratory manual. Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory, Cold Spring Harbor, N.Y.
- Sanger, F., Nicklen, S. and Coulson, A.R. (1977) DNA sequencing with chainterminating inhibitors. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 74, 5463-5467.
- Sasso, E.H., Silverman, G.J. and Mannik, M. (1989) Human IgM molecules that bind staphylococcal protein A contain VHIII H chains. J Immunol 142, 2778-2783.
- Sasso, E.H., Silverman, G.J. and Mannik, M. (1991) Human IgA and IgG F(ab')2 that bind to staphylococcal protein A belong to the VHIII subgroup. J Immunol 147, 1877-1883.
- Schafer, U., Beck, K. and Muller, M. (1999) Skp, a molecular chaperone of gramnegative bacteria, is required for the formation of soluble periplasmic intermediates of outer membrane proteins. J Biol Chem 274, 24567-24574.
- Schier, R. and Marks, J.D. (1996) Efficient *in vitro* affinity maturation of phage antibodies using BIAcore guided selections. Human Antibodies And Hybridomas 7, 97-105.
- Schier, R., McCall, A., Adams, G.P., Marshall, K.W., Merritt, H., Yim, M., Crawford, R.S., Weiner, L.M., Marks, C. and Marks, J.D. (1996) Isolation of Picomolar Affinity Anti-c-erbB-2 Single-chain Fv by Molecular Evolution of the

Complementarity Determining Regions in the Center of the Antibody Binding Site. Journal of Molecular Biology **263**, 551-567.

- Schmiedl, A., Breitling, F. and Dubel, S. (2000) Expression of a bispecific dsFv-dsFv' antibody fragment in *Escherichia coli*. Protein Eng **13**, 725-734.
- Shadidi, M. and Sioud, M. (2001) An anti-leukemic single chain Fv antibody selected from a synthetic human phage antibody library. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 280, 548-552.
- Sherman, D.M., Acres, S.D., Sadowski, P.L., Springer, J.A., Bray, B., Raybould, T.J. and Muscoplat, C.C. (1983) Protection of calves against fatal enteric colibacillosis by orally administered *Escherichia coli* K99-specific monoclonal antibody. Infect Immun 42, 653-658.
- Shin, S.U., Wright, A., Bonagura, V. and Morrison, S.L. (1992) Genetically-engineered antibodies: tools for the study of diverse properties of the antibody molecule. Immunol Rev 130, 87-107.
- Simons, B.L., Rathman, P., Malij, C.R., Oudega, B. and de Graaf, F.K. (1990a) The penultimate tyrosine residue of the K99 fibrillar subunit is essential for stability of the protein and its interaction with the periplasmic carrier protein. FEMS Microbiol Lett 55, 107-12.
- Simons, B.L., Willemsen, P.T., Bakker, D., Roosendaal, B., De Graaf, F.K. and Oudega, B. (1990b) Structure, localization and function of FanF, a minor component of K99 fibrillae of enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli*. Mol Microbiol 4, 2041-2050.
- Simons, L.H., Willemsen, P.T., Bakker, D., de Graaf, F.K. and Oudega, B. (1991) Localization and function of FanH and FanG, minor components of K99 fimbriae of enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli*. Microb Pathog 11, 325-336.
- Skerra, A. (1993) Bacterial expression of immunoglobulin fragments. Curr Opin Immunol5, 256-262.

- Skerra, A. (1994) A general vector, pASK84, for cloning, bacterial production, and singlestep purification of antibody Fab fragments. Gene 141, 79-84.
- Skerra, A. and Pluckthun, A. (1988) Assembly of a functional immunoglobulin Fv fragment in *Escherichia coli*. Science 240, 1038-1041.
- Skerra, A. and Pluckthun, A. (1991) Secretion and *in vivo* folding of the Fab fragment of the antibody McPC603 in *Escherichia coli*: influence of disulphides and cisprolines. Protein Eng 4, 971-979.
- Smit, H., Gaastra, W., Kamerling, J.P., Vliegenthart, J.F. and de_Graaf, F.K. (1984) Isolation and structural characterization of the equine erythrocyte receptor for enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli* K99 fimbrial adhesin. Infection and Immunity 46, 578-584.
- Smith, G.P. (1985) Filamentous fusion phage: novel expression vectors that display cloned antigens on the virion surface. Science 228, 1315-1317.
- Smith, G.P. and Petrenko, V.A. (1997) Phage Display. Chem Rev 97, 391-410.
- Smith, H.W. and Halls, S. (1967) Observations by the ligated intestinal segment and oral inoculation methods on *Escherichia coli* infections in pigs, calves, lambs and rabbits. J Pathol Bacteriol 93, 499-529.
- So, M. and McCarthy, B.J. (1980) Nucleotide sequence of the bacterial transposon Tn1681 encoding a heat-stable (ST) toxin and its identification in enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli* strains. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 77, 4011-4015.
- Somerville, J.E., Jr., Goshorn, S.C., Fell, H.P. and Darveau, R.P. (1994) Bacterial aspects associated with the expression of a single-chain antibody fragment in *Escherichia coli*. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 42, 595-603.
- Strachan, G., McElhiney, J., Drever, M.R., McIntosh, F., Lawton, L.A. and Porter, A.J. (2002) Rapid selection of anti-hapten antibodies isolated from synthetic and

semi-synthetic antibody phage display libraries expressed in *Escherichia coli*. FEMS Microbiol Lett **210**, 257-261.

- Sun, R., Anderson, T.J., Erickson, A.K., Nelson, E.A. and Francis, D.H. (2000) Inhibition of adhesion of *Escherichia coli* k88ac fimbria to its receptor, intestinal mucin-type glycoproteins, by a monoclonal antibody directed against a variable domain of the fimbria. Infect Immun 68, 3509-3515.
- Teneberg, S., Willemsen, P., de Graaf, F.K. and Karlsson, K.-A. (1990) Receptoractive glycolipids of epithelial cells of the small intestine of young and adult pigs in relation to susceptibility to infection with *Escherichia coli* K99. FEBS Letters 263, 10-14.
- Tesar, M., Beckmann, C., Rottgen, P., Haase, B., Faude, U. and Timmis, K.N. (1995) Monoclonal antibody against pIII of filamentous phage: an immunological tool to study pIII fusion protein expression in phage display systems. Immunotechnology 1, 53-64.
- To, S.C. (1984) F41 antigen among porcine enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli* strains lacking K88, K99, and 987P pili. Infect Immun 43, 549-554.
- To, S.C., Moon, H.W. and Runnels, P.L. (1984) Type 1 pili (F1) of porcine enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli*: vaccine trial and tests for production in the small intestine during disease. Infect Immun 43, 1-5.
- Tomizuka, K., Shinohara, T., Yoshida, H., Uejima, H., Ohguma, A., Tanaka, S., Sato, K., Oshimura, M. and Ishida, I. (2000) Double trans-chromosomic mice: maintenance of two individual human chromosome fragments containing Ig heavy and kappa loci and expression of fully human antibodies. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 97, 722-727.
- Tomlinson, I.M., Walter, G., Marks, J.D., Llewelyn, M.B. and Winter, G. (1992) The repertoire of human germline VH sequences reveals about fifty groups of VH segments with different hypervariable loops. J Mol Biol 227, 776-798.

- Tout, N.L. and Lam, J.S. (1997) Phage display and bacterial expression of a recombinant Fab specific for *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* serotype O6 lipopolysaccharide. Clin Diagn Lab Immunol 4, 147-155.
- Tramontano, A., Chothia, C. and Lesk, A.M. (1990) Framework residue 71 is a major determinant of the position and conformation of the second hypervariable region in the VH domains of immunoglobulins. J Mol Biol 215, 175-182.
- Tsumoto, K., Nakaoki, Y., Ueda, Y., Ogasahara, K., Yutani, K., Watanabe, K. and Kumagai, I. (1994) Effect of the order of antibody variable regions on the expression of the single-chain HyHEL10 Fv fragment in *E. coli* and the thermodynamic analysis of its antigen-binding properties. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 201, 546-551.
- Van den Broeck, W., Cox, E. and Goddeeris, B.M. (1999) Receptor-dependent immune responses in pigs after oral immunization with F4 fimbriae. Infect Immun 67, 520-526.
- van Dijk, M.A. and van de Winkel, J.G.J. (2001) Human antibodies as next generation therapeutics. Current Opinion in Chemical Biology 5, 368-374.
- van Embden, J.D., de Graaf, F.K., Schouls, L.M. and Teppema, J.S. (1980) Cloning and expression of a deoxyribonucleic acid fragment that encodes for the adhesive antigen K99. Infect Immun 29, 1125-1133.
- Van Ewijk, W., de Kruif, J., Germeraad, W.T., Berendes, P., Ropke, C., Platenburg,
 P.P. and Logtenberg, T. (1997) Subtractive isolation of phage-displayed singlechain antibodies to thymic stromal cells by using intact thymic fragments.
 Proceedings Of The National Academy Of Sciences Of The United States Of America 94, 3903-3908.
- van Verseveld, H.W., Bakker, P., van der Woude, T., Terleth, C. and de Graaf, F.K.
 (1985) Production of fimbrial adhesins K99 and F41 by enterotoxigenic
 Escherichia coli as a function of growth-rate domain. Infect Immun 49, 159-163.

- Vaughan, T.J., Williams, A.J., Pritchard, K., Osbourn, J.K., Pope, A.R., Earnshaw, J.C., McCafferty, J., Hodits, R.A., Wilton, J. and Johnson et, a. (1996) Human antibodies with sub-nanomolar affinities isolated from a large non-immunized phage display library. Nature Biotechnology 14, 309-314.
- Vazquez, F., Gonzalez, E.A., Garabal, J.I. and Blanco, J. (1996) Fimbriae extracts from enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli* strains of bovine and porcine origin with K99 and/or F41 antigens. Vet Microbiol 48, 231-241.
- Virnekas, B., Ge, L., Pluckthun, A., Schneider, K.C., Wellnhofer, G. and Moroney,
 S.E. (1994) Trinucleotide phosphoramidites: ideal reagents for the synthesis of mixed oligonucleotides for random mutagenesis. Nucleic Acids Res 22, 5600-5607.
- Volkel, T., Korn, T., Bach, M., Muller, R. and Kontermann, R.E. (2001) Optimized linker sequences for the expression of monomeric and dimeric bispecific singlechain diabodies. Protein Eng 14, 815-823.
- Wang, M., Lee, L.S., Nepomich, A., Yang, J.D., Conover, C., Whitlow, M. and Filpula, D. (1998) Single-chain Fv with manifold N-glycans as bifunctional scaffolds for immunomolecules. Protein Eng 11, 1277-1283.
- Ward, E.S., Gussow, D., Griffiths, A.D., Jones, P.T. and Winter, G. (1989) Binding activities of a repertoire of single immunoglobulin variable domains secreted from *Escherichia coli*. Nature 341, 544-546.
- Ward, R.L., Clark, M.A., Lees, J. and Hawkins, N.J. (1996) Retrieval of human antibodies from phage-display libraries using enzymatic cleavage. J Immunol Methods 189, 73-82.
- Watkins, N.A., Du, L.M., Scott, J.P., Ouwehand, W.H. and Hillery, C.A. (2003) Single-chain antibody fragments derived from a human synthetic phage-display library bind thrombospondin and inhibit sickle cell adhesion. Blood 102, 718-724.
- Watkins, N.A. and Ouwehand, W.H. (2000) Introduction to antibody engineering and phage display. Vox Sang 78, 72-79.

- Welschof, M., Terness, P., Kipriyanov, S.M., Stanescu, D., Breitling, F., Dorsam, H., Dubel, S., Little, M. and Opelz, G. (1997) The antigen-binding domain of a human IgG-anti-F(ab')2 autoantibody. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 94, 1902-1907.
- Welschof, M., Terness, P., Kolbinger, F., Zewe, M., Dubel, S., Dorsam, H., Hain, C., Finger, M., Jung, M., Moldenhauer, G. and et al. (1995) Amino acid sequence based PCR primers for amplification of rearranged human heavy and light chain immunoglobulin variable region genes. J Immunol Methods 179, 203-214.
- White, G.P., Meeusen, E.N. and Newton, S.E. (2001) A single-chain variable region immunoglobulin library from the abomasal lymph node of sheep infected with the gastrointestinal nematode parasite *Haemonchus contortus*. Vet Immunol Immunopathol 78, 117-129.
- Willemsen, P.T. and de Graaf, F.K. (1993) Multivalent binding of K99 fimbriae to the N-glycolyl-GM3 ganglioside receptor. Infect Immun 61, 4518-4522.
- Williams, S.C. and Winter, G. (1993) Cloning and sequencing of human immunoglobulin V lambda gene segments. Eur J Immunol 23, 1456-1461.
- Williamson, P. and Matthews, R. (1999) Development of neutralising human recombinant antibodies to pertussis toxin. FEMS Immunol Med Microbiol 23, 313-319.
- Wilson, I.A. and Stanfield, R.L. (1994) Antibody-antigen interactions: new structures and new conformational changes. Curr Opin Struct Biol 4, 857-867.
- Wilson, M.R. and Hohmann, A.W. (1974) Immunity to *Escherichia coli* in pigs: adhesion of enteropathogenic *Escherichia coli* to isolated intestinal epithelial cells. Infect Immun 10, 776-782.

- Wilson, R.A. and Francis, D.H. (1986) Fimbriae and enterotoxins associated with *Escherichia coli* serogroups isolated from pigs with colibacillosis. Am J Vet Res 47, 213-217.
- Winter, G., Griffiths, A.D., Hawkins, R.E. and Hoogenboom, H.R. (1994) Making antibodies by phage display technology. Annu Rev Immunol 12, 433-455.

Winter, G. and Milstein, C. (1991) Man-made antibodies. Nature 349, 293-299.

- Worn, A. and Pluckthun, A. (1999) Different equilibrium stability behavior of ScFv fragments: identification, classification, and improvement by protein engineering. Biochemistry 38, 8739-8750.
- Worn, A. and Pluckthun, A. (2001) Stability engineering of antibody single-chain Fv fragments. J Mol Biol 305, 989-1010.
- Wu, T.T. and Kabat, E.A. (1970) An analysis of the sequences of the variable regions of Bence Jones proteins and myeloma light chains and their implications for antibody complementarity. J Exp Med 132, 211-250.
- Yoshimatsu, K., Yuyama, Y., Ono, E., Syuto, B. and Naiki, M. (1991) New methods for isolation of K99 fimbriae from enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli*. J Vet Med Sci 53, 1119-1121.
- Zaccolo, M., Griffiths, A.P., Prospero, T.D., Winter, G. and Gherardi, E. (1997) Dimerization of Fab fragments enables ready screening of phage antibodies that affect hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor activity on target cells. European Journal of Immunology 27, 618-623.
- Zhao, B.H. and Xu, C.B. (2001) [Cloning and expression of ScFv gene against alphatoxin of *Clostridium perfringens* type A]. Sheng Wu Gong Cheng Xue Bao 17, 543-547.
- Zhou, B., Wirsching, P. and Janda, K.D. (2002) Human antibodies against spores of the genus Bacillus: a model study for detection of and protection against anthrax and the bioterrorist threat. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 99, 5241-5246.

Zuo, Z., Jimenez, X., Witte, L. and Zhu, Z. (2000) An efficient route to the production of an IgG-like bispecific antibody. Protein Eng 13, 361-367.

